Solicitation 12662-223

SR A1A Streetscape Improvement Project

Bid Designation: Public



City of Fort Lauderdale

Bid 12662-223 SR A1A Streetscape Improvement Project

Bid Number Bid Title	12662-223 SR A1A Streetscape Improvement Project
Bid Start Date Bid End Date	Jun 14, 2022 4:36:35 PM EDT Sep 8, 2022 2:00:00 PM EDT
Question & Answer End Date	Aug 29, 2022 5:00:00 PM EDT
Bid Contact	Jim Hemphill
	Sr. Procurement Specialist
	Procurement Department
	954-828-5143
	jhemphill@fortlauderdale.gov
Contract Duration	One Time Purchase
Contract Renewal	Not Applicable
Prices Good for	120 days
Bid Comments	This project is located on State Road (SR) A1A between the South Beach Parking Lot Entrance (near SE 5 th Street) and Sunrise Boulevard, in the City of Fort Lauderdale. The project is located in a coastal environment and in a high-profile destination for local residents, tourists, and citizens of Fort Lauderdale. The purpose of the project is to enhance pedestrian lighting and safety and to create a signature hardscape pattern at the intersection of Las Olas Boulevard and SR A1A. The work to be accomplished under this contract includes, but is not limited to, landscape, hardscape, site furnishing, and pedestrian lighting improvements. The main improvement for the project is pedestrian lighting which will be installed on the west side of SR A1A within the project limits. The west side of SR A1A is lined with restaurants, retail, condominiums, and hotels. Safe access to the building entrances and safe pedestrian movement along SR A1A shall be maintained during construction. Notice to bidder: Funding for this project requires all electrical work be completed by December 31, 2022. The bidder is advised of this project need and must plan and coordinate all activity to meet the required electrical components completion date of December 31, 2022. Added on Jul 18, 2022: Bid Opening date has been extended to MONDAY, JULY 25, 2022. Added on Aug 3, 2022: Addendum 3 has been added to the Documents page. It extends the time to complete the project to August 31st, 2023. It also extends the bid opening date. Added on Aug 18, 2022: Bid Opening date extended to FRIDAY, AUGUST 26, 2022.
Addendum # 1	
Previous End Dat	e Jul 18, 2022 2:00:00 PM EDT New End Date Jul 25, 2022 2:00:00 PM EDT
Addendum # 2	
New Documents	Addendum 2.pdf

9/20/2022 1:07 PM

Previous Q & A End Date	Jul 11, 2022 5:00:00 PM EDT	New Q & A End Date	Aug 3, 2022 5:00:00 PM EDT
Addendum # 3			
New Documents	Addendum 3.pdf		
	Aug 10, 2022 2:00:00 PM EDT	New End Date	Aug 18, 2022 2:00:00 PM EDT
Previous Q & A End Date	Aug 3, 2022 5:00:00 PM EDT	New Q & A End Date	Aug 11, 2022 5:00:00 PM EDT
Addendum # 4			
Previous End Date Aug	18, 2022 2:00:00 PM EDT	New End Date Aug	26, 2022 2:00:00 PM EDT
ddendum # 5			
New Documents	Addendum 4.pdf		
	Aug 26, 2022 2:00:00 PM EDT	New End Date	Sep 8, 2022 2:00:00 PM EDT

Item Response Form

ltem	12662-22301-01 - BASE BID: Mobilization
Lot Description	BASE BID
Quantity	1 lump sum
Unit Price	
Delivery Location	City of Fort Lauderdale
	See Specifications
	See Specifications
	Fort Lauderdale FL 33301
	Qty 1
Description Mobilization, transpor	tation, demobilization, insurance,bond cost, project signage. Mobilization cost can not exceed 5% of the base bid

ltem	12662-22301-02 - BASE BID: Maintenance of traffic	
Lot Description	BASE BID	
Quantity	1 lump sum	
Unit Price		
Delivery Location	City of Fort Lauderdale	
	See Specifications	
	See Specifications	
	Fort Lauderdale FL 33301	
	Qty 1	

Description

Furnish all labor, material and equipment to provide all vehicular and pedestrian maintenance of traffic for duration of the project.

ltem	12662-22301-03 - BASE BID: Removal of existing hardscap
Lot Description	BASE BID
Quantity	1 lump sum
Unit Price	
Delivery Location	City of Fort Lauderdale
	See Specifications
	See Specifications
	Fort Lauderdale FL 33301
	Qty 1

Description

Remove all existing sidewalk, pavers, soldier course, sand bed, concrete bands, detectable warning, and any other hardscape items unless otherwise noted

ltem	12662-22301-04 - BASE BID: Directional bore of conduits	
Lot Description	BASE BID	
Quantity	7384 linear foot	
Unit Price		
Delivery Location	City of Fort Lauderdale	
	See Specifications	
	See Specifications	
	Fort Lauderdale FL 33301	
	Qty 7384	

Description

Furnish & install 2-2 inch schedule 40 conduits, directionally bored under pavement.

ltem	12662-22301-05 - BASE BID: Pull box
Lot Description	BASE BID
Quantity	154 each
Unit Price	
Delivery Location	City of Fort Lauderdale
	See Specifications
	See Specifications
	Fort Lauderdale FL 33301
	Qty 154

Description

Furnish & install pull & splice box, 24 x 36 inch cover size

ltem	12662-22301-06 - BASE BID: Lighting conductor		
Lot Description	BASE BID		
Quantity	86830 linear foot		
Unit Price			
Delivery Location	City of Fort Lauderdale		
	See Specifications		
	See Specifications		

Fort Lauderdale FL 33301 **Qty** 86830

Description

Furnish and install lighting conductors, insulated, no. 8-6

ltem	12662-22301-07 - BASE BID: Lighting conductor
Lot Description	BASE BID
Quantity	32708 linear foot
Unit Price	
Delivery Location	City of Fort Lauderdale
	See Specifications
	See Specifications
	Fort Lauderdale FL 33301

Description

Furnish & install lighting conductors, insulated, no 4 to no 2

Qty 32708

Lot Description BASE BID Quantity 117 each Jnit Price			
Quantity117 eachUnit PriceImage: City of Fort LauderdaleDelivery LocationCity of Fort LauderdaleSee Specifications See Specifications Fort Lauderdale FL 33301	Item	12662-22301-08 - BASE BID: Light pole assembly	
Jnit Price City of Fort Lauderdale Delivery Location City of Fort Lauderdale See Specifications See Specifications Fort Lauderdale FL 33301 See Specifications	Lot Description	BASE BID	
Delivery Location City of Fort Lauderdale See Specifications Fort Lauderdale FL 33301	Quantity	117 each	
<u>See Specifications</u> See Specifications Fort Lauderdale FL 33301	Unit Price		
See Specifications Fort Lauderdale FL 33301	Delivery Location	City of Fort Lauderdale	
Fort Lauderdale FL 33301		See Specifications	
		•	
Qty 117			
		Qty 117	

Description

Furnish & install complete double arm light fixture and pole per plans and details. this item includes associated pole foundation per details or manufacturer's specifications, patching & restoring concrete/paver sidewalk.

ltem	12662-22301-09 - BASE BID: Load center	
Lot Description	BASE BID	
Quantity	8 each	
Unit Price		
Delivery Location	City of Fort Lauderdale	
	<u>See Specifications</u> See Specifications Fort Lauderdale FL 33301 Qty 8	
Description Load center, rework,	secondary voltage	

ltem	12662-22301-10 - BASE BID: Pole Cable Distribution		
Lot Description	BASE BID		
Quantity	117 each		
Unit Price			

Delivery Location City of Fort Lauderdale

See Specifications See Specifications Fort Lauderdale FL 33301 **Qty** 117

Description Lighting Pole Cable Distribution System

ltem	12662-22301-11 - BASE BID: P-01: White cement + blue glass	
Lot Description	BASE BID	
Quantity	5167 square foot	
Unit Price		
Delivery Location	City of Fort Lauderdale	
	See Specifications	
	See Specifications	
	Fort Lauderdale FL 33301	
	Qty 5167	
Description		
Elat work concrete w	ith glass	

Flat work concrete with glass

ltem	12662-22301-12 - BASE BID:
Lot Description	BASE BID
Quantity	368 square foot
Unit Price	
Delivery Location	City of Fort Lauderdale
	See Specifications
	See Specifications
	Fort Lauderdale FL 33301 Qty 368
Description	
Flat work concrete	
ltem	12662-223-01-13 - BASE BID
Item	12662-22301-13 - BASE BID:
Lot Description	BASE BID
Lot Description Quantity	
Lot Description Quantity Unit Price	BASE BID 3223 square foot
Lot Description Quantity	BASE BID 3223 square foot City of Fort Lauderdale
Lot Description Quantity Unit Price	BASE BID 3223 square foot City of Fort Lauderdale See Specifications
Lot Description Quantity Unit Price	BASE BID 3223 square foot City of Fort Lauderdale See Specifications See Specifications
Lot Description Quantity Unit Price	BASE BID 3223 square foot City of Fort Lauderdale See Specifications See Specifications Fort Lauderdale FL 33301
Lot Description Quantity Unit Price	BASE BID 3223 square foot City of Fort Lauderdale See Specifications See Specifications

ltem 12662-223--01-14 - BASE BID: P-04A: Gray concrete + aggregate Lot Description **BASE BID**

		City of Fort Lauderdale	
Quantity	4553 square foot		
Unit Price			
Delivery Location	City of Fort Lauderdale		
	See Specifications		
	See Specifications		
	Fort Lauderdale FL 33301		
Description	Qty 4553		
Description Flat work concrete wi	th aggregate		
ltem	12662-22301-15 - BASE BID: P-04	lB: Gray concrete	
Lot Description	BASE BID		
Quantity	2155 square foot		
Unit Price			
Delivery Location	City of Fort Lauderdale		
-	See Specifications		
	See Specifications		
	Fort Lauderdale FL 33301		
	Fort Lauderdale FL 33301 Qty 2155		
Description Flat work concrete			
Flat work concrete		xy resin sawcut joint	
Flat work concrete	Qty 2155	xy resin sawcut joint	
Flat work concrete Item Lot Description	Qty 2155 12662-22301-16 - BASE BID: Epo	xy resin sawcut joint	
Flat work concrete Item Lot Description Quantity	Qty 2155 12662-22301-16 - BASE BID: Epo BASE BID	xy resin sawcut joint	
Flat work concrete Item Lot Description Quantity Unit Price	Qty 2155 12662-22301-16 - BASE BID: Epo BASE BID	xy resin sawcut joint	
Flat work concrete Item Lot Description Quantity Unit Price	Qty 2155 12662-22301-16 - BASE BID: Epo BASE BID 1088 linear feet City of Fort Lauderdale See Specifications	xy resin sawcut joint	
Flat work concrete Item Lot Description Quantity Unit Price	Qty 2155 12662-22301-16 - BASE BID: Epo BASE BID 1088 linear feet City of Fort Lauderdale See Specifications See Specifications	xy resin sawcut joint	
Flat work concrete Item Lot Description Quantity Unit Price	Qty 2155 12662-22301-16 - BASE BID: Epo BASE BID 1088 linear feet City of Fort Lauderdale See Specifications See Specifications Fort Lauderdale FL 33301	xy resin sawcut joint	
Flat work concrete Item Lot Description Quantity Unit Price Delivery Location	Qty 2155 12662-22301-16 - BASE BID: Epo BASE BID 1088 linear feet City of Fort Lauderdale See Specifications See Specifications	xy resin sawcut joint	
Flat work concrete Item Lot Description Quantity Unit Price Delivery Location Description	Qty 2155 12662-22301-16 - BASE BID: Epo BASE BID 1088 linear feet City of Fort Lauderdale See Specifications See Specifications Fort Lauderdale FL 33301	xy resin sawcut joint	
Flat work concrete Item Lot Description Quantity Unit Price Delivery Location Description	Qty 2155 12662-22301-16 - BASE BID: Epo BASE BID 1088 linear feet City of Fort Lauderdale See Specifications See Specifications Fort Lauderdale FL 33301	xy resin sawcut joint	
Flat work concrete Item Lot Description Quantity Unit Price Delivery Location Description Epoxy resin	Qty 2155 12662-22301-16 - BASE BID: Epo BASE BID 1088 linear feet City of Fort Lauderdale See Specifications See Specifications Fort Lauderdale FL 33301		
Flat work concrete Item Lot Description Quantity Unit Price Delivery Location Description Epoxy resin	Qty 2155 12662-22301-16 - BASE BID: Epo BASE BID 1088 linear feet City of Fort Lauderdale See Specifications See Specifications Fort Lauderdale FL 33301 Qty 1088		
Flat work concrete Item Lot Description Quantity Unit Price Delivery Location	Qty 2155 12662-22301-16 - BASE BID: Epo BASE BID 1088 linear feet City of Fort Lauderdale See Specifications See Specifications Fort Lauderdale FL 33301 Qty 1088 12662-22301-17 - BASE BID: Gar		
Flat work concrete Item Lot Description Quantity Unit Price Delivery Location Description Epoxy resin Item Lot Description Quantity	Qty 2155 12662-22301-16 - BASE BID: Epo BASE BID 1088 linear feet City of Fort Lauderdale See Specifications See Specifications Fort Lauderdale FL 33301 Qty 1088 12662-22301-17 - BASE BID: Gar BASE BID		
Flat work concrete Item Lot Description Quantity Unit Price Delivery Location Description Epoxy resin Item Lot Description Quantity Unit Price	Qty 2155 12662-22301-16 - BASE BID: Epo BASE BID 1088 linear feet City of Fort Lauderdale See Specifications See Specifications Fort Lauderdale FL 33301 Qty 1088 12662-22301-17 - BASE BID: Gar BASE BID 3 each		
Flat work concrete Item Lot Description Quantity Unit Price Delivery Location Description Epoxy resin Item Lot Description Quantity Unit Price	Qty 2155 12662-22301-16 - BASE BID: Epo BASE BID 1088 linear feet City of Fort Lauderdale See Specifications See Specifications Fort Lauderdale FL 33301 Qty 1088 12662-22301-17 - BASE BID: Gar BASE BID 3 each City of Fort Lauderdale		
Flat work concrete Item Lot Description Quantity Unit Price Delivery Location Description Epoxy resin Item Lot Description Quantity Unit Price	Qty 2155 12662-22301-16 - BASE BID: Epo BASE BID 1088 linear feet City of Fort Lauderdale See Specifications See Specifications Fort Lauderdale FL 33301 Qty 1088 12662-22301-17 - BASE BID: Gar BASE BID 3 each		
Flat work concrete Item Lot Description Quantity Unit Price Delivery Location Description Epoxy resin Item Lot Description	Qty 2155 12662-22301-16 - BASE BID: Epo BASE BID 1088 linear feet City of Fort Lauderdale See Specifications See Specifications Fort Lauderdale FL 33301 Qty 1088 12662-22301-17 - BASE BID: Gar BASE BID 3 each City of Fort Lauderdale See Specifications		

ltem	12662-22301-18 - BASE BID: Concrete tree grate
Lot Description	BASE BID
Quantity	38 each
Unit Price	
Delivery Location	City of Fort Lauderdale
	See Specifications
	See Specifications

Fort Lauderdale FL 33301

Description

Precast concrete tree grate by Wausa Tile

Qty 38

ltem	12662-22301-19 - BASE BID: Vehicular bollard
Lot Description	BASE BID
Quantity	109 each
Unit Price	
Delivery Location	City of Fort Lauderdale
	See Specifications
	See Specifications
	Fort Lauderdale FL 33301
	Qty 109
Description	

PAS170-1: 2017 Marshalls Vehicular Rated Security Bollards

ltem	12662-22301-20 - BASE BID: Accent seating type
Lot Description	BASE BID
Quantity	4 each
Unit Price	
Delivery Location	City of Fort Lauderdale
	See Specifications
	See Specifications
	Fort Lauderdale FL 33301
	Qty 4

Description

Lungo Mare-Alzado A Accent seating by Escofet

ltem	12662-22301-21 - BASE BID: Bike Rack	
Lot Description	BASE BID	
Quantity	2 each	
Unit Price		
Delivery Location	City of Fort Lauderdale	
	See Specifications	
	See Specifications	
	Fort Lauderdale FL 33301	
	Qty 2	
Description		
Maglin 1600 Series		

ltem	12662-22301-22 - BASE BID: Detectable Warnings
Lot Description	BASE BID
Quantity	4 each
Unit Price	
Delivery Location	City of Fort Lauderdale
	See Specifications
	See Specifications Fort Lauderdale FL 33301
	Qty 4

Description

Covering width of crosswalk - to match existing condition on west side of SR-A1A

ltem	12662-22301-23 - BASE BID: Relocate Palms	
Lot Description	BASE BID	
Quantity	6 each	
Unit Price		
Delivery Location	City of Fort Lauderdale	
	See Specifications	
	See Specifications	
	Fort Lauderdale FL 33301	
	Qty 6	
Decerintian		

Description

To other parks throughout the COFL - Coordinate with Parks and Rec Department

ltem	12662-22301-24 - BASE BID
Lot Description	BASE BID
Quantity	43 each
Unit Price	
Delivery Location	City of Fort Lauderdale
	<u>See Specifications</u> See Specifications Fort Lauderdale FL 33301 Qty 43
Description Remove Palm Tree	
ltem	12662-22301-25 - BASE BID
Lot Description	BASE BID
Quantity	9 each
Unit Price	

Delivery Location

City of Fort Lauderdale See Specifications See Specifications

Fort Lauderdale FL 33301 **Qty** 9

Description Palm Tree

ltem	12662-22301-26 - BASE BID: Coconut Palm	
Lot Description	BASE BID	
Quantity	32 each	
Unit Price		
Delivery Location	City of Fort Lauderdale	
5	See Specifications	
	See Specifications	
	Fort Lauderdale FL 33301	
Description	Qty 32	
Description Palm Tree		
Item	12662-22301-27 - BASE BID: Tree Braces	
Lot Description	BASE BID	
Quantity	41 each	
Unit Price		
Delivery Location	City of Fort Lauderdale	
	See Specifications	
	See Specifications Fort Lauderdale FL 33301	
	Qty 41	
Description		
Tree support		
ltem	12662-22301-28 - BASE BID: Rain Bird PEB	
Lot Description	BASE BID	
Quantity	4 each	
Unit Price		
Delivery Location	City of Fort Lauderdale	
	See Specifications	
	See Specifications	
	Fort Lauderdale FL 33301	
	Qty 4	
Description 1 inch, 1.5 inch, 2 incl	n, plastic industrial valves, low flow operating capabi	lity, globe configuration

ltem	12662-22301-29 - BASE BID: Rain Bird 1402 Flood Bubbler 1401
Lot Description	BASE BID
Quantity	176 each
Unit Price	

Delivery Location City of Fort Lauderdale

<u>See Specifications</u> See Specifications Fort Lauderdale FL 33301 **Qty** 176

Description

Furnish & Install on IPS Flex Hose per detail

ltem	12662-22301-30 - BASE BID: Backflow Preventer
Lot Description	BASE BID
Quantity	1 each
Unit Price	
Delivery Location	City of Fort Lauderdale
	See Specifications
	See Specifications
	Fort Lauderdale FL 33301
	Qty 1

Description

Furnish & Install with guardshack enclosure

ltem	12662-22301-31 - BASE BID: F	Rain Bird ESP8LXMI
Lot Description	BASE BID	
Quantity	1 each	
Unit Price		
Delivery Location	City of Fort Lauderdale	
	See Specifications	
	See Specifications	
	Fort Lauderdale FL 33301	
	Qty 1	

Description

20 station capable commercial controller. Mounted in a stainless steel Metal Pedestal for ESP-LX Controllers, Model LXMMSSPED

ltem	12662-22301-32 - BASE BID:	Hunter MINI-CLIK
Lot Description	BASE BID	
Quantity	1 each	
Unit Price		
Delivery Location	City of Fort Lauderdale	
	<u>See Specifications</u> See Specifications Fort Lauderdale FL 33301 Qty 1	
Description Rain Sensor		
Item	12662-22301-33 - BASE BID:	Water Meter 2"
Lot Description	BASE BID	

Quantity	1 each
Unit Price	
Delivery Location	City of Fort Lauderdale
	See Specifications
	See Specifications
	Fort Lauderdale FL 33301
	Qty 1
Description Install per City of Ft. L	auderdale Utility Standards
Item	12662-22301-34 - BASE BID: PVC Class 200 S
Lot Description	BASE BID
Quantity	1300 linear foot
Unit Price	
Delivery Location	City of Fort Lauderdale
	See Specifications
	See Specifications Fort Lauderdale FL 33301
	Qty 1300
Description	
Irrigation Lateral Line	
ltem	12662-22301-35 - BASE BID: PVC Schedule 4
Lot Description	BASE BID
Quantity	600 linear foot
Unit Price	
Delivery Location	City of Fort Lauderdale
	<u>See Specifications</u> See Specifications
	Fort Lauderdale FL 33301
	Qty 600
Description	
Irrigation Main Line	
ltem	12662-22301-36 - BASE BID: Pipe Sleeve 2"
Lot Description	BASE BID
Quantity	800 linear foot
Unit Price	
Delivery Location	City of Fort Lauderdale
-	See Specifications
	See Specifications
	Fort Lauderdale FL 33301
D	Qty 800
Description	

PVC Schedule 40

ltem	12662-22301-37 - BASE BID: Pipe Sleeve 4"
Lot Description	BASE BID
Quantity	500 linear foot
Unit Price	
Delivery Location	City of Fort Lauderdale
	<u>See Specifications</u> See Specifications Fort Lauderdale FL 33301 Qty 500
Description PVC Schedule 40	
ltem	12662-22301-38 - BASE BID: Irrigation J-Box
Lot Description	BASE BID
Quantity	2 each
Unit Price	
Delivery Location	City of Fort Lauderdale
	<u>See Specifications</u> See Specifications Fort Lauderdale FL 33301 Qty 2
Description Irrigation Junction Box	
ltem	12662-22302-01 - Alternate 1: PVC Schedule 40 - lateral line
Lot Description	Alternate 1
Quantity	2424 linear foot
Unit Price	
Delivery Location	City of Fort Lauderdale
	See ITB Specifications
	See ITB Specifications Fort Lauderdale FL 33301 Qty 2424
Description Irrigation Lateral Line -	Price difference to provide Schedule 40 PVC instead of PVC Class 200 SDR 21

ltem	12662-22303-01 - Option 1: Accent seating type 1
Lot Description	Option 1
Quantity	4 each
Unit Price	
Delivery Location	City of Fort Lauderdale
	See ITB Specifications
	See ITB Specifications
	Fort Lauderdale FL 33301
	Qty 4
Description	

Description Lungo Mare-Alzado A Accent seating by Escofet City of Fort Lauderdale

CITY OF FORT LAUDERDALE CONTRACT AND SPECIFICATIONS PACKAGE

BID NO. 12662-223

PROJECT NO. P11681

SR A1A Streetscape Improvement Project



PROJECT MANAGER Irina Tokar Sr. Project Manager

PROCUREMENT SPECIALIST James Hemphill Asst. Manager Procurement and Contracts Telephone: (954) 828-5143 E-mail: <u>jhemphill@fortlauderdale.gov</u>

TABLE OF CONTENTS

Description

<u>Pages</u>

I. BID INFORMATION

	Invitation to Bid	ITB-1 thru ITB-3
	Instruction to Bidders	IB-1 thru IB-6
	General Conditions	GC-1 thru GC-10
	Special Conditions	SC-1 thru SC-6
III.	CONSTRUCTION AGREEMENT (SAMPLE)	C-1 thru C-36
IV.	CITY PROJECT P11681 TECHNICAL SPECIFICATIONS	
01001	General Requirements	6
01005	Technical Provisions	
01010	Summary of Work	
01025	Measurement and Payment	
01031	Alteration Project Procedures	
01040	Coordination	
01045	Cutting and Patching	51
01050	Project Management	54
01060	Regulatory Requirements and Permits	61
01070	Abbreviations of Institutions	62
01090	Reference Standards	65
01152	Application for Payment	68
01200	Project Meetings	72
01230	Alternates	
01311	Construction Process Documentation	78
01312	Field Engineering	
01320	Project Record Documents	
01340	Submittal Procedures	
01380	Construction Photographs	
01400	Quality Control	
01410	Testing Laboratory Services	
01505	Mobilization	
01510	Temporary Utilities	
01520	Construction Aids	
01530	Protection of Existing Facilities	
01550	Site Access and Storage	
01560	Temporary Controls	
01570	0	
01590	Project Sign	
	Construction Sign Request Form	
01600		
01710	Cleaning	
01720	Project Record Documents	
01780	Contract Closeout	

DIVISION 2 – SITE CONSTRUCTION

02200	Site Preparation	173
02240	Dewatering	183
02250	Contaminated Soil	189
02260	Excavation Support And Protection	193
02315	Fill And Backfill	194
02316	Excavation	200
02319	Subgrade Preparation	203
02320	Trench Backfill	205
02340	Erosion Control And Soil Stabilization	212
02345	Horizontal Directional Drilling And Pipe Installation	222
02481	Tree Relocation And Protection	231
02535	Structures	237
02575	Surface Restoration	241
02580	Pavement Marking And Post Signs	253
02630	Storm Drainage Facilities	258
02710	Limerock Base	268
02761	Pavement Marking	272
02771	Concrete Curbs And Sidewalks	278
02772	Asphalt Concrete Pavement	282
02810	Underground Irrigation	291
02920	Sodding	
02930	Landscape Work	
02950	Site Furnishings	

DIVISION 3 – CONCRETE

03300	Cast-In-Place Concrete	
03370	Concrete Curing	
03740	Modifications and Repair To Existing Concrete	

DIVISION 12 – FURNISHINGS

129300	Site Furnishing	. 37	76	3
--------	-----------------	------	----	---

DIVISION 16 – ELECTRICAL

16010	Electrical General Provisions	
16011	Codes and Standards	
16110	Raceway and Boxes	
16120	Conductors	
16140	Wiring Devices	
16160	Panelboards	397
16180	Safety Switches, Circuit Breakers & Fuses	
16190	Electrical Supporting Devices	402
16401	Electrical Service System	404
16450	Grounding	406
16502	Site Lighting	408
16917	Electric Systems Control	

DIVISION 31 – EARTHWORK

311300	Selective Tree Removal and Trimming	411
312300	Site Excavating, Backfilling and Compacting	414

DIVISION 32 - EXTERIOR IMPROVEMENTS

321313	Portland Cement Concrete Paving	
321314	Exposed Aggregate Concrete Paving	
321726	Tactile Warning Surfacing	
329119	Landscape Grading	
329300	Planting	
329600	Transplanting	

V. FDOT FPID 424027-2-58-01 SPECIFICATIONS PACKAGE

Note: The following documents are available electronically for completion and must be returned with your bid along with your bid security, proof of insurance, and proof of required licenses/certifications.

CITB Questionnaire Sheet CITB Trench Safety Non-Collusion Statement Non-Discrimination Certification Form Construction Bid Certification Page E-Verify Affirmation Statement

INVITATION TO BID

Sealed bids will be received electronically until 2:00 p.m., local time, on <u>JULY 18th</u> 2022, and opened online immediately thereafter in the 5th Floor Conference Room, City Hall, 100 North Andrews Avenue, Fort Lauderdale, Florida 33301, for **BID NO.**, 12662-223 PROJECT NO., P11681, SR A1A Streetscape Improvement Project

All openings will be held on the BIDSYNC.COM platform. Once the Procurement Specialist opens the solicitation, the bid tabulations may be viewed immediately on a computer, laptop, cell phone, or any other device with WiFi access. The opening may also be viewed in real time through a "Teams meeting" or similar type platform by using the following information:

Join on your computer or mobile app

<u>Click here to join the meeting</u> Or call in (audio only) <u>+1 954-686-7296,,636641302#</u> United States, Fort Lauderdale Phone Conference ID: 636 641 302# <u>Find a local number | Reset PIN</u>

This meeting is facilitated by the City of Fort Lauderdale. Meeting content may be subject to Florida Statute Chapter 119 concerning public records and subject to disclosure.

Anyone requesting assistance or having further inquiry in this matter must contact the Procurement Specialist indicated on the solicitation, via the Question and Answer (Q&A) platform on Bidsync.com before the Last Day for Questions indicated in the Solicitation.

This project is located on State Road (SR) A1A between the South Beach Parking Lot Entrance (near SE 5th Street) and Sunrise Boulevard, in the City of Fort Lauderdale. The project is located in a coastal environment and in a high-profile destination for local residents, tourists, and citizens of Fort Lauderdale. The purpose of the project is to enhance pedestrian lighting and safety and to create a signature hardscape pattern at the intersection of Las Olas Boulevard and SR A1A. The work to be accomplished under this contract includes, but is not limited to, landscape, hardscape, site furnishing, and pedestrian lighting improvements. The main improvement for the project is pedestrian lighting which will be installed on the west side of SR A1A within the project limits. The west side of SR A1A is lined with restaurants, retail, condominiums, and hotels. Safe access to the building entrances and safe pedestrian movement along SR A1A shall be maintained during construction.

Notice to bidder: Funding for this project requires all street lighting work be completed by December 31, 2022. The bidder is advised of this project need and must plan and coordinate all the required street lighting activity to meet the required completion date of December 31, 2022.

Drawing Plans: This Project consists of Drawing File No., 4-143-33, 94 sheets. Drawing plans may be obtained **free of charge** at BIDSYNC.COM.

Licensing Requirements: Possession of a Florida Licensed General Contractor is required for this Project.

<u>Prequalification Requirements</u>: The contractor shall be a prequalified contractor for Florida Department of Transportation (FDOT) to perform all the work in the scope of the contract in accordance with Florida Administrative Code 14-75.003.

INVITATION TO BID (continued)

NOTE: Payment on this contract will be made by Check

There will not be a pre-bid meeting or site visit for this Invitation to Bid.

However, it will be the sole responsibility of the bidder to inspect the City's location(s)/facilities and become familiar with the scope of the City's requirements and systems prior to submitting a proposal. No variation in price or conditions shall be permitted based upon a claim of ignorance. Submission of a proposal will be considered evidence that the proposer has familiarized himself with the nature and extent of the work, equipment, materials, and labor required.

Pre-Bid Meeting/Site visit

There will not be a pre-bid meeting and/or site visit for this Invitation to Bid.

However, it will be the sole responsibility of the bidder to inspect the City's location(s)/facilities and become familiar with the scope of the City's requirements and systems prior to submitting a proposal. No variation in price or conditions shall be permitted based upon a claim of ignorance. Submission of a proposal will be considered evidence that the proposer has familiarized himself with the nature and extent of the work, equipment, materials, and labor required.

<u>Bid Security</u>: A certified check, cashier's check, bank officer's check or bid bond for <u>FIVE</u> percent (5%) of the bid amount, made payable to the City of Fort Lauderdale, Florida, shall accompany each offer.

Bid Bonds:

Bidders can submit bid bonds for projects four different ways.

- 1) BidSync allows bidders to submit bid bonds electronically directly through their system using **Surety 2000**. For more information on this feature and to access it, contact BIDSYNC customer care department.
- Bidders may upload their original executed bid bond on BIDSYNC to accompany their electronic bids and deliver the original, signed and sealed hard copy within five (5) business days after bid opening, with the company name, bid number and title clearly indicated.
- 3) Bidders can hand deliver their bid bond in a sealed envelope to the Finance Department, Procurement Services Division, 100 North Andrews Avenue, Room 619, Fort Lauderdale, Florida 33301-1016, before time of bid opening, with the company name, bid number and title clearly indicated on the envelope.
- 4) Bidders can **mail** their bid bond to the Finance Department, Procurement Services Division, 100 North Andrews Avenue, Room 619, Fort Lauderdale, Florida 33301-1016, before time of bid opening, with the company name, bid number and title clearly indicated on the envelope. <u>NOTE: Bond must be received</u> in Procurement and time stamped before bid opening.

It will be the sole responsibility of the bidder to ensure that his bid is submitted prior to the bid opening date and time listed. <u>PAPER BID SUBMITTALS WILL NOT BE ACCEPTED. BIDS MUST BE</u> <u>SUBMITTED ELECTRONICALLY VIA BIDSYNC.COM</u>

Certified Checks, Cashier's Checks and Bank Drafts:

INVITATION TO BID (continued)

These **CANNOT** be submitted via BIDSYNC, nor are their images allowed to be uploaded and submitted with your electronic bid. These forms of securities, as well as hard copy bid bonds, must be received on or before the Invitation to Bid (ITB) opening date and time, at the Finance Department, Procurement Services Division, 100 North Andrews Avenue, Room 619, Fort Lauderdale, Florida 33301-1016, with the bid number and title clearly indicated on the envelope.

It is the bidder's sole responsibility to ensure that his bid bond or other bid security is received by the Procurement Services Division before time of bid opening. Failure to adhere to this requirement may be grounds to consider the bid as non-responsive.

The City of Fort Lauderdale reserves the right to waive any informality in any or all bids and to reject any or all bids.

For information concerning technical specifications, please utilize the Q&A platform provided by BIDSYNC at <u>www.bidsync.com</u>. Questions of a material nature must be received prior to the cut-off date specified in the solicitation. Material changes, if any, to the scope of services or bidding procedures, will only be transmitted by written addendum. (See addendum section of BIDSYNC Site). <u>Bidders</u> <u>please note:</u> No part of your bid can be submitted via FAX. No variation in price or conditions shall be permitted based upon a claim of ignorance. Submission of a bid will be considered evidence that the bidder has familiarized himself with the nature and extent of the work, equipment, materials, and labor required. The entire bid response must be submitted in accordance with all specifications contained in this solicitation.

Information on bid results and projects currently out to bid can be obtained on the City's website – <u>https://www.fortlauderdale.gov/government/departments-a-h/finance/procurement-services</u> For general inquiries, please call (954) 828-5933.

INSTRUCTIONS TO BIDDERS

The following instructions are given for the purpose of guiding bidders in properly preparing their bids or proposals. These directions have equal force and weight with the specifications, and strict compliance is required with all of these provisions.

<u>QUALIFICATIONS OF BIDDERS</u> – No proposal will be accepted from, nor will any contract be awarded to, any person who is in arrears to the City of Fort Lauderdale, upon any debt or contract, or who has defaulted, as surety or otherwise, upon any obligation to the City, or who is deemed irresponsible or unreliable by the City Commission of Fort Lauderdale.

<u>CONCERNING SUB-CONTRACTORS, SUPPLIERS, AND OTHERS</u> - The amount of work that is sublet by the Bidder shall be limited by the condition that the Bidder shall, with his own organization, perform at least forty percent (40%) of the total dollar amount of the Work to be performed under the Agreement.

<u>PERSONAL INVESTIGATION</u> - Bidders shall satisfy themselves by personal investigation, and by such other means as they may think necessary or desirable, as to the conditions affecting the proposed work and the cost. No information derived from maps, plans, specifications, or from the Engineer, City Manager, or their assistants shall relieve the Contractor from any risk or from fulfilling all terms of the contract.

<u>INCONSISTENCIES</u> – Any seeming inconsistency between different provisions of the plans, specifications, proposal or contract, or any point requiring explanation must be inquired by the bidder, in writing, at least ten (10) days prior to the time set for opening proposals. After proposals are opened, the bidders shall abide by the decision of the Engineer as to such interpretation.

<u>ADDENDA AND INTERPRETATIONS</u> - No interpretations of the meaning of the plans, specifications or other contract documents will be made orally to any bidder. Prospective bidders must request such interpretation in writing as instructed in the bid package. To be considered, such request must be received by the Questions and Answers deadline as indicated in BIDSYNC.COM. Material changes, if any, to the scope of services or bidding procedures will only be transmitted by written addendum. <u>It is</u> **the bidder's responsibility to verify if addenda have been issued in BIDSYNC.COM.** Failure of any bidder to receive any such addenda or interpretation shall not relieve any bidder from any obligation under his bid as submitted. All addenda so issued shall become a part of the contract document. <u>Bidder</u> shall verify <u>in BIDSYNC.COM</u> that he has all addenda before submitting a bid.

<u>LEGAL CONDITIONS</u> - Bidders are notified to familiarize themselves with the provisions of the laws of the State of Florida relating to hours of labor on municipal work, and with the provisions of the laws of the State of Florida and the Charter and the ordinances of the City of Fort Lauderdale.

<u>PUBLIC ENTITY CRIMES</u> - A person or affiliate who has been placed on the convicted vendor list following a conviction for a public entity crime may not submit a bid on a contract to provide any goods or services to a public entity, may not submit a bid on a contract with a public entity for the construction or repair of a public building or public work, may not submit bids on leases of real property to a public entity, may not be awarded or perform work as a contractor, supplier, subcontractor, or consultant under a contract with any public entity, and may not transact business with any public entity in excess of the threshold amount provided in Section 287.017, Florida Statutes, for Category Two for a period of thirty-six (36) months from the date of being placed on the convicted vendor list.

<u>FORMS OF PROPOSALS</u> - Each proposal and its accompanying statements must be made on the blanks provided. <u>THE FORMS MUST BE SUBMITTED ELECTRONICALLY</u>, IN GOOD ORDER WITH <u>ALL BLANKS COMPLETED</u>, and must show the name of the bidder and a statement as to its contents.

The proposal must be signed by one duly authorized to do so, and in case signed by a deputy or subordinate, the principal's properly written authority to such deputy or subordinate must accompany the proposal. No proposal will be accepted, for any reason whatsoever, which is not submitted to the City as stated above, within the specified time.

<u>INSURANCE</u> - Contractor shall provide and shall require all of its sub-contractors to provide, pay for, and maintain in force at all times during the term of the Agreement, such insurance, including Property Insurance (Builder's Risk), Commercial General Liability Insurance, Business Automobile Liability Insurance, Workers' Compensation Insurance, Employer's Liability Insurance, and Umbrella/Excess Liability, as stated below. Such policy or policies shall be issued by companies authorized to do business in the State of Florida and having agents upon whom service of process may be made in the State of Florida.

<u>BID BOND</u> - A certified check, cashier's check or bank officer's check made payable to the City of Fort Lauderdale, or a bid bond in favor of the City of Fort Lauderdale shall accompany each bid as evidence of the good faith and responsibility of the bidder. The amount of the check or bond shall be retained by the City as liquidated damages in the event the bidder whose bid is accepted refuses to or fails to enter into a contract for the execution of the work solicited in this Invitation to Bid.

The bid bond or check shall be a guarantee that the successful bidder will promptly execute a contract satisfactory to the City for the work solicited in this Invitation to Bid and furnish good and sufficient bonds.

Following the full execution of a contract for the work solicited in this Invitation to Bid and the successful bidder's provision of good and sufficient bonds, in the event bid security was provided by check, the amount of the bid security accompanying the successful bidder's bid will be refunded to the successful bidder, or in the event bid security was provided by a bond, the bond accompanying the successful bidder's bid will be returned to the successful bidder. In the event the successful bidder fails to enter into, execute, and deliver a contract and furnish the required bonds within ten (10) days after the City provides notice to the successful bidder to deliver the executed contract and the required bonds, the bid bond shall immediately be payable to the City of Fort Lauderdale, or in the case of a check, the City shall retain the amount of the check, as liquidated damages. The City's retention of such amount shall not be construed as a penalty or forfeiture.

<u>FILLING IN BIDS</u> - All prices must be electronically submitted in the proposal pages, and all proposals must fully cover all items for which proposals are asked and no other. Where more than one person is interested, it is required that all persons interested or their legal representative make all verification and subscribe to the proposal.

<u>PRICES QUOTED</u>: Deduct any discount offered and quote firm net unit prices. In the case of a discrepancy in computing the amount of the bid, the unit price quoted will govern. All prices quoted shall be F.O.B. destination, freight prepaid (Bidder pays and bears freight charges, Bidder owns goods in transit and files any claims), unless otherwise stated in Special Conditions. Each item must be bid separately. No attempt shall be made to tie any item or items contained in the ITB with any other business with the City.

<u>BIDS FIRM FOR ACCEPTANCE</u>: Bidder warrants, by virtue of bidding, that his bid and the prices quoted in his bid will be firm for acceptance by the City for a period of one hundred and twenty (120) days from the date of bid opening unless otherwise stated in the ITB. The City shall award contract within this time period or shall request to the recommended awarded vendor an extension to hold pricing, until products/services have been awarded.

<u>ADDITIONAL ITEMS OR SERVICES</u>: The City may require additional items or services of a similar nature, but not specifically listed in the contract. The Contractor agrees to provide such items or services, and shall provide the City prices on such additional items or services. If the price(s) offered are not acceptable to the City, and the situation cannot be resolved to the satisfaction of the City, the City reserves the right to procure those items or services from other vendors, or to cancel the contract upon giving the Contractor thirty (30) days written notice.

<u>DELETION OR MODIFICATION OF SERVICES</u>: The City reserves the right to delete any portion of the Contract at any time without cause, and if such right is exercised by the City, the total fee shall be reduced in the same ratio as the estimated cost of the work deleted bears to the estimated cost of the work originally planned. If work has already been accomplished on the portion of the Contract to be deleted, the Contractor shall be paid for the deleted portion on the basis of the estimated percentage of completion of such portion.

If the Contractor and the City agree on modifications or revisions to the task elements, after the City has approved work to begin on a particular task or project, and a budget has been established for that task or project, the Contractor will submit a revised budget to the City for approval prior to proceeding with the work.

<u>CANCELLATION FOR UNAPPROPRIATED FUNDS</u>: The obligation of the City for payment to a Contractor is limited to the availability of funds appropriated in a current fiscal period, and continuation of the contract into a subsequent fiscal period is subject to appropriation of funds, unless otherwise authorized by law.

<u>CAUSES FOR REJECTION</u> - No proposal will be canvassed, considered or accepted which, in the opinion of the City Commission, is informal or unbalanced, or contains inadequate or unreasonable prices for any items; each item must carry its own proportion of the cost as nearly as is practicable. Any alteration, erasure, interlineation, or failure to specify bids for all items called for in the schedule shall render the proposal informal.

<u>REJECTION OF BIDS</u> - The City reserves the right to reject any bid if the evidence submitted by the bidder, or if the investigation of such bidder, fails to satisfy the City that such bidder is properly qualified to carry out the obligations and to complete the work contemplated. Any or all proposals will be rejected, if there is reason to believe that collusion exists among bidders. A proposal will be considered irregular and may be rejected, if it shows serious omissions, alterations in form, additions not called for, conditions or unauthorized alternates, or irregularities of any kind. The City reserves the right to reject any or all proposals and to waive such technical errors as may be deemed best for the interests of the City.

<u>BID PROTEST PROCEDURE</u>: Any proposer or bidder who is not recommended for award of a contract and who alleges a failure by the City to follow the City's procurement ordinance or any applicable law may protest to the Procurement Division – Deputy Director of Finance, by delivering a letter of protest within five (5) days after a Notice of Intent to award is posted on the City's website at the following link: <u>https://www.fortlauderdale.gov/government/departments-a-h/finance/procurement-services/notices-ofintent-to-award</u>

The complete protest ordinance may be found on the City's website at the following link: <u>https://library.municode.com/fl/fort_lauderdale/codes/code_of_ordinances?nodeId=COOR_CH2AD_A</u> RTVFI_DIV2PR_S2-182DIREPRAWINAW

<u>WITHDRAWALS</u> - Any bidder may, without prejudice to himself, withdraw his proposal at any time prior to the expiration of the time during which proposals may be submitted. Such request for withdrawal must be in writing and signed in the same manner and by the same person who signed the proposal. After expiration of the period for receiving proposals, no proposal can be withdrawn, modified, or explained.

<u>CONTRACT</u> - The bidder to whom award is made shall execute a written contract to do the work and maintain the same in good repair until final acceptance by the proper authorities, and shall furnish good and sufficient bonds as specified within ten (10) days after receiving such contract for execution. If the bidder to whom the first award is made fails to enter into a contract as provided, the award may be annulled and the contract let to the next lowest bidder who is reliable, responsible, and responsive in the opinion of the City Commission, and that bidder shall fulfill every stipulation and obligation as if such bidder were the original party to whom award was made.

The contract shall provide that the Contractor agrees to correct any defective or faulty work or material, which may appear within one (1) year after completion of the work and receipt of final payment.

<u>ENFORCEMENT OF SPECIFICATIONS</u> - Copies of the specifications will be placed in the hands of all the assistants to the Engineer and Inspectors employed on the Work, who shall enforce each and every requirement of the contract. Such assistants shall have no authority to vary from such requirements.

<u>DRAWING PLANS</u> - Drawing plans may be obtained **free of charge** at BIDSYNC.COM.

<u>SURETY BOND</u> – The Contractor shall execute and record in the public records of Broward County, Florida, a payment and performance bond in an amount at least equal to the Contract Price with a surety insurer authorized to do business in the State of Florida as surety, ("Bond"), in accordance with Section 255.05, Florida Statutes (2021), as may be amended or revised, as security for the faithful performance and payment of all of the Contractor's obligations under the Contract Documents.

The successful bidder shall furnish a performance and payment bond in compliance with Section 255.05, Florida Statutes (2021), written by a Corporate Surety company, holding a Certificate of Authority from the Secretary of the Treasury of the United States as acceptable sureties on federal bonds, in an amount equal to the total amount payable by the terms of the contract, executed and issued by a Resident Agent licensed by and having an office in the State of Florida, representing such Corporate Surety, conditioned for the due and faithful performance of the work, and providing in addition to all other conditions, that if the Contractor, or his or its subcontractors, fail to duly pay for any labor, materials, or other supplies used or consumed by such Contractor, or his or its subcontractor or subcontractors, in performance of the work contracted to be done, the Surety will pay the same in the amount not exceeding the sum provided in such bonds, together with interest at the rate of fifteen percent (15%) per annum, and that they shall indemnify and hold harmless the City of Fort Lauderdale to the extent of any and all payments in connection with carrying out of the contract, which the City may be required to make under the law.

The Contractor is required at all times to have a valid surety bond in force covering the work being performed. A failure to have such bond in force at any time shall constitute a default on the part of the Contractor. A bond written by a surety, which becomes disqualified to do business in the State of Florida, shall automatically constitute a failure on the part of the Contractor to meet the above requirements.

Such bond shall continue in effect for one (1) year after completion and acceptance of the work with liability equal to at least twenty-five percent (25%) of contract price, or an additional bond shall be conditioned that the Contractor will correct any defective or faulty work or material which appear within one (1) year after completion of the contract, upon notification by the City, except in contracts which are concerned solely with demolition work, in which cases twenty-five percent (25%) liability will not be applicable.

<u>AUDIT OF CONTRACTOR'S RECORDS</u> - Upon execution of the Contract, the City reserves the right to conduct any necessary audit of the Contractor's records. Such an audit, or audits, may be conducted by the City or its representatives at any time prior to final payment, or thereafter, for a period up to three (3) years. The City may also require submittal of the records from either the Contractor, the Subcontractor, or both. For the purpose of this Section, records shall include all books of account, supporting documents and papers deemed necessary by the City to assure compliance with the contract provisions.

Failure of the Contractor or Subcontractor to comply with these requirements may result in disqualification or suspension from bidding for future contracts or disapproval as a Subcontractor at the option of the City.

The Contractor shall assure that each of its Subcontractors will provide access to its records pertaining to the project upon request by the City.

<u>PERIODIC ESTIMATE FOR PARTIAL PAYMENT</u> - After the Contractor has submitted a periodic estimate for partial payment, approved and certified by the Public Works Department, the City shall make payment in the manner provided in the Contract Documents and in accordance with Florida's Prompt Payment Act, Section 218, Florida Statutes.

<u>RESERVATION FOR AWARD AND REJECTION OF BIDS</u> - The City reserves the right to accept or reject any or all bids, part of bids, and to waive minor irregularities or variations to specifications contained in bids, and minor irregularities in the bidding process. The City also reserves the right to award the contract on a split order basis, lump sum basis, individual item basis, or such combination as shall best serve the interest of the City. The City reserves the right to make an award to the responsive and responsible bidder whose product or service meets the terms, conditions, and specifications of the ITB and whose bid is considered to best serve the City's interest. In determining the responsiveness of the offer and the responsibility of the Bidder, the following shall be considered <u>when applicable</u>: the ability, capacity and skill of the Bidder to perform as required; whether the Bidder can perform promptly, or within the time specified, without delay or interference; the character, integrity, reputation, judgment, experience and efficiency of the Bidder; the quality of past performance by the Bidder; the previous and existing compliance by the Bidder with related laws and ordinances; the sufficiency of the Bidder's financial resources; the availability, quality and adaptability of the Bidder's supplies or services to the required use; the ability of the Bidder to provide future maintenance, service or parts; the number and scope of conditions attached to the bid.

LOCAL BUSINESS PREFERENCE N/A

DISADVANTAGED BUSINESS ENTERPRISE PREFERENCE – N/A

<u>DEBARRED OR SUSPENDED BIDDERS OR PROPOSERS</u> - The bidder or proposer certifies, by submission of a response to this solicitation, that neither it nor its principals and subcontractors are presently debarred or suspended by any Federal department or agency.

<u>LOBBYING ACTIVITIES</u> - **ALL CONTRACTORS PLEASE NOTE**: Any contractor submitting a response to this solicitation must comply, if applicable, with City of Fort Lauderdale Ordinance No. C-11-42 & Resolution No. 07-101, Lobbying Activities. Copies of Ordinance No., C-11-42, and Resolution No. 07-101, may be obtained from the City Clerk's Office on the 7th Floor of City Hall, 100 N. Andrews Avenue, Fort Lauderdale, Florida 33301. The Ordinance may also be viewed on the City's website at https://www.fortlauderdale.gov/home/showdocument?id=6036.

<u>VERIFICATION OF EMPLOYMENT STATUS</u> - Any Contractor/Consultant assigned to perform responsibilities under its contract with a State agency is required to utilize the US Department of Homeland Security's E-Verify system (per Executive Order Number 11-02) to verify the employment eligibility of: (a) all persons employed during the contract term by the Contractor to perform employment duties within Florida; and (b) all persons (including subcontractors) assigned by the Contractor to perform work pursuant to the contract with the State agency.

E-VERIFY Affirmation Statement must be completed and submitted with Proposer's response to this RFP.

GENERAL CONDITIONS

Unless otherwise modified in the Project's Special Conditions, the following General Conditions shall be part of the Contract:

GC - 01 - DEFINITIONS - The following words and expressions, or pronouns used in their stead, shall wherever they appear in the Contract and the Contract Documents, be construed as follows:

"Addendum" or "Addenda" - shall mean the additional Contract provisions issued in writing, by the Engineer, prior to the receipt of bids.

"Bid" – shall mean the offer or proposal of the Bidder submitted on the prescribed form setting forth the prices for the Work to be performed.

"Bidder" – shall mean any person, firm, company, corporation or entity submitting a bid for the Work.

"Bonds" –shall mean bid, performance and payment bonds and other instruments of security, furnished by Contractor and his surety in accordance with the Contract Documents.

"City" – shall mean the City of Fort Lauderdale, Florida, a Florida municipal corporation. In the event the City exercises its regulatory authority as a government body, the exercise of such regulatory authority and the enforcement of any rules, regulations, codes, laws and ordinances shall be deemed to have occurred pursuant to City's authority as a governmental body and shall not be attributable in any manner to the City as a party to this Contract.

"Consultant" – shall mean a person, firm, company, corporation or other entity employed by the City to perform the professional services for the project.

"Contractor" – shall mean the successful Bidder who has been employed by the City to perform the construction and related services for the project.

"Contract Work" - shall mean everything expressed or implied to be required to be furnished and furnished by the Contractor by any one or more of the parts of the Contract Documents referred to in the Contract hereof. In the case of any inconsistency in or between any parts of this Contract, the Project Manager shall determine which shall prevail.

"Design Documents" – shall mean the construction plans and specifications included as part of a Bid/Proposal Solicitation prepared either by the City or by the Consultant under a separate Agreement with the City.

"Engineer" - shall include the terms "professional engineer" and "licensed engineer" and means a person who is licensed to engage in the practice of engineering under Florida Statute, Chapter 471. An Engineer may be a City employee or a consultant hired by the City.

"Extra Work" - shall mean work other than that required by the Contract.

"Inspector" – shall mean an authorized representative of the City assigned to make necessary inspections of materials furnished by Contractor and of the Work performed by Contractor.

"Notice" - shall mean written notice sent by certified United States mail, return receipt requested, or sent by commercial express carrier with acknowledgement of delivery, or via fax or email, or by hand delivery with a request for a written receipt of acknowledgment of delivery and shall be served upon the Contractor either personally or to its place of business listed in the Bid.

"Owner" - shall mean the City of Fort Lauderdale.

"Project Manager" - shall mean a professional designated by the City to manage the Project under the supervision and direction of the Public Works Director or designee.

"Public Works Director" – shall mean the Public Works Director of the City of Fort Lauderdale.

"Site" - shall mean the area upon or in which the Contractor's operations are carried out and such other areas adjacent thereto as may be designated as such by the Project Manager.

"Sub-contractor" - shall mean any person, firm, company, corporation or other entity, other than employees of the Contractor, who or which contracts with the contractor, to furnish, or actually furnishes labor and materials, or labor and equipment, or labor, materials and equipment at the site.

"Surety" - shall mean any corporation or entity that executes, as Surety, the Contractor's performance and payment bond securing the performance of this Contract.

GC - 02 - SITE INVESTIGATION AND REPRESENTATION - The Contractor acknowledges that it has satisfied itself as to the nature and location of the Work under the Contract Documents, the general and local conditions of the Site, particularly those bearing upon availability of transportation, disposal, handling and storage of materials, availability of labor, water, electric power, and roads, field conditions, the type of equipment and facilities needed preliminary to and during the prosecution of the Work and all other matters which can in any way affect the Work or the cost thereof under the Contract Documents.

The Contractor acknowledges that it has conducted extensive tests, examinations and investigations and represents and warrants a thorough familiarization with the nature and extent of the Contract Documents, the Work, locality, soil conditions, moisture conditions and all year-round local weather and climate conditions (past and present), and, in reliance on such tests, examination and investigations conducted by Contractor and the Contractor's experts, has determined that no conditions exist that would in any manner affect the Bid Price and that the project can be completed for the Bid Price submitted.

Any failure by the Contractor to acquaint itself with all the Site conditions shall not relieve Contractor from responsibility for properly estimating the difficulty or cost thereof under the Contract Documents.

- **GC 03 SUBSTITUTIONS** If the Contractor desires to use materials and/or products of manufacturer's names different from those specified in the Contract Documents, the Bidder requesting the substitution shall make written application as described herein. The burden of proving the equality of the proposed substitution rests on the Contractor making the request. To be acceptable, the proposed substitution shall meet or exceed all expressed requirements of the Contract Documents and shall be submitted upon the Contractor's letterhead. The following requirements shall be met in order for the substitution to be considered:
 - 1. Requests for substitution shall be accompanied by such technical data, as the party making the request desires to submit. The Project Manager will consider reports from

reputable independent testing laboratories, verified experience records from previous users and other written information valid in the circumstances; and

- 2. Requests for substitution shall completely and clearly indicate in what respects the materials and/or products differ from those indicated in the Contract Documents; and
- 3. Requests for substitution shall be accompanied by the manufacturer's printed recommendations clearly describing the installation, use and care, as applicable, of the proposed substitutions; and
- 4. Requests for substitution shall be accompanied by a complete schedule of changes in the Contract Documents, if any, which must be made to permit the use of the proposed substitution.

If a proposed substitution is approved by the Project Manager, an addendum will be issued to prospective bidders not less than three (3) working days prior to the date set for opening of bids. Unless substitutions are received and approved as described above, the successful Bidder shall be responsible for furnishing materials and products in strict accordance with the Contract Documents.

- **GC- 04 CONSTRUCTION RESOURCES** Contractor shall provide all labor and equipment necessary to complete the installation within a timely manner. Contractor shall provide details as to manpower and equipment to be dedicated to the project in its Work Plan. Contractor is responsible for making arrangements, obtaining and purchasing construction water services if required to complete the work.
- **GC 05 CONTROL OF THE WORK** The Project Manager shall have full control and direction of the Work in all respects. The Project Manager and/or his authorized designee(s) shall, at all times, have the right to inspect the Work and materials. The Contractor shall furnish all reasonable facilities for obtaining such information, as the Project Manager may desire respecting the quality of the Work and materials and the manner of conducting the Work. Should the Contractor be permitted to perform night Work, or to vary the period which work is ordinarily carried on in the daytime, he shall give ample notice to the Project Manager so that proper and adequate inspection may be provided. Such Work shall be done only under such regulations as are furnished in writing by the Project Manager, and no extra compensation shall be allowed to the Contractor therefore. In the event of night work, the Contractor shall furnish such light, satisfactory to the Project Manager, as will ensure proper inspection. Nothing herein contained shall relieve the Contractor from compliance with any and all City ordinances relating to noise or Work during prohibited hours.
- **GC 06 SUB-CONTRACTOR** The Contractor shall not sublet, in whole or any part of the Work without the written consent and approval of the Project Manager. Within ten (10) days after official notification of starting date, the Contractor must submit in writing, to the Project Manager, a list of all Sub-contractors. No Work shall be done by any sub-contractor until such Sub-contractor has been officially approved by the Project Manager. A sub-contractor not appearing on the original list will not be approved without written request submitted to the Project Manager and approved by the Public Works Director. In all cases, the Contractor shall give his personal attention to the Work of the Sub-contractors and the Sub-contractor is liable to be discharged by the Contractor, at the direction of the Project Manager, for neglect of duty, incompetence or misconduct.

Acceptance of any sub-contractor, other person, or organization by the Project Manager shall not constitute a waiver of any right of Project Manager to reject defective Work or Work not in conformance with the Contract Documents.

Contractor shall be fully responsible for all acts and omissions of its Sub-contractors and of persons and organizations directly or indirectly employed by them and of persons and organizations for whose acts any of them may be liable to the same extent that he is responsible for the acts and omissions of persons directly employed by him. Nothing in the Contract Documents shall create any contractual relationship between City and any sub-contractor or other person or organization having a direct contract with Contractor, nor shall it create any obligation on the part of City to pay or to see to the payment of any moneys due to any sub-contractor or other person, or organization, except as may otherwise be required by law.

GC - 07 - **QUANTITIES** - Contractor recognizes and agrees that the quantities shown on plans and Bid/Price Schedule are estimates only and may vary during actual construction. No change shall be made involving any departure from the general scheme of the Work and that no such change involving a material change in cost, either to the City or Contractor, shall be made, except upon written permission of the City. However, the Project Manager shall have the right to make minor alternations in the line, grade, plan, form or materials of the Work herein contemplated any time before the completion of the same. That if such alterations shall diminish the quantity of the Work to be done, such alterations shall not constitute a claim for damages or anticipated profits. That if such alterations increase the amount of the Work to be done, such increase shall be paid for according to the quantity actually performed and at the unit price or prices stipulated therefore in the Contract. The City shall, in all cases of dispute, determine the amount or quantity of the several kinds of Work which are to be paid for under this Contract, and shall decide all questions relative to the execution of the same, and such estimates and decisions shall be final and binding.

Any Work not herein specified, which might be fairly implied as included in the Contract, of which the City shall judge, shall be done by the Contractor without extra charge. However, such cost increases shall be authorized either by the Public Works Director or designee, or the City Commission based upon the purchasing threshold amounts provided for in Chapter 2 of the City of Fort Lauderdale's Code of Ordinances.

- **GC 08 NO ORAL CHANGES** Except to the extent expressly set forth in the Contract, no change in, or modification, termination or discharge of the Contract in any form whatsoever, shall be valid or enforceable unless it is in writing and signed by the parties charged, therewith or their duly authorized representative.
- **GC 09 PERMITS AND PROTECTION OF PUBLIC** Permits on file with the City and/or those permits to be obtained by the Contractor, shall be considered directive in nature, and will be considered a part of this Contract. A copy of all permits shall be given to the City and become part of the Contract Documents. Terms of permits shall be met prior to acceptance of the Work and release of the final payment.

Contractor shall secure all permits and licenses required for completing the Project. Contractor will obtain the necessary State, County, and City construction/work permits if required.

The Contractor shall comply with all applicable Codes, Standards, Specifications, etc. related to all aspects of the Project.

Where there are telephones, light or power poles, water mains, conduits, pipes or drains or other construction, either public or private, in or on the streets or alleys, the Work shall be so conducted that no interruption or delay will be caused in the operation or use of the same. Proper written notice shall be given to all affected parties prior to proceeding with the Work.

The Contractor shall not be permitted to interfere with public travel and convenience by grading or tearing up streets indiscriminately, but the Work of constructing the various items in this contract shall proceed in an orderly, systematic and progressive manner.

- **GC 10 DISEASE REGULATIONS** The Contractor shall enforce all sanitary regulations and take all precautions against infectious diseases as the Project Manager may deem necessary. Should any infectious or contagious diseases occur among his employees, he shall arrange for the immediate removal of the employee from the Site and isolation of all persons connected with the Work.
- **GC 11 CONTRACTOR TO CHECK PLANS, SPECIFICATIONS, AND DATA** The Contractor shall verify all dimensions, quantities, and details shown on the plans, supplementary drawings, schedules, and shall notify the Project Manager of all errors, omissions, conflicts and discrepancies found therein within three (3) working days of discovery. Failure to discover or correct errors, conflictions, or discrepancies shall not relieve the Contractor of full responsibility for unsatisfactory Work, faulty construction, or improper operation resulting therefrom nor from rectifying such condition at its own expense.
- **GC 12 MATERIALS AND WORKMANSHIP** All material shall be new and the workmanship shall, in every respect, be in conformity with approved modern practice and with prevailing standards of performance and quality. In the event of a dispute, the Project Manager's decision shall be final. Wherever the Plans, Specifications, Contract Documents, or the directions of the Project Manager are unclear as to what is permissible and/or fail to note the quality of any Work, that interpretation will be made by the Project Manager, which is in accordance with approved modern practice, to meet the particular requirements of the Contract.
- **GC 13 SAFEGUARDING MARKS** The Contractor shall safeguard all points, stakes, grade marks, monuments, and benchmarks made or established on the Work, bear the cost of re-establishing same if disturbed, or bear the entire expense of rectifying Work improperly installed due to not maintaining or protecting or for removing without authorization, such established points, stakes and marks. The Contractor shall safeguard all existing and known property corners, monuments and marks not related to the Work and, if required, shall bear the cost of having them re-established by a licensed Professional surveyor registered in the State of Florida if disturbed or destroyed during the course of construction.
- **GC 14 RESTROOM FACILITIES** Contractor shall provide portable toilet facilities for employee's use at a location within the Work site to be determined by the City.
- **GC 15 PROGRESS MEETINGS** Weekly Status meetings will be conducted with representatives from the City and the Contractor. Contractor shall budget time to participate in such meetings. A well-run Project should result in short meetings.
- **GC 16 ISSUE RESOLUTION** Should Contractor become engaged in a dispute with a resident or a City employee, the Contractor shall report the situation to the Project Manager immediately. It shall be mandatory that the City participate in any dispute resolution. Failure of Contractor personnel to notify the City shall obligate Contractor to replace the offending employee immediately if requested by the City.
- **GC 17 CITY SECURITY-CONTRACTOR AND SUBCONTRACTOR EMPLOYEE INFORMATION** - Prior to commencing work, Contractor shall provide to the City a list of all personnel and subcontractors on site. The list will include the name, address, birth date and driver's license number for all personnel. All personnel and subcontractors on site will have on their person a company

photo ID during all stages of the construction. Contractor shall provide standard required personal information per current City procedures.

- **GC 18 POST-CONSTRUCTION SURVEY** The Contractor shall provide as-built survey, sealed and signed by a registered surveyor in the State of Florida, as a condition of final payment.
- GC 19 KEY PERSONNEL Contractor shall provide as part of the Work Plan, resumes for all key project personnel providing supervision and project management functions. Resumes shall include work history and years of experience performing this type of work.
- **GC 20 EXISTING UTILITY SERVICE** All existing utility service shall be maintained with a minimum of interruption at the expense of the Contractor.
- **GC 21 JOB DESCRIPTION SIGNS** Contractor, at Contractor's expense, shall furnish, erect, and maintain suitable weatherproof signs on jobs over \$100,000 containing the following information:
 - 1. City Seal (in colors)
 - 2. Project or Improvement Number
 - 3. Job Description
 - 4. Estimated Cost
 - 5. Completion Date

Minimum size of sign shall be four feet high, eight feet wide and shall be suitably anchored. The entire sign shall be painted and present a pleasing appearance. Exact location of signs will be determined in the field. Two (2) signs will be required, one at each end of the job. All costs of this work shall be included in other parts of the work.

- **GC 22 FLORIDA EAST COAST RIGHT-OF-WAY** Whenever a City contractor is constructing within the Florida East Coast Railway Company's Right-of-Way, it will be mandatory that the contractor carry bodily injury and property damage insurance in amounts satisfactory to the Florida East Coast Company. This insurance requirement shall be verified by the contractor with the Florida East Coast Company prior to commencing work, and maintained during the life of the Contract.
- **GC 23 ACCIDENTS** The Contractor shall provide such equipment and facilities as are necessary and/or required, in the case of accidents, for first aide services to be provided to a person who may be injured during the project duration. The Contractor shall also comply with the OSHA requirements as defined in the United States Labor Code 29 CFR 1926.50.

In addition, the Contractor must report immediately to the Project Manager every accident to persons or damage to property, and shall furnish in writing full information, including testimony of witnesses regarding any and all accidents.

GC - 24 - SAFETY PRECAUTIONS - Contractor must adhere to the applicable environmental protection guidelines for the duration of a project. If hazardous waste materials are used, detected or generated at any time, the Project Manager must be immediately notified of each and every occurrence. The Contractor shall comply with all codes, ordinances, rules, orders and other legal requirements of public authorities (including OSHA, EPA, DERM, the City, Broward County, State of Florida, and Florida Building Code), which bear on the performance of the Work.

The Contractor shall take the responsibility to ensure that all Work is performed using adequate safeguards, including but not limited to: proper safe rigging, safety nets, fencing, scaffolding, barricades, chain link fencing, railings, barricades, steel plates, safety lights, and ladders that are necessary for the protection of its employees, as well as the public and City employees. All riggings and scaffolding shall be constructed with good sound materials, of adequate dimensions for their intended use, and substantially braced, tied or secured to ensure absolute safety for those required to use it, as well as those in the vicinity. All riggings, scaffolding, platforms, equipment guards, trenching, shoring, ladders and similar actions or equipment shall be OSHA approved, as applicable, and in accordance with all Federal, State and local regulations.

GC - 25 - DUST PREVENTION - The Contractor shall, by means of a water spray, or temporary asphalt pavement, take all necessary precautions to prevent or abate a dust nuisance arising from dry weather or Work in an incomplete stage. All costs of this Work shall be included in the cost of other parts of the Work.

Should the Contractor fail to abate a dust nuisance the Project Manager may stop the Work until the issue is resolved to the City's satisfaction.

GC - 26 - SITE CLEANUP AND RESTORATION – The Contractor shall remove all debris and unused or discarded materials from the work site daily. Contractor shall clean the work site to remove all directional drilling "Driller's Mud" materials. No "Driller's Mud" residue shall be allowed to remain in the soil or on the surface of the land or vegetation. All debris and drilling materials must be disposed of offsite at an approved location.

The Contractor shall promptly restore all areas disturbed that are outside the Project limits in equal or better condition at no additional cost to the City.

GC - 27 - COURTEOUS BEHAVIOR AND RESPECT FOR RESIDENTS AND PROPERTY – The Contractor and its employees, associates and sub-contractors shall maintain courteous behavior at all times and not engage in yelling, loud music, or other such activities. Contractor's employees shall not leave trash or other discarded items at the Work Site, especially on any private property. In the event complaints arise, Contractor shall immediately remove such offending employees from the project if requested to do so by the Project Manager. Contractor's employees shall not trespass on any private property unless necessary to complete the work but with prior permission from the owner.

Contractor shall notify and obtain permission from the residents 24 hours in advance when planning to work within the resident's property. In addition, Contractor shall notify the resident prior to entering their property to perform work or inspect/investigate the work site. Contractor shall not block residents' driveways unnecessarily. Contractor shall not park equipment on landscaped areas when the vehicle is not needed for the current construction activities. Contractor shall be responsible for repair and/or replacement of all damaged landscaping within 48 hours including repairing vehicle wheel impressions, irrigation systems, lighting systems, structures, or any other items of resident's property. Contractor shall not destroy, damage, remove, or otherwise negatively impact any landscaping within or outside the right-of-way without prior approval from the Project Manager.

GC - 28 - PLACING BARRICADES AND WARNING LIGHTS - The Contractor shall furnish and place, at Contractor's own expense, all barricades, warning lights, automatic blinker lights and such devices necessary to properly protect the work and vehicular and pedestrian traffic. Should the Contractor fail to erect or maintain such barricades, warning lights, etc., the Project Manager may, after 24 hours' notice to the Contractor, proceed to have such barricades and warning lights

placed and maintained by City or other forces and all costs incurred thereof charged to the Contractor and may be retained by the City from any monies due, or to become due, to the Contractor.

GC - 29 - TRAFFIC CONTROL - The Contractor shall coordinate all Work and obtain, through the City's Transportation and Mobility Department, Broward County, Florida Department of Transportation, as applicable, any permits required to detour traffic or close any street before starting to work in the road

All traffic control devices, flashing lights, signs and barricades shall be maintained in working condition at all times and conform to Manual of Uniform Traffic Control Devices (MUTCD), latest edition.

GC - 30 - COORDINATION - The Contractor shall notify all utilities, transportation department, etc., in writing, with a copy to the Project Manager before construction is started and shall coordinate its Work with them. The Contractor shall cooperate with the owners of any underground or overhead utility lines in their removal, construction and rearrangement operations in order that services rendered by these parties will not be unnecessarily interrupted.

The Contractor shall arrange its Work and dispose of its materials so as to not interfere with the operation of other contractors engaged upon adjacent work, and to join its Work to that of others in a proper manner, and to perform its Work in the proper sequence in relation to that of other contractors as may be directed by the Project Manager.

Each Contractor shall be responsible for any damage done by it or its agents to the work performed by another contractor.

- **GC 31 WATER** Bulk water used for construction, flushing pipelines, and testing shall be obtained from fire hydrants. Contractor shall make payment for hydrant meter at Treasury Billing Office, 1st Floor, City Hall, 100 N. Andrews Avenue. With the paid receipt, contractor can pick up hydrant meter at the utility location office. No connection shall be made to a fire hydrant without a meter connected.
- GC 32 PROHIBITION AGAINST CONTRACTING WITH SCRUTINIZED COMPANIES Subject to Odebrecht Construction, Inc., v. Prasad, 876 F.Supp.2d 1305 (S.D. Fla. 2012), affirmed, Odebrecht Construction, Inc., v. Secretary, Florida Department of Transportation, 715 F.3d 1268 (11th Cir. 2013), with regard to the "Cuba Amendment," the Contractor certifies that it is not on the Scrutinized Companies with Activities in Sudan List or the Scrutinized Companies with Activities in the Iran Petroleum Energy Sector List, and that it does not have business operations in Cuba or Syria, as provided in Section 287.135, Florida Statutes (2021), as may be amended or revised. The Contractor certifies that it is not on the Scrutinized Companies that Boycott Israel List created pursuant to Section 215.4725, Florida Statutes (2021), as may be amended or revised, and that it is not engaged in a boycott of Israel. The City may terminate this Agreement at the City's option if the Contractor is found to have submitted a false certification as provided under subsection (5) of Section 287.135, Florida Statutes (2021), as may be amended or revised, or been placed on the Scrutinized Companies with Activities in Sudan List or the Scrutinized Companies with Activities in the Iran Petroleum Energy Sector List or the Scrutinized Companies that Boycott Israel List created pursuant to Section 215.4725, Florida Statutes (2021), as may be amended or revised, or is engaged in a boycott of Israel or has been engaged in business operations in Cuba or Syria, as defined in Section 287.135, Florida Statutes (2021), as may be amended or revised.

By submitting a proposal or response, the company, principals, or owners certify that it is not listed on the Scrutinized Companies with Activities in Sudan List or listed on the Scrutinized Companies with Activities in the Iran Petroleum Energy Sector List or is engaged in business operations in Cuba or Syria.

GC - 33 - USE OF FLORIDA LUMBER TIMBER AND OTHER FOREST PRODUCTS - In accordance with Florida Statute 255.20 (3), the City specifies that lumber, timber, and other forest products used for this Project shall be produced and manufactured in the State of Florida if such products are available and their price, fitness, and quality are equal. This requirement does not apply to plywood specified for monolithic concrete forms, if the structural or service requirements for timber for a particular job cannot be supplied by native species, or if the construction is financed in whole or in part from federal funds with the requirement that there be no restrictions as to species or place of manufacture.

The Bidder affirms by submitting a bid response to this solicitation that they will comply with section 255.20 (3) Florida Statutes.

GC - 34 - PUBLIC RECORDS/TRADE SECRETS/COPYRIGHT: The Proposer's response to the Solicitation is a public record pursuant to Florida law, which is subject to disclosure by the City under the State of Florida Public Records Law, Florida Statutes Chapter 119.07 ("Public Records Law"). The City shall permit public access to all documents, papers, letters or other material submitted in connection with this Solicitation and the Contract to be executed for this Solicitation, subject to the provisions of Chapter 119.07 of the Florida Statutes.

Any language contained in the Proposer's response to the Solicitation purporting to require confidentiality of any portion of the Proposer's response to the Solicitation, except to the extent that certain information is in the City's opinion a Trade Secret pursuant to Florida law, shall be void. If a Proposer submits any documents or other information to the City which the Proposer claims is Trade Secret information and exempt from Florida Statutes Chapter 119.07 ("Public Records Laws"), the Proposer shall clearly designate that it is a Trade Secret and that it is asserting that the document or information is exempt. The Proposer must specifically identify the exemption being claimed under Florida Statutes 119.07. The City shall be the final arbiter of whether any information contained in the Proposer's response to the Solicitation constitutes a Trade Secret. The City's determination of whether an exemption applies shall be final, and the proposer agrees to defend, indemnify, and hold harmless the City and the City's officers, employees, and agent, against any loss or damages incurred by any person or entity as a result of the City's treatment of records as public records. In addition, the proposer agrees to defend, indemnify, and hold harmless the City and the City's officers, employees, and agents, against any loss or damages incurred by any person or entity as a result of the City's treatment of records as exempt from disclosure or confidential. Proposals purporting to be subject to copyright protection in full or in part will be rejected. The proposer authorizes the City to publish, copy, and reproduce any and all documents submitted to the City bearing copyright symbols or otherwise purporting to be subject to copyright protection.

EXCEPT FOR CLEARLY MARKED PORTIONS THAT ARE BONA FIDE TRADE SECRETS PURSUANT TO FLORIDA LAW, DO NOT MARK YOUR RESPONSE TO THE SOLICITATION AS PROPRIETARY OR CONFIDENTIAL. DO NOT MARK YOUR RESPONSE TO THE SOLICITATION OR ANY PART THEREOF AS COPYRIGHTED.

GENERAL CONDITIONS (continued)

IF THE CONTRACTOR HAS QUESTIONS REGARDING THE APPLICATION OF CHAPTER 119, FLORIDA STATUTES, TO THE CONTRACTOR'S DUTY TO PROVIDE PUBLIC RECORDS RELATING TO THIS AGREEMENT, CONTACT THE CUSTODIAN OF PUBLIC RECORDS AT:

Telephone Number:	(954) 828-5002
Mailing Address:	City Clerk's Office 100 N. Andrews Avenue Fort Lauderdale, Florida 33301-1016

E-mail: prrcontract@fortlauderdale.gov

Contractor shall:

- 1. Keep and maintain public records required by the City in order to perform the service.
- 2. Upon request from the City's custodian of public records, provide the City with a copy of the requested records or allow the records to be inspected or copied within a reasonable time at a cost that does not exceed the cost provided in Chapter 119, Florida Statutes (2021), as may be amended or revised, or as otherwise provided by law.
- 3. Ensure that public records that are exempt or confidential and exempt from public records disclosure requirements are not disclosed except as authorized by law for the duration of the contract term and following completion of this Agreement if the Contractor does not transfer the records to the City.
- 4. Upon completion of the Agreement, transfer, at no cost, to the City all public records in possession of the Contractor or keep and maintain public records required by the City to perform the service. If the Contractor transfers all public records to the City upon completion of this Agreement, the Contractor shall destroy any duplicate public records that are exempt or confidential and exempt from public records disclosure requirements. If the Contractor keeps and maintains public records upon completion of this Agreement, the Contractor shall destroy any duplicate public records that are exempt or confidential and exempt from public records disclosure requirements. If the Contractor keeps and maintains public records upon completion of this Agreement, the Contractor shall meet all applicable requirements for retaining public records. All records stored electronically must be provided to the City, upon request from the City's custodian of public records, in a format that is compatible with the information technology systems of the City.

SPECIAL CONDITIONS

01. PURPOSE

The City of Fort Lauderdale, Florida (City) is seeking bids from qualified bidders, for construction services in accordance with the terms, conditions, and specifications contained in this Invitation To Bid (ITB).

02. TRANSACTION FEES

The City uses BidSync (<u>www.bidsync.com</u>) to distribute and receive bids and proposals. There is no charge to vendors/contractors to register and participate in the solicitation process, nor will any fees be charged to the awarded contractor.

03. SUBMISSION OF BIDS

It is the sole responsibility of the Contractor to ensure that its bid is submitted electronically through BidSync at <u>www.bidsync.com</u>. and that any bid security not submitted via BidSync reaches the City of Fort Lauderdale, Procurement Services Division, 6th floor, Room 619, 100 N. Andrews Avenue, Fort Lauderdale, Florida 33301-1016, in a sealed envelope marked on the outside with the ITB solicitation number and Contractor's name, no later than the time and date specified in this solicitation. **PAPER BID SUBMITALS WILL NOT BE ACCEPTED. PLEASE SUBMIT YOUR BID RESPONSE ELECTRONICALLY.**

04. INFORMATION OR CLARIFICATION

For information concerning procedures for responding to this solicitation, contact **James Hemphill**, **Procurement Specialist**, at (954) 828-5143 or email at jhemphill@fortlauderdale.gov. Such contact shall be for clarification purposes only.

For information concerning technical specifications please utilize the Question/Answer platform provided by BidSync at <u>www.bidsync.com</u>. Questions of a material nature must be received prior to the cut-off date specified in the solicitation. Material changes, if any, to the scope of services or bidding procedures will only be transmitted by written addendum. (See addendum section of BidSync site). <u>Bidders please note</u>: No part of your bid can be submitted via FAX. No variation in price or conditions shall be permitted based upon a claim of ignorance. Submission of a bid will be considered evidence that the bidder has familiarized himself with the nature and extent of the work, and the equipment, materials, and labor required. The entire bid response must be submitted in accordance with all specifications contained in this solicitation. The questions and answers submitted in BidSync shall become part of any contract that is created from this ITB.

05. CONTRACT TIME

- 5.1 The Contractor recognizes that TIME IS OF THE ESSENCE. The Work shall commence within 10 calendar days of the date of the Notice to Proceed.
- 5.2 The Street Lighting portion of the Work must be Completed before December 31, 2022.
- 5.3 All Work of his contract shall be finally completed on the Final Completion Date and ready for final payment in accordance with this Agreement within 207 calendar days

after the date when the Contract Time commences to run as provided in the Notice to Proceed.

06. BID SECURITY

A certified check, cashier's check, bank officer's check or bid bond for **<u>FIVE</u> percent (5%)** of the bid amount, made payable to the City of Fort Lauderdale, shall accompany each offer.

07. REQUIRED LICENSES/CERTIFICATIONS

- 07.1 Contractor must possess the following licenses/certifications to be considered for award: Florida Licensed General Contractor
- 07.2 The Contractor must submit their MyFlorida Market Place Number, work class and expiration date for their pre-qualifications with FDOT.

Note: Contractor <u>must</u> have proper licensing and shall submit evidence of same with its bid response.

08. SPECIFIC EXPERIENCE REQUIRED

The following expertise is required to be considered for this Contract. Specific references attesting to this expertise must be submitted with the bid response.

Prequalification Requirements: The contractor shall be a prequalified contractor for Florida Department of Transportation (FDOT) prequalified to perform all the work in the scope of the contract in accordance with Florida Administrative Code 14-75.003.

This section of SR A1A is a high-profile location for the City and is a destination enjoyed by South Florida residents, tourists, and citizens of Fort Lauderdale. For purposes of this solicitation, a high-profile location shall be defined as an area of a city with a destination (such as the beach) and a sidewalk that is lined with establishments (such as bars, restaurants, retail, condominiums, hotels) and has a high volume of pedestrian activity.

Bidders shall be able to demonstrate successful Right-of-Way construction experience in a highprofile area and be able to produce Maintenance of Traffic plans that satisfy regulatory requirements and still maintain safe pedestrian access and building access.

The contractor shall have previous construction experience in Right-of-way construction along roadway and sidewalks with high pedestrian traffic, located in dense urban area locations in the State of Florida <u>Right-of-Way construction within the pedestrian ream in high-profile locations</u>, in the State of Florida within the last ten (10) years. Bidder shall submit proof of construction <u>experience for a minimum of three (3) projects</u> of similar scope and scale (or larger) and shall, for each project listed, identify location; dates of construction; project name and overall scope; scope of work that was self-performed by Contractor; and client's name, address, telephone number and e-mail address.

Funding for this project requires all work be completed by December 31, 2022. The bidder is advised of this project need and must plan and coordinate all activity to meet the required project completion date of December 31, 2022.

NOTE: REFERENCES SHALL NOT INCLUDE ONLY CITY OF FORT LAUDERDALE EMPLOYEES OR WORK PERFORMED FOR THE CITY. THE CITY IS ALSO

Rev. 2/20/2020

INTERESTED IN WORK EXPERIENCE AND REFERENCES FROM ENTITIES OTHER THAN THE CITY OF FORT LAUDERDALE.

By signing this bid solicitation, contractor is affirming that this expertise will be provided for this Contract at no additional charge.

09. BID ALLOWANCE

Allowance for permits: Payments will be made to the contractor based on the actual cost of permits upon submission of paid permit receipts. The City shall not pay for other costs related to obtaining or securing permits.

The amount indicated is intended to be sufficient to cover the entire project. If the City's permit fees exceed the allowance indicated, the City will reimburse the contractor the actual amount of the City's permit fees required for project completion.

Allowances	\$
Permit fee allowance	\$90,000
 Additional material for unforeseen conditions not included in the base bid scope 	\$60,000
2. Additional labor for unforeseen conditions not included in the \$60,000 base bid scope	
TOTAL	\$210,000

Note: The City will add this allowance to your bid.

10. INSURANCE REQUIREMENTS (See Article 10, Bonds and Insurance, of the Contract for details)

As a condition precedent to the effectiveness of this Agreement, during the term of this Agreement and during any renewal or extension term of this Agreement, the Contractor, at its sole expense, shall provide insurance of such types and with such terms and limits as noted below. Providing proof of and maintaining adequate insurance coverage are material obligations of the Contractor. The Contractor shall provide the City a certificate of insurance evidencing such coverage. The Contractor's insurance coverage shall be primary insurance for all applicable policies. The limits of coverage under each policy maintained by the Contractor shall not be interpreted as limiting the Contractor's liability and obligations under this Agreement. All insurance policies shall be through insurers authorized or eligible to write policies in the State of Florida and possess an A.M. Best rating of A-, VII or better, subject to approval by the City's Risk Manager.

The coverages, limits, and/or endorsements required herein protect the interests of the City, and these coverages, limits, and/or endorsements shall in no way be relied upon by the Contractor for assessing the extent or determining appropriate types and limits of coverage to protect the Contractor against any loss exposures, whether as a result of this Agreement or otherwise. The requirements contained herein, as well as the City's review or acknowledgement, are not intended to and shall not in any manner limit or qualify the liabilities and obligations assumed by the Contractor under this Agreement.

The following insurance policies and coverages are required:

Commercial General Liability

Coverage must be afforded under a Commercial General Liability policy with limits not less than:

- \$1,000,000 each occurrence and \$2,000,000 aggregate for Bodily Injury, Property Damage, and Personal and Advertising Injury
- \$1,000,000 each occurrence and \$2,000,000 aggregate for Products and Completed Operations

Rev. 2/20/2020

Policy must include coverage for contractual liability and independent contractors.

The City, a Florida municipal corporation, its officials, employees, and volunteers are to be covered as an additional insured with a CG 20 26 04 13 Additional Insured – Designated Person or Organization Endorsement or similar endorsement providing equal or broader Additional Insured Coverage with respect to liability arising out of activities performed by or on behalf of the Contractor. The coverage shall contain no special limitation on the scope of protection afforded to the City, its officials, employees, and volunteers.

Business Automobile Liability

Coverage must be afforded for all Owned, Hired, Scheduled, and Non-Owned vehicles for Bodily Injury and Property Damage in an amount not less than \$1,000,000 combined single limit each accident.

If the Contractor does not own vehicles, the Contractor shall maintain coverage for Hired and Non-Owned Auto Liability, which may be satisfied by way of endorsement to the Commercial General Liability policy or separate Business Auto Liability policy.

Workers' Compensation and Employer's Liability

Coverage must be afforded per Chapter 440, Florida Statutes. Any person or entity performing work for or on behalf of the City must provide Workers' Compensation insurance. Exceptions and exemptions will be allowed by the City's Risk Manager, if they are in accordance with Florida Statute.

The Contractor waives, and the Contractor shall ensure that the Contractor's insurance carrier waives, all subrogation rights against the City, its officials, employees, and volunteers for all losses or damages. The City requires the policy to be endorsed with WC 00 03 13 Waiver of our Right to Recover from Others or equivalent.

The Contractor must be in compliance with all applicable State and federal workers' compensation laws, including the U.S. Longshore Harbor Workers' Act and the Jones Act, if applicable.

Insurance Certificate Requirements

- a. The Contractor shall provide the City with valid Certificates of Insurance (binders are unacceptable) no later than ten (10) days prior to the start of work contemplated in this Agreement.
- b. The Contractor shall provide to the City a Certificate of Insurance having a thirty (30) day notice of cancellation; ten (10) days' notice if cancellation is for nonpayment of premium.
- c. In the event that the insurer is unable to accommodate the cancellation notice requirement, it shall be the responsibility of the Contractor to provide the proper notice. Such notification will be in writing by registered mail, return receipt requested, and addressed to the certificate holder.
- d. In the event the Agreement term or any surviving obligation of the Contractor following expiration or early termination of the Agreement goes beyond the expiration date of the insurance policy, the Contractor shall provide the City with an updated Certificate of Insurance no later than ten (10) days prior to the expiration of the insurance currently in effect. The City reserves the right to suspend the Agreement until this requirement is met.
- e. The Certificate of Insurance shall indicate whether coverage is provided under a claims-made or occurrence form. If any coverage is provided on a claims-made form, the Certificate of Insurance must show a retroactive date, which shall be the effective date of the initial contract or prior.
- f. The City shall be named as an Additional Insured on all liability policies, with the exception of Workers' Compensation.
- g. The City shall be granted a Waiver of Subrogation on the Contractor's Workers' Compensation insurance policy.
- h. The title of the Agreement, Bid/Contract number, event dates, or other identifying reference must be listed on the Certificate of Insurance.

The Certificate Holder should read as follows: City of Fort Lauderdale 100 N. Andrews Avenue Fort Lauderdale, FL 33301

The Contractor has the sole responsibility for all insurance premiums and shall be fully and solely responsible for any costs or expenses as a result of a coverage deductible, co-insurance penalty, or self-insured retention; including any loss not covered because of the operation of such deductible, co-insurance penalty, self-insured retention, or coverage exclusion or limitation. Any costs for adding the City as an Additional Insured shall be at the Contractor's expense.

If the Contractor's primary insurance policy/policies do not meet the minimum requirements, as set forth in this Agreement, the Contractor may provide evidence of an Umbrella/Excess insurance policy to comply with this requirement.

The Contractor's insurance coverage shall be primary insurance as respects to the City, a Florida municipal corporation, its officials, employees, and volunteers. Any insurance or self-insurance maintained by the City, a Florida municipal corporation, its officials, employees, or volunteers shall be non-contributory.

Any exclusion or provision in any insurance policy maintained by the Contractor that excludes coverage required in this Agreement shall be deemed unacceptable and shall be considered breach of contract.

All required insurance policies must be maintained until the contract work has been accepted by the City, or until this Agreement is terminated, whichever is later. Any lapse in coverage shall be considered breach of contract. In addition, Contractor must provide to the City confirmation of coverage renewal via an updated certificate should any policies expire prior to the expiration of this Agreement. The City reserves the right to review, at any time, coverage forms and limits of Contractor's insurance policies.

The Contractor shall provide notice of any and all claims, accidents, and any other occurrences associated with this Agreement to the Contractor's insurance company or companies and the City's Risk Management office, as soon as practical.

It is the Contractor's responsibility to ensure that any and all of the Contractor's independent contractors and subcontractors comply with these insurance requirements. All coverages for independent contractors and subcontractors shall be subject to all of the applicable requirements stated herein. Any and all deficiencies are the responsibility of the Contractor.

NOTE: CITY PROJECT NUMBER, PROJECT NAME AND BID NUMBER MUST APPEAR ON EACH CERTIFICATE, AND THE CITY OF FORT LAUDERDALE MUST BE NAMED ON THE CERTIFICATE AS AN "ADDITIONAL INSURED" ON REQUIRED LIABILITY POLICIES.

A <u>Sample Insurance Certificate</u> shall be included with the proposal to demonstrate the firm's ability to comply with insurance requirements. Provide a previous certificate or other evidence listing the insurance companies' names for all required coverage, and the dollar amounts of the coverage.

11. PERFORMANCE AND PAYMENT BOND: 100%

12. CITY PROJECT MANAGER

The Project Manager is hereby designated by the City as Irina Tokar, whose address is 100 North Andrews Avenue,5th Floor, Fort Lauderdale, FL 33301, telephone number: (954) 828-

Rev. 2/20/2020

6891, and email address is IrinaT@fortlauderdale.gov. The Project Manager will assume all duties and responsibilities and will have the rights and authorities assigned to the Project Manager in the Contract Documents in connection with completion of the Work in accordance with this Agreement.

14. LIQUIDATED DAMAGES (See Article 16, Liquidated Damages, of the Contract for details)

Notice to bidder: Funding for this project requires all street lighting work be completed by December 31, 2022. The bidder is advised of this project need and must plan and coordinate all the required street lighting activity to meet the required completion date of December 31, 2022.

Upon failure of the Contractor to complete the Work within the time specified for completion, the Contractor shall pay to the City the sum of Two Hundred and Fifty Dollars (\$250.00) for each and every calendar day that the completion of the Work is delayed beyond the time specified in this Agreement for completion, as fixed and agreed liquidated damages and not as a penalty, so long as the delay is caused by the Contractor.

(See Article 16, Liquidated Damages Clause, of the Contract)

15. PAYMENT (See Article 7, Payment, of the Contract for other details)

Payment on this Contract will be made by check.

16. WORK SCHEDULE (including overtime hours):

Regular work hours: 8:00 am to 5:00 pm, Monday through Friday. City Inspector Hours: 8:00 am to 4:30 pm, Monday through Friday.

Any inspection requested by the contractor outside those hours will be considered overtime to be paid by the Contractor.

17. INSPECTION OVERTIME COST: <u>\$100/hr.</u>

CITY OF FORT LAUDERDALE DRAFT CONSTRUCTION AGREEMENT

THIS Agreement made and entered into this _____ day of _____, 20__, by and between the City of Fort Lauderdale, a Florida municipal corporation (City) and ______, a Florida Company/Corporation (Contractor), ("Party" or collectively "Parties");

WHEREAS, the City desires to retain a contractor for the Project as expressed in its Invitation to Bid No._____, Project Number, _____, which was opened on _____; and,

WHEREAS, the Contractor has expressed its willingness and capability to perform the necessary work to accomplish the Project.

NOW, THEREFORE, the City and the Contractor, in consideration of the mutual covenants and conditions contained herein and for other good and valuable consideration, the receipt and sufficiency is hereby acknowledged, agree as follows:

ARTICLE 1 – DEFINITIONS

Whenever used in this Agreement or in other Contract Documents, the following terms have the meanings indicated which are applicable to both the singular and plural forms:

- 1.1 <u>Agreement</u> This written Agreement between the City and the Contractor covering the work to be performed including other Contract Documents that are attached to or incorporated in the Agreement.
- 1.2 <u>Application for Payment</u> The form accepted by the City which is to be used by the Contractor in requesting progress or final payment and which is to include such supporting documentation as is required by the Contract Documents.
- 1.3 <u>Approve</u> The word approve is defined to mean review of the material, equipment or methods for general compliance with design concepts and with the information given in the Contract Documents. It does not imply a responsibility on the part of the City to verify in every detail conformance with plans and specifications.
- 1.4 <u>Bid</u> The offer or Bid of the Contractor submitted on the prescribed form setting forth the total prices for the Work to be performed.
- 1.5 <u>Bid Documents</u> Advertisement for Invitation to Bids, the Instructions to Bidders, the Bid Form (with supplemental affidavits and sample agreements), the Contract Forms, General Conditions, the Supplementary Conditions, the Specifications, and the Plans, which documents all become an integral part of the Contract Documents.
- 1.6 <u>Certificate of Substantial Completion</u> Certificate provided by the City certifying that all Work, excluding the punch list items, has been completed, inspected, and accepted by the City.

- 1.7 <u>Change Order</u> A written document ordering a change in the Contract Price or Contract Time or a material change in the Work.
- 1.8 <u>City</u> The City of Fort Lauderdale, Florida including but not limited to its employees, agents, officials, representatives, contractors, subcontractors, volunteers, successors and assigns, with whom the Contractor has entered into the Agreement and for whom the Work is to be provided.
- 1.9 <u>Contract Documents</u> The Contract Documents shall consist of this Agreement, Exhibits to this Agreement, Public Construction Bond, Performance Bond, Payment Bond and Certificates of Insurance, Notice of Award and Notice to Proceed, Task Orders, General Conditions, Special Conditions, Technical Specifications, Plans/Drawings, Addenda, Bid Form and supplement Affidavits and Agreements, all applicable provisions of State and Federal Law and any modification, including Change Orders or written amendments duly delivered after execution of Agreement, Invitation to Bid, Instructions to Bidders and Bid Bond, Contractor's response to the City's Invitation to Bid, Schedule of Completion, Schedule of Values, all amendments, modifications and supplements, work directive changes issued on or after the Effective Date of the Agreement, as well as any additional documents that are required to be submitted under the Agreement.

Permits on file with the City and/or those permits to be obtained shall be considered directive in nature and will be considered a part of this Agreement. A copy of all permits shall be given to the City for inclusion in the Contract Documents. Terms of permits shall be met prior to acceptance of the Work and release of the final payment.

- 1.10 <u>Contract Price</u> The amount established in the bid submittal and award by the City's City Commission, its successors and assigns, as may be amended by Change Order.
- 1.11 <u>Contract Time</u> The number of calendar days stated in the Agreement for the completion of the Work. The dates on which the work shall be started and shall be completed as stated in the Notice to Proceed and each subsequent Task Order.
- 1.12 <u>Contractor</u> The person, firm, company, or corporation with whom the City has entered into the Agreement, including but not limited to its employees, agents, representatives, contractors, subcontractors, their subcontractors and their other successors and assigns.
- 1.13 <u>Day</u> A calendar day of twenty-four (24) hours ending at midnight.
- 1.14 <u>Defective</u> When modifying the word "Work" refers to work that is unsatisfactory, faulty, or deficient, or does not conform to the Contract Documents or does not meet the requirements of any inspection, test or approval referred to in the Contract Documents, or has been damaged prior to the Project Manager's recommendation of final payment.
- 1.15 <u>Effective Date of the Agreement</u> The effective date of the Agreement shall be the date the City Commission approves the work.

- 1.16 <u>Final Completion Date</u> The date the Task Order Work is completed, including completion of the final punch list, and delivered along with those items specified in the Contract Documents and is accepted by the City.
- 1.17 <u>Hazardous Materials (HAZMAT)</u> Any solid, liquid, or gaseous material that is toxic, flammable, radioactive, corrosive, chemically reactive, or unstable upon prolonged storage in quantities that could pose a threat to life, property, or the environment defined in Section 101(14) of Comprehensive Environmental Response, Compensation and Liability Act of 1980 and in 40 CFR 300.6. Also defined by 49 CFR 171.8 as a substance or material designated by the Secretary of Transportation to be capable of posing an unreasonable risk to health, safety, and property when transported in commerce and which has been so designated.
- 1.18 <u>Hazardous Substance</u> As defined by Section 101(14) of the Comprehensive Environmental Response, Compensation and Liability Act; any substance designated pursuant to Section 311(b) (2) (A) of the Clean Water Act; any element, compound, mixture, solution or substance designated pursuant to Section 102 identified under or listed pursuant to Section 3001 of the Solid Waste Disposal Act {but not including any waste listed under Section 307[a] of the Clean Water Act}; any hazardous air pollutant listed under Section 112 of the Clean Air Act; and any imminently hazardous chemical substance or mixture pursuant to Section 7 of the Toxic Substances Control Act. The term does not include petroleum, including crude oil or any fraction thereof, which is not otherwise specifically listed or designated as a hazardous substance in the first sentence of this paragraph, and the term does not include natural gas, natural gas and such synthetic gas}.
- 1.19 <u>Hazardous Waste</u> Those solid wastes designated by OSHA in accordance with 40 CFR 261 due to the properties of ignitability, corrosivity, reactivity, or toxicity. Any material that is subject to the Hazardous Waste Manifest requirements of the EPA specified in 40 CFR Part 262.
- 1.20 <u>Holidays</u> Those designated non-work days as established by the City Commission of the City of Fort Lauderdale.
- 1.21 <u>Inspection</u> The term "inspection" and the act of inspecting as used in this Agreement is defined to mean the examination of construction to ensure that it conforms to the design concept expressed in the plans and specifications. This term shall not be construed to mean supervision, superintending and/or overseeing.
- 1.22 <u>Notice of Award</u> The written notice by City to the Contractor stating that upon compliance by the Contractor with the conditions precedent enumerated therein, within the time specified that the City will sign and deliver this Agreement.
- 1.23 <u>Notice to Proceed</u> A written notice given by the City to the Contractor authorizing the commencement of the activities identified in the notice or as described in the Contract Documents. Task Orders executed under this Contract will contain set timeframes in which the Task Order work shall be started and completed.

- 1.24 <u>Plans</u> The official graphic representations of this Project that are a part of the Contract Documents and/or are referred to in the Contract Documents and/or Task Orders.
- 1.25 <u>Premises (otherwise known as Site or Work Site)</u> means the land, buildings, facilities, etc. upon which the Work is to be performed.
- 1.26 <u>Project</u> The construction project described in the Contract Documents, including the Work described therein, and each executed Task Order.
- 1.27 <u>Project Manager</u> The employee of the City, or other designated individual who is herein referred to as the Project Manager, will assume all duties and responsibilities and will have the rights and authorities assigned to the Project Manager in the contract Documents in connection with completion of the Work in accordance with this Agreement. The Project Manager, or designee, shall be the authorized agent for the City unless otherwise specified.
- 1.28 <u>Punch List</u> The City's list of Work yet to be done or be corrected by the Contractor, before the Final Completion date can be determined by the City.
- 1.29 <u>Record Documents</u> A complete set of all specifications, drawings, addenda, modifications, shop drawings, submittals and samples annotated to show all changes made during the construction process.
- 1.30 <u>Record Drawings or "As-Builts"</u> A set of drawings which show significant changes in the work made during construction and which are usually based on drawings marked up in the field and other data furnished by the Contractor. These documents will be signed and sealed by a Professional Engineer or a Professional Land Surveyor licensed in the State of Florida and employed by the Contractor at no cost to the City.
- 1.31 <u>Substantially Completed Date</u> A date when the Contractor has requested in writing, stating that the Work is substantially completed and is ready for an inspection and issuance of a final punch list for the Project. If, at the time of inspection, it is determined the project is substantially completed, the City will issue a letter of Substantial Completion along with a punch list of incomplete or deficient items to be completed prior to requesting a Final Completion inspection.
- 1.32 <u>Task Order</u> A written agreement between the City and Contractor defining the particular scope of work to be performed under this Contract. When necessary, plans, permits and specifications may be provided by the City to clarify the requirements of the Task Order work. Each Task Order will contain a timeframe in which the work shall be completed in order for the Contractor to avoid being subjected to liquidated damages.
- 1.33 <u>Work</u> The construction and services required by the Contract Documents required to be furnished under the Contract Documents and/or Task Order, whether completed or partially completed, and includes all labor, materials, equipment, and services provided or to be provided by Contractor to fulfill Contractor's obligations. The Work may constitute the whole or a part of the Project.

ARTICLE 2 – SCOPE OF WORK

2.1 The Contractor shall complete all work as specified or indicated in the Contract Documents. The Project for which the Work under the Contract Documents may be the whole or only part is generally described as follows:

PROJECT NAME ITB # PROJECT

2.2 All Work for the Project shall be constructed in accordance with the approved plans and Specifications. The Work generally involves:

PROJECT DESCRIPTION

[Need brief description of project (provided by the Dept.) including but not limited to:

- Location
- Components
- Intent

And Delete this note before placing in Bid Documents]

2.3 Within ten (10) days of the execution of this Agreement on each Task Order, the Contractor shall submit a Construction Schedule, Schedule of Values and a listing of all personnel employed. The general sequence of the Work shall be submitted by the Contractor and approved by the City before any work commences. The City reserves the right to issue construction directives necessary to facilitate the Work or to minimize any conflict with operations.

ARTICLE 3 – PROJECT MANAGER

3.1 The Project Manager is hereby designated by the City as ______ whose address is 100 N. Andrews Avenue, 4th Floor, Fort Lauderdale, FL 33301, telephone number: (954) 828 - _____, and email address is _____@fortlauderdale.gov. The Project Manager will assume all duties and responsibilities and will have the rights and authorities assigned to the Project Manager in the Contract Documents in connection with completion of the Work in accordance with this Agreement.

ARTICLE 4 – CONTRACT DOCUMENTS

The Contract Documents which comprise the entire Agreement between the City and Contractor are incorporated herein and attached to this Agreement, and consist of the following:

- 4.1 This Agreement.
- 4.2 Exhibits to this Agreement [Plans (sheets [] to [] inclusive)].
- 4.3 Public Construction Bond, Performance Bond, Payment Bond and Certificates of Insurance.
- 4.4 Notice of Award and Notice to Proceed.

- 4.5 General Conditions as amended by the Special Conditions.
- 4.6 Technical Specifications.
- 4.7 Plans/Drawings.
- 4.8 Addenda number_____ through _____, inclusive.
- 4.9 Bid Form and supplement Affidavits and Agreements.
- 4.10 All applicable provisions of State and Federal Law.
- 4.11 Invitation to Bid No., _____, Instructions to Bidders and Bid Bond.
- 4.12 Contractor's response to the City's Invitation to Bid No., _____, dated
- 4.13 Schedule of Completion.
- 4.14 All amendments, modifications, supplements, Task Orders, change orders, and work directive changes, issued on or after the Effective Date of the Agreement.
- 4.15 Any Additional documents that are required to be submitted under the Agreement.
- 4.16 Permits on file with the City and or those permits to be obtained shall be considered directive in nature and will be considered a part of this Agreement.

In the event of any conflict between the documents or any ambiguity or missing specification or instruction, the following priority is established:

- a. Agreement.
- b. Approved change orders, addenda or amendments.
- c. Specifications (quality) and Drawings (location and quantity).
- d. Supplemental conditions or special terms.
- e. General Terms and Conditions.
- f. This Agreement dated ______, and any attachments.
- g. Invitation to Bid No., _____, and the specifications prepared by the City.
- h. Contractor's response to the City's Invitation to Bid No., _____, dated
- i. Schedule of Values.

j. Schedule of Completion.

If during the performance of the Work, Contractor finds a conflict, error or discrepancy in the Contract Documents, Contractor shall so report to the Project Manager, in writing, within five (5) calendar days, and before proceeding with the Work affected shall obtain a written interpretation or clarification from the City.

Any Work that may reasonably be inferred from the specifications or plans as being required to produce the intended result shall be supplied whether or not it is specifically called for. When words which have a well-known technical or trade meaning are used to describe Work, materials, or equipment, such works shall be interpreted in accordance with such meaning. Reference to standard specifications, manuals or codes of any technical society, organization or associations, or to the code of any governmental authority whether such reference be specific or implied, shall mean the latest standard specification, manual or code in effect as of the Effective Date of this Agreement, except as may be otherwise specifically stated. However, no provision of any reference in the Contract Documents) shall change the duties and responsibilities of the City, the Contractor, or any of their agents or employees from those set forth in the Contract Documents.

ARTICLE 5 - CONTRACT TIME

- 5.1 The initial contract term shall commence upon the date of award by the City and shall expire _____(__) years from that date. The City reserves the right to extend the contract for _____(__) additional _____(__) year terms, providing all terms, conditions and specifications remain the same, both parties agree to the extension, and such extension is approved by the City.
- 5.2 The Contractor recognizes that **TIME IS OF THE ESSENCE**. The Work on each Task Order shall commence immediately upon the Contractor's receipt of an executed Task Order.
- 5.3 The Contractor shall mobilize to the project site and begin construction activities upon receipt of the executed Task Order or by the specific date noted within the Task Order (whichever applies).
- 5.4 The Work on each Task Order shall be substantially completed within the timeframe agreed upon and noted in each executed Task Order.
- 5.5 The Work on each Task Order shall be finally completed on or before the Final Completion Date and ready for final payment in accordance with the Final Completion Date agreed upon and noted in each executed Task Order.
- 5.6 In the event services are scheduled to end because of the expiration of this contract, the Contractor shall continue the service upon the request of the City as authorized by the awarding authority. The extension period shall not extend for more than two hundred and seventy (270) days beyond the expiration date of the existing contract. The Contractor shall be compensated for the service at the rate in effect when this extension clause is invoked by the City. No new Task Orders will be assigned after the contract's expiration nor will any new work be performed after that date.

ARTICLE 6 – CONTRACT PRICE

- 6.1 City shall pay Contractor for performance of the Work in accordance with Article 7 based on the value of the executed Task Orders issued for this Contract.
- 6.2 The Parties expressly agree that the Contract Price is a unit price contract, in accordance with those line items' unit prices contained in the Contractor's ITB response and incorporated by reference herein. The quantities of work in the Proposal are a rough approximation only. The total quantities of work to be included in this Contract and actually performed may vary widely depending upon the work that will be authorized by the City through Task Orders during the period of this Contract.
- 6.3 The Contract Price constitutes the total compensation payable to Contractor for the cumulative value of each executed Task Order. All duties, responsibilities and obligations assigned to or undertaken by Contractor shall be at Contractor's expense without change in the Contract price.

ARTICLE 7 – PAYMENT

- 7.1 Contractor shall submit Applications for Payment for each executed Task Order, in accordance with the Contract Documents. Applications for Payment will be processed by the City as provided for in the General Conditions.
- 7.2 Progress Payments. City shall make progress payments on account of the Contract Price on the basis of Contractor's executed Task Order and corresponding Application for Payment, which shall be submitted by the Contractor between the first (1st) and the tenth (10th) day after the end of each calendar month for which payment is requested, or upon completion of the work of the executed Task Order. All progress payments will be made on the basis of the progress of the Work completed on the executed Task Order.
- 7.3 Prior to Final Completion of each Task Order, progress payments will be made in an amount equal to ninety-five percent (95%) of the value of Work completed less in each case the aggregate of payments previously made.
- 7.4 Final Payment: Upon final completion of the Work under each Task Order, the City shall pay Contractor an amount sufficient to increase total payments to one hundred percent (100%) of the Contract Price. However, not less than five percent (5%) of the Contract Price shall be retained until Record Drawings (as-builts), specifications, addenda, modifications and shop drawings, including all manufacturers' instructional and parts manuals are delivered to and accepted by the City.
- 7.5 City may withhold, in whole or in part, payment to such extent as may be necessary to protect itself from loss on account of:
 - 7.5.1 Defective work not remedied.
 - 7.5.2 Claims filed or reasonable evidence indicating probable filing of claims by other parties against Contractor or City because of Contractor's performance.
 - 7.5.3 Failure of Contractor to make payments properly to subcontractors or for material or labor.
 - 7.5.4 Damage to another contractor not remedied.

- 7.5.5 Liquidated damages and costs incurred by Consultant for extended construction administration, if applicable.
- 7.5.6 Failure of Contractor to provide any and all documents required by the Contract Documents.

When the above grounds are removed or resolved satisfactory to the Project Manager, payment shall be made in whole or in part.

- 7.6 The City shall make payment to the Contractor in accordance with the Florida Prompt Payment Act, Section 218.70, Florida Statutes (2021), as amended or revised, provided however, complete and error free pay application is submitted.
- 7.7 The City shall make payment to the Contractor through utilization of the City's Purchasing Card (P-Card) Program. The City has implemented a P-Card Program utilizing the MASTERCARD and VISA networks. Purchases from this contract will be made utilizing the City's P-Card. Contractor will receive payment from the purchasing card in the same manner as other credit card purchases. Accordingly, Contractor must presently have the ability to accept these credit cards or take whatever steps necessary to implement the ability before the start of the contract term, or contract award by the City. <u>All costs associated with the Contractor's participation in this purchasing program shall be borne by the Contractor</u>. The City reserves the right to revise this program as necessary.

The City shall make payment to the Contractor by check.

7.8 Payment Card Industry (PCI) Compliance [This section does not apply to check payments. Include this section ONLY when Payment will be made by P-Card]

Contractor agrees to comply with all applicable state, federal and international laws, as well as industry best practices, governing the collection, access, use, disclosure, safeguarding and destruction of Protected Information.

Contractor and/or any subcontractor that handles credit card data must be, and remain, PCI compliant under the current standards and will provide documentation confirming compliance upon request by the City of Fort Lauderdale. Failure to produce documentation could result in termination of the contract.

ARTICLE 8 – CONTRACTOR'S REPRESENTATIONS

In order to induce the City to enter into this Agreement, and prior to agreeing to and execution of each Task Order under this Contract, Contractor makes the following representations upon which the City has relied:

8.1 Contractor is qualified in the field of public construction and in particular to perform the Work and services set forth in this Agreement.

- 8.2 Contractor has visited the Work Site, has conducted extensive tests, examinations and investigations and represents and warrants a thorough familiarization with the nature and extent of each Task Order and associated Contract Documents, the Work, locality, soil conditions, water table condition, moisture conditions and all year-round local weather and climate conditions (past and present), and examination and investigations conducted by Contractor and the Contractor's experts, has determined that no conditions exist that would in any manner affect the Proposed Price and that the project can be completed for the Proposed Price submitted within the Contract Time as defined in each Task Order. Furthermore, Contractor warrants and confirms that it is totally familiar with, understands and obligates Contractor to comply with all federal, state and local laws, ordinances, rules, regulations and all market conditions that affect or may affect the cost and price of materials and labor needed to fulfill all provisions of this Agreement or that in any manner may affect cost, progress or performance of the Work.
- 8.3 The Contractor has satisfied itself as to the nature and location of the Work under each Task Order, the general and local conditions of the Project, particularly those bearing upon availability of transportation, disposal, handling and storage of materials, availability of labor, water, electric power, and roads, the conformation and conditions at the ground based on City provided reports, the type of equipment and facilities needed preliminary to and during the prosecution of the Task Order and all other matters which can in any way affect the Work, schedule, or the cost thereof under the Task Order and associated Contract Documents.
- 8.4 The Contractor has also studied on its own, investigations and tests of subsurface and latent physical conditions at the site or otherwise affecting cost, progress or performance of the Works, and finds and has further determined that no conditions exist that would in any manner affect the Proposed Price and that the Task Order Work can be completed for the Proposed Price submitted and within the timeframe agreed upon within each Task Order.
- 8.5 Contractor has made or cause to be made, examinations, investigations, tests and studies of such reports and related data in addition to those referred to in Paragraphs 8.2, 8.3 and 8.4 above as it deems necessary for the performance of the Work under each Task Order at the Contract Prices, within the Contract Time of the specified Task Order and in accordance with the other terms and conditions of the Contract Documents; and no additional examinations, investigations, tests, reports or similar data are, or will be, required by Contractor for such purposes.
- 8.6 Contractor has correlated the results of all such observations, examinations, investigations, tests, reports and data related to each Task Order with the terms and conditions of the Contract Documents.
- 8.7 Contractor has given City written notice of all conflicts, errors or discrepancies that it has discovered in the Contract Documents related to each Task Order and the written resolution by City is acceptable to the Contractor.

8.8 <u>Labor</u>

- 8.8.1 The Contractor shall provide competent, suitable qualified personnel to survey and lay out the Work and perform construction as required by the Contract Documents for each Task Order. The Contractor shall at all times maintain good discipline and order at the site.
- 8.8.2 The Contractor shall, at all times, have a competent superintendent, capable of reading and thoroughly understanding the drawings and specifications, as the Contractor's agent on the Work, who shall, as the Contractor's agent, supervise, direct and otherwise conduct the Work under each Task Order.
- 8.8.3 The Contractor shall designate the superintendent on the job to the City, in writing, immediately after receipt of each Task Order. The Contractor understands and agrees that the superintendent's physical presence on the job site is indispensable to the successful completion of the Work. If the superintendent is frequently absent from the job site, the Project Manager may deliver written notice to the Contractor to stop work or terminate the Agreement in accordance with Article 17.
- 8.8.4 Where required and necessary, the contractor shall, at all times, have a certified "competent person" assigned to the job site for each Task Order. The Contractor shall assign personnel to the job site that have successfully completed training programs related to trench safety, confined space work, and maintenance of traffic (MOT). Personnel certified by the International Municipal Signal Associations with Florida Department of Transportation qualifications are required relative to MOT. Any other certifications that may be required by applicable permitting agencies for the Work assigned under each Task Order shall also be complied with by the Contractor. Failure to pursue the Work with the properly certified supervisory staff may result in a notice to stop work on a Task Order or terminate the Agreement in accordance with Article 17.

8.9 <u>Materials:</u>

- 8.9.1 The Contractor shall furnish all materials, equipment, labor, transportation, construction equipment and machinery, tools, appliances, fuel, power, light, heat, telephone, water and sanitary facilities and all other facilities and incidentals necessary for the execution, testing, initial operation and completion of Work under each Task Order.
- 8.9.2 All materials and equipment shall be of good quality and new, except as otherwise provided in the Contract Documents. Suppliers shall be selected and paid by the Contractor; the City reserves the right to approve all suppliers and materials.
- 8.10 <u>Work Hours:</u> Except in connection with the safety or protection of persons, or the Work, or property at the site or adjacent thereto, and except as otherwise indicated in the Supplementary Conditions, all work at the site shall be performed during regular working hours between 8 a.m. and 5:00 p.m., Monday through Friday.

Unless approved by the City in advance, the Contractor will not perform work on Saturday, Sunday or any legal holiday (designated by the City of Fort Lauderdale) without the Project Manager's written consent at least seventy-two (72) hours in advance of starting such work. For any overtime inspection required by City personnel, the Contractor shall pay for the additional charges to the City with respect to such overtime work. Such additional charges shall be a subsidiary obligation of the Contractor and no extra payment shall be made to the Contractor for overtime work. It shall be noted that the City's Inspector work hours are from 8:00 a.m. to 4:30 p.m., Monday through Friday, and any work requiring inspection oversight being performed outside of this timeframe shall be paid for by the Contractor to reimburse the City for overtime inspection is established at direct-labor and overtime costs for each person or inspector required. Incidental overtime costs for engineering, testing and other related services will also be charged to the Contractor at the actual rate accrued.

- 8.11 <u>Patent Fee and Royalties:</u> The Contractor shall pay all license fees and royalties and assume all costs incident to the use in the performance of the Work or the incorporation in the Work, or any invention, design, process, product or device which is the subject of patent rights or copyrights held by others. The Contractor hereby expressly binds himself or itself to indemnify and hold harmless the City from all such claims and fees and from any and all suits and action of every name and description that may be brought against City on account of any such claims, fees, royalties, or costs for any such invention or patent, and from any and all suits or actions that may be brought against said City for the infringement of any and all patents or patent rights claimed by any person, firm corporation or other entity.
- 8.12 <u>Permits:</u> The Contractor shall obtain and pay for all permits and licenses. There shall be no allowance for Contractor markup, overhead or profit for permits and licenses.

The Contractor shall pay all government charges which are applicable at the time of opening of proposals. It shall be the responsibility of the Contractor to secure and pay for all necessary licenses and permits of a temporary nature necessary for the prosecution of Work.

- 8.13 <u>Law and Regulations</u>: The Contractor shall give all notices and comply with all laws, ordinances, rules and regulations applicable to the Work. If the Contractor observes that the specifications or plans are in conflict, the Contractor shall give the Project Manager prompt written notice thereof within five (5) calendar days, and any necessary changes shall be adjusted by any appropriate modifications. If the Contractor performs any work knowing or having reason to know that it is contrary to such laws, ordinances, rules, standards, specifications and regulations, and without such notice to the Project Manager, the Contractor shall be all costs arising therefrom.
- 8.14 <u>Taxes:</u> The Contractor shall pay all sales, consumer, use and other similar taxes required to be paid by him in accordance with the laws of the City of Fort Lauderdale, County of Broward, and the State of Florida.

8.15 <u>Contractor Use of Premises:</u> The Contractor shall confine construction equipment, the storage of materials and equipment and the operations of workmen to areas permitted by law, ordinances, permits and/or the requirements of the Contract Documents, and shall not unreasonably encumber the premises with construction equipment or other materials or equipment.

The Contractor shall not enter upon private property for any purpose without first securing the permission of the property owner in writing and furnishing the Project Manager with a copy of said permission. This requirement will be strictly enforced, particularly with regard to such vacant properties as may be utilized for storage or staging by the Contractor.

The Contractor shall conduct its work in such a manner as to avoid damage to adjacent private or public property. Any damage to existing structures of work of any kind, including permanent reference markers or property corner markers, or the interruption of a utility service, shall be repaired or restored promptly at no expense to the City or property owner.

The Contractor will preserve and protect all existing vegetation such as trees, shrubs and grass on or adjacent to the site which do not reasonably interfere with the construction, as determined by the Project Manager. The Contractor will be responsible for repairing or replacing any trees, shrubs, lawns and landscaping that may be damaged due to careless operation of equipment, stockpiling of materials, tracking of grass by equipment or other construction activity. The Contractor will be liable for, or will be required to replace or restore at no expense to the City, all properties and areas not protected or preserved as may be required that is destroyed or damaged.

During the progress of the Work, the Contractor shall keep the premises free from accumulation of waste materials, rubbish and debris resulting from the Work. At the completion of the Work, the Contractor shall remove all waste materials, rubbish and debris from and about the premises as well as all tools, appliances, construction equipment and machinery, and surplus materials and shall leave the site clean and ready for occupancy by the City. The Contractor shall restore to their original condition those portions of the site not designated for alteration by the Contract Documents at no cost to the City.

- 8.16 <u>Project Coordination</u>: The Contractor shall provide for the complete coordination of the construction effort. This shall include, but not necessarily be limited to, coordination of the following:
 - 8.16.1 Flow of material and equipment from suppliers.
 - 8.16.2 The interrelated work with affected utility companies.
 - 8.16.3 The interrelated work with the City where tie-ins to existing facilities are required.
 - 8.16.4 The effort of independent testing agencies.
 - 8.16.5 Notice to affected property owners as may be directed by the Project Manager.
 - 8.16.6 Coordination with and scheduling of all required inspections from all permitting agencies.

8.17 <u>Project Record Documents and Final As-Builts (Record Drawings):</u> Contractor shall be responsible for maintaining up-to-date redline as-built drawings, on site, at all times during construction. All as-built information shall be surveyed and verified by a professional land surveyor registered in the State of Florida. Contractor shall provide the City with a minimum of three (3) sets of signed and sealed record drawings (Final As-builts) and a CD of the electronic drawing files created in AutoCAD 2014 or later. All costs associated with survey work required for construction layout and as-built preparation shall be the responsibility of the Contractor.

8.18 <u>Safety and Protection:</u>

- 8.18.1 The Contractor shall be responsible for initiating, maintaining and supervising all safety precautions and programs in connection with the Work. The Contractor shall take all necessary precautions for the safety of, and shall provide the necessary protection to prevent damage, injury or loss to:
 - 8.18.1.1 All employees working on the project and other persons who may be affected thereby.
 - 8.18.1.2 All the Work and all materials or equipment to be incorporated therein, whether in storage on or off the site.
 - 8.18.1.3 Other property at the site or adjacent thereto, including trees, shrubs, lawns, walks, pavements, roadways, structures and utilities not designated for removal, relocation or replacement in the course of construction.
- 8.18.2 The Contractor shall comply with all applicable laws, ordinances, rules, regulations and orders of any public body having jurisdiction for the safety of persons or property or to protect them from damage, injury or loss; and shall erect and maintain all necessary safeguards for such safety and protection. The Contractor shall notify owners of adjacent property and utilities when execution of the Work may affect them at least seventy-two (72) hours in advance (unless otherwise required). All damage, injury or loss to any property caused, directly or indirectly employed by any of them or anyone for whose acts any of them may be liable, shall be remedied by the Contractor. The Contractor's duties and responsibilities for safety and protection of the Work shall continue until such time as all the Work is completed and accepted by the City.
- 8.19 <u>Emergencies:</u> In emergencies affecting the safety or protection of persons or the Work or property at the site or adjacent thereto, the Contractor, without special instruction or authorization from the City, is obligated to act to prevent threatened damage, injury or loss. The Contractor shall give the Project Manager prompt written notice of any significant changes in the Work or deviations from the Contract Documents caused thereby.
- 8.20 <u>Risk of Loss</u>: The risk of loss, injury or destruction shall be on the Contractor until acceptance of the Work by the City. Title to the Work shall pass to the City upon acceptance of the Work by the City.

8.21 <u>Environmental:</u> The Contractor has fully inspected the Premises and agrees, except as to the presence of any asbestos, to accept the Premises in an "as is" physical condition, without representation or warranty by the City of any kind, including, without limitation, any and all existing environmental claims or obligations that may arise from the presence of any "contamination" on, in or about the Premises. Further, Contractor and all entitles claiming by, through or under the Contractor, releases and discharges the City, from any claim, demand, or cause of action arising out of or relating to the Contractor's use, handling, storage, release, discharge, treatment, removal, transport, decontamination, cleanup, disposal and/or presence of any hazardous substances including asbestos on, under, from or about the Premises. The Contractor shall have no liability for any pre-existing claims or "contamination" on the Premises.

The Contractor shall not use, handle, store, discharge, treat, remove, transport, or dispose of Hazardous Substances including asbestos at, in, upon, under, to or from the Premises until receipt of instructions from the City. At such time, a City approved Change Order, which shall not include any profit, shall authorize the Contractor to perform such services.

The Contractor shall immediately deliver to the Project Manager complete copies of all notices, demands, or other communications received by the Contractor from any governmental or quasi-governmental authority or any insurance company or board of fire underwriters or like or similar entities regarding in any way alleged violations or potential violations of any Environmental Law or otherwise asserting the existence or potential existence of any condition or activity on the Premises which is or could be dangerous to life, limb, property, or the environment.

For other and additional consideration, the Contractor hereby agrees, at its sole cost and expense, to indemnify and protect, defend, and hold harmless the City and its respective employees, agents, officials, officers, representatives, contractors and subcontractors, successors, and assigns (hereafter the "City") from and against any and all claims, demands, losses, damages, costs, expenses, including but not limited to mitigation, restoration, and natural restoration expenses, liabilities, assessments, fines, penalties charges, administrative and judicial proceedings and orders, judgments, causes of action, in law or in equity, remedial action requirements and/or enforcement actions of any kind (including, without limitation, attorneys' fees and costs) directly or indirectly arising out of or attributable to, in whole or in part, the Contractor's use, handling, storage, release, threatened release, discharge, treatment, removal, transport, decontamination, cleanup, disposal and/or presence of a Hazardous Substance (excluding asbestos) on, under, from, to or about the Premises or any other activity carried on or undertaken on or off the Premises by the Contractor or its employees, agents or subcontractors, in connection with the use, handling, storage, release, threatened release, discharge, treatment, mitigation, natural resource restoration, removal, transport, decontamination, cleanup, disposal and/or presence or any Hazardous Substance including asbestos located, transported, or present on, undue, from, to, or about the Premises. This indemnity is intended to be operable under 42 U.S.C. Section 9607, as amended or revised, and any successor section.

The scope of the indemnity obligations includes, but is not limited to: (a) all consequential damages; (b) the cost of any required or necessary repair, cleanup, or detoxification of the applicable real estate and the preparation and implementation of any closure, remedial or other required plan, including without limitation; (i) the costs of

removal or remedial action incurred by the United States government or the State of Florida or response costs incurred by any other person, or damages from injury to destruction of, or loss of, natural resources, including the cost of assessing such injury, destruction, or loss, incurred pursuant to the Comprehensive Environmental Response, Compensation and Liability Act, as amended; (ii) the clean-up costs, fines, damages, or penalties incurred pursuant to any applicable provisions of Florida law; and (iii) the cost and expenses of abatement, correction or cleanup, fines, damages, response costs, or penalties which arise from the provisions of any other statute, law, regulation, code ordinance, or legal requirement state or federal; and (c) liability for personal injury or property damage arising under any statutory or common law tort theory, including damages assessed for the maintenance of a public private nuisance, response costs, or for the carrying on of an abnormally dangerous activity.

- 8.22 <u>No Extended Damages</u>: For other and additional good and valuable consideration the receipt and sufficiency of which is hereby acknowledged, the Contractor covenants and agrees that in the event of any delay of construction or for any other reason or allegation or claim, and notwithstanding the reason of the delay, reason, claim or allegation or who caused them or the construction delay or whether they were caused by the City, that there will be no entitlement to Contractor to or for any direct or indirect financial damages or losses for extended corporate overhead impact, extended project overhead impacts, project support services, mobilization or demobilization or by whatever other label or legal concept or theory and types of names or labels or basis such claims may have, or any business damages or losses of whatever type or nature, and Contractor hereby waives any right to make any such claim or claims. This provision will have application and effect when construction delays are anticipated and agreed upon by both the City and the Contractor.
- 8.23 <u>No Liens:</u> If any subcontractor, supplier, laborer, or materialmen of Contractor or any other person directly or indirectly acting for or through Contractor files or attempts to file a mechanic's or construction lien against the real property on which the Work is performed or any part or against any personal property or improvements or claim against any monies due or to become due from the City to Contractor or from Contractor to a subcontractor, for or on account of any work, labor, services, material, equipment, or other items furnished in connection with the Work or any Change Order, Contractor agrees to satisfy, remove, or discharge such lien or claim at its own expense by bond, payment, or otherwise within twenty (20) days of the filing or from receipt of written notice from the City.

Additionally, until such time as such lien or claim is satisfied, removed or discharged by Contractor, all monies due to Contractor, or that become due to Contractor before the lien or claim is satisfied, removed or otherwise discharged, shall be held by City as security for the satisfaction, removal and discharge of such lien and any expense that may be incurred while obtaining such. If Contractor shall fail to do so, City shall have the right, in addition to all other rights and remedies provided by this Agreement or by law, to satisfy, remove, or discharge such lien or claim by whatever means City chooses at the entire and sole cost and expense of Contractor which costs and expenses shall, without limitation, include attorney's fees, litigation costs, fees and expenses and all court costs and assessments.

8.24 <u>Weather Emergencies</u>: Upon issuance of a hurricane watch by the National Weather Service, the Contractor shall submit to the City a plan to secure the work area in the event a hurricane warning is issued. The plan shall detail how the Contractor will secure the Premises, equipment and materials in a manner as to prevent damage to the Work and prevent materials and equipment from becoming a hazard to persons and property on and around the Premises. The plan shall include a time schedule required to accomplish the hurricane preparations and a list of emergency contacts that will be available, and in the City before, during and immediately after the storm.

Upon issuance of a hurricane warning by the National Weather Service, if the Contractor has not already done so, the Contractor shall implement its hurricane preparedness plan. Cost of development and implementation of the hurricane preparedness plan shall be considered as incidental to construction. Cost of any clean up and rework required after the storm will be considered normal construction risk within Florida and shall not entitle the Contractor to any additional compensation. Contractor shall be entitled to request an extension in time for completion of the Work, in accordance with the provisions of Article 15 of this Agreement, equal to the time it is shut down for implementation of the preparedness plan, the duration of the storm and a reasonable period to restore the Premises.

8.25 <u>Force Majeure:</u> No Party shall hold the other responsible for damages or for delays in performance caused by force majeure, acts of God, or other acts or circumstances beyond the control of the other party or that could not have been reasonably foreseen and prevented. For this purpose, such acts or circumstances shall include, but not be limited to weather conditions affecting performance, floods, epidemics, pandemics, war, act of Governmental Authority, state of emergency, riots, strikes, lockouts, or other industrial disturbances, or protest demonstrations. Should such acts or circumstances occur, the parties shall use their best efforts to overcome the difficulties arising therefrom and to resume the Work as soon as reasonably possible with the normal pursuit of the Work.

Inclement weather, continuous rain for less than three (3) days or the acts or omissions of subcontractors, third-party contractors, materialmen, suppliers, or their subcontractors, shall not be considered acts of force majeure.

No Party shall be liable for its failure to carry out its obligations under the Agreement during a period when such Party is rendered unable by force majeure to carry out its obligation, but the obligation of the Party or Parties relying on such force majeure shall be suspended only during the continuance of the inability and for no longer period than the unexpected or uncontrollable event.

The Contractor further agrees and stipulates, that its right to excuse its failure to perform by reason of force majeure shall be conditioned upon giving written notice of its assertion that a Force Majeure delay has commenced within ninety-six (96) hours after such an occurrence. The Contractor shall use its reasonable efforts to minimize such delays. The Contractor shall promptly provide an estimate of the anticipated additional time required to complete the Project.

8.26 Participation by Disadvantaged Business Enterprises in Department of Transportation <u>Financial Assisted Contracts:</u> The recipient shall not discriminate on the basis of race, color, national origin, or sex in the award and performance of any DOT-assisted contract or in the administration of its DBE program or the requirements of 49 CFR Part 26. The recipient shall take all necessary and reasonable steps under 49 CFR Part 26 to ensure nondiscrimination in the award and administration of DOT-assisted contracts. The recipient's DBE program, as required by 49 CFR Part 26 and as approved by DOT, is incorporated by reference in this Agreement. Implementation of this program is a legal obligation and failure to carry out its terms shall be treated as a violation of this Agreement. Upon notification to the recipient of its failure to carry out its approved program, the Department may impose sanctions as provided for under Part 26 and may, in appropriate cases, refer the matter for enforcement under 18 U.S.C. 1001 and/or the Program Fraud Civil Remedies Act of 1986 (31 U.S.C. 3801 *et seq.*).

Additionally, the Contractor assures that it, the sub-recipient or its subcontractors shall not discriminate on the basis of race, color, national origin, or sex in the performance of this Agreement. The Contractor shall carry out applicable requirements of 49 CFR Part 26 in the award and administration of DOT-assisted contracts. Failure by the Contractor to carry out these requirements is a material breach of this Agreement, which may result in the termination of this Agreement or such other remedy as the recipient deems appropriate. This additional language must be included in each subcontract the prime Contractor signs with a subcontractor.

ARTICLE 9 – CITY'S RESPONSIBILITIES

- 9.1 The City shall furnish the data required of the City under the Contract Documents promptly and shall make payments to the Contractor promptly after they are due as provided in Article 7.
- 9.2 The City shall provide public rights-of-way and easement, where available, for the installation of conduits, transformers pads and related appurtenances only.
- 9.3 <u>Technical Clarifications and Interpretations:</u>
 - 9.3.1 The City shall issue, with reasonable promptness, such written clarifications or interpretations of the Contract Documents as it may determine necessary, which shall be consistent with or reasonably inferable from the overall intent of the Contract Documents. Should the Contractor fail to request interpretation of questionable items in the Contract Documents, the City shall not entertain any excuse for failure to execute the Work in a satisfactory manner.
 - 9.3.2 The City shall interpret and decide matters concerning performance under the requirements of the Contract Documents, and shall make decisions on all claims, disputes or other matters in question. Written notice of each claim, dispute or other matter will be delivered by claimant to the other Party but in no event later than five (5) days after the occurrence of event, and written supporting data will be submitted to the other Party within five (5) days after such occurrence. All written decisions of the City on any claim or dispute will be final and binding.

- 9.4 The Contractor shall perform all Work to the reasonable satisfaction of the City in accordance with the Contract Documents. In cases of disagreement or ambiguity, the City shall decide all questions, difficulties, and disputes of whatever nature, which may arise under or by reason of this Agreement or the quality, amount and value of the Work, and the City's decisions on all claims, questions and determination are final.
- 9.5 <u>Cancellation For Unappropriated Funds</u>: The obligation of the City for payment to a Contractor is limited to the availability of funds appropriated in a current fiscal period, and continuation of the contract into a subsequent fiscal period is subject to appropriation of funds, unless otherwise authorized by law.

ARTICLE 10 – BONDS AND INSURANCE

- 10.1 <u>Public Construction and Other Bonds:</u> The Contractor shall furnish Public Construction or Performance and Payment Bonds ("Bond"), in an amount equal to 100% of the value of each Task Order issued as security for the faithful performance and payment of all the Contractor's obligations under the Contract Documents. These Bonds shall remain in effect until at least one (1) year after the date of final payment, except as otherwise provided by law. All Bonds shall be furnished and provided by the surety and shall be in substantially the same form as prescribed by the Contract Documents and be executed by such sureties as (i) are licensed to conduct business in the State of Florida, and (ii) are named in the current list of Companies Holding Certificates of Authority as Acceptable Sureties on Federal Bonds and as Acceptable Reinsuring Companies as published in Circular 570 (amended) by the Audit Staff Bureau of Accounts, U.S. Treasury Department and (iii) otherwise meet the requirements set forth herein that apply to sureties. All Bonds signed by an agent must be accompanied by a certified copy of the authority to act.
 - 10.1.1 <u>Performance Bond:</u> The Contractor shall execute and record in the public records of Broward County, Florida, a payment and performance bond in an amount at least equal to the Contract Price with a surety insurer authorized to do business in the State of Florida as surety, ("Bond"), in accordance with Section 255.05, Florida Statutes (2021), as may be amended or revised, as security for the faithful performance and payment of all of the Contractor's obligations under the Contract Documents.

A Corporate Surety Bond legally issued, meeting the approval of, and running to the City in an amount not less than the Contract Price of such improvements, conditioned that the Contractor shall maintain and make all repairs to the improvements constructed by the Contractor at their own expense and free of charge to the City, for the period of one (1) year after the date of acceptance of the Work within such period by reason of any imperfection of the material used or by reason of any defective workmanship, or any improper, imperfect or defective preparation of the base upon which any such improvement shall be laid.

10.2 <u>Disqualification of Surety:</u> If the Surety on any Bond furnished by the Contractor is declared bankrupt or becomes insolvent or its right to do business is terminated in the State of Florida or it ceases to meet the requirements of clauses (i) and (ii) of Paragraph 10.1, the Contractor shall within five (5) days thereafter substitute another Bond and Surety, both of which shall be acceptable to the City.

10.3 Insurance

INSERT INSURANCE VERBIAGE FROM RISK MANAGEMENT HERE

<u>NOTE:</u> CITY PROJECT NUMBER, PROJECT NAME AND BID NUMBER MUST APPEAR ON EACH CERTIFICATE, AND THE CITY OF FORT LAUDERDALE MUST BE NAMED ON THE CERTIFICATE AS AN "ADDITIONAL INSURED" ON REQUIRED LIABILITY POLICIES.

> A <u>Sample Insurance Certificate</u> shall be included with the proposal to demonstrate the firm's ability to comply with insurance requirements. Provide a previous certificate or other evidence listing the insurance companies' names for all required coverage, and the dollar amounts of the coverage.

ARTICLE 11- WARRANTY AND GUARANTEE, TESTS AND INSPECTIONS, CORRECTION, REMOVAL OR ACCEPTANCE OF DEFECTIVE WORK

- 11.1 <u>Warranty:</u> The Contractor warrants and guarantees to the City that all Work will be in accordance with the Contract Documents and will not be defective. Prompt notice of all defects shall be given to the Contractor. All defective work, whether or not in place, may be rejected, corrected or accepted as provided in this Article.
 - 11.1.1 <u>Warranty of Title:</u> The Contractor warrants to the City that it possesses good, clear and marketable title to all equipment and materials provided and that there are no pending liens, claims or encumbrances against the equipment and materials.
 - 11.1.2 <u>Warranty of Specifications:</u> The Contractor warrants that all equipment, materials and workmanship furnished, whether furnished by the Contractor, its subcontractors or suppliers, will comply with the specifications, drawings and other descriptions supplied or adopted and that all services will be performed in a workmanlike manner.
 - 11.1.3 <u>Warranty of Merchantability:</u> The Contractor warrants that any and all equipment to be supplied pursuant to this Agreement is merchantable, free from defects, whether patent or latent in material or workmanship, and fit for the ordinary purposes for which it is intended.
- 11.2 <u>Tests and Inspections:</u> Contractor shall retain the services of an independent, certified, testing lab to perform all testing as required by the specifications, contract drawings, and any applicable permitting agency. Contractor shall provide evidence of certification to the City before the work and testing is done. Testing results shall be submitted to the Project Manager for review and approval at the time the results are provided to the Contractor. The Contractor shall give the Project Manager and City Inspector a minimum of twenty-four (24) hours' advanced notice of readiness of the Work for all required inspections, tests, or approvals and shall notify all applicable permitting agencies in a timely manner based on requirements set forth in the permit documents.

- 11.2.1 Neither observations by the Project Manager nor inspections, tests or approvals by others shall relieve the Contractor from its obligations to perform the Work in accordance with the Contract Documents.
- 11.3 <u>Uncovering Work:</u> If any work that is to be inspected, tested or approved is covered without approval or consent of the Project Manager, it must, if requested by the Project Manager, be uncovered for observation and/or testing. Such uncovering and replacement shall be at the Contractor's sole expense unless the Contractor has given the Project Manager timely notice of the Contractor's intention to cover such Work and the Project Manager has not acted with reasonable promptness in response to such notice.
 - 11.3.1 If the Project Manager considers it necessary or advisable that Work covered in accordance with Paragraphs 11.2.1 be observed by the City or inspected or tested by others, the Contractor at the City's request, shall uncover, expose or otherwise make available for observation, inspection or testing as the Project Manager may require, that portion of the Work in question, furnishing all necessary labor, material and equipment. If it is found that such Work is defective, the Contractor shall bear all the expenses of such uncovering, exposure, observation, inspection and testing and of satisfactory reconstruction, including compensation for additional professional services, and an appropriate deductive Change Order shall be issued. If, however, such work is not found to be defective, the Contractor shall be allowed an increase in the Contract Price or an extension of the Contract Time, or both, directly attributable to such uncovering, exposure, observation, inspection testing and reconstruction if it makes a claim therefore as provided in Articles 14 and 15.
- 11.4 <u>City May Stop the Work:</u> If the Work is defective, or the Contractor fails to supply sufficient skilled supervisory personnel or workmen or suitable materials or equipment or the work area is deemed unsafe, the City may order the Contractor to stop the Work, or any portion thereof, until the cause for such order has been eliminated; however, this right of the City to stop the Work shall not give rise to any duty on the part of the City to exercise this right for the benefit of the Contractor or any other Party. The City will not award any increase in Contract Price or Contract Time if the Work is stopped due to the circumstances described herein.
- 11.5 <u>Correction or Removal of Defective Work Before Final Payment:</u> If required by the Project Manager, the Contractor shall promptly, without cost to the City and as specified by the Project Manager, either correct any defective Work, whether or not fabricated, installed or completed, or if the Work has been rejected by the City, remove it from the site and replace it with non-defective Work.
- 11.6 <u>One Year Correction Period After Final Payment:</u> If, within one (1) year after the date of final acceptance of work on each Task Order, or such longer period of time as may be prescribed by law or by the terms of any applicable special guarantee required by the Contract Documents, any work is found to be defective, the Contractor shall promptly, without cost to the City and in accordance with the City's written instructions, either correct such defective Work, or, if it has been rejected by the City, remove it from the site and replace it with non-defective Work.

If the Contractor does not promptly comply with the terms of such instructions or in an emergency where delay would cause serious risk of loss or damage, the City may have the defective Work corrected or the rejected Work removed and replaced, and all direct and indirect costs for such removal and replacement, including compensation for additional professional services, shall be paid by the Contractor.

- 11.7 <u>Acceptance of Defective Work, Deductions:</u> If, instead of requiring correction or removal and replacement of defective Work, the City, at the City's sole option, prefers to accept it, the City may do so. In such a case, if acceptance occurs prior to the Project Manager's recommendation of final payments, a Change Order shall be issued incorporating the necessary revisions in the Contract's Documents, including appropriate reduction in the Contract Price; or if the acceptance occurs after such recommendation, an appropriate amount shall be paid by the Contractor to the City.
- 11.8 City May Correct Defective Work: If the Contractor fails within a reasonable time after written notice of the Project Manager to proceed to correct defective Work or to remove and replace rejected Work as required by the Project Manager in accordance with Paragraph 11.5, or if the Contractor fails to perform the Work in accordance with the Contract Documents, the City may, after seven (7) days' written notice to the Contractor, correct and remedy any such deficiency. In exercising its rights under this paragraph, the City shall proceed expeditiously. To the extent necessary to complete corrective and remedial action, the City may exclude the Contractor from all or part of the site, take possession of all or part of the Work, suspend the Contractor's services related thereto and take possession of the Contractor's tools, construction equipment and materials stored at the site or elsewhere. The Contractor shall allow the City's representative agents and employees such access to the site as may be necessary to enable the City to exercise its rights under this paragraph. All direct and indirect costs of the City in exercising such rights shall be charged against the Contractor in an amount verified by the Project Manager, and a Change Order shall be issued incorporating the necessary revisions in the Contract Documents and a reduction in the Contract Price. Such direct and indirect costs shall include, in particular but without limitation, compensation for additional professional services required and costs of repair and replacement of work of others destroyed or damaged by correction, removal or replacement of the Contractor's defective Work. The Contractor shall not be allowed an extension of the Contract Time because of any delay in performance of the Work attributable to the exercise by the City of the City's right hereunder.

ARTICLE 12 – INDEMNIFICATION

- 12.1 <u>Disclaimer of Liability:</u> The City shall not at any time, be liable for injury or damage occurring to any person or property from any cause, whatsoever, arising out of Contractor's construction and fulfillment of this Agreement.
- 12.2 <u>Indemnification:</u> For other, additional good valuable consideration, the receipt and sufficiency of which is hereby acknowledged:
 - 12.2.1 Contractor shall, at its sole cost and expense, indemnify and hold harmless the City, its representatives, employees and elected and appointed officials from or on account of all claims, damages, losses, liabilities and expenses, direct, indirect or consequential including but not limited to fees and charges of engineers, architects, attorneys, consultants and other professionals and court

costs arising out of or in consequence of the performance of this Agreement at all trial and appellate levels. Indemnification shall specifically include but not be limited to claims, damages, losses, liabilities and expenses arising out of or from (a) the negligent or defective design of the project and Work of this Agreement; (b) any act, omission or default of the Contractor, its subcontractors, agents, suppliers, employees, or laborers; (c) any and all bodily injuries, sickness, disease or death; (d) injury to or destruction of tangible property, including any resulting loss of use; (e) other such damages, liabilities, or losses received or sustained by any person or persons during or on account of any operations connected with the construction of this Project including the warranty period; (f) the use of any improper materials; (g) any construction defect including both patent and latent defects; (h) failure to timely complete the work; (i) the violation of any federal, state, county or City laws, ordinances or regulations by Contractor, its subcontractors, agents, servants, independent contractors or employees; (j) the breach or alleged breach by Contractor of any term of the Agreement, including the breach or alleged breach of any warranty or guarantee.

- 12.2.2 Contractor agrees to indemnify, defend, and hold harmless the City, its officers, agents and employees, from all damages, liabilities, losses, claims, fines and fees, and from any and all suits and actions of every name and description that may be brought against City, its officers, agents and employees, on account of any claims, fees, royalties, or costs for any invention or patent and/or for the infringement of any and all copyrights or patent rights claimed by any person, firm, or corporation.
- 12.2.3 Contractor shall pay all claims, losses, liens, settlements or judgments of any nature in connection with the foregoing indemnifications including, but not limited to, reasonable attorney's fees and costs for trials and appeals.
- 12.2.4 If any subcontractor, supplier, laborer, or materialmen of Contractor or any other person directly or indirectly acting for or through Contractor files or attempts to file a mechanic's or construction lien against the real property on which the work is performed or any part or against any personal property or improvements thereon or make a claim against any monies due or to become due from the City to Contractor or from Contractor to a subcontractor, for or on account of any work, labor, services, material, equipment, or other items furnished in connection with the Work or any change order, Contractor agrees to satisfy, remove, or discharge such lien or claim at its own expense by bond, payment, or otherwise within five (5) days of the filing or from receipt of written notice from the City.

Additionally, until such time as such lien or claim is satisfied, removed or discharged by Contractor, all monies due to Contractor, or that become due to Contractor before the lien or claim is satisfied, removed or otherwise discharged, shall be held by City as security for the satisfaction, removal and discharge of such lien and any expense that may be incurred while obtaining the discharge. If Contractor shall fail to do so, City shall have the right, in addition to all other rights and remedies provided by this Agreement or by law, to satisfy, remove, or discharge such lien or claim by whatever means City chooses at the entire and sole cost and expense of Contractor which costs and

expenses shall, without limitation, include attorney's fees, litigation costs, fees and expenses and all court costs and assessments, and which shall be deducted from any amount owing to Contractor. In the event the amount due Contractor is less than the amount required to satisfy Contractor's obligation under this, or any other article, paragraph or section of this Agreement, the Contractor shall be liable for the deficiency due the City.

12.2.5The Contractor and the City agree that Section 725.06(2), Florida Statutes (2021), as may be amended or revised, controls the extent and limits of the indemnification and hold harmless provisions of this Agreement, if any, and that the Parties waive any defects in the wording of this Article that runs afoul of said statutory section.

ARTICLE 13 – CHANGES IN THE WORK

- 13.1 Without invalidating this Agreement, the City may, at any time or from time to time order additions, deletions or revisions in the Work through the issuance of Task Order Amendments. Upon receipt of a Task Order Amendment, the Contractor shall proceed with the Work involved. All Work shall be executed under the applicable conditions of the Contract Documents. The City reserves the right to add, delete or modify any or all pay items and/or quantities. All adjustments shall be made on the per unit price basis where unit prices are quoted. Other adjustments, if any, shall be based on a fair and equitable manner per the Contract Documents or mutually negotiated price between the Contractor and City. In the event the Contractor and City cannot come to an agreement on a price or price adjustment, the City shall have the right to complete that item or work by other means without invalidating the Contract. No claim of loss of profit shall be made against the City.
- 13.2 The Project Manager may authorize minor changes in the Work not involving an adjustment in the Contract Price or the Contract Time, which are consistent with the overall intent of the Contract Documents. Such changes must be in writing and signed by the City and the Contractor.
- 13.3 If notice of any change affecting the general scope of the Work or change in the Contract Price is required by the provisions of any Bond to be given to the Surety, it will be the Contractor's responsibility to so notify the Surety, and the amount of each applicable Bond shall be adjusted accordingly. The Contractor shall furnish proof of such adjustment to the City.

ARTICLE 14 – CHANGE OF CONTRACT PRICE

Contract Price shall not exceed that which is agreed to in this Agreement. Any increase to the Contract Price shall be executed through an Amendment to this Agreement and approved by the City Commission.

14.1 <u>Time for the City to Approve Contract Amendment:</u> Should the cumulative amount of the executed Task Orders exceed the Contract Price, a Contract Amendment must be approved by the City Commission authorizing additional funding for this Contract if it exceeds the threshold established in the City Code.

ARTICLE 15 – CHANGE OF THE CONTRACT TIME

- 15.1 The Contract Time shall be for _____ (___) years from the date of Commission award subject to _____ (___) ____ (___) year renewal terms.
- 15.2 All time limits stated in the Contract Documents and within each executed Task Order are of the essence. The provisions of this Article 15 shall not exclude recovery for damages for delay by the Contractor.
- 15.3 Delays caused by or resulting from entities, contractors or subcontractors who are not affiliated with the Contractor (non-affiliated Contractors) shall not give rise to a claim by the Contractor for damages for increases in material and/or labor costs. Such entities, contractors and subcontractors include, but are not limited to, the City's contractors and subcontractors, Florida Power and Light Company, AT&T and Florida East Coast Railway, LLC.
- 15.4 <u>Rights of Various Interests:</u> Whenever work being done by City's forces or by other contractors is contiguous to or within the limits of work covered by this Agreement, the respective rights of the various interests involved shall be established by the Project Manager to secure the completion of the various portions of the Work in general harmony.

ARTICLE 16 – LIQUIDATED DAMAGES

16.1 Upon failure of the Contractor to complete the Work of an executed Task Order within the agreed upon and approved time for said Task Order, the Contractor shall pay to the City the sum of **Hundred/Thousand Dollars (\$.00)** for each and every calendar day that the completion of the Task Order is delayed beyond the time agreed upon for said Task Order, as fixed and agreed liquidated damages and not as a penalty, so long as the delay is caused by the Contractor. Should an act of God or the acts or omissions of the City, its agents or representatives, in derogation to the terms of this Agreement cause the delay, the Contractor shall not be responsible for the delay nor liquidated damages. Liquidated damages are fixed and agreed upon between the Parties, recognizing the impossibility of precisely ascertaining the amount of damages that will be sustained by the City as a consequence of such delay and both Parties desiring to obviate any question of dispute concerning the amount of damages and the cost and effect of the failure of the Contractor to complete the Work on time. Liquidated damages shall apply separately to each Task Order for which a time of completion is given. The City shall have the right to deduct from or retain any compensation which may be due or which may become due and payable to the Contractor the amount of liquidated damages, and if the amount retained by the City is insufficient to pay in full such liquidated damages, the Contractor shall pay all liquidated damages in full. The Contractor shall be responsible for reimbursing the City, in addition to liquidated damages or other damages for delay, for all costs of engineering, architectural fees, and inspection and other costs incurred in administering the construction of the Project beyond the completion date specified or beyond an approved extension of time granted to the Contractor whichever is later. Delays caused by or resulting from entities, contractors or subcontractors who are not

affiliated with the Contractor shall not give rise to a claim by Contractor for damages for increase in material and/or labor costs. Such entities, contractors and subcontractors include, but are not limited to, the City's contractors and subcontractors, Florida Power and Light Company, AT&T, and Florida East Coast Railway, LLC.

16.2 <u>No Extended Damages</u>: For other and additional good and valuable consideration the receipt and sufficiency of which is hereby acknowledged, the Contractor covenants and agrees that in the event of any delay of construction or for any reason, allegation or claim, and notwithstanding the reason of the delay, reason, claim or allegation or who caused them or the construction delay or whether they were caused by the City, that there will be no entitlement to Contractor to or for any direct or indirect financial damages or losses for extended corporate overhead impact, extended project overhead impacts, project support services, mobilization or demobilization or by whatever other label or legal concept or theory and types of names or labels or basis such claims may have, or any business damages or losses of whatever type or nature, and Contractor hereby waives any right to make any such claim or claims. This provision will have application and effect when construction delays are anticipated and agreed upon by both the City and the Contractor.

ARTICLE 17 – SUSPENSION OF WORK AND TERMINATION

- 17.1 <u>City May Suspend Work:</u> The City may, at any time and without cause, suspend the Work or any portion of the Work for a period of not more than ninety (90) days by notice in writing to the Contractor which shall fix the date on which Work shall be resumed. The Contractor shall resume the Work on the date fixed. The Contractor will be allowed an increase in the Contract Price or an extension of the Contract Time, or both, directly attributable to any suspension, if the Contractor makes a claim as provided in Articles 14 and 15.
- 17.2 <u>City's Right to Terminate Task Order</u>: The City may terminate this Agreement as well as any task order upon fifteen (15) calendar days' notice upon the occurrence of any one or more of the following events:
 - 17.2.1 If the Contractor makes a general assignment for the benefit of creditors.
 - 17.2.2 If a trustee, receiver, custodian or agent of the Contractor is appointed under applicable law or under Contract, whose appointment or authority to take charge of property of the Contractor is for the purpose of enforcing a lien against such property or for the purpose of general administration of such property for the benefit of the Contractor's creditors.
 - 17.2.3 If Contractor fails to begin the Work within fifteen (15) calendar days after the Project Initiation Date, or fails to perform the Work with sufficient workers and equipment or with sufficient materials to ensure the prompt completion of the Work, or shall perform the Work unsuitably, or cause it to be rejected as defective and unsuitable, or shall discontinue the prosecution of the Work pursuant to the accepted schedule or if Contractor shall fail to perform any material term set forth in the Contract Documents, or from any other cause whatsoever shall not carry on the Work in an acceptable manner, Project Manager may give notice in writing to Contractor and its Surety of such delay, neglect or default, specifying the same.

- 17.2.4 If the Contractor repeatedly fails to make prompt payments to subcontractors or for labor, material or equipment.
- 17.2.5 If the Contractor repeatedly disregards proper safety procedures.
- 17.2.6 If the Contractor disregards any local, state or federal laws or regulations.
- 17.2.7 If the Contractor otherwise violates any provisions of this Agreement.
- 17.3 If Contractor, within a period of ten (10) calendar days after such notice, shall not proceed in accordance therewith, the City may exclude the Contractor from the Work site and take the prosecution of the Work out of the hands of the Contractor, and take possession of the Work and all of the Contractor's tools, appliances, construction equipment and machinery at the site and use them without liability to the City for trespass or conversion, incorporate in the Work all materials and equipment stored at the site or for which the City has paid the Contractor but which are stored elsewhere, and finish the Work as the City may deem expedient. In this instance, the Contractor shall not be entitled to receive any further compensation until the Work is finished.
 - 17.3.1 If after notice of termination of Contractor's right to proceed, it is determined for any reason that Contractor was not in default, the rights and obligations of City and Contractor shall be the same as if the notice of termination had been issued pursuant to the Termination for Convenience clause as set forth in Section 17.5 below.
 - 17.3.2 Upon receipt of Notice of Termination pursuant to Sections 17.2 or 17.5, Contractor shall promptly discontinue all affected work unless the Notice of Termination directs otherwise and deliver or otherwise make available to City all data, drawings, specifications, reports, estimates, summaries and such other information as may have been required by the Contract Documents whether completed or in process.
- 17.4 If the Contractor commits a default due to its insolvency or bankruptcy, the following shall apply:
 - 17.4.1 Should this Agreement be entered into and fully executed by the Parties, funds released and the Contractor (Debtor) files for bankruptcy, the following shall occur:
 - 17.4.1.1 In the event the Contractor files a voluntary petition under 11 U.S.C. 301 or 302, or an order for relief is entered under 11 U.S.C. 303, the Contractor shall acknowledge the extent, validity, and priority of the lien recorded in favor of the City. The Contractor further agrees that in the event of this default, the City shall, at its option, be entitled to seek relief from the automatic stay pursuant to 11 U.S.C. 362. The City shall be entitled to relief from the automatic stay pursuant to 11 U.S.C. 362(d) (1) or (d) (2), and the Contractor agrees to waive the notice

provisions in effect pursuant to 11 U.S.C. 362 and any applicable Local Rules of the United States Bankruptcy Court. The Contractor acknowledges that such waiver is done knowingly and voluntarily.

- 17.4.1.2 Alternatively, in the event the City does not seek stay relief, or if stay relief is denied, the City shall be entitled to monthly adequate protection payments within the meaning of 11 U.S.C. 361. The monthly adequate protection payments shall each be in an amount determined in accordance with the Note and Mortgage executed by the Contractor in favor of the City.
- 17.4.1.3 In the event the Contractor files for bankruptcy under Chapter 13 of Title 11. United States Code in addition to the foregoing provisions, the Contractor agrees to cure any amounts in arrears over a period not to exceed twenty-four (24) months from the date of the confirmation order, and such payments shall be made in addition to the regular monthly payments required by the Note and mortgage. Additionally, the Contractor shall agree that the City is over secured and, therefore, entitled to interest and attorney's fees pursuant to 11 U.S.C. 506(b). Such fees shall be allowed and payable as an administrative expense. Further, in the event the Contractor has less than five (5) years of payments remaining on the Note, the Contractor agrees that the treatment afforded to the claim of the City under any confirmed plan of reorganization shall provide that the remaining payments shall be satisfied in accordance with the Note, and that the remaining payments or claim shall not be extended or amortized over a longer period than the time remaining under the Note.
- 17.4.2 Should this Agreement be entered into and fully executed by the parties, and the funds have not been forwarded to Contractor, the following shall occur:
 - 17.4.2.1 In the event the Contractor files a voluntary petition pursuant to 11 U.S.C. 301 or 302, or an order for relief is entered under 11 U.S.C. 303., the Contractor acknowledges that the commencement of a bankruptcy proceeding constitutes an event of default under the terms of this Agreement. Further, the Contractor acknowledges that this Agreement constitutes an executory contract within the meaning of 11 U.S.C. 365. The Contractor acknowledges that this Agreement is not capable of being assumed pursuant to 11 U.S.C. 365(c)(2), unless the City expressly consents in writing to the assumption. In the event the City consents to the assumption, the Contractor agrees to file a motion to assume this Agreement within ten (10) days after receipt of written consent from the City, regardless of whether the bankruptcy proceeding is pending under Chapter 7, 11, or 13 of Title 11 of the United States Code. The Contractor further acknowledges that this Agreement is not capable of being assigned pursuant to 11 U.S.C. 365(b)(1).

- 17.5 <u>Termination for Convenience</u>: This Agreement may be terminated for convenience in writing by City upon thirty (30) days' written notice to Contractor (delivered by certified mail, return receipt requested) of intent to terminate and the date on which such termination becomes effective. In such case, Contractor shall be paid for all work executed and expenses incurred prior to termination in addition to termination settlement costs reasonably incurred by Contractor relating to commitments which had become firm prior to the termination. Payment shall include reasonable profit for work/services satisfactorily performed. No payment shall be made for profit for work/services which have not been performed.
- 17.6 Where the Contractor's service has been so terminated by the City, the termination shall not affect any rights of the City against the Contractor then existing or which may thereafter accrue. Any retention or payment of moneys due the Contractor by the City will not release the Contractor from liability.
- 17.7 The Contractor has no right, authority or ability to terminate the Work except for the wrongful withholding of any payments due the Contractor from the City.

ARTICLE 18 – DISPUTE RESOLUTION

- 18.1 <u>Resolution of Disputes</u>: Questions, claims, difficulties and disputes of whatever nature which may arise relative to the technical interpretation of the Contract Documents and fulfillment of this Agreement as to the character, quality, amount and value of any work done and materials furnished, or proposed to be done or furnished under, or by reason of, the Contract Documents which cannot be resolved by mutual agreement of City Project Manager and Contractor shall be submitted to the City Manager or his designee and Contractor's representative for resolution. Prior to any litigation being commenced, for any disputes which remain unresolved, within sixty (60) days after final completion of the Work, the Parties shall participate in mediation to address all unresolved disputes to a mediator agreed upon by the Parties. Should any objection not be resolved in mediation, the Parties retain all their legal rights and remedies provided under the laws of Florida. Failure by a Party to comply in strict accordance with the requirements of this Article, then said Party specifically waives all of its rights provided hereunder, including its rights and remedies under the laws of Florida.
 - 18.1.1 All non-technical administrative disputes (such as billing and payment) shall be determined by Contract Administrator.
 - 18.1.2 During the pendency of any dispute and after a determination thereof, Contractor and Contract Administrator shall act in good faith to mitigate any potential damages including utilization of construction schedule changes and alternate means of construction. During the pendency of any dispute arising under this Agreement, other than termination herein, Contractor shall carry on the Work and adhere to the progress schedule. The Work shall not be delayed or postponed pending resolution of any disputes or disagreements.
 - 18.1.3 For any disputes which remain unsolved, within sixty (60) calendar days after Final Completion of the Work, the Parties shall participate in mediation to address all unresolved disputes. A mediator shall be mutually agreed upon by

the Parties. Should any objection not be resolved in mediation, the Parties retain all their legal rights and remedies under applicable law. If a Party objecting to a determination, fails to comply in strict accordance with the requirements of this Article, said Party specifically waives all of its rights provided hereunder, including its rights and remedies under applicable law.

ARTICLE 19 – NOTICES

- 19.1 All notices required by any of the Contract Documents shall be in writing and shall be deemed delivered upon mailing by certified mail, return receipt requested to the following:
- To the City: City Manager City of Fort Lauderdale 100 North Andrews Avenue Fort Lauderdale, Florida 33301-1016

with copies to:

Project Manager and City Attorney City of Fort Lauderdale 100 North Andrews Avenue Fort Lauderdale, Florida 33301-1016

To the Contractor:

ARTICLE 20 – LIMITATION OF LIABILITY

20.1 The City desires to enter into this Agreement only if in so doing the City can place a limit on the City's liability for any cause of action arising out of this Agreement, so that the City's liability for any breach never exceeds the sum of \$1,000. For other good and valuable consideration, the receipt and sufficiency of which is hereby acknowledged, the Contractor expresses its willingness to enter into this Agreement with the knowledge that the Contractor's recovery from the City to any action or claim arising from the Agreement is limited to a maximum amount of \$1,000, which amount shall be reduced by the amount actually paid by the City to the Contractor pursuant to this Agreement, for any action or claim arising out of this Agreement. Nothing contained in this paragraph or elsewhere in this Agreement is in any way intended either to be a waiver of the limitation placed upon the City's liability as set forth in Section 768.28, Florida Statutes (2021), as may be amended or revised, or to extend the City's liability beyond the limits established in said Section 768.28 (2021), as may be amended or revised; and no claim or award against the City shall include attorney's fees, investigative costs, expert fees, suit costs or pre-judgment interest.

20.2 <u>No Extended Damages</u>: For other and additional good and valuable consideration the receipt and sufficiency of which is hereby acknowledged, the Contractor covenants and agrees that in the event of any delay of construction or for any reason, allegation or claim, and notwithstanding the reason of the delay, reason, claim or allegation or who caused them or the construction delay or whether they were caused by the City, that there will be no entitlement to Contractor to or for any direct or indirect financial damages or losses for extended corporate overhead impact, extended project overhead impacts, project support services, mobilization or demobilization or by whatever other label or legal concept or theory and types of names or labels or basis such claims may have, or any business damages or losses of whatever type or nature, and Contractor hereby waives any right to make any such claim or claims. This provision will have application and effect when construction delays are anticipated and agreed upon by both the City and the Contractor.

ARTICLE 21 – GOVERNING LAW; WAIVER OF JURY TRIAL

The Agreement shall be interpreted and construed in accordance with, and governed 21.1 by, the laws of the state of Florida. The Parties agree that the exclusive venue for any lawsuit arising from, related to, or in connection with this Agreement shall be in the state courts of the Seventeenth Judicial Circuit in and for Broward County, Florida. If any claims arising from, related to, or in connection with this Agreement must be litigated in federal court, the Parties agree that the exclusive venue for any such lawsuit shall be in the United States District Court or United States Bankruptcy Court for the Southern District of Florida. BY ENTERING INTO THIS AGREEMENT, THE PARTIES HEREBY EXPRESSLY WAIVE ANY AND ALL RIGHTS EITHER PARTY MIGHT HAVE TO A TRIAL BY JURY OF ANY ISSUES RELATED TO THIS AGREEMENT. IF A PARTY FAILS TO WITHDRAW A REQUEST FOR A JURY TRIAL IN A LAWSUIT ARISING OUT OF THIS AGREEMENT AFTER WRITTEN NOTICE BY THE OTHER PARTY OF VIOLATION OF THIS SECTION, THE PARTY MAKING THE REQUEST FOR JURY TRIAL SHALL BE LIABLE FOR THE REASONABLE ATTORNEYS' FEES AND COSTS OF THE OTHER PARTY IN CONTESTING THE REQUEST FOR JURY TRIAL, AND SUCH AMOUNTS SHALL BE AWARDED BY THE COURT IN ADJUDICATING THE MOTION.

ARTICLE 22 – MISCELLANEOUS

- 22.1 The duties and obligations imposed by this Agreement and the rights and remedies available to the Parties and, in particular but without limitation, the warranties, guaranties and obligations imposed upon the Contractor and all of the rights and remedies available to the City, are in addition to, and are not to be construed in any way as a limitation of, any rights and remedies available to any or all of them which are otherwise imposed or available by laws or regulations, by special warranty or guarantee or by other provisions of the Contract Documents, and the provisions of this Paragraph will be as effective as if repeated specifically in the Contract Documents, and the provision of this Agreement.
- 22.2 The Contractor shall not assign or transfer this Agreement or its rights, title or interests. The obligations undertaken by the Contractor pursuant to this Agreement shall not be delegated or assigned to any other person or firm. Violation of the terms of this Paragraph shall constitute a material breach of Agreement by the Contractor and the

City any, at its discretion, cancel this Agreement and all rights, title and interest of the Contractor which shall immediately cease and terminate.

- 22.3 The Contractor and its employees, volunteers and agents shall be and remain an independent contractor and not agents or employees of the City with respect to all of the acts and services performed by and under the terms of this Agreement. This Agreement shall not in any way be constructed to create a partnership, association or any other kind of joint undertaking or venture between the Parties.
- 22.4 The City reserves the right to audit the records of the Contractor relating in any way to the Work to be performed pursuant to this Agreement at any time during the performance and term of this Agreement and for a period of three (3) years after completion and acceptance by the City. If required by the City, the Contractor agrees to submit to an audit by an independent certified public accountant selected by the City. The Contractor shall allow the City to inspect, examine and review the records of the Contractor at any and all times during normal business hours during the term of this Agreement.
- 22.5 The remedies expressly provided in this Agreement to the City shall not be deemed to be exclusive but shall be cumulative and in addition to all other remedies in favor of the City now or later existing at law or in equity.
- 22.6 Should any part, term or provisions of this Agreement be decided by the courts to be invalid, illegal or in conflict with any state or federal law, the validity of the remaining portion or provision shall not be affected.
- Prohibition Against Contracting With Scrutinized Companies: Subject to Odebrecht 22.7 Construction, Inc., v. Prasad, 876 F.Supp.2d 1305 (S.D. Fla. 2012), affirmed, Odebrecht Construction, Inc., v. Secretary, Florida Department of Transportation, 715 F.3d 1268 (11th Cir. 2013), with regard to the "Cuba Amendment," the Contractor certifies that it is not on the Scrutinized Companies with Activities in Sudan List or the Scrutinized Companies with Activities in the Iran Petroleum Energy Sector List, and that it does not have business operations in Cuba or Syria, as provided in Section 287.135, Florida Statutes (2021), as may be amended or revised. The Contractor certifies that it is not on the Scrutinized Companies that Boycott Israel List created pursuant to Section 215.4725, Florida Statutes (2021), as may be amended or revised, and that it is not engaged in a boycott of Israel. The City may terminate this Agreement at the City's option if the Contractor is found to have submitted a false certification as provided under subsection (5) of Section 287.135, Florida Statutes (2021), as may be amended or revised, or been placed on the Scrutinized Companies with Activities in Sudan List or the Scrutinized Companies with Activities in the Iran Petroleum Energy Sector List or the Scrutinized Companies that Boycott Israel List created pursuant to Section 215.4725, Florida Statutes (2021), as may be amended or revised, or is engaged in a boycott of Israel or has been engaged in business operations in Cuba or Syria, as defined in Section 287.135, Florida Statutes (2021), as may be amended or revised.

By submitting a proposal or response, the company, principals, or owners certify that it is not listed on the Scrutinized Companies with Activities in Sudan List or listed on the Scrutinized Companies with Activities in the Iran Petroleum Energy Sector List or is engaged in business operations in Cuba or Syria.

p. 75

OR

Scrutinized Companies WHEN CONTRACT IS NON-AGENDA; UNDER \$1M: [1/21/2021]

The Contractor certifies that it is not on the Scrutinized Companies that Boycott Israel List created pursuant to Section 215.4725, Florida Statutes (2021), and that it is not engaged in a boycott of Israel. The City may terminate this Agreement at the City's option if the Contractor is found to have submitted a false certification as provided under subsection (5) of Section 287.135, Florida Statutes (2021), as may be amended or revised, or been placed on the Scrutinized Companies that Boycott Israel List created pursuant to Section 215.4725, Florida Statutes (2021), as may be amended or revised, or is engaged in a boycott of Israel.

- 22.8 <u>Public Entity Crimes</u>: In accordance with the Public Crimes Act, Section 287.133, Florida Statutes (2021), as may be amended or revised, a person or affiliate who is a contractor, consultant or other provider, who has been placed on the convicted vendor list following a conviction for a public entity crime may not submit a bid on a contract to provide any goods or services to the City, may not submit a bid on a contract with the City for the construction or repair of a public building or public work, may not submit bids on leases of real property to the City, may not be awarded or perform work as a contractor, supplier, subcontractor, or consultant under a contract with the City, and may not transact any business with the City in excess of the threshold amount provided in Section 287.017, Florida Statutes (2021), as may be amended or revised, for category two purchases for a period of thirty-six (36) months from the date of being placed on the convicted vendor list. Violation of this section by Contractor shall result in cancellation of the City purchase and may result in Contractor debarment.
- 22.9 <u>Attorney Fees</u>: If City or Contractor incurs any expense in enforcing the terms of this Agreement through litigation, the prevailing Party in that litigation shall be reimbursed for all such costs and expenses, including but not limited to court costs, and reasonable attorney fees incurred during litigation.
- 22.10 This Project will be financed with the assistance from the Community Development Block Grant Housing and Urban Development Repayment Funds using federal assistance authorized by the American Recovery and Reinvestment Act of 2009 (ARRA). The CITY requires compliance with the Davis Bacon Act and adherence to the current U.S. Department of Labor Wage Decision. Not less than the minimum salaries and wages as set forth in the Contract Documents must be paid on this Project. The Wage Decision, including modifications, must be posted by the Contractor on the job site. A copy of the Federal Labor Standards Provisions is included and is hereby made a part of this Agreement. See Supplemental General Conditions for additional federal and state requirements as applicable to this Agreement. **[INCLUDE** THIS PARAGRAPH ONLY IF THIS PROJECT WILL BE FUNDED PARTIALLY/FULLY BY CDBG FUNDS. IF IT IS, PLEASE FOLLOW THE CDBG TEMPLATE TABLE OF CONTENTS AND AS WELL AS INCLUDE THE SUPPLEMENTAL BID **INFORMATION PAGE FROM SAID TEMPLATE**]

IF THE CONTRACTOR HAS QUESTIONS REGARDING THE APPLICATION OF CHAPTER 119, FLORIDA STATUTES, TO THE CONTRACTOR'S DUTY TO PROVIDE PUBLIC RECORDS RELATING TO THIS AGREEMENT, CONTACT THE CUSTODIAN OF PUBLIC RECORDS AT <u>PRRCONTRACT@FORTLAUDERDALE.GOV</u>, 954-828-5002, CITY CLERK'S OFFICE, 100 N. ANDREWS AVENUE, FORT LAUDERDALE, FLORIDA 33301.

Contractor shall:

- 1. Keep and maintain public records required by the City in order to perform the service.
- 2. Upon request from the City's custodian of public records, provide the City with a copy of the requested records or allow the records to be inspected or copied within a reasonable time at a cost that does not exceed the cost provided in Chapter 119, Florida Statutes (2021), as may be amended or revised, or as otherwise provided by law.
- 3. Ensure that public records that are exempt or confidential and exempt from public records disclosure requirements are not disclosed except as authorized by law for the duration of the contract term and following completion of this Agreement if the Contractor does not transfer the records to the City.
- 4. Upon completion of the Agreement, transfer, at no cost, to the City all public records in possession of the Contractor or keep and maintain public records required by the City to perform the service. If the Contractor transfers all public records to the City upon completion of this Agreement, the Contractor shall destroy any duplicate public records that are exempt or confidential and exempt from public records disclosure requirements. If the Contractor keeps and maintains public records upon completion of this Agreement, the Contractor shall meet all applicable requirements for retaining public records. All records stored electronically must be provided to the City, upon request from the City's custodian of public records, in a format that is compatible with the information technology systems of the City.

[THIS SPACE WAS INTENTIONALLY LEFT BLANK]

Project Name (Contractor) Project #

<u>CITY</u>

IN WITNESS OF THE FOREGOING, the Parties have set their hands and seals the day and year first written above.

	CITY OF FORT LAUDERDALE, a Florida municipal corporation
	By: CHRISTOPHER J. LAGERBLOOM City Manager
	Date:
	ATTEST:
	By: DAVID R. SOLOMAN City Clerk
	Approved as to Legal Form: Alain E. Boileau, City Attorney
*	By:

RHONDA MONTOYA HASAN Assistant City Attorney

CONTRACTOR

WITNESSES:	CONTRACTOR.,
	a Florida company/corporation.
	Ву:
Print Name	_ Print Name:
	Title:
	ATTEST:
Print Name	By: Secretary
(CORPORATE SEAL)	
STATE OF:	
COUNTY OF:	
The foregoing instrument was ac online notarization, this day AUTHORIZED OFFICER), as (NAME OF COM	knowledged before me by means of physical presence or for, 2022, by, (NAME OF, (NAME OF, (NAME OF, (TITLE OF AUTHORIZED OFFICER,) for PANY), a Florida(TYPE OF COMPANY).
	(Signature of Notary Public - State of Florida)
	(Print, Type, or Stamp Commissioned Name of Notary Public)
Personally KnownOR Produ	uced Identification

Type of Identification Produced:

CITY OF FORT LAUDERDALE CONTRACT AND SPECIFICATIONS PACKAGE

SPECIFICATIONS PACKAGE

PROJECT NO. 11681

SR A1A STREETSCAPE IMPROVEMENTS



Issued on Behalf of: Community Redevelopment Agency 290 NE 3rd Avenue Fort Lauderdale, Florida 33301

Irina Tokar, Streetscape Project Manager

James T. Hemphill Assistant Manager, Procurement and Contract Telephone: (954) 828-5143 jhemphill@fortlauderdale.gov

Page 2 of 494

PROJECT #11681 SR A1A STREETSCAPE IMPROVEMENTS CITY OF FORT LAUDERDALE

TABLE OF CONTENTS

DESCRIPTION

PAGES

DIVISION 1 – GENERAL REQUIREMENTS

01001	General Requirements	6
01005	Technical Provisions	15
01010	Summary of Work	22
01025	Measurement and Payment	
01031	Alteration Project Procedures	
01040	Coordination	40
01045	Cutting and Patching	51
01050	Project Management	
01060	Regulatory Requirements and Permits	
01070	Abbreviations of Institutions	
01090	Reference Standards	65
01152	Application for Payment	68
01200	Project Meetings	
01230	Alternates	
01311	Construction Process Documentation	78
01312	Field Engineering	86
01320	Project Record Documents	88
01340	Submittal Procedures	
01380	Construction Photographs	106
01400	Quality Control	109
01410	Testing Laboratory Services	111
01505	Mobilization	
01510	Temporary Utilities	117
01520	Construction Aids	120
01530	Protection of Existing Facilities	122
01550	Site Access and Storage	128
01560	Temporary Controls	132
01570	Traffic Regulations	145
01590	Project Sign	148
	Construction Sign Request Form	
01600	Material and Equipment	
01710	Cleaning	
01720	Project Record Documents	
01780	Contract Closeout	
	Subcontractor Identification Form	171

DIVISION 2 – SITE CONSTRUCTION

02200	Site Preparation	
02240	Dewatering	
02250	Contaminated Soil	
02260	Excavation Support And Protection	
02315	Fill And Backfill	
02316	Excavation	

p. 81

Page 3 of 494

PROJECT #11681 SR A1A STREETSCAPE IMPROVEMENTS CITY OF FORT LAUDERDALE

02319	Subgrade Preparation	
02320	Trench Backfill	
02340	Erosion Control And Soil Stabilization	
02345	Horizontal Directional Drilling And Pipe Installation	
02481	Tree Relocation And Protection	
02535	Structures	
02575	Surface Restoration	
02580	Pavement Marking And Post Signs	
02630	Storm Drainage Facilities	
02710	Limerock Base	
02761	Pavement Marking	
02771	Concrete Curbs And Sidewalks	
02772	Asphalt Concrete Pavement	
02810	Underground Irrigation	
02920	Sodding	
02930	Landscape Work	
02950	Site Furnishings	
	-	

DIVISION 3 – CONCRETE

03300	Cast-In-Place Concrete	. 327
03370	Concrete Curing	. 360
03740	Modifications and Repair To Existing Concrete	

DIVISION 12 – FURNISHINGS

129300 Site Furnishing	
------------------------	--

DIVISION 16 - ELECTRICAL

16010	Electrical General Provisions	
16011	Codes and Standards	
16110	Raceway and Boxes	
16120	Conductors	
16140	Wiring Devices	
16160	Panelboards	397
16180	Safety Switches, Circuit Breakers & Fuses	
16190	Electrical Supporting Devices	402
16401	Electrical Service System	404
16450	Grounding	
16502	Site Lighting	408
16917	Electric Systems Control	409

DIVISION 31 - EARTHWORK

311300	Selective Tree Removal and Trimming	.411
312300	Site Excavating, Backfilling and Compacting	.414

DIVISION 32 - EXTERIOR IMPROVEMENTS

Page 4 of 494

PROJECT #11681 SR A1A STREETSCAPE IMPROVEMENTS CITY OF FORT LAUDERDALE

321313	Portland Cement Concrete Paving	427
321314	Exposed Aggregate Concrete Paving	
321726	Tactile Warning Surfacing	
329119	Landscape Grading	
329300	Planting	
329600	Transplanting	

Note: The following documents are available electronically for completion and documents must be returned with your bid along with your bid security, proof of insurance, and proof of required licenses/certifications.

CITB Questionnaire Sheets CITB Trench Safety CITB Prime Contractor ID Form CITB Non-Collusion Statement CITB Contract Payment Method CITB Construction Bid Certification

SECTION 01001 - GENERAL REQUIREMENTS

PART 1 PROJECT DESCRIPTION

- 1.1 GENERAL
 - A. A brief description of the Work is stated in the INVITATION TO BID. To determine the full scope of the project or any particular part of the project, coordinate the applicable information in these Contract Documents and review the available project drawings.
 - B. The Work under this Contract shall be performed by the Contractor as required by the City of Fort Lauderdale (City). Work will be authorized by a Notice to Proceed (NTP) issued to the Contractor. The Contractor shall complete all work within the number of calendar days stipulated in the Contract unless an extension in the time of completion is granted by the CITY'S PROJECT MANAGER, as stated in the Instructions to Bidders. Upon satisfactory completion of the work and compliance with applicable provisions in the Contract Documents, the Contractor will receive final payment for all work done.
 - C. The following additional information, though not all-inclusive, is given to assist contractors in their evaluation of the work required to meet the project objectives.
 - D. The Contractor shall become familiar with the existing operating conditions of the City's water system, sewage transmission system and pumping stations and take such into consideration in planning and scheduling work. No extra claims shall be made for work required to achieve conditions beyond those obtainable under normal operation of the existing transmission, collection and pumping facilities necessary to accomplish the Work.
 - E. Contractor shall be required to submit a Maintenance of Traffic (MOT) plan for work in the county and state highways and City streets. Contractor shall coordinate with MOTs for nearby or highway work and obtain approval for all traffic control as required by the permits contained elsewhere in this Section.

PART 2 SEQUENCE OF OPERATIONS

- 2.1 SCHEDULING
 - A. General: Prepare and submit schedule in accordance with the provisions of Section 01311, Construction Progress Documentation.
 - B. Plan the work and carry it out with minimum interference to the operation of the existing facilities. Prior to starting the work, confer with the CITY'S ENGINEER to develop an approved work schedule, which will permit the facilities to function normally as practical. It may be necessary to do certain parts of the construction work outside normal working hours in order to avoid undesirable conditions. The Contractor shall do this work at such times and at no additional cost to the City. Do not make connections between existing work and new work

until necessary inspection and tests have been completed on the new work and it is found to conform in all respects to the requirements of the Contract Documents.

- C. No work shall be started until the Contractor has received approved shop drawings, established material/delivery dates for all equipment, and received approval of the construction schedule from the ENGINEER. The Contractor shall have sufficient manpower, equipment, and material to complete the project.
- D. No work shall commence without express consent of the CITY'S ENGINEER.
- E. If a privately owned staging area is required, no work shall commence until approval of the facility is obtained from City Planning and Zoning in accordance with Section 47-19.2 of the Unified Land Development Regulations. Submit a copy of the approval and agreement to the CITY'S ENGINEER.

2.2 MOBILIZATION AND DEMOBILIZATION

A. Contractor shall be responsible for mobilization and demobilization of labor, materials and equipment. Payment for mobilization and demobilization shall be included in the lump sum price indicated in the Proposal for the project.

2.3 COORDINATION

- A. Contractor shall cooperate in the coordination of separate activities in a manner that will provide the least interference with the Owner's operations and other contractors and utility companies working in the area, and in the interfacing and connection of the separate elements of the overall project work.
- B. If any difficulty or dispute should arise in the accomplishment of the above, the problem shall be brought immediately to the attention of the CITY'S ENGINEER.

2.4 OPERATION OF EXISTING SYSTEM PROHIBITED

A. At no time is the Contractor to undertake to close off any utility lines or open valves or take any other action, which would affect the operation of existing systems. The City's operations crew will operate all valves. Provide at least one business day notice to City prior to any operations.

PART 3 SITE CONDITIONS

3.1 SITE INVESTIGATION AND REPRESENTATION

A. The Contractor acknowledges satisfaction as to the general nature and location of the work, the general and local conditions, particularly those bearing upon availability of transportation, availability of labor, water, electric power, roads, and uncertainties of weather, river stages, or similar physical conditions, the character of equipment and facilities needed preliminary to and during the prosecution of the work, and all other matters which can in any way affect the work or the cost thereof under this Contract.

GENERAL REQUIREMENTS

p. 86

- B. Failure by the Contractor to become acquainted with the physical conditions and all the available information will not relieve the Contractor from responsibility for properly estimating the difficulty or cost of successfully performing the Work.
- C. The Contractor warrants that as a result of examination and investigation of all the aforesaid data, the Contractor can perform the work in a good and workmanlike manner and to the satisfaction of the City. The City assumes no responsibility for any representations made by any of its officers or agents during or prior to the execution of this Contract, unless (1) such representations are expressly stated in the Contract; and (2) the Contract expressly provides that the responsibility therefore is assumed by the City.

3.2 INFORMATION ON SITE CONDITIONS

A. General: Information obtained by the CITY'S ENGINEER regarding site conditions, subsurface information, groundwater elevations, existing construction of site facilities, as applicable, and similar data will be available for inspection at the office of the CITY'S ENGINEER upon request. Such information is offered as supplementary information only. The CITY'S ENGINEER does not assume any responsibility for the completeness or interpretation of such supplementary information.

3.3 UTILITIES

- A. The Contractor shall be responsible for determining and/or confirming, at his cost, the locations of all utilities within the project area, and shall be responsible for contacting each utility for location and notification prior to commencing work.
- B. The Contractor shall contact potentially affected utilities as provided in Section 01060, Regulatory Requirements & Permits.
- C. The Contractor shall contact Sunshine State One Call at 811 or visit www.callsunshine.com at least 2 business days (10 business days for water crossings) prior to any excavation and make arrangements for locating all utilities in the project area.

3.4 CONTRACTOR'S RESPONSIBILITY FOR UTILITY PROPERTIES AND SERVICE

- A. Where the Contractor's operations could cause damage or inconvenience to utilities, telephone, television, power, water, or sewer systems, the operations shall be suspended until all arrangements necessary for the protection of these utilities and services have been made by the Contractor with the owner of the utility affected.
- B. Notify all utility offices, which are affected by the construction operation at least 2 business days in advance. Under no circumstances expose any utility without first obtaining permission from the appropriate agency. Once permission has been granted, locate, expose, and provide temporary support for all existing underground utilities.

GENERAL REQUIREMENTS

- C. The Contractor shall be solely and directly responsible to the Owner and operators of such properties for any damage, injury, expense, loss, inconvenience, delay, suits, actions, or claims of any character brought because of any injuries or damage, which may result from the construction operations under this Contract.
- D. Neither the Owner nor its officers or agents shall be responsible to the Contractor for damages as a result of the Contractor's failure to protect utilities encountered in the Work.
- E. In the event of interruption to domestic water, sewer, storm drain, or other utility services as a result of accidental breakage due to construction operations, promptly notify the proper authority. Cooperate with said authority in restoration of service as promptly as possible and bear all costs of repair. In no case shall interruption of any water or utility service be allowed to exist outside working hours unless prior approval is granted.
- F. In the event the Contractor encounters water service lines or sewer laterals that interfere with trenching, he may, by obtaining prior approval of the property owner, and the CITY'S ENGINEER, cut the service, dig through, and restore the service with similar and equal materials at the Contractor's expense.
- G. The Contractor shall replace, at his own expense, all existing utilities or structures removed or damaged during construction, unless otherwise provided for in these Contract documents or ordered by the City's Engineer.
- H. Telephone and communications drops and signal systems may extend throughout the project area. Properly located cable, conduit, interface equipment, pull or junction boxes and other signal or systems equipment damaged by the Contractor shall be replaced at the Contractor's expense.
 - a. Damaged cable shall be replaced as an entire run, from junction box to junction box.
 - b. Notify Broward County Engineering two business days in advance of the need to remove traffic detection loops.
 - c. Contractor shall verify marked cables and signal systems prior to excavation.

3.5 INTERFERING STRUCTURES

- A. Take necessary precautions to prevent damage to existing structures whether on the surface, aboveground, or underground.
- B. Protect underground and aboveground existing structures from damage, whether or not they lie within the limits of the easements obtained by the City. Where such existing fences, gates, sheds, buildings, or any other structure must be removed in order to properly carry out the construction, or are damaged during construction, restore to their original condition to the satisfaction of the property

owner involved at the Contractor's own expense. Notify the City of any damaged underground structure, and make repairs or replacements before backfilling.

C. Without additional compensation, the Contractor may remove and shall replace in a condition as good as or better than original, such small miscellaneous structures as fences, mailboxes, and signposts that interfere with the Contractor's operations.

3.6 EASEMENTS AND WORK ON PRIVATE PROPERTY

- Where portions of the work are located on public or private property, easements Α. and permits will be obtained by the City, except as otherwise noted in these Specifications. Easements will provide for the use of property for construction purposes to the extent indicated on the easements. Copies of these easements and permits are available upon request to the City. It shall be the Contractor's responsibility to determine the adequacy of the easement obtained in every case and to abide by all requirements and provisions of the easement. The Contractor shall confine his construction operations to within the easement limits or street right-of-way limits or make special arrangements with the property owners or appropriate public agency for the additional area required. Any damage to property, either inside or outside the limits of the easements provided by the City or street rights-of-way, shall be the responsibility of the Contractor as specified herein. The Contractor shall provide immediate notice to the owner of any damage to fencing and provide temporary fencing as required to provide a functionally similar level of security. The Contractor shall remove, protect, and replace all fences or other items encountered on public or private property. Before final payment will be authorized by the City's Engineer, the Contractor will be required to furnish the City with written releases from property owners or public agencies where side agreements or special easements have been made by the Contractor or where the Contractor's operations, for any reason, have not been kept within the construction right-of-way obtained by the City or the street rightof-way.
- B. The Contractor shall be responsible for all damage to private property where work related activities have occurred without proper easement or authorization. The City may withhold payment to the Contractor pending resolution of any claims by private owners.
- C. It is anticipated that the required easements and permits will be obtained before construction is started. However, should the procurement of any easement or permit be delayed, the Contractor shall schedule and perform the work around these areas until such a time as the easement or permit has been secured.
- D. Prior to removing an existing structure or item, provide written notice to the Owner at least 14 days in advance of the anticipated removal.
- E. The Contractor shall not engage in private construction activities within the project area without the presence of a contract with the private owner of the property containing a hold harmless clause protecting the City from any and all damages that occur during the performance of the privately authorized work.

PART 4 SAFETY AND CONVENIENCE

4.1 SAFETY AND ACCESS

- A. The Contractor shall do all work necessary to protect the general public from hazards, including, but not limited to, surface irregularities or unramped grade changes in pedestrian sidewalk or walkway, and trenches or excavations in roadway. Barricades, lanterns, and proper signs shall be furnished in sufficient amount to safeguard the public and the work. All barricades and signs shall be clean and serviceable, in the opinion of the City's Engineer.
- B. During construction, the Contractor shall construct and at all times maintain satisfactory and substantial temporary chain link fencing, solid fencing, railing, barricades or steel plates, as applicable, at all openings, obstructions, or other hazards in streets, sidewalks, floors, roofs, and walkways. All such barriers shall have adequate warning lights as necessary, or required, for safety. All lights shall be regularly maintained, and in a fully operational state at all times.
- C. The Contractor shall notify all residences and businesses of planned construction at least 5 (five) business days prior to the start of work in the block where they are located. Such notices shall be brochures or door-hangers with sufficient information to describe the extent and duration of the planned work. Notification activities shall be coordinated with the CITY'S ENGINEER.
- D. Homeowners and business owners shall be provided reasonable access. The Contractor shall provide temporary sidewalks, bridges or driveway access, including safe passage over open excavations as required.

4.2 ACCIDENT REPORTS

- A. In addition, the Contractor must promptly report in writing to the CITY'S ENGINEER all accidents whatsoever arising out of, or in connection with, the performance of the work whether on, or adjacent to, the site, giving full details and statements of witnesses. If death or serious injuries or serious damages are caused, the accident shall be reported immediately by telephone or messenger to the ENGINEER.
- B. If a claim is made by anyone against the contractor or any subcontractor on account of any accident, the Contractor shall promptly report the facts in writing to the CITY'S ENGINEER, giving full details of the claim.

4.3 SAFE ACCESS BY FEDERAL, STATE, AND LOCAL GOVERNMENT OFFICIALS

A. Authorized representatives of the state, federal, or local governmental agencies, shall at all times have safe access to the work, and the Contractor shall provide proper facilities for such access and inspection.

4.4 PROTECTION OF PROPERTY

- A. Protect stored materials located adjacent to the proposed work. Notify property owners affected by the construction at least two business days in advance of the time construction begins. During construction operations, construct and maintain such facilities as may be required to provide access by all property owners to their property. No person shall be cut off from access to his residence or place of business for a period exceeding 2 hours, unless the Contractor has made special arrangements with the affected persons.
- B. The Contractor shall identify and isolate his active work zone in such a manner as to exclude all personnel not employed by him, the CITY'S ENGINEER, and the City.

4.5 FIRE PREVENTION AND PROTECTION

A. The Contractor shall perform all work in a fire-safe manner. He shall supply and maintain on the site adequate fire-fighting equipment capable of extinguishing incipient fires. The Contractor shall comply with applicable federal, state, and local fire-prevention regulations. Where these regulations do not apply, applicable parts of the National Fire Prevention Standard for Safeguarding Building Construction Operations (NFPA No. 241) shall be followed.

4.6 ACCESS FOR POLICE, FIRE, AND POSTAL SERVICE

- A. Notify the fire department and police department before closing any street or portion thereof. No closing shall be made without the Owner's approval of MOT plan. Notify said departments when the streets are again passable for emergency vehicles. Do not block off emergency vehicle access to consecutive arterial crossings or dead-end streets, in excess of 300 linear feet, without special written permission from the fire department. Conduct operations with the least interference to fire equipment access, and at no time prevent such access. MOT plans that result in restricted access for emergency vehicles must be submitted and approved 2 weeks prior to the proposed closing with separate and specific notification made to the ENGINEER to provide for appropriate agency coordination.
- B. The Contractor shall leave a night emergency telephone number or numbers with the police department, the Engineer, and the Owner, so that contact may be made easily at all times in case of barricade and flare trouble or other emergencies.
- C. Maintain postal service facilities in accordance with the requirements of the U.S. Postal Service. Move mailboxes to temporary locations designated by the U.S. Postal Service, and at the completion of the work in each area, replace them in their original location and in a condition satisfactory to the U.S. Postal Service.

GENERAL REQUIREMENTS

PART 5 PRESERVATION, RESTORATION, AND CLEANUP

- 5.1 SITE RESTORATION AND CLEANUP
 - A. At all times during the work, keep the premises clean and orderly, and upon completion of the Work, repair all damage caused by equipment and leave the project free of rubbish or excess materials of any kind.
 - B. Stockpile excavated materials in a manner that will cause the least damage to adjacent lawns, grassed areas, gardens, shrubbery, or fences, regardless of whether these are on private property, or on state, county, or city rights-of-way. Remove all excavated materials from grassed and planted areas, and leave these surfaces in a condition equivalent to their original condition. Replace excavated areas as specified in Section 02221, Trench Excavation and Backfill, raked and graded to conform to their original contours.
- 5.2 FINISHING OF SITE, BORROW, AND STORAGE AREAS
 - A. Upon completion of the project, all areas used by the Contractor shall be properly cleared of all temporary structures, rubbish, and waste materials and properly graded to drain and blend in with the abutting property. Areas used for the deposit of waste materials shall be finished to properly drain and blend with the surrounding terrain. Grassed areas shall be restored as specified.

5.3 HISTORIC PRESERVATION

- A. The Contractor shall coordinate with the historic preservation representative supplied by the owner for initial excavation operations. If the project work should uncover prehistoric or historic artifacts associated with Native American cultures, early colonial cultures, or American settlements, all project activities in the area shall cease immediately.
- B. All such discoveries shall be reported to the Division of Historical Resources. Review and Compliance Section at (800) 847-7278.
- C. Project activities in the affected area cannot resume without authorization from the Division of Historic Resources.

PART 6 PERMITS

- 6.1 GENERAL
 - A. City has prepared the following application for the Contractor to submit and obtain Permit:
 - a. Not Applicable for this project.
 - B. Permits to be obtained by the Contractor include, but are not limited to the following:

April 27, 2020

- a. Local, County, and State contracting licenses as required.
- b. MOT approval from local, county, and state agencies as required.
- c. Broward County Planning and Environmental Regulation Division (BCPERD): Dewatering permit, including National Pollution Discharge Elimination System (NPDES) permit if required.
- d. Environmental Recourse Permit if necessary.
- C. The Contractor shall comply with all applicable permit conditions.

END OF SECTION

SECTION 01005 - TECHNICAL PROVISIONS

PART 1 GENERAL

- 1.1 SCOPE
 - A. Work under this contract includes furnishing materials, labor, tools equipment, supervision and incidentals necessary to construct infrastructure improvements.
- 1.2 ITEMS SPECIFIED ON DRAWINGS
 - A. Items of material, equipment, machinery and the like may be specified on the Drawings and not in the Technical Specifications. The CONTRACTOR shall provide such items in accordance with the General Notes on the Drawings.
- 1.3 FIELD LAYOUT OF THE WORK AND RECORD DRAWINGS
 - A. After completion of construction, the CONTRACTOR shall provide three (3) sets of signed & sealed. As-Built Drawings with all the As-Built information; all locations, coordinates, dimensions and elevations of the constructed facilities, certified, signed and sealed thereon by a Land Surveyor registered in the State of Florida. All elevations shall refer to N.G.V.D. 29 (National Geodetic Vertical Datum of 1929) and all state plane coordinates shall be NAD 83 (with 1990 adjustment). The cost of such field layout and recording work shall be the responsibility of the CONTRACTOR. The As-Built utility information shall meet the requirements of the City of Fort Lauderdale and any other permitting agencies having jurisdiction on this project.

1.4 SALVAGE

A. Any existing equipment or material, including but not limited to valves, pipes, fittings, couplings, etc., which is removed as a result of construction under this project may be designated as salvage by the CONTRACT ADMINISTRATOR, and if so, shall be delivered clean to the CITY at a location directed by the CONTRACT ADMINISTRATOR. Any equipment or material not worthy of salvaging shall be disposed of by the CONTRACTOR at a suitable location in accordance with all applicable regulations, ordinances and laws at no additional cost to the CITY.

1.5 POWER

A. The CONTRACTOR shall furnish and pay for all electrical power required for the construction, testing and trial operation, prior to final acceptance by the CITY.

1.6 WATER SUPPLY

A. All water required for testing, flushing, and construction shall be furnished by the CITY and paid for by the CONTRACTOR. The purchase price shall be the prevailing rate as published by the CITY. The quantity of water used shall be determined by reading the meter at the start and at the finish of construction. The

Page 16 of 494

PROJECT #11681 SR A1A STREETSCAPE IMPROVEMENTS CITY OF FORT LAUDERDALE

CONTRACTOR shall make all arrangements and incur all expense involved in having the CITY provided with a vacuum relief or backflow preventer which shall meet the requirements of ASA A40.6, latest revision, and the local administrative authority.

1.7 MAINTENANCE

- A. The CONTRACTOR shall fully cooperate at all times with the CITY in order to maintain the operation of the existing water and/or sewer system with the least amount of interference and interruption possible. The schedule plans and work of the CONTRACTOR shall at all times be subject to alteration and revision if necessary for public health and safety considerations. The creation of a public nuisance will not be permitted.
- B. It may be necessary to interrupt the operation of the existing water and/or sewer system. In all cases where the CONTRACTOR must cause an interruption, CONTRACTOR shall prepare and submit to the CITY'S ENGINEER four (4) working days prior to commencing the work, a complete description of the proposed procedure and a time schedule, which CONTRACTOR will guarantee. At least forty-eight (48) hours prior to the time proposed for starting the work, the CITY'S ENGINEER will notify the CONTRACTOR whether or not the work will be permitted as proposed.
 - a. The CITY'S ENGINEER reserves the right to require the CONTRACTOR to work 24 hours per day in all cases where, in ENGINEER'S opinion, interference with operation of the system may result in dangerous health hazards or offensive conditions.
 - b. In no case will the CONTRACTOR be permitted to interfere with the existing system until all materials, supplies, equipment, tools and incidentals necessary to complete the work are on the site. Backup equipment on key equipment items shall be required on work necessitating interference with the existing system.

1.8 SITE RESTORATION

A. The CONTRACTOR shall remove all excess material and shall clean up and restore the site to its original condition or better. All damage, as a result of work under this Contract, done to existing structures, pavement, driveways, paved areas, curbs and gutters, sidewalks, shrubbery, grass, trees, utility poles, utility pipe lines, conduits, drains, catch basins, flagstones, rocked, graveled, or stabilized areas of driveways, and including all obstructions not specifically named herein, shall be repaired, or replaced, as determined by the CITY'S ENGINEER. Site restoration shall be done in a timely manner as the work progresses. Site restoration work shall be completed on private property within 30 days after being disturbed.

1.9 SANITARY FACILITIES

A. The CONTRACTOR shall provide temporary facilities at the site as directed by

April 27, 2020

Page 17 of 494

PROJECT #11681 SR A1A STREETSCAPE IMPROVEMENTS CITY OF FORT LAUDERDALE

the CITY'S ENGINEER.

1.10 STANDARDS

A. Wherever in these TECHNICAL SPECIFICATIONS or in the drawings name and/or number refer to certain standards or regulations, the applicable publication shall be the latest revision thereof. Reference by abbreviation is made in accordance with the Section 01070, "Abbreviations of Institutions."

1.11 QUALITY OF ITEMS

A. All material furnished for this project shall be new and unused. Any material, which has become excessively weathered or damaged since manufacture, shall not be considered as new. CITY'S ENGINEER shall be the sole judge as to what constitutes excessive weathering or damage.

1.12 TESTING

- A. The City of Fort Lauderdale Engineering Minimum Design and Construction Standards may require that materials and equipment supplied meet given standards and testing to demonstrate conformance to the standards is a part of those standards. The cost of these tests shall be the obligation of the CONTRACTOR and no extra charge shall be made to the CITY on account of such testing.
- B. The CONTRACTOR shall select a recognized, independent testing laboratory to make tests on concrete, asphalt, soils and other materials for the construction phase, to test for conformity with the TECHNICAL SPECIFICATIONS, FDOT and BROWARD COUNTY Construction Standards, and any other applicable testing/Quality control standards as required by all permitting agencies having jurisdiction over this project. The CONTRACTOR shall supply the necessary samples for this testing without cost to the CITY. The costs for actual testing shall be paid by the CONTRACTOR and scheduling of all required tests will be the responsibility of the CONTRACTOR.
- C. Construction in areas where installation and restoration must satisfy the additional requirements of a local, state or federal authority may require testing to demonstrate conformance. The CONTRACTOR shall ascertain the extent of testing required by regulatory agencies within these areas. The CONTRACTOR is responsible for performing such tests, including but not limited to, tests of compaction, and all costs for these tests shall be the obligation of the CONTRACTOR and no extra charge shall be made to the CITY on account of such testing.

1.13 UTILITY CROSSINGS

A. It is intended that wherever existing utilities must be crossed that the pipe may be deflected up to 75% of the manufacturer's recommended limits, but shall not exceed the allowable limits of the CITY. Adequate cover shall be used to adequately clear the obstruction. However, when in the opinion of the CITY'S

Page 18 of 494

PROJECT #11681 SR A1A STREETSCAPE IMPROVEMENTS CITY OF FORT LAUDERDALE

ENGINEER, this procedure is not feasible CITY'S ENGINEER may direct the use of fittings to clear a utility crossing as detailed on the Drawings. The cost of such crossing including joint restraints shall be on the basis of the schedule of pay items applied.

B. Deflections and adjustments of the proposed water and/or sewer mains to avoid all other existing utilities shall be verified/determined in the field during construction.

1.14 BASIS OF MEASUREMENT

A. Where mains are to be paid for on a unit price per linear foot basis, the number of linear feet will be determined by measurement along the centerline of the pipe in place, including fittings. Square yardage will be determined by the actual number of square yards installed.

1.15 ADJUSTMENT AND RELOCATION OF EXISTING LINES

A. When the drawings indicate that existing lines must be deflected, the pipe may be deflected up to 75% of the manufacturer's recommended limits but shall not exceed the allowable limits of the CITY. The CONTRACTOR will need to be directed by the ENGINEER. If the ENGINEER determines that the use of new pipe and fittings is required for deflection, the CONTRACTOR will be directed to use this method. The price for either method shall be based upon the unit prices bid. This does not apply to connections to existing system (Paragraph 1.17, this Section).

1.16 CONNECTION TO EXISTING SYSTEM

- A. The CONTRACTOR shall perform all work necessary to locate, excavate and prepare for connection to the existing mains as shown on the Drawings. The cost of this work and for the actual connection to the existing main shall be based upon the unit prices for installing the pipe and appurtenances and shall not result in any additional cost to the CITY. The cost of ductile iron sleeves shall be included in the fittings unit price.
- B. Additional valves used for the CONTRACTOR's convenience shall not be considered as an extra cost payable by the CITY for the tie-in to the existing system.
- C. During all phases of the work, (i.e. installation, testing and restoration), the CONTRACTOR shall ensure at all times the safe operation of the existing water and/or sewage systems. Service to the customers shall be maintained with the least amount of interference and interruption as possible.

1.17 RELOCATIONS

A. The CONTRACTOR shall be responsible for the relocation of structures that are shown on the drawings, including, but not limited to, light poles, signs, fences, piping, conduits and drains that interfere with the proposed positioning of the

Page **19** of **494**

PROJECT #11681 SR A1A STREETSCAPE IMPROVEMENTS CITY OF FORT LAUDERDALE

water/sewer mains. The cost of all such relocations shall be included in the prices bid for the appropriate items.

1.18 UTILITIES

A. Existing utilities are shown on the Drawings insofar as information is reasonably available; however, it will be the responsibility of the CONTRACTOR to preserve all existing utilities whether shown on the Drawings or not. If utility conflicts are encountered by the CONTRACTOR during construction, CONTRACTOR shall give sufficient notice to the CITY so that they may make the necessary adjustments. Damage to any utility, which in the opinion of the CITY is caused by carelessness on the part of the CONTRACTOR, shall be repaired at the expense of the CONTRACTOR.

1.19 GUARANTEE

- A. The CONTRACTOR shall guarantee the equipment, material and labor performed under the Contract against any and all failures in proper use and operation for a period of one (1) year from date of written acceptance by the CITY.
- B. The CONTRACTOR shall also obtain warranties from manufacturers for each piece of equipment furnished so that the manufacturer's warranty fully covers the equipment for a period of one (1) year from the date of written acceptance by the CITY, unless otherwise specified in the specifications.

1.20 PERFORMANCE OF WORK

- A. The CONTRACTOR shall provide all personnel and equipment required to complete all work specified herein and on the Drawings. In an emergency situation, if the CITY determines that it must provide staff and/or equipment to assist the CONTRACTOR in the satisfactory performance of the Contract terms and conditions, the CONTRACTOR at the applicable prevailing wage rates shall reimburse the CITY.
- B. CONTRACTOR shall provide forty-eight (48) hours advance written notice to the CITY for approval of CONTRACTOR'S intention to work overtime on weekdays or to work on the weekends.

1.21 BARRICADING (SAFETY)

- A. The CONTRACTOR shall be responsible for the furnishing and maintaining of all required barricades, either the lighted or the reflector type, to ensure the public's safety during open trench work or for any other potentially unsafe or hazardous construction activities. Barricades shall be located and displayed in conformance with the most stringent regulations required by the governing agencies. All costs for barricading, including any permits, shall be the responsibility of the CONTRACTOR.
- B. All work in public rights-of-way and on private property shall be done in strict compliance with these specifications and Florida Department of Transportation

Page **20** of **494**

PROJECT #11681 SR A1A STREETSCAPE IMPROVEMENTS CITY OF FORT LAUDERDALE

Minimum Standards. Failure to so comply will result in cessation of operations and the removal of project related obstructions from the right-of-way until compliance is achieved.

- 1.22 EMERGENCY ACCESS AND SECURITY
 - A. In order to provide protection to the workers and residents, the CONTRACTOR shall maintain emergency access to the property at all times during construction. These access ways shall be protected and delineated with lighted barricades or other such devices as approved by the regulatory agency. Both ends of the emergency access way shall be blocked in accordance with the MOT permit approved by the CITY with signage indicating that this access way is to be used by emergency vehicles only.
 - B. No trenches or holes shall be left open after working hours. In the event a trench must be left open after hours, it shall be done so only with the express written permission from the ENGINEER, and it shall be the CONTRACTOR'S responsibility to provide proper protection of the open trench or hole as required by the regulatory agency. In addition, the CONTRACTOR shall provide a security guard at the site whenever the CONTRACTOR'S personnel are not present, 24 hours per day/ 7 days per week. It shall be the Security Guard's responsibility to protect the open trench or hole from trespassers and to direct emergency personnel on site. The Security Guard shall not have any other responsibilities such as operating pumps or equipment but shall be dedicated to protecting the trench or open hole. The Security Guard shall be equipped with a wireless telephone capable of calling 911 to report an emergency and shall keep that telephone on their person at all times. In addition to this provision the CONTRACTOR shall maintain trench safety and comply with current OSHA regulations and the Trench Safety Act. The CONTRACTOR shall maintain and keep all safety barricades, signage, flashers, and detours, in operating condition. A copy of the approved MOT plans, and details, shall be on site at all times.
 - C. All roads are to be maintained during the described construction as to always allow Emergency Access. This item will be paid for under the bid item for Mobilization as named in the Bid Schedule.

1.23 VIBRATORY COMPACTION

- A. The use of vibratory compaction equipment shall be limited to a total gross weight of three (3) tons. The use of vibratory equipment shall be limited to compacting backfill of utility trenches and subgrade of paved areas only. If approved in writing by the ENGINEER, larger vibratory compaction equipment may be allowed if operated in a static mode only.
- 1.24 REPORTING OF DAMAGE CLAIMS
 - A. The CONTRACTOR shall keep the CITY informed of any damage claims made against the CONTRACTOR during the construction period. All claims for automobile damage, property damage/bodily injury will be reported to the CONTRACT ADMINISTRATOR within 24 hours of receipt of notice.

Page 21 of 494

PROJECT #11681 SR A1A STREETSCAPE IMPROVEMENTS CITY OF FORT LAUDERDALE

CONTRACTOR will conduct a timely investigation of the claim and determine if they will honor the claim and/or report to their insurance carrier. CONTRACTOR will advise the City of Fort Lauderdale in writing of their decision/referral to carrier.

PART 2 PRODUCTS (Not Applicable)

PART 3 EXECUTION (Not Applicable)

END OF SECTION

SECTION 01010 - SUMMARY OF WORK

PART 1 GENERAL

- 1.1 SCOPE
 - A. City: City of Fort Lauderdale
 - a. City's Representative/Engineer: *Shiau Ching Low, Project Manager II*, or designated representative.
- 1.2 NOTICE TO BIDDERS
 - A. The successful bidder, in order to be considered responsive, must possess the appropriate License as described in the Contract Documents.
 - B. It should also be noted that the successful bidder will, at the time of the preconstruction conference, be required to show that each of the CONTRACTOR'S subcontractors is in compliance with the City's Code of Ordinances.

1.3 SITE INVESTIGATION

- A. The CONTRACTOR, by virtue of signing the Contract, acknowledges that CONTRACTOR and all subcontractors have satisfied themselves to the nature and location of the work, the general and local conditions including, but not restricted to: those bearing upon transportation; disposal, handling and storage of materials; access roads to the site; the conformation and conditions of the work area; and the character of equipment and facilities needed preliminary to and during the performance of the work. Failure on the part of the CONTRACTOR to completely or properly evaluate the site conditions shall not be grounds for additional compensation.
- B. Soil boring information will not be furnished to the CONTRACTOR. The CONTRACTOR, by virtue of signing the Contract, acknowledges that CONTRACTOR and subcontractors have satisfied themselves as to the nature and extent of soil and (underground) water conditions on the project site. No additional payment will be made to the CONTRACTOR because of differences between actual conditions and those shown by the boring logs.
- 1.4 WORK BY OTHERS
 - A. <u>Concurrent Work by Other CONTRACTORS</u>. The CONTRACTOR'S attention is directed to the fact that other CONTRACTORS may conduct work at the site during the performance of the WORK under this Contract. The CONTRACTOR shall conduct its operations so as to cause little or no delay to WORK of such other CONTRACTORS, and shall cooperate fully with such CONTRACTORS to provide continued safe access to their respective portions of the site, as required to perform work under their respective contracts.

Page 23 of 494

MENTS

SR A1A STREETSCAPE IMPROVEMENTS CITY OF FORT LAUDERDALE

PROJECT #11681

B. <u>Interference with Work on Utilities</u>. The CONTRACTOR shall cooperate fully with all utility forces of the OWNER or forces of other public or private agencies engaged in the relocation, altering, or otherwise rearranging of any facilities which interfere with the progress of the WORK, and shall schedule the WORK so as to minimize interference with said relocation, altering, or other rearranging of facilities.

1.5 WORK SEQUENCE

A. The CONTRACTOR shall schedule and perform the work in such a manner as to result in the least possible disruption to the public's use of the parking and park facilities, roadways, driveways, and utilities. Utilities shall include but not be limited to water, sewerage, drainage structures, ditches and canals, gas, electric, television and telephone. Prior to commencing with the WORK, CONTRACTOR shall perform a location investigation of existing underground utilities and facilities in accordance with Section 01530 entitled "Protection of Existing Facilities" and shall have obtained all required permits and permissions, CONTRACTOR shall also deliver written notice to the CITY, ENGINEER, and property occupants (private and public) of all planned disruption to roadway, driveways, temporary displacement of fences, mailboxes, street signs and traffic signs, and utilities 72 hours in advance of disruption.

1.6 WORK SCHEDULE

A. Time is of the essence in completing this project. Because time is of the essence the CONTRACTOR shall commit the necessary resources to this project to complete it in a timely manner. Those resources may include multiple working crews, working overtime, etc. Because time is of the essence, the CONTRACTOR'S construction progress will be monitored closely on a weekly basis. The Construction progress will be measured with the construction schedule submitted by the CONTRACTOR. If the ENGINEER determines that the CONTRACTOR does not meet the Critical Path Method (CPM) as specified in Section 01311, the CONTRACTOR will be required to commit those resources necessary to ensure the completion of the project in a timely manner including working overtime, adding other work crews, etc. All costs incurred to implement measure to complete the work in timely manner will be borne by the CONTRACTOR at no additional cost to the OWNER.

B. REQUIRED PERIODS OF WORK SUSPENSION

a. CONTRACTOR shall shut down operations for all City Holidays, terminating production work by noon on the day preceding the holiday (or the weekend before said holiday) and not resuming operations until the start of the following week (or the day after the holiday, whichever is later). The CONTRACTOR shall ensure that the site is restored per Sections 01001 and 01010 and all areas that are off limits to the public will be clearly delineated and protected. For a full list of holidays, please refer to the City; however these include, but are not limited to New Year's Eve

and Day, Martin Luther King's Birthday, Memorial Day, the 4^{4th} of July, Labor Day, Thanksgiving Day and the day after Thanksgiving Day,

April 27, 2020

Page 24 of 494

PROJECT #11681 SR A1A STREETSCAPE IMPROVEMENTS CITY OF FORT LAUDERDALE

Christmas Eve and Christmas.

- b. The CONTRACTOR shall include these provisions in the schedule required in 01311 and there shall be no additional time granted for these work suspensions.
- c. No additional compensation shall be granted for demobilization, cleaning and remobilization as a result of these work suspensions.
- d. During the work suspensions, the CONTRACTOR shall remain liable for the safety and security of the project site and be available 24 hours per the Contract Documents. CONTRACTOR shall have personnel visit the site daily during these suspensions to ensure the safety and security of the site.
- C. SCHEDULE
 - a. CONTRACTOR shall submit scheduling information for the work as required in Section 01311 "Construction Progress Documentation".
 - b. No separate payment shall be made for preparation and/or revision of the schedule.
- D. On-Site Work Hours: Work hours shall be defined at the pre-construction meeting and shall comply with all permit conditions. Except otherwise indicated, work shall be performed during normal business working hours of 7:30 a.m. to 4:00 p.m., Monday through Friday.
- 1.7 COMPUTATION OF CONTRACT TIME
 - A. It is the CONTRACTOR'S responsibility to provide clear and convincing documentation to the ENGINEER as to the effect additional work will have with respect to additional contract time extension that may be justified. If additional quantities of work can be carried out concurrent with other existing construction activities without disrupting the critical path of the project then no contract time extension will be granted. The CONTRACTOR is obligated to provide documentation to the ENGINEER if additional elements of work affect the critical path of the project. If work set forth in the original scope of the project is deleted, the contract time may be reduced. This contract is a calendar day contract. While the CONTRACTOR may be granted time to suspend work operations for vacations or holidays, contract time will not be suspended. During suspensions, the CONTRACTOR shall be responsible for all maintenance of traffic and liability without additional compensation from the CITY.

1.8 CONTRACTOR USE OF PREMISES

A. The CONTRACTOR's use of the project site shall be limited to its construction operations. The CONTRACTOR will arrange for storage of materials and a copy of an agreement for use of other property shall be furnished to the ENGINEER.

Page 25 of 494

PROJECT #11681 SR A1A STREETSCAPE IMPROVEMENTS CITY OF FORT LAUDERDALE

1.9 PRE-CONSTRUCTION CONFERENCE

A. After the award of Contract, a Pre-construction Work Conference will be held between the CONTRACTOR, the ENGINEER, the CITY, other interested Agencies, representatives of Utility Companies and others affected by the work. The ENGINEER will set the time and place of this conference. The CONTRACTOR shall bring to the conference a copy of the proposed work schedule for the approval by the ENGINEER of the proposed methods and manner of executing the work including sequences of operation and time schedule. The work shall be performed in accordance with such schedule or approved amendments thereto.

1.10 UTILITY LOCATIONS

- A. As far as possible, all existing utility lines in the project area have been shown on the plans. However, the CITY does not guarantee that all lines are shown, or that said lines are in their true location. It shall be the CONTRACTOR'S responsibility to identify and locate all underground or overhead utility lines or equipment affected by the project. No additional payment will be made to the CONTRACTOR because of discrepancies in actual and plan location of utilities and damages suffered as a result thereof.
- B. The CONTRACTOR shall notify each utility company involved at least thirty (30) days prior to the start of construction to arrange for positive underground location, relocation or support of its utility where that utility may be in conflict with or endangered by the proposed construction. The CONTRACTOR shall pay for relocation of water mains or other utilities for the convenience of the CONTRACTOR. The CONTRACTOR shall pay for all charges by utility companies for temporary support of its utilities. All costs of permanent utility relocations to avoid conflict shall be the responsibility of the CONTRACTOR and the utility company involved.
- C. The CONTRACTOR shall schedule and coordinate their work in such a manner that they are not delayed by the utility companies relocating or supporting their utilities. No compensation will be paid to the CONTRACTOR for any loss of time or delay.
- D. All overhead, surface, and underground structures and/or utilities encountered are to be carefully protected from damage or displacement. All damage to said structures and/or utilities is to be completely repaired within a reasonable time; needless delay will not be tolerated. The CITY reserves the right to remedy any damage by ordering outside parties to make repairs at the expense of the CONTRACTOR. All repairs made by the CONTRACTOR are to be made to the satisfaction of the utility owner and shall be inspected by a representative of the utility owner and the ENGINEER.
- E. The CONTRACTOR should be aware of the Sunshine State One Call Center, which has a free locating service for CONTRACTORS and excavators. Within forty-eight hours before excavating, dial toll free 1-800-432-4770, and a locator will be dispatched to the work location. CONTRACTOR shall reasonably notify other

utility companies not notified by Sunshine State One Call Center.

- F. The permits listed below will be obtained for the project by the CITY prior to beginning construction. The CONTRACTOR is responsible for compliance with any and all permit conditions. In the event that the CITY must obtain permits in addition to those listed below, the CONTRACTOR shall not have any claim for damages arising from any delay caused by the CITY'S obtaining said additional permits.
 - a.FDOT:Construction Agreement / Landscape Permitb.FDEP:Coastal Construction Control Line Permit
- G. Permits to be obtained by the CONTRACTOR include, but are not limited to the following:
 - a. Local, County, and State contracting licenses.
 - b. BCEPGMD: Dewatering permit, including NPDES permit if required.
 - c. MOT from FDOT for SR A1A

1.11 LINE AND GRADE

A. The ENGINEER has provided vertical and horizontal control for layout of the work in the form of benchmarks and reference points located adjacent to the work. From these controls provided, the CONTRACTOR shall develop and make all detailed surveys needed for construction as-built purposes and shall establish all working points, lines and elevations necessary to perform the work. A Professional Land Surveyor registered in the State of Florida shall supervise this surveying work.

1.12 PROTECTION AND RESTORATION OF SURVEY MONUMENTS

A. The CONTRACTOR shall carefully protect from disturbance all survey monuments, stakes and bench marks, whether or not established by CONTRACTOR, and shall not remove or destroy any surveying point until it has been properly witnessed by the ENGINEER. All major survey monuments that have been damaged by the CONTRACTOR such as section corners, 1/4 section corners; property corners or block control points shall be replaced at the CONTRACTOR'S expense with markers of a size and type approved by the ENGINEER. The replacement shall be under the supervision of a Florida Registered Land Surveyor where directed by the ENGINEER.

1.13 EQUIPMENT

A. All equipment necessary and required for the proper construction of all facilities shall be on the construction site, in first-class working condition.

1.14 STORAGE SITES

A. The CONTRACTOR shall furnish, at CONTRACTOR's expense, properly zoned

April 27, 2020

Page 27 of 494

PROJECT #11681 SR A1A STREETSCAPE IMPROVEMENTS CITY OF FORT LAUDERDALE

areas suitable for field office, material storage and equipment service and storage. No material may be stored in the public right of way without prior authorization by the agency having jurisdiction. The CONTRACTOR shall keep these areas in a clean and orderly condition so as not to cause a nuisance or sight obstruction to motorists or pedestrians.

1.15 OWNERSHIP OF EXISTING MATERIALS

A. All materials removed or excavated from the job site shall remain the property of the CITY until released by the Contract Administrator, at which time it shall become the property of the CONTRACTOR, who shall dispose of it in a manner satisfactory to the ENGINEER.

1.16 EXCESS MATERIAL

A. Upon direction of the ENGINEER, all vegetation, debris, concrete or other unsuitable materials shall be disposed of in areas provided by the CONTRACTOR and approved by the ENGINEER. Any excess material desired to be retained by the CITY shall be delivered by the CONTRACTOR to a designated area within a 5-mile radius of the project, at no extra cost to the CITY.

1.17 AUDIO-VISUAL PRECONSTRUCTION RECORD

- A. General
 - a. The CONTRACTOR shall engage the services of a professional electrographer. A responsible commercial firm known to be skilled and regularly engaged in the business of preconstruction color audio-video documentation shall prepare the color audio-video dvd's. The electrographer shall furnish to the ENGINEER a list of all equipment to be used for the audio-video recording i.e., manufacturer's name, model number, specifications and other pertinent information. Additional information to be furnished by the electrographer are the names and addresses of two references that the electrographer has performed color audio-video recording for on projects of a similar nature within the last 12 months.
 - b. Prior to beginning the work, the CONTRACTOR shall have a continuous color audio-video recording taken along the entire length of the project to serve as a record of preconstruction conditions. No construction shall begin prior to review and approval of the video covering the construction area by the ENGINEER. The ENGINEER shall have the authority to reject all or any portion of the videos not conforming to the specifications and order that it be redone at no additional charge. The CONTRACTOR shall reschedule unacceptable coverage within five days after being notified. The ENGINEER shall designate those areas, if any, to be omitted from or added to the audio-video coverage.
- B. Digital Video Disk (DVD):

April 27, 2020

Page **28** of **494**

PROJECT #11681 SR A1A STREETSCAPE IMPROVEMENTS CITY OF FORT LAUDERDALE

- a. DVD's shall be new. Reprocessed dvd's will not be acceptable. They shall be interchangeable with the color dvd player and shall be compatible for playback with a standard player-receiver, DVD format. Any other format must be approved by ENGINEER.
- b. CONTRACTOR shall provide the ENGINEER and the CITY with one complete set of dvd's for the project area.

1.18 ENVIRONMENTAL PROTECTION

A. The CONTRACTOR shall furnish all labor and equipment and perform all work required for the prevention of environmental pollution during and as a result of the work under this contract. For the purpose of this contract, environmental pollution is defined as the presence of chemical, physical, or biological elements or agents which adversely affect human health or welfare; unfavorably alter ecological balances of importance to human life, affect other species of importance to man, or degrade the utility of the environment for aesthetic and recreational purposes. The control of environmental pollution requires consideration of air, water, land and involves noise, solid waste management and management of radiant energy and radioactive materials, as well as other pollutants. Environmental pollution prevention shall be in accordance with NPDES requirements with no additional cost to the CITY.

1.19 MAINTENANCE AND PROTECTION OF TRAFFIC

- A. The CONTRACTOR shall provide all necessary traffic control devices in order to redirect, protect, warn or maintain existing vehicular and pedestrian traffic during the course of construction.
 - a. Construction Phasing Requirements
 - i. Contractor shall arrange the schedule to maintain minimum of 11' travel lane for each direction at all time.
- B. TRAFFIC CONTROL
 - a. The CONTRACTOR is required to submit a conceptual Traffic Control Plan at the Pre-Construction Conference. This preliminary plan should identify the phases of construction that the CONTRACTOR plans to proceed with and identify traffic flows during each phase. The ENGINEER will have ten (10) days to notify the CONTRACTOR of any comments. Once the conceptual plan for maintaining traffic has been approved, the CONTRACTOR will be required to submit a detailed plan showing each phase's Maintenance and Protection Plan prior to starting construction of any phase.
 - b. The "Maintenance of Traffic" plan shall include pedestrian traffic as well as vehicular traffic. It shall be the responsibility of the CONTRACTOR for any necessary Construction, Pavement Marking and Signage or any Pedestrian Signalization and/or Signal Modification to accommodate an

Page 29 of 494

PROJECT #11681 SR A1A STREETSCAPE IMPROVEMENTS CITY OF FORT LAUDERDALE

alternate safe walk route.

- c. The CONTRACTOR, at all times, shall conduct the work in such a manner as to insure the least obstruction to traffic as is practical. Convenience of the general public and of the residents adjacent to the work shall be provided for in a satisfactory manner, as determined by the ENGINEER.
- d. Sidewalks, gutters, drains, fire hydrants and private drives shall, insofar as practical, be kept in condition for their intended uses. Fire hydrants on or adjacent to the work shall be kept accessible to fire apparatus at all times, and no material or obstruction shall be placed within twenty (20) feet of any such hydrant.
- e. All existing stop and street name signs will be maintained as long as deemed necessary by the ENGINEER.
- f. The CONTRACTOR shall furnish a sufficient number of protective devices to protect and divert the vehicular and pedestrian traffic from working areas closed to traffic, or to protect any new work. Failure to comply with this requirement will result in the ENGINEER shutting down the work until the CONTRACTOR provides the necessary protection.
- g. Any time traffic is diverted for a period of time that will exceed onework day temporary pavement markings will be required. Existing pavement markings that conflict with the new work zone traffic pattern must be obliterated. Painting over existing pavement markings (black out) is not permitted.

1.20 MAINTENANCE AND PROTECTION OF EXISTING DRAINAGE SYSTEM

A. It shall be the responsibility of the contractor to maintain positive drainage on the surface and to ensure that the existing underground drainage system continues to function as intended during the construction. The contractor shall follow the plans to ensure that existing catch basins and manholes are being protected during the entire phase of construction.

1.21 APPLICATION FOR PAYMENT FOR STORED MATERIALS

A. Application for payment for stored materials may not be made by the CONTRACTOR.

1.22 SPECIAL CONDITIONS FOR CONSTRUCTION BY OTHER AGENCIES

A. It will be the CONTRACTOR'S responsibility to coordinate construction schedules with other contractors so as to minimize disruptions, and inconveniences. The project site shall be safe at all times for construction workers and marina visitors.

PART 2 PRODUCTS (Not Applicable)

April 27, 2020

Page 30 of 494

PROJECT #11681 SR A1A STREETSCAPE IMPROVEMENTS CITY OF FORT LAUDERDALE

PART 3 EXECUTION (Not Applicable)

END OF SECTION

SECTION 01025 - MEASUREMENT AND PAYMENT

PART 1 GENERAL

- 1.1 SUBMITTALS
 - A. See Section 01340, Submittal Procedures, and all other references to document submittals. Submittals shall include, but are not limited to:
 - a. Schedule of Values: Submit schedule on OWNER's form.
 - b. Application for Payment.
 - c. Final Application for Payment.

1.2 SCHEDULE OF VALUES

- A. Prepare a schedule of values for the Work.
- B. Unit Price Work: Reflect unit price quantity and price breakdown from conformed Bid Form.
- C. Lump Sum Work:
 - 1. Reflect schedule of values format included in conformed Bid Form.
 - 2. List Bonds and insurance premiums, mobilization, demobilization, facility startup, and contract closeout separately.
 - 3. Break down by Divisions 2 through 16 with appropriate subdivision of each Specification.
- D. An unbalanced or front-end loaded schedule will not be acceptable.
- E. Summation of the complete schedule of values representing all the Work shall equal the Contract Price.

1.3 APPLICATION FOR PAYMENT

- A. <u>Transmittal Summary Form</u>: Attach one Summary Form with each detailed Application for Payment and include Request for Payment of Materials and Equipment on Hand as applicable. Execute certification by authorized officer of CONTRACTOR.
- B. Use detailed Application for Payment Form provided by OWNER.
- C. Include accepted schedule of values for each portion of Work and the unit price breakdown for the Work to be paid on unit price basis, and a listing of

OWNER- selected equipment, if applicable, and allowances, as appropriate.

- D. Preparation:
 - a. Round values to nearest dollar.
 - b. List each Change Order and Written Amendment executed prior to date of submission as separate line item. Totals to equal those shown on the Transmittal Summary Form.
 - c. Submit Application for Payment, including a Transmittal Summary Form and detailed Application for Payment Form, a listing of materials on hand as applicable, and such supporting data as may be requested by OWNER.
- 1.4 MEASUREMENT GENERAL
 - A. Weighing, measuring, and metering devices used to measure quantity of materials for Work shall be suitable for purpose intended and conform to tolerances and Specifications as specified in National Institute of Standards and Technology, Handbook 44.
 - B. Whenever pay quantities of material are determined by weight, material shall be weighed on scales furnished by CONTRACTOR and certified accurate by state agency responsible. Weight or load slip shall be obtained from weigher and delivered to CONSTRUCTION MANAGER or OWNER's representative at point of delivery of material.
 - C. If material is shipped by rail, car weights will be accepted provided that actual weight of material only will be paid for and not minimum car weight used for assessing freight tariff, and provided further that car weights will not be acceptable for material to be passed through mixing plants.
 - D. Vehicles used to haul material being paid for by weight shall be weighed empty daily and at such additional times as required by CONSTRUCTION MANAGER. Each vehicle shall bear a plainly legible identification mark.
 - E. Materials that are specified for measurement by the cubic yard measured in the vehicle shall be hauled in vehicles of such type and size that actual contents may be readily and accurately determined. Unless all vehicles are of uniform capacity, each vehicle must bear a plainly legible identification mark indicating its water level capacity. Vehicles shall be loaded to at least their water level capacity. Loads hauled in vehicles not meeting above requirements or loads of a quantity less than the capacity of the vehicle, measured after being leveled off as above provided, will be subject to rejection, and no compensation will be allowed for such material.
 - F. Where measurement of quantities depends on elevation of existing ground, elevations obtained during construction will be compared with those shown on Drawings. Variations of 1 foot or less will be ignored, and profiles shown on Drawings will be used for determining quantities.

G. Units of measure shown on Bid Form shall be as follows, unless specified otherwise. All methods of measurement shall be approved by the CONSTRUCTION MANAGER.

Item	Method of Measurement
AC	Acre - Field Measure
CY	Cubic Yard - Field Measure within limits specified or shown, or measured in vehicle by volume, as specified
EA	Each - Field Count
GAL	Gallon - Field Measure
HR	Hour
LB	Pound(s) - Weight Measure by Scale
LF	Linear Foot - Field Measure
LS	Lump Sum - Unit is one; no measurement will be made
SF	Square Foot
SY	Square Yard
TON	Ton - Weight Measure by Scale (2,000 pounds)

1.5 PAYMENT

- A. General:
 - a. Progress payments will be made monthly.
 - b. The date for CONTRACTOR's submission of monthly Application for Payment.

1.6 NONPAYMENT FOR REJECTED OR UNUSED PRODUCTS

- A. Payment will not be made for following:
 - a. Loading, hauling, and disposing of rejected or unused material.
 - b. Quantities of material wasted or disposed of in manner not called for under Contract Documents.
 - c. Rejected loads of material, including material rejected after it has been placed by reason of failure of CONTRACTOR to conform to provisions of Contract Documents.
 - d. Material not unloaded from transporting vehicle.
 - e. Defective Work not accepted by OWNER.
 - f. Material remaining on hand after completion of Work.

1.7 MOBILIZATION

A. See Section 01505, Mobilization, for payment limitations. All environmental

April 27, 2020

01025

MEASUREMENT AND PAYMENT

Page 34 of 494

PROJECT #11681 SR A1A STREETSCAPE IMPROVEMENTS CITY OF FORT LAUDERDALE

compliance matters except for erosion control system shall be included in Mobilization.

B. Payment for mobilization will be made at an allowance price named in the Bid Schedule. Payment for mobilization will be made in equal monthly amounts during the duration of the original contract time.

1.8 MAINTENANCE OF TRAFFIC (M.O.T.)

- A. See Section 01570, Traffic Regulations, and all other references to traffic control and maintenance, as well as parking control and maintenance in this document and any regulatory requirements.
- B. Payment for maintenance of traffic will be made at an allowance price named in the Bid Schedule. Payment for maintenance of traffic and parking activities will be made in equal monthly amounts during the duration of the original contract time.

1.9 HARDSCAPE DEMOLITION

- A. Measurement for payment to remove and dispose of existing hardscape elements will be based on a lump sum inclusive of all work on the Demolition drawings.
- B. This lump sum for removal and disposal of existing hardscape elements as indicated on the Design Drawings shall constitute full compensation for the removal and disposal of all concrete, asphalt or structures. This includes, but is not limited to sidewalks, curbs, aprons, concrete collars, brick pavers, and all other miscellaneous concrete as directed by the ENGINEER. Existing structures will not be compensated under this line item.

1.10 PAVING AND DRAINAGE

- A. Measurement for payment to furnish and install drainage structures, inlets or top slabs, connections, and paving in addition to all required connections, modifications and cleaning of drainage facilities will be based on the line items provided for each item of work for all work to be performed on the applicable drawings, all in accordance with the requirements of the Contract Documents.
- B. Payment for furnishing and installing, modifying or cleaning all drainage appurtenances in the design drawings which price shall constitute full compensation for the completed installation of the structure including but not limited to excavation, backfill, compaction, modifications, disposal, cleaning, all required dewatering and full compliance with the Trench Safety Act.

1.11 WATER AND SEWER

- A. Measurement for payment to furnish and install all water and sewer items will be lump sum for all work to be performed on the applicable drawings, all in accordance with the requirements of the Contract Documents.
- B. Payment for furnishing and installing all water and sewer items shall constitute

April 27, 2020

MEASUREMENT AND PAYMENT

full compensation for the completed installation of the structure including but not limited to excavation, backfill, compaction, modifications, disposal, cleaning, all required dewatering and full compliance with the Trench Safety Act.

1.12 STRUCTURES

- A. Measurement for payment to furnish and install all shade structures and other structures, will be lump sum for all work to be performed on the applicable drawings, all in accordance with the requirements of the Contract Documents.
- B. Payment for furnishing and installing shade structures and other structures shall constitute full compensation for the completed installation of the structure including but not limited to excavation, dewatering, backfill, compaction, modifications, disposal and cleaning.

1.13 AMENITIES

- A. Measurement for payment to furnish and install all amenities will be lump sum for all work to be performed on the applicable drawings, all in accordance with the requirements of the Contract Documents.
- B. Payment for furnishing and installing all amenities shall constitute full compensation for the completed installation of the structure including but not limited to excavation, dewatering, backfill, compaction, modifications, disposal and cleaning.

1.14 LANDSCAPING

- A. Measurement for payment to furnish and install trees, sod, groundcover and irrigations will be lump sum for all work to be performed on the applicable drawings, all in accordance with the requirements of the Contract Documents.
- B. Payment for furnishing and installing all trees, sod, groundcover and irrigations, shall constitute full compensation for the completed installation of the structure including but not limited to excavation, dewatering, backfill, compaction, modifications, disposal and cleaning.

1.15 ELECTRICAL

- A. Measurement for payment to furnish and install all electrical equipment and conduits will be lump sum for all work to be performed on the applicable drawings, all in accordance with the requirements of the Contract Documents.
- B. Payment for furnishing and installing all electrical equipment and conduits shall constitute full compensation for the completed installation of the structure including but not limited to excavation, dewatering, backfill, compaction, modifications, disposal and cleaning.

Page 36 of 494

PROJECT #11681 SR A1A STREETSCAPE IMPROVEMENTS CITY OF FORT LAUDERDALE

1.16 PERMIT FEES

- A. Measurement for payment for permit fees will be based upon the actual permit fees required by the CONTRACTOR from the various agencies having jurisdiction for construction of the project, all in accordance with the Contract Documents. The allowance for permit fee amounts shown on the bid schedule is an estimate of permit fees required for the project and is a cost pass through item. The permit fees are based on allowances and OWNER will reconcile the actual cost with the CONTRACTOR by change order. The CONTRACTOR shall produce documentation upon request verifying actual cost. Only permit fees substantiated and approved by the ENGINEER will be paid as part of this bid item.
- B. Because payment for permit fees will be paid as part of this bid item, payment for permit fees will not be paid as part of mobilization.
- 1.17 CONSIDERATION FOR INDEMNIFICATION (OWNER/ENGINEER)
 - A. Measurement for payment for indemnification of the OWNER and ENGINEER will be based upon the sum named for such work, all in accordance with the requirements of the contract documents.
 - B. Payment will be twenty-five dollars for consideration for indemnification named in the bid schedule and shall constitute full compensation for indemnifying the OWNER and ENGINEER as specified in the contract documents.
- 1.18 ALLOWANCE FOR FPL/COMCAST/AT&T
 - A. Not applicable for this project.
- PART 2 PRODUCTS (NOT APPLICABLE)
- PART 3 EXECUTION (NOT APPLICABLE)

END OF SECTION

SECTION 01031 – ALTERATION PROJECT PROCEDURES

PART 1 GENERAL

1.1 REQUIREMENTS

- A. Coordinate work of trades and schedule elements of alterations and renovation work by procedure and methods to expedite completion of the work.
- B. In addition to demolition and that specifically shown, cut, move or remove items necessary to provide access or to allow alterations and new work to proceed. Include such items as:
 - a. Repair or removal of hazardous or unsanitary conditions.
 - b. Removal of abandoned items and items serving no useful purpose, such as abandoned piping, conduit and wiring.
 - c. Removal of unsuitable or extraneous materials not marked for salvage, such as abandoned furnishings and equipment, and debris such as rotted wood, rusted metals and deteriorated concrete, shall be removed from the site expeditiously.
 - d. Cleaning of surfaces and removal of surface finished as needed to install new work and finishes.
 - e. Protection as required for existing trees to remain.
 - f. For purposes of all existing underground utilities work, coordinate as required by use of special telephone number shown on engineering drawings.
 - g. Site storage for all existing benches, signals, signs, light poles, fire hydrants, manhole covers and grates to be relocated.
- C. Patch, repair and refinish existing items to remain, to the specified condition for each material, with a professional transition to adjacent new items of construction.

1.2 RELATED REQUIREMENTS

- A. All applicable sections of the Specifications.
- B. Conditions of the Contract.
- 1.3 ALTERATIONS, CUTTING AND PROTECTION
 - A. Assign the work of moving, removal, cutting, patching and protection to trades qualified to perform the work in a manner to cause least damage to each type of work, and provide means of returning surfaces to appearance of new work.

ALTERATION PROJECT PROCEDURES

Page 38 of 494

PROJECT #11681 SR A1A STREETSCAPE IMPROVEMENTS CITY OF FORT LAUDERDALE

- B. Perform cutting and removal work to remove minimum necessary, and in a manner to avoid damage to adjacent work.
 - a. Cut finish surfaces such as paving, masonry, tile, plaster or metals, by methods to terminate surfaces in a straight line at a natural point of division.
- C. Perform cutting and patching as specified in Section 01045.
- D. Protect existing finishes, equipment, and adjacent work which are scheduled to remain, from damage.
 - a. Protect existing and new work from weather and extremes of temperature.

PART 2 PRODUCTS

- 2.1 PRODUCTS FOR PATCHING, EXTENDING AND MATCHING
 - A. General Requirements that work be complete:
 - a. Provide same products or types of construction as that in existing structure, as needed to patch, extend or match existing work.
 - i. Generally Contract Documents will not define products or standards of working conduct present in existing construction; CONTRACTOR shall determine products in inspection and any necessary testing by use of the existing as a sample of comparison.
 - b. Presence of a product, finish, or type of construction, requires that patching, extending or matching shall be performed as necessary to make work complete and consistent to existing identical standards of quality.

PART 3 EXECUTION

- 3.1 PERFORMANCE
 - A. Patch and extend existing work using skilled mechanics who are capable of matching existing quality. Quality of patched or extended work shall be not less than that specified for new work.
- 3.2 DAMAGED SURFACES
 - A. Patch and replace any portion of an existing finished surface with the exception of concrete curb or gutter which is found to be damaged, lifted, discolored, or shows other imperfections. Damaged curbing shall be replaced in sections as directed by the engineer.
 - a. Provide adequate support of substrate prior to patching the finish.
 - b. Refinish patched portions of painted or coated surfaces in a manner to produce uniform color and texture over entire surface.

April 27, 2020

c. When existing surface finish cannot be matched, refinish entire surface to nearest intersections.

3.3 TRANSITION FROM EXISTING TO NEW WORK

- A. When new work abuts or is finished flush with existing work, make a smooth transition. Patched work shall match existing adjacent work in texture and appearance so that the patch of transition is invisible at a distance of five feet.
 - a. When finished surfaces are cut in such a way that a smooth transition with new work is not possible, terminate existing surface in a neat manner along a straight line at a natural line of division, and provide trim appropriate to finished surface.

3.4 CLEANING

- A. Perform periodic and final cleaning as specified in Section 01710.
 - a. Clean OWNER occupied areas daily.
 - b. Clean spillage, overspray, and heavy collection of dust in OWNER occupied areas immediately.
- B. At completion of work of each trade, clean area and make surfaces ready for work of successive trades.
- C. At completion of alterations work in each area, provide final cleaning and return space to a condition suitable for use by OWNER.

3.5 MEASUREMENT AND PAYMENT

A. There shall be no special measurement or payment for the work in this section. Payment for work shall be included in all other work.

END OF SECTION

Page 40 of 494

SECTION 01040 - COORDINATION

PART 1 GENERAL

1.1 SUBMITTALS

- A. Informational
 - a. Statement of Qualification (SOQ) for land surveyor or civil engineer.
 - b. Statement of Qualification (SOQ) for professional videographer.
- B. Photographs
 - a. Color Prints
 - i. Submit two copies, accompanied by negatives or digital files, within 5 days of being taken.
 - b. Video Recordings
 - i. Submit two copies within 5 days of being taken.

1.2 UTILITY NOTIFICATION AND COORDINATION

- A. Coordinate the Work with various utilities within Project limits. Notify applicable utilities prior to commencing Work.
- B. Contact the City of Fort Lauderdale Public Services Department at 954-828-8000 for water and sewer utility locations.
- C. Contact Sunshine State One Call at 1-800-432-4770 at least 2 business days prior to any excavation.
- D. If damage occurs, or if conflicts or emergencies arise during Work, contact the appropriate utility.
 - a. Electricity Company: Florida Power and Light.
 - Contact Person: Byron Sample (or police/fire 911).
 - Telephone: 954-321-2056
 - b. Telephone Company: AT&T Distribution
 - Contact Person: Otis Keeve
 - Telephone: 954-723-2540
 - c. Water and Sewer Department: Fort Lauderdale Public Services Department.
 - Contact Person: Emergency Hotline.
 - Telephone: 954-828-8000.

April 27, 2020

01040

Page 41 of 494

PROJECT #11681 SR A1A STREETSCAPE IMPROVEMENTS CITY OF FORT LAUDERDALE

- d. Gas Company: TECO Peoples Gas.
 - Contact Person: David Rivera
 - Telephone: 954-453-0749
- e. Telecom: Comcast.
 - Contact: John Matonti
 - Telephone: 954-447-8486.
- f. Telecom: Hotwire
 - Contact: Walter Sancho-Davila
 - Telephone: 954.699.0900
- g. Broward County Traffic Engineering Division (For Traffic Signal Communications Systems Underground Cable and Traffic Loops):
 - Contact: Robert Blount.
 - Telephone: 954-847-2745.

1.3 PROJECT MEETINGS

- A. General
 - a. Contract: Schedule physical arrangements for meetings throughout progress of Work, prepare meeting agenda with City/Construction Manager and Contractor input and distribute with written notice of each meeting, preside at meetings, record minutes to include significant proceedings and decisions, and reproduce and distribute copies minutes after each meeting to participants and parties affected by meeting decisions.
 - b. Representatives of City/Construction Manager, Contractor, and Subcontractors shall attend meetings as needed.
- B. Preconstruction Conference
 - i. Contractor shall be prepared to discuss the following subjects, as a minimum:
 - i. Required schedules.
 - ii. Status of Bonds and insurance.
 - iii. Sequence of critical path work items.
 - iv. Project changes and clarification procedures.
 - v. Use of site, access, office and storage areas, security and temporary facilities.
 - vi. Major project delivery and priorities.
 - vii. Contractor's safety plan and representative.

01040

April 27, 2020

- viii. Progress payment procedures.
- ii. Attendees may include but not limited to:
 - i. City's representatives
 - ii. Contractor's office representative
 - iii. Contractor's resident superintendent
 - iv. Contractor's quality control representative
 - v. Subcontractor's representatives whom Contractor may desire or City may request to attend.
 - vi. Engineer's representatives.
 - vii. Others as appropriate.
 - c. Preliminary Schedules Acceptability Review Meeting: As required to review and finalize Preliminary Schedule.
- C. Progress Meetings
 - a. Contactor will schedule regular progress meetings at site, conducted weekly to review Work progress, progress schedule, Shop Drawing and Sample submissions schedule, Application for Payment, contract modifications, and other matters needing discussion and resolution.
 - b. Attendees will include
 - i. City's representatives, as appropriate.
 - ii. Contractor, Subcontractors and Suppliers, as appropriate.
 - iii. Others as appropriate.
 - c. On a monthly basis, the will conduct a meeting to review work completed the previous month versus the Progress Schedule, work planned for upcoming month based on the Progress Schedule, the monthly Application for Payment, and any outstanding issues related to performance of the Work including pending contract modifications, requests for clarification, Shop Drawings, etc. All parties will attend the monthly meeting.
- D. Pre-installation Meetings
 - a. When required in individual Specification sections or as necessary to coordinate the Work, convene at site prior to commencing Work of that section.

April 27, 2020

- b. Require attendance of entities directly affecting, or affected by, Work of that section.
- c. Notify City/Construction Manager 4 days in advance of meeting date.
- d. Provide suggested agenda to City/Construction Manager to include reviewing conditions of installation, preparation and installation or application procedures, and coordination with related Work and work of others.
- E. Other Meetings
 - a. In accordance with the Contract Documents and as may be required by the City and Engineer.
- 1.4 FACILITY OPERATIONS
 - A. Continuous operation of City's facilities is of critical importance. Schedule and conduct activities to enable existing facilities to operate continuously, unless otherwise specified.
 - B. Perform Work continuously during critical connections and changeovers, and as required to prevent interruption of City's operations.
 - C. When necessary, plan, design, and provide various temporary services, utilities, connections, temporary piping and heating, access, and similar items to maintain continuous operations of City's facilities.
 - D. Do not close lines, open or close valves, or take other action which would affect the operation of existing systems, except as specifically required by the Contract Documents and after authorization by City and Engineer. Such authorization will be considered within 48 hours after receipt of Contractor's written request.
 - E. Provide **7** days advance written request for approval of need to shut down a process or facility to City/Construction Manager.
 - F. Power outages will be considered upon 48 hours written request to City. Describe the reason, anticipated length of time, and areas affected by the outage. Provide temporary provisions for continuous power supply to critical facility components.
 - G. Do not proceed with Work affecting a facility's operation without obtaining City's advance approval of the need for and duration of such Work.
 - H. Relocation of Existing Facilities:
 - During construction, it is expected that minor relocations of Work will be necessary. 01230

April 27, 2020

01040

Page 44 of 494

PROJECT #11681 SR A1A STREETSCAPE IMPROVEMENTS CITY OF FORT LAUDERDALE

- b. If Contractor determines that in order to expedite construction of new water and or sewer mains it would be necessary to temporarily remove and replace existing water services and/or sewer service connections, he will be responsible for the removal and replacement of such service connections at his own cost and effort. The City will not provide additional compensation for any costs associated with such effort. All labor and material costs associated with means and methods of construction will be compensated as part of the bid item(s) cost submitted by the Contractor. Additionally, the Contractor will have to coordinate and inform utility owner(s) and any City resident(s) impacted by such activities and must repair such utilities in a timely manner to minimize disruption of service.
- c. Provide complete relocation of existing structures and Underground Facilities, including piping, utilities, equipment, structures, electrical conduit wiring, electrical duct bank, traffic loop detectors and other necessary items.
- d. Use only new materials for relocated facility. Match materials of existing facility, unless otherwise shown or specified.
- e. Perform relocations to minimize downtime of existing facilities.
- f. Install new portions of existing facilities in their relocated position prior to removal of existing facilities, unless otherwise accepted by City.

1.5 BYPASS PUMPING

Α. Where the Work includes connections or modifications to existing sanitary sewer systems, wastewater flows shall be controlled through the pipeline sections and pump stations where work is being performed. Under no circumstances, can portions of the system be removed from service for periods of time in excess of that approved by the City. The Contractor shall be responsible to assess conditions and capacities of the existing sewer lines and pump stations in order to implement an acceptable bypass plan at no additional cost to the City. Bypass pumping will be required for all sewers and pump station construction that would result in shutdown of existing facilities. The Contractor shall supply the necessary pumps, conduits, and other equipment to not only divert flow around the pump station, manhole, or pipe section in which work is to be performed, but also to transmit the flow in downstream sewer lines and/or pump stations without surcharge. The bypass systems shall be of sufficient capacity to handle existing flows plus additional flows that may occur during periods of high tide or rainfall. Emergency backup pumping capability must be available in addition to the primary bypass system. The Contractor will be responsible for furnishing the necessary labor, power, and supervision to set up and operate the pumping and bypass systems. When pumping is in operation, all engines shall be equipped in a manner to keep the pump noise to a minimum and to comply with applicable noise ordinances.

Page 45 of 494

PROJECT #11681 SR A1A STREETSCAPE IMPROVEMENTS CITY OF FORT LAUDERDALE

- B. Contractor shall be responsible for any damage to properties or buildings connected to the sewer system, and to the pipeline, which result from the flow control activities.
- C. Contractor shall submit a bypass pumping plan for all proposed bypass pumping operations.

1.6 PHYSICAL CONDITIONS

- A. Exercise reasonable care to verify locations of existing subsurface structures and underground facilities.
- B. Thoroughly check immediate and adjacent areas subject to excavation by visual examination (and by electronic metal and pipe detection equipment, as necessary) for indications of subsurface structures and underground facilities.
- C. Make exploratory excavations where existing underground facilities or structures may potentially conflict with proposed underground facilities or structures. Conduct exploratory excavations in presence of Engineer and sufficiently ahead of construction to avoid possible delays to Contractor's Work.

1.7 ADJACENT FACILITIES AND PROPERTIES

- A. Examination
 - a. After Effective Date of the Agreement and before Work at site is started, Contractor, City/Construction Manager, and affected property owners and utility owners shall make a thorough examination of pre-existing conditions including existing buildings, structures, and other improvements in vicinity of Work, as applicable, which could be damaged by construction operations.
 - b. Periodic reexamination shall be jointly performed to include, but not limited to, cracks in structures, settlement, leakage, and similar conditions.
- B. Documentation
 - a. Record and submit documentation of observations made on examination inspections in accordance with paragraphs Construction Photographs and Audio-Video Recordings.
 - b. Upon receipt, Engineer will review, sign, and return one record copy of documentation to Contractor to be kept on file in field office.
 - c. Such documentation shall be used as indisputable evidence in ascertaining whether and to what extent damage occurred as a result of Contractor's operations, and is for the protection of adjacent property owners, Contractor, and City.

1.8 CONSTRUCTION PHOTOGRAPHS

April 27, 2020

Page 46 of 494

PROJECT #11681 SR A1A STREETSCAPE IMPROVEMENTS CITY OF FORT LAUDERDALE

- A. Photographically document all unique portions of the construction including tie-ins to existing pipelines or facilities, crossings of existing utilities, buried valve and piping intersections, and other work items that will not otherwise be visible after completion of construction.
- B. Film or file handling and development shall be done by a commercial laboratory.
- C. City and Engineer shall have the right to select the subject matter and vantage point from which photographs are to be taken.
- D. Construction Progress Photos
 - a. Photographically demonstrate progress of construction, showing every aspect of site and adjacent properties as well as interior and exterior of new or impacted structures.
 - b. Monthly: Take 24 exposures using 35 mm color film or digital photographs of comparable quality, unless otherwise approved by the PCM.
- E. Color Prints
 - a. Minimum Size: 3-inch by 5-inch.
 - b. Finish: Glossy.
 - c. Label Each Print:
 - i. Project Name.
 - ii. Date and time photo was taken.
 - iii. Photographer's name.
 - iv. Caption (maximum 30 characters).
 - v. Location and area designation.
 - vi. Schedule activity number, as appropriate.
 - d. Assemble in bound albums in clear plastic sleeves that facilitate viewing both front and back of each photograph.
 - e. Assemble negatives in their corresponding album in clear plastic sleeves made for the purpose or on recordable CD media organized by project segment.

1.9 AUDIO-VIDEO RECORDINGS

A. Prior to beginning Work on construction site or of a particular area of the Work, and again within 10 days following date of Substantial Completion, videograph April 27, 2020 01040 COORDINATION

construction site and property adjacent to construction site.

- B. In the case of preconstruction recording, no Work shall begin in the area prior to City/Construction Manager's review and approval of content and quality of video for that area.
- C. Particular emphasis shall be directed to physical condition of existing vegetation, structures, and pavements within pipeline alignment and areas adjacent to and within the right-of-way or easement, and on Contractor storage and staging areas.
- D. City/Construction Manager and Engineer shall have right to select subject matter and vantage point from which videos are to be taken.
- E. Videotaping shall be by a professional commercial videographer, experienced in shooting construction videos.
- F. Video Format and Quality
 - a. DVD format, with sound.
 - b. Video
 - i. Produce bright, sharp, and clear images with accurate colors, free of distortion and other forms of picture imperfections.
 - ii. Electronically, and accurately display the month, day, year, and time of day of the recording.
 - c. Audio
 - i. Audio documentation shall be done clearly, precisely, and at a moderate pace.
 - ii. Indicate date, Project name, and a brief description of the location of taping, including
 - a. Facility name;
 - b. Street names or easements;
 - c. Addresses of private property; and
 - d. Direction of coverage, including engineering stationing, if applicable.
- G. Documentation
 - a. Provide two copies to the City.
 - b. DVD Label:

April 27, 2020

- i. DVD number (numbered sequentially, beginning with 001).
- ii. Project Name.
- iii. Name of street(s) or easement(s) included.
- iv. Applicable location by engineering stationing.
- v. Date and time of coverage.
- c. Project DVD Log: Maintain an ongoing log that incorporates above noted label information for DVD'S on Project.
- H. The Following Shall be Included with the Video Documentation
 - a. Coverage is required within and adjacent to the rights-of-way, easements, storage, and staging areas where the work is being constructed.
 - b. Documentation of the conditions of the adjacent properties or any affected structures as a result of the impending construction.
 - c. Certification as to date work done and by whom.
 - d. All videos shall be keyed to the construction drawings, provided with an index and a written narrative.
- I. Preconstruction and Post-Construction Videos Shall be Submitted as follows:
 - a. Preconstruction videos shall be presented to the City at the preconstruction conference.
 - b. Post-construction videos shall be submitted prior to final project closeout. This submittal is contingent to final payment.
- J. Payment for the work in this Section will be included as part of the lump sum price for mobilization/demobilization.

1.10 REFERENCE POINTS, SURVEYS, AND RECORD DRAWINGS

- A. Location and elevation of benchmarks are shown on Drawings.
- B. Contractor's Responsibilities:
 - a. Provide all survey efforts required to layout the Work.
 - b. Check and establish exact location of existing facilities prior to construction of new facilities and any connections thereto.

April 27, 2020

Page **49** of **494**

PROJECT #11681 SR A1A STREETSCAPE IMPROVEMENTS CITY OF FORT LAUDERDALE

- c. In event of discrepancy in data or benchmarks, request clarification before proceeding with Work.
- d. Retain a professional land surveyor or civil engineer registered in the State of Florida who shall perform or supervise all surveying necessary for construction staking and layout and obtaining record information for as-built and record drawing preparation.
- e. Maintain complete accurate log of survey Work as it progresses as a Record Document. The Contractor is responsible for the quality control of horizontal location and vertical elevations of the installed project.
- f. On request of City/Construction Manager, submit documentation.
- g. Provide competent employee(s), tools, stakes, and other equipment and materials as City/Construction Manager may require to:
 - i. Establish control points, lines, and easement boundaries.
 - ii. Check layout, survey, and measurement Work performed by others.
 - iii. Measure quantities for payment purposes.

PART 2 PRODUCTS (NOT USED)

PART 3 EXECUTION

3.1 CUTTING, FITTING, AND PATCHING

- A. Cut, fit, adjust, or patch Work and work of others, including excavation and backfill as required, to make Work complete.
- B. Obtain prior written authorization of Engineer before commencing Work to cut or otherwise alter:
 - a. Structural or reinforcing steel, structural column or beam, elevated slab, trusses, or other structural member.
 - b. Weather or moisture-resistant elements.
 - c. Efficiency, maintenance, or safety of element.
 - d. Work of others.
- C. Refinish surfaces to provide an even finish.
 - a. Refinish continuous surfaces to nearest intersection.
 - b. Refinish entire assemblies.

April 27, 2020

Page 50 of 494

PROJECT #11681 SR A1A STREETSCAPE IMPROVEMENTS CITY OF FORT LAUDERDALE

- c. Finish restored surfaces to such planes, shapes, and textures that no transition between existing work and Work is evident in finished surfaces.
 - i. Restore existing work, Underground Facilities, and surfaces that are to remain in completed Work including concrete-embedded piping, conduit, and other utilities as specified and as shown.
 - ii. Make restorations with new materials and appropriate methods as specified for new Work of similar nature; if not specified, use recommended practice of manufacturer or appropriate trade association.

END OF SECTION

SECTION 01045 - CUTTING AND PATCHING

PART 1 **GENERAL**

PROJECT #11681

1.1 REQUIREMENTS INCLUDED

- Α. CONTRACTOR shall be responsible for all cutting, fitting and patching, including attendant excavation and backfill, required to complete the work or to:
 - Make its several parts fit together properly. a.
 - b. Uncover portions of the work to provide for installation of ill-timed work.
 - Remove and replace defective work. C.
 - Remove and replace work not conforming to requirements of Contract d. Documents.
 - e. Remove samples of installed work as specified for testing.
 - f. Provide routine penetrations of nonstructural surfaces for installation of piping and electrical conduit.
- RELATED REQUIREMENTS 1.2
 - Α. All applicable sections of the Specifications.
 - Β. Conditions of the Contract.
- 1.3 SUBMITTALS
 - Α. Submit a written request to ENGINEER well in advance of executing any cutting or alteration, which affects:
 - Work of the OWNER or any separate CONTRACTOR. a.
 - Structural value of integrity of any element of the project. b.
 - Integrity of effectiveness of weather-exposed or moisture-resistant C. elements or systems.
 - d. Efficiency, operational life, maintenance or safety of operational elements.
 - Visual qualities of sight-exposed elements. e.
 - B. Request shall include:
 - Identification of the project. a.

April 27, 2020

Page 52 of 494

PROJECT #11681 SR A1A STREETSCAPE IMPROVEMENTS CITY OF FORT LAUDERDALE

- b. Description of the affected work.
- c. The necessity for cutting, alteration or excavation.
- d. Effect on work of OWNER or any separate CONTRACTOR, or on structural or weatherproof integrity of project.
- e. Description of proposed work
 - i. Scope of cutting, patching, alteration, or excavation.
 - ii. Trades who will execute the work.
 - iii. Products proposed to be used.
 - iv. Extent of refinishing to be done.
- f. Alternatives to cutting and patching.
- g. Cost proposal, when applicable.
- h. Written permission of any separate CONTRACTOR whose work will be affected.
- C. Should conditions of work or the schedule indicate a change of products from original installation, CONTRACTOR shall submit request for substitution as specified in Section 01600, paragraph 1.08.
- D. Submit written notice to ENGINEER designating the date and time the work will be uncovered.

PART 2 PRODUCTS

- 2.1 MATERIALS
 - A. Comply with specifications and standards for each specific product involved.

PART 3 EXECUTION

- 3.1 INSPECTION
 - A. Inspect existing conditions of project, including elements subject to damage or to movement during cutting and patching.
 - B. After uncovering the work, inspect conditions affecting installation of products, or performance of work.
 - C. Report unsatisfactory or questionable conditions affecting installation of products, or performance of work.

Page 53 of 494

PROJECT #11681 SR A1A STREETSCAPE IMPROVEMENTS CITY OF FORT LAUDERDALE

3.2 PREPARATION

- A. Provide adequate temporary support as necessary to assure structural value or integrity of affected portion of work.
- B. Provide devices and methods to protect other portions of project from damage.
- C. Provide protection from elements for that portion of the project, which may be exposed by cutting and patching, work, and maintain excavations free from water.

3.3 PERFORMANCE

- A. Execute cutting and demolition by methods, which will prevent damage to other work, and will provide proper surfaces to receive installation of repairs.
- B. Execute excavating and backfilling by methods, which will prevent settlement or damage to other work.
- C. Employ original Installer or Fabricator to perform cutting and patching for:
 - a. Weather-exposed or moisture-resistant elements.
 - b. Sight-exposed finished surfaces.
- D. Execute fitting and adjustment of products to provide a finished installation to comply with specified product, functions, tolerances and finishes.
- E. Restore work which has been cut or removed; install new products to provide completed work in accordance with requirements of Contract Documents.
- F. Fit work airtight to pipes, sleeves, ducts, conduit and other penetrations through surfaces.
- G. Refinish entire surfaces as necessary to provide an even finish to match adjacent finishes:
 - a. For continuous surfaces, refinish to nearest intersection.
 - b. For an assembly, refinish entire unit.

3.4 MEASUREMENT AND PAYMENT

A. There shall be no special measurement or payment for the work under this section, it shall be included in the unit price bid of any item requiring cutting and patching, including pavement restoration.

END OF SECTION

April 27, 2020

CUTTING AND PATCHING

SECTION 01050 - PROJECT MANAGEMENT

PART 1 GENERAL

- 1.1 RELATED DOCUMENTS
 - A. Drawings and general provisions of the Contract, including General and Supplementary Conditions and other Division 01 Specification Sections, apply to this Section.

1.2 SUMMARY

- A. This Section includes administrative provisions for coordinating construction operations on Project including, but not limited to, the following:
 - a. Coordination Drawings.
 - b. Special Project Procedures
 - c. Administrative and supervisory personnel.
 - d. Project meetings.
 - e. Requests for Information (RFIs).
- B. Related Sections include the following:
 - a. Section 01200, "Project Meetings"
 - b. Section 01311, "Construction Progress Documentation"
 - c. Section 01340, "Submittal Procedures"
 - d. Section 01780, "Contract Closeout "

1.3 DEFINITIONS

- A. RFI: Request from Contractor seeking interpretation or clarification of the Contract Documents.
- 1.4 COORDINATION
 - A. <u>Coordination</u>. Coordinate construction operations included in different Sections of the Specifications to ensure efficient and orderly installation of each part of the Work. Coordinate construction operations, included in different Sections that depend on each other for proper installation, connection, and operation.
 - a. Schedule construction operations in sequence required to obtain the best

April 27, 2020

Page 55 of 494

PROJECT #11681 SR A1A STREETSCAPE IMPROVEMENTS CITY OF FORT LAUDERDALE

results where installation of one part of the Work depends on installation of other components, before or after its own installation.

- b. Coordinate installation of different components with other contractors to ensure maximum accessibility for required maintenance, service, and repair.
- c. Make adequate provisions to accommodate items scheduled for later installation.
- d. Where availability of space is limited, coordinate installation of different components to ensure maximum performance and accessibility for required maintenance, service, and repair of all components, including mechanical and electrical.
- B. Memoranda.
 - a. Prepare memoranda for distribution to each party involved, outlining special procedures required for coordination. Include such items as required notices, reports, and list of attendees at meetings.
 - i. Prepare similar memoranda for City and separate contractors if coordination of their Work is required.
- C. Administrative Procedures
 - a. Coordinate scheduling and timing of required administrative procedures with other construction activities and activities of other contractors to avoid conflicts and to ensure orderly progress of the Work. Such administrative activities include, but are not limited to, the following:
 - i. Preparation of Contractor's Construction Schedule.
 - ii. Preparation of the Schedule of Values.
 - iii. Installation and removal of temporary facilities and controls.
 - iv. Delivery and processing of submittals.
 - v. Progress meetings.
 - vi. Project closeout activities.
- 1.5 SUBMITTALS
 - A. Key Personnel Names
 - a. Within 5 days of notice to proceed, submit a list of key personnel assignments, including superintendent and other personnel in attendance at Project site including:

April 27, 2020

- i. Identify individuals and their duties and responsibilities; list addresses and telephone numbers, including home and office telephone numbers.
- ii. Provide names, addresses, and telephone numbers of individuals assigned as standbys in the absence of individuals assigned to Project.

1.6 SPECIAL PROJECT PROCEDURES

- A. Discrepancies, Errors
 - a. Should discrepancies or errors appear in the drawings or specifications concerning materials, workmanship, or quantity of work to be performed, the Contractor will be required to immediately notify the City before proceeding with the work.
 - b. If the Contractor fails to notify the City and proceeds with the work, Contractor will be required to correct the errors at his/her own expense. In the event of a conflict between the drawings and specifications, the City will decide on the way to perform the work or supply the materials.
- B. Dimensions and Measurements
 - a. The figured dimensions on the drawings or notes including dimensions shall be used for construction instead of measurements of the drawings by scale. No scale measurements shall be used as a dimension for construction.
 - b. Dimensions on all drawings as well as the detail drawings themselves are subject in every case to measurements of adjacent or previously completed work. All such measurements necessary shall be taken before undertaking any work dependent upon such data.
 - c. Field verification of dimensions on plans is mandatory since actual locations, distances, and levels will be governed by actual field conditions.
- C. Discrepancies or Inconsistencies:
 - a. Should any discrepancy or inconsistency appear between larger and smaller scale drawings in any of the divisions of the specifications or in any of the contract documents, such discrepancy shall be immediately submitted to the City for correction before proceeding with the work in question. In no case shall the Contractor make any alterations, erasures, changes or modifications in the drawings or specifications.
 - i. Should it appear that any of the work as specified or shown by the drawings is not sufficiently detailed or explained, the Contractor shall apply to the City for such further details or

Page 57 of 494

PROJECT #11681 SR A1A STREETSCAPE IMPROVEMENTS CITY OF FORT LAUDERDALE

information as may be necessary for full understanding of the work in question.

- ii. The data set forth in these specifications and indicated on the drawings are as accurate as can be obtained, but their extreme accuracy is not guaranteed. Final application thereto shall be determined on the job as conditions may demand and subject to the approval of the City.
- D. Plans and Specifications Acknowledgment by Subcontractors and Suppliers
 - a. All Subcontractors and Suppliers must submit, through the General Contractor to the City's Engineer, a statement on their individual letterhead stationary, signed and sealed with their corporate seal, or a notarized statement on their letterhead stationery in the absence of a corporate seal, that the individual Subcontractor or Supplier:
 - i. Has received or reviewed a FULL set of approved plans and specifications for the project,
 - ii. Is aware that items concerning their particular trade may be shown and/or detailed in other trades or sections of the plans and specifications, and
 - iii. Will comply with said plans, specifications and all applicable codes and permit requirements.
- E. In the event a Subcontractor or Supplier notes a mistake or details appear incomplete, or if there are questions or concerns with the plans and specifications, the Subcontractor or Supplier will immediately notify the General Contractor. No work will proceed until such conflicts or questions are resolved in writing.
- F. The Subcontractor will not be permitted to start work, nor will any Shop drawings/submittals be accepted for review from a supplier until this letter of acknowledgment is received and approved by the General Contractor and City's Engineer. Also, the City will not process any pay request for the work of any Subcontractor or Supplier whose acknowledgment letter is not on file with the City.

1.7 REQUESTS FOR INTERPRETATION (RFIs)

- A. Procedure
 - a. Immediately on discovery of the need for interpretation of the Contract Documents, and if not possible to request interpretation at Project meeting, prepare and submit an RFI in the form specified.
 - i. RFIs shall originate with Contractor. RFIs submitted by entities other than Contractor will be returned with no response.

April 27, 2020

- ii. Coordinate and submit RFIs in a prompt manner so as to avoid delays in Contractor's work or work of subcontractors.
- B. Content of the RFI
 - a. Include a detailed, legible description of item needing interpretation and the following:
 - i. City Project Number
 - ii. City Project Name.
 - iii. Date.
 - iv. Name of Contractor.
 - v. RFI number, numbered sequentially.
 - vi. Specification Section number and title and related paragraphs, as appropriate.
 - vii. Drawing number and detail references, as appropriate.
 - viii. Field dimensions and conditions, as appropriate.
 - ix. Contractor's suggested solution(s). If Contractor's solution(s) impact the Contract Time or the Contract Sum, Contractor shall state impact in the RFI.
 - x. Contractor's signature.
 - xi. Attachments: Include drawings, descriptions, measurements, photos, Product Data, Shop Drawings, and other information necessary to fully describe items needing interpretation.
 - a. Supplementary drawings prepared by Contractor shall include dimensions, thicknesses, structural grid references, and details of affected materials, assemblies, and attachments.
 - xii. Identify each page of attachments with the RFI number and sequential page number.
- C. Software-Generated RFIs
 - a. Software-generated form with substantially the same content as indicated above.
 - i. Word Template is available upon request from the City's

April 27, 2020

Engineer's Office.

- ii. Attachments shall be electronic files in Adobe Acrobat PDF format.
- D. <u>Engineer's Action</u>. Engineer will review each RFI, determine action required, and return it. Allow seven working days for Engineer's response for each RFI. RFIs received after 1:00 p.m. will be considered as received the following working day.
 - a. The following RFIs will be returned without action:
 - i. Requests for approval of submittals.
 - ii. Requests for approval of substitutions.
 - iii. Requests for coordination information already indicated in the Contract Documents.
 - iv. Requests for adjustments in the Contract Time or the Contract Sum.
 - v. Requests for interpretation of Engineer's actions on submittals.
 - vi. Incomplete RFIs or RFIs with numerous errors.
 - b. Engineer's action may include a request for additional information, in which case Engineer's time for response will start again.
 - c. Engineer's action on RFIs that may result in a change to the Contract Time or the Contract Sum may be eligible for Contractor to submit Change Proposal according to Division 01 Section "Contract Modification Procedures."
 - i. If Contractor believes the RFI response warrants change in the Contract Time or the Contract Sum, notify Engineer in writing within 10 days of receipt of the RFI response.
- E. On receipt of Engineer's action, update the RFI log and immediately distribute the RFI response to affected parties. Review response and notify Engineer within seven days if Contractor disagrees with response.
- F. RFI Log.
 - a. Prepare, maintain, and submit a tabular log of RFIs organized by the RFI number. Submit log bi-weekly. Include the following:
 - i. Project name.
 - ii. Name and address of Contractor.
 - iii. RFI number including RFIs that were dropped and not submitted.

April 27, 2020

- iv. RFI description.
- v. Date the RFI was submitted.
- vi. Date Engineer's response was received.
- vii. Identification of related Minor Change in the Work, Construction Change Directive, and Proposal Request, as appropriate.
- PART 2 PRODUCTS (Not Applicable)
- PART 3 EXECUTION (Not Applicable)

END OF SECTION

SECTION 01060 - REGULATORY REQUIREMENTS & PERMITS

PART 1 GENERAL

- 1.1 REQUIREMENTS INCLUDED
 - A. CONTRACTOR shall comply with all building codes appropriate to the project, including those of:
 - a. National Electric Code.
 - b. Florida Building Code. (Latest Revision)
 - B. CONTRACTOR shall comply with these codes, laws, regulations, rules, directives of all agencies, boards, districts, and governmental bodies having jurisdiction.
 - C. CONTRACTOR shall obtain and pay the cost of all building permits, fees, tie-in or connection charges associated with the project.
 - D. The CONTRACTOR shall obtain construction permits from Broward County Planning and Environmental Regulation Division license(s), Florida Department of Environmental Protection, Fort Lauderdale Building Department and file a NOI with FDEP for NPDES compliance. Fort Lauderdale Building Permit will be available for pickup by CONTRACTOR once Notice to Proceed has been granted.
- 1.2 RELATED REQUIREMENTS
 - A. All applicable sections of the Specifications.
 - B. Conditions of the Contract.
- 1.3 MEASUREMENT AND PAYMENT
 - A. CONTRACTOR shall be reimbursed for permit fees as described in Section 01025.
- PART 2 PRODUCTS (Not Applicable)
- PART 3 EXECUTION (Not Applicable)

END OF SECTION

SECTION 01070 - ABBREVIATIONS OF INSTITUTIONS

PART 1 GENERAL

1.1 GENERAL

A. Wherever in these Specifications references are made to the standards, specifications, or other published data of the various international, national, regional, or local organizations, such organizations may be referred to by their acronym or abbreviation only. As a guide to the user of these Specifications, the following acronyms or abbreviations, which may appear in these Specifications, shall have the meanings indicated herein.

1.2 ABBREVIATIONS

AAMA AAR	Architectural Aluminum Manufacturer's Association Association of American Railroads
AAN	American Association of State Highway and Transportation Officials
AATCC	American Association of Textile Chemists and Colorists
ACI	American Concrete Institute
AFBMA	Anti-Friction Bearing Manufacturer's Association, Inc.
AGA	American Gas Association
AGMA	American Gear Manufacturers Association
AHAM	Association of Home Appliance Manufacturers
Al	The Asphalt Institute
AIA	American Institute of Architects
AISC	American Institute of Steel Construction
AISI	American Iron and Steel Institute
AITC	American Institute of Timber Construction
AMCA	Air Moving and Conditioning Association
ANS	American Nuclear Society
ANSI	American National Standards Institute, Inc.
APA	American Plywood Association
API	American Petroleum Institute
APWA	American Public Works Association
ASA	American Standards Association
ASAE	American Society of Agricultural Engineers
ASCE	American Society of Civil Engineers
ASHRAE	American Society of Heating, Refrigerating, and Air Conditioning Engineers
ASLE	American Society of Lubricating Engineers
ASME	American Society of Mechanical Engineers
ASQC	American Society for Quality Control
ASSE	American Society of Sanitary Engineers
ASTM	American Society for Testing and Materials
AWPA	American Wood Preservers Association
AWPI	American Wood Preservers Institute
AWS	American Welding Society
AWWA	American Water Works Association

Page 63 of 494

PROJECT #11681 SR A1A STREETSCAPE IMPROVEMENTS CITY OF FORT LAUDERDALE

DE FORT LAUL	DERDALE
BBC	Basic Building Code, Building Officials & Code Administrators
	International
BCPERD	Broward County Planning and Environmental Regulation Division
BCHCED	Broward County Highway Construction and Engineering Division
BCHD	Broward County Health Department
BCTED	Broward County Traffic Engineering Division
BCWRMD	Broward County Water Resource Management Division
BCWWS	Broward County Water & Wastewater Services Division
BHMA	Builders Hardware Manufacturer's Association
CBM	Certified Ballast Manufacturers
CEMA	Conveyors Equipment Manufacturer's Association
CGA	Compressed Gas Association
CLFMI	Chain Link Fence Manufacturer's Institute
CMA	Concrete Masonry Association
CRSI	Concrete Reinforcing Steel Institute
DIPRA	Ductile Iron Pipe Research Association
EIA	Electronic Industries Association
ETL	Electrical Test Laboratories
EPA	Environmental Protection Agency
FBC	Florida Building Code
FDEP	Florida Department of Environmental Protection
FDOT	Florida Department of Transportation
FM	Factory Mutual System
FPL	Florida Power & Light
FS	Federal Specifications
HI	Hydraulics Institute
IAPMO	International Association of Plumbing and Mechanical Officials
ICBO	International Conference of Building Officials
IEEE	Institute of Electrical and Electronics Engineers
IES	Illuminating Engineering Society
IME	Institute of Makers of Explosives
IP	Institute of Petroleum (London)
IPC	Institute of Printed Circuits
IPCEA	Insulated Power Cable Engineers Association
ISA	Instrument Society of America
ISO	International Organization for Standardization
ITE	Institute of Traffic Engineers
MBMA	Metal Building Manufacturer's Association
MPTA	Mechanical Power Transmission Association
MSS	Manufacturers Standardization Society
MTI	Marine Testing Institute
NAAMM	National Association of Architectural Metal Manufacturer's
NACE	National Association of Corrosion Engineers
NBS	National Bureau of Standards
NCCLS	National Committee for Clinical Laboratory Standards
NEC	National Electrical Code
NEMA	National Electrical Manufacturer's Association
NFPA	National Fire Protection Association
NFPA	National Forest Products Association
NLGI	National Lubricating Grease Institute
	-

Page 64 of 494

PROJECT #11681 SR A1A STREETSCAPE IMPROVEMENTS CITY OF FORT LAUDERDALE

NMA	National Microfilm Association
NSF	National Sanitation Foundation
NWMA	National Woodwork Manufacturers Association
OSHA	Occupational Safety and Health Administration
PCA	Portland Cement Association
PPI	Plastics Pipe Institute
RCRA	Resource Conservation and Recovery Act
RIS	Redwood Inspection Service
RVIA	Recreational Vehicle Industry Association
RWMA	Resistance Welder Manufacturer's Association
SAE	Society of Automotive Engineers
SAMA	Scientific Apparatus Makers Association
SB	Southern Bell
SFWMD	South Florida Water Management District
SMA	Screen Manufacturers Association
SMACCNA	Sheet Metal and Air Conditioning Contractors National Association
SPI	Society of the Plastics Industry, Inc.
SPIB	Southern Pine Inspection Bureau
SPR	Simplified Practice Recommendation
SSA	Swedish Standards Association
SSBC	Southern Standard Building Code, Southern Building Code Congress
SSPC	Steel Structures Painting Council
SSPWC	Standard Specifications for Public Works Construction
TAPPI	Technical Association of the Pulp and Paper Industry
TFI	The Fertilizer Institute
UL	Underwriters Laboratories, Inc.
WCLIB	West Coast Lumber Inspection Bureau
WCRSI	Western Concrete Reinforcing Steel Institute
WEF	Water Environment Federation
WIC	Woodwork Institute of California
WRI	Wire Reinforcement Institute, Inc.
WWPA	Western Wood Products Association

PART 2 PRODUCTS (Not Applicable)

PART 3 EXECUTION (Not Applicable)

END OF SECTION

SECTION 01090 - REFERENCE STANDARDS

PART 1 GENERAL

1.1 GENERAL

- A. Titles of Sections and Paragraphs
 - a. Captions accompanying specification sections and paragraphs are for convenience of reference only, and do not form a part of the Specifications.
- B. Applicable Publications
 - a. Whenever in these Specifications references are made to published specifications, codes, standards, or other requirements, it shall be understood that wherever no date is specified, only the latest specifications, standards, or requirements of the respective issuing agencies which have been published as of the date that the WORK is advertised for bids, shall apply; except to the extent that said standards or requirements may be in conflict with applicable laws, ordinances, or governing codes. No requirements set forth herein or shown on the Drawings shall be waived because of any provision of, or omission from, said standards or requirements.
- C. Specialists, Assignments
 - a. In certain instances, specification text requires (or implies) that specific work is to be assigned to specialists or expert entities, who must be engaged for the performance of that work. Such assignments shall be recognized as special requirements over which the CONTRACTOR has no choice or option. These requirements shall not be interpreted so as to conflict with the enforcement of building codes and similar regulations governing the WORK; also they are not intended to interfere with local union jurisdiction settlements and similar conventions. Such assignments are intended to establish which party or entity involved in a specific unit of work is recognized as "expert" for the indicated construction processes or operations. Nevertheless, the final responsibility for fulfillment of the entire set of contract requirements remains with the CONTRACTOR.

1.2 REFERENCE SPECIFICATIONS, CODES, AND STANDARDS

- A. Without limiting the generality of other requirements of the Specifications, all work specified herein shall conform to or exceed the requirements of applicable codes and the applicable requirements of the following documents.
- B. References herein to "Building Code" shall mean "Florida Building Code". References to "Mechanical Code" or "Uniform Mechanical Code," "Plumbing Code" or "Uniform Plumbing Code," "Fire Code" or "Uniform Fire Code," shall

REFERENCE STANDARDS

mean Uniform Mechanical Code, Uniform Plumbing Code and Uniform Fire Code of the International Conference of the Building Officials (ICBO). "Electric Code" or "National Electric Code (NEC)" shall mean the National Electric Code of the National Fire Protection Association (NFPA). The latest edition of the codes as approved by the Municipal Code and used by the local agency as of the date that the WORK is advertised for bids, as adopted by the agency having jurisdiction, shall apply to the WORK herein, including all addenda, modifications, amendments, or other lawful changes thereto.

- C. In case of conflict between codes, reference standards, drawings and the other Contract Documents, the most stringent requirements shall govern. All conflicts shall be brought to the attention of the ENGINEER for clarification and directions prior to ordering or providing any materials or furnishing labor. The CONTRACTOR shall bid for the most stringent requirements.
- D. The CONTRACTOR shall construct the WORK specified herein in accordance with the requirements of the Contract Documents and the referenced portions of those referenced codes, standards, and specifications listed herein.
- E. References herein to "OSHA Regulations for Construction" shall mean Title 29, Part 1926, Construction Safety and Health Regulations, Code of Federal Regulations (OSHA), including all changes and amendments thereto.
- F. References herein to "OSHA Standards" shall mean Title 29, Part 1910, Occupational Safety and Health Standards, Code of Federal Regulations (OSHA), including all changes and amendments thereto.

1.3 SPECIFICATION FORMATS AND CONVENTIONS

- A. <u>Specification Format.</u> The Specifications are organized into Divisions and Sections using the CSI/CSC's "MasterFormat" numbering system.
 - a. Section Identification
 - i. The Specifications use Section numbers and titles to help crossreferencing in the Contract Documents. Sections in the Project Manual are in numeric sequence; however, the sequence is incomplete because all available Section numbers are not used. Consult the table of contents at the beginning of the Project Manual to determine numbers and names of Sections in the Contract Documents.
 - b. Division 01
 - i. Sections in Division 01 govern the execution of the Work of all Sections in the Specifications.
- B. Specification Content
 - a. The Specifications use certain conventions for the style of language and

April 27, 2020

REFERENCE STANDARDS

the intended meaning of certain terms, words, and phrases when used in particular situations. These conventions are as follows:

- i. Abbreviated Language: Language used in the Specifications and other Contract Documents is abbreviated. Words and meanings shall be interpreted as appropriate. Words implied, but not stated, shall be inferred as the sense requires. Singular words shall be interpreted as plural and plural words shall be interpreted as singular where applicable as the context of the Contract Documents indicates.
- ii. Imperative mood and streamlined language are generally used in the Specifications. Requirements expressed in the imperative mood are to be performed by Contractor. Occasionally, the indicative or subjunctive mood may be used in the Section Text for clarity to describe responsibilities that must be fulfilled indirectly by Contractor or by others when so noted.
 - a. The words "shall," "shall be," or "shall comply with," depending on the context, are implied where a colon (:) is used within a sentence or phrase.
- 1.4 REGULATIONS RELATED TO HAZARDOUS MATERIALS
 - A. The CONTRACTOR is responsible that all work included in the Contract Documents, regardless if shown or not, shall comply with all EPA, OSHA, RCRA, NFPA, and any other Federal, State, and Local Regulations governing the storage and conveyance of hazardous materials, including petroleum products.
 - B. Where no specific regulations exist, all chemical, hazardous, and petroleum product piping and storage in underground locations must be installed with double containment piping and tanks, or in separate concrete trenches and vaults, or with an approved lining which cannot be penetrated by the chemicals, unless waived in writing by the OWNER.
- PART 2 PRODUCTS (Not Applicable)
- PART 3 EXECUTION (Not Applicable)

END OF SECTION

SECTION 01152 - APPLICATIONS FOR PAYMENT

PART 1 GENERAL

- 1.1 RELATED DOCUMENTS
 - A. Drawings and general provisions of the Contract, including General and Supplementary Conditions and other Division 01 Specification Sections, apply to this Section.

1.2 SUMMARY

- A. This Section specifies administrative and procedural requirements necessary to prepare and process Applications for Payment.
- B. Related Sections include the following:
 - a. Division 01 Section "Alteration Project Procedures" for administrative procedures for handling changes to the Contract.
 - b. Division 01 Section "Measurement and Payment" for administrative requirements governing use of unit prices.
 - c. Division 01 Section "Construction Progress Documentation" for administrative requirements governing preparation and submittal of Contractor's Construction Schedule and Submittals Schedule.

1.3 DEFINITIONS

- A. <u>Schedule of Values</u>. A statement furnished by Contractor allocating portions of the Contract Sum to various portions of the Work and used as the basis for reviewing Contractor's Applications for Payment.
 - a. Provide a breakdown of the Contract Sum in enough detail to facilitate continued evaluation of Applications for Payment and progress reports. Coordinate with the Project Manual table of contents. Provide several line items for principal subcontract amounts, where appropriate.
 - b. Round amounts to nearest whole dollar; total shall equal the Contract Sum.
 - c. Provide a separate line item in the Schedule of Values for each part of the Work where Applications for Payment may include materials or equipment purchased or fabricated and stored, but not yet installed.
 - i. Differentiate between items stored on-site and items stored offsite. For items stored off-site include evidence of insurance or bonded warehousing.
 - d. Provide separate line items in the Schedule of Values for initial cost of

April 27, 2020

APPLICATIONS FOR PAYMENT

Page 69 of 494

PROJECT #11681 SR A1A STREETSCAPE IMPROVEMENTS CITY OF FORT LAUDERDALE

materials, for each subsequent stage of completion, and for total installed value of that part of the Work.

- e. <u>Allowances</u>: Provide a separate line item in the Schedule of Values for each allowance. Show line-item value of unit-cost allowances, as a product of the unit cost, multiplied by measured quantity. Use information indicated in the Contract Documents to determine quantities.
- f. Each item in the Schedule of Values and Applications for Payment shall be complete. Include total cost and proportionate share of general overhead and profit for each item.
- g. Temporary facilities and other major cost items that are not direct cost of actual work-in-place may be shown either as separate line items in the Schedule of Values or distributed as General Condition's expense, at Contractor's option.
- h. <u>Schedule Updating</u>. Update and resubmit the Schedule of Values before the next Applications for Payment when Change Orders or Construction Change Directives result in a change in the Contract Sum.

1.5 APPLICATIONS FOR PAYMENT

- A. The General Contractor must meet with the City Representative on or about the 25th of each month. The City Representative will go over the pay items and agree on the quantities and the dollar amounts of the work completed during the month. A copy of the agreed amounts will be signed by the parties and a copy will be left with each representative.
- B. The General Contractor will make up a partial pay request using the Citysupplied forms and submit the request to the City Representative before the first of the upcoming month.
- C. Each pay request must be accompanied by an update construction schedule.
- D. Each pay request must be accompanied by a partial release of lien by the General Contractor and by all Subcontractors, suppliers, and for all labor, as outlined below.
 - a. Starting with the second (2nd) pay request and for each and every pay request thereafter, the General Contractor shall submit partial release of liens from all Subcontractors, suppliers, and laborers covering the preceding month's request (SEE FOLLOWING EXAMPLE).
 - b. <u>EXAMPLE</u>:
 - i. In the first (1st) pay request, payment is requested by General Contractor for the asbestos contractor and the electrician. The General Contractor must attach his partial release of lien.

April 27, 2020

SR A1A STREETSCAPE IMPROVEMENTS **CITY OF FORT LAUDERDALE**

- For the second (2nd) pay request, the General Contractor must ii. attach his partial release of lien from the asbestos contractor and the electrician for the amounts billed in the 1st pay request; i.e., the General Contractor will be running one (1) month behind with the releases from the Subcontractors, suppliers, etc., until the final pay request.
- E. For each payment application requesting payment for undergrounding allowance for undergrounding work for overhead utilities, written authorization of payment from each utility being requested must be received with payment application.
- F. For the final pay request, the General Contractor will be required to submit FINAL release of liens for ALL Subcontractors, suppliers, etc., and for ALL labor BEFORE FINAL PAYMENT WILL BE MADE.
- G. No partial payments, after the first payment, will be made until all partial release of liens are submitted for the preceding month's billing, as described
- H. Each Application for Payment shall be consistent with previous applications and payments as certified by and paid for by City.
- I. Payment Application Forms: Use City Form "PERIODIC ESTIMATE FOR PARTIAL PAYMENT" as form for Applications for Payment.
 - a. Application Preparation. Complete every entry on form. Notarize and execute by a person authorized to sign legal documents on behalf of Contractor. City will return incomplete applications without action.
 - b. Entries shall match data on the Schedule of Values and Contractor's Construction Schedule. Use updated schedules if revisions were made.
 - Include amounts of Change Orders and Construction Change Directives C. issued before last day of construction period covered by application.
- J. Release of Lien. With each Application for Payment, submit release of lien from every entity who is lawfully entitled to file a mechanic's lien arising out of the Contract and related to the Work covered by the payment.
 - Submit partial release of lien on each item for amount requested in previous a. application, after deduction for retainage, on each item.
 - When an application shows completion of an item, submit final release of b. lien.
 - City reserves the right to designate which entities involved in the Work C. must submit release of lien forms.
- K. Initial Application for Payment. Administrative actions and submittals that must precede or coincide with submittal of first Application for Payment include the following:

PROJECT #11681

Page 71 of 494

PROJECT #11681 SR A1A STREETSCAPE IMPROVEMENTS CITY OF FORT LAUDERDALE

- a. List of subcontractors.
- b. Schedule of Values.
- c. Contractor's Construction Schedule (preliminary if not final).
- d. Products list.
- e. Submittals Schedule (preliminary if not final).
- f. List of Contractor's staff assignments.
- g. Copies of building permits.
- h. Copies of authorizations and licenses from authorities having jurisdiction for performance of the Work.
- i. Initial progress report.
- j. Report of preconstruction conference.
- L. <u>Final Payment Application.</u> Submit final Application for Payment with releases and supporting documentation not previously submitted and accepted, including, but not limited, to the following:
 - a. Evidence of completion of Project closeout requirements.
 - b. Insurance certificates for products and completed operations where required and proof that taxes, fees, and similar obligations were paid.
 - c. Updated final statement, accounting for final changes to the Contract Sum.
 - d. Evidence that claims have been settled.
 - e. Final liquidated damages settlement statement.

PART 2 PRODUCTS (Not Applicable)

PART 3 EXECUTION (Not Applicable)

END OF SECTION

SECTION 01200 - PROJECT MEETINGS

PART 1 GENERAL

1.1 REQUIREMENTS INCLUDED

- A. Contractor shall schedule and administer a preconstruction meeting, progress meetings at a minimum of every two weeks on a day established by the CITY's Representative and specially called meetings throughout progress of the work.
 - a. Prepare agenda for meetings.
 - b. Distribute written notice of each meeting five (5) days in advance of meeting date.
 - c. Make physical arrangements for meetings.
 - d. Preside at meetings.
 - e. Record the minutes; include significant proceedings and decisions.
 - f. Reproduce and distribute copies of minutes within three days after each meeting.
 - i. To participants in the meeting.
 - ii. To parties affected by decisions made at the meeting.
 - iii. Furnish three copies of minutes to CITY's Representative.
- B. Representative of CONTRACTOR, subcontractor and suppliers attending meetings shall be qualified and authorized to act on behalf of the entity each represents.
- C. ENGINEER shall attend all meetings.

1.2 RELATED REQUIREMENTS

- A. All applicable sections of the Specifications.
- B. Conditions of the Contract.

1.3 PRE-CONSTRUCTION MEETING

- A. Schedule after date of Notice to Proceed.
- B. <u>Location.</u> A central site, convenient for all parties, designated by CITY's Representative.

April 27, 2020

PROJECT MEETINGS

Page 73 of 494

PROJECT #11681 SR A1A STREETSCAPE IMPROVEMENTS CITY OF FORT LAUDERDALE

C.	Attendance:

- a. The CONTRACTOR and its superintendent.
- b. CITY'S ENGINEER and CITY'S ENGINEER'S professional consultants.
- c. Resident Project Representative.
- d. Representatives of the OWNER.
- e. Major subcontractors.
- f. Major Suppliers.
- g. Governmental representatives as appropriate.
- h. Others as requested by CONTRACTOR, CITY or CITY'S ENGINEER.
- D. Suggested Agenda:
 - a. Distribution and discussion of:
 - i. List of major subcontractors and suppliers.
 - ii. Projected Construction Schedules.
 - iii. Shop drawings and other submittals.
 - iv. Traffic maintenance plan.
 - v. Community Public Relations.
 - b. Critical work sequencing.
 - c. Procurement of major equipment and materials requiring a long lead time.
 - d. Project Coordination
 - i. Designation of responsible personnel.
 - e. Procedures and processing of:
 - i. Field decisions.
 - ii. Proposal requests.
 - iii. Submittals.
 - iv. Change Orders.
 - v. Applications for Payment

April 27, 2020

PROJECT MEETINGS

Page 74 of 494

PROJECT #11681 SR A1A STREETSCAPE IMPROVEMENTS CITY OF FORT LAUDERDALE

- f. Adequacy of distribution of Contract Documents.
- g. Procedures for maintaining Record Documents.
- h. Use of premises:
 - i. Office, work and storage areas.
 - ii. CITY's requirements.
- i. Construction facilities, controls and construction aids.
- j. Temporary utilities.
- k. Safety procedures.
- I. Security procedures.
- m. Housekeeping procedures.

1.4 PROGRESS MEETINGS

- A. Contractor shall schedule regular biweekly meetings on a day established by the CITY's Representative as required.
- B. Hold called meetings as required by progress of the work.
- C. <u>Location of the meetings</u>. Project field office of CITY's Representative.
- D. Attendance:
 - a. CITY's Representative and CITY's professional consultants as needed.
 - b. ENGINEER.
 - c. Subcontractors as active on the site.
 - d. Suppliers as appropriate to the agenda.
 - e. Governmental representatives as appropriate.
 - f. Others, as requested by CONTRACTOR, CITY or CITY'S ENGINEER.
- E. Suggested Agenda:
 - a. Review, approval of minutes of previous meeting.
 - b. Review of work progress since previous meeting.

April 27, 2020

Page 75 of 494

PROJECT #11681 SR A1A STREETSCAPE IMPROVEMENTS CITY OF FORT LAUDERDALE

- c. Field observations, problems, and conflicts.
- d. Problems, which impeded Construction Schedule.
- e. Review of off-site fabrication, delivery schedules.
- f. Corrective measures and procedures to regain projected schedule.
- g. Revisions to Construction Schedule.
- h. Progress, schedule, during succeeding work period.
- i. Coordination of schedules.
- j. Community Public Relations.
- k. Review submittal schedules; expedite as required.
- I. Maintenance of quality standards.
- m. Pending changes and substitutions.
- n. Review proposed changes for:
 - i. Effect on Construction Schedule and on completion date.
 - ii. Effect on other contracts of the Project.
- o. Other business.
- PART 2 PRODUCTS (NOT APPLICABLE)
- PART 3 EXECUTION (NOT APPLICABLE)

END OF SECTION

SECTION 012300 - ALTERNATES

PART 1 GENERAL

- 1.1 GENERAL PROVISIONS
 - A. Attention is directed to the PROCUREMENT AND CONTRACTING REQUIREMENTS and all Sections within DIVISION 01, GENERAL REQUIREMENTS, which are made a part of this Section of the Specifications.
 - 1.2 SUMMARY
 - A. For each of the alternates Scheduled at the end of this Section, state the amount in the proposal to be added to or deducted from the Contract Sum for the work.
- 1.3 ALTERNATES
 - A. Definition: "Alternates" are alternate products, materials, equipment, systems, methods, units of work or major elements of the construction, which may, at the Owner's option and under the terms established by the Contract or Agreement, be selected for the work in lieu of the corresponding requirements of the Contract Documents. Selection may occur prior to the Contract Date, or may, by the Agreement, be deferred for possible selection at a subsequent date.
 - B. Alternate Requirements: A Schedule of Alternates is included at the end of this Section. Each alternate is defined using abbreviated language, recognizing that the Contract Documents define the requirements. Coordinate related work to ensure that work affected by each alternate is complete and properly interfaced with work of each selected alternate.
 - C. Provide written proposals for each alternate on the Form of Proposal for Owner's consideration. Each proposal amount shall include the entire cost of the alternate portion of the work including overhead, profit, and other costs including cost of interfacing and coordinating the alternate with related and adjacent work.
 - D. Selection of Alternates: Selection of alternates to be included in the work will be by the Owner.
 - E. Notification: Immediately following award of Contract, prepare and distribute to each entity a notification of status of each alternate. Indicate which alternates have been accepted, rejected, or deferred for consideration at a

April 27, 2020

Page 77 of 494

PROJECT #11681 SR A1A STREETSCAPE IMPROVEMENTS CITY OF FORT LAUDERDALE

later date. Include full description of negotiated modifications to alternates, if any.

- 1.4 DESCRIPTION OF ALTERNATES
 - A. Alternates shall include the following:
 - Alternate No. 1: Provide an Add Alternate Price for furnishing and installing any tree relocation, irrigation, site furnishings (bike racks, garbage recycling containers, concrete tree grate, vehicular bollards, accent seating), hardscape (P-01 through P- 04A only), new soil, palms and plan material north of 173 or south of 162+80. The lighting and associated hardscape (P-04B) is to remain. Refer to Drawings and Specifications.
- PART 2 PRODUCTS (NOT USED)
- PART 3 EXECUTION NOT USED)

END OF SECTION

ALTERNATES

Page 78 of 494

PROJECT #11681 SR A1A STREETSCAPE IMPROVEMENTS CITY OF FORT LAUDERDALE

SECTION 01311 – CONSTRUCTION PROGRESS DOCUMENTATION

PART 1 GENERAL

- 1.1 RELATED DOCUMENTS
 - A. Drawings and general provisions of the Contract, including General and Supplementary Conditions and other Division 01 Specification Sections, apply to this Section.

1.2 SUMMARY

- A. This Section includes administrative and procedural requirements for documenting the progress of construction during performance of the Work, including the following:
 - a. Preliminary Construction Schedule.
 - b. Contractor's Construction Schedule.
 - c. Submittals Schedule.
 - d. Daily construction reports.
 - e. Material location reports.
 - f. Field condition reports.
 - g. Special reports.
- B. Related Sections include the following:
 - a. Section 01152 Applications for Payment
 - b. Section 01050 Project Management
 - c. Section 01340 Submittal Procedures
 - d. Section 01311 Construction Photographs
 - e. Section 01400 Quality Control
- 1.3 DEFINITIONS
 - A. <u>Activity.</u> A discrete part of a project that can be identified for planning, scheduling, monitoring, and controlling the construction project. Activities included in a construction schedule consume time and resources.

a. Critical activities are activities on the critical path. They must start and finish April 27, 2020 01311 CONSTRUCTION PROGRESS DOCUMENTATION

on the planned early start and finish times.

- b. <u>Predecessor Activity</u>. An activity that precedes another activity in the network.
- c. <u>Successor Activity.</u> An activity that follows another activity in the network.
- B. <u>CPM</u>. Critical path method, which is a method of planning and scheduling a construction project where activities are arranged based on activity relationships. Network calculations determine when activities can be performed and the critical path of Project.
- C. <u>Critical Path.</u> The longest connected chain of interdependent activities through the network schedule that establishes the minimum overall Project duration and contains no float.
- D. <u>Event.</u> The starting or ending point of an activity.
- E. <u>Float.</u> The measure of leeway in starting and completing an activity.
 - a. <u>Float time</u> is not for the exclusive use or benefit of either City or Contractor, but is a jointly owned, expiring Project resource available to both parties as needed to meet schedule milestones and Contract completion date.
 - b. <u>Free float</u> is the amount of time an activity can be delayed without adversely affecting the early start of the successor activity.
 - c. <u>Total float</u> is the measure of leeway in starting or completing an activity without adversely affecting the planned Project completion date.
- F. <u>Fragnet</u>. A partial or fragmentary network that breaks down activities into smaller activities for greater detail.
- G. <u>Milestone.</u> A key or critical point in time for reference or measurement.
- H. <u>Network Diagram</u>. A graphic diagram of a network schedule, showing activities and activity relationships.
- I. <u>Resource Loading</u>. The allocation of manpower and equipment necessary for the completion of an activity as scheduled.
- 1.4 SUBMITTALS

April 27, 2020

- A. <u>Submittals Schedule</u>. Submit three copies of schedule. Arrange the following information in a tabular format:
 - a. Scheduled date for first submittal.
 - b. Specification Section number and title.

Page 80 of 494

PROJECT #11681 SR A1A STREETSCAPE IMPROVEMENTS CITY OF FORT LAUDERDALE

- c. Submittal category (action or informational).
- d. Name of subcontractor.
- e. Description of the Work covered.
- f. Scheduled date for Engineer's final release or approval.
- B. <u>Preliminary Construction Schedule</u>. Submit three opaque copies.
 - a. Approval of cost-loaded preliminary construction schedule will not constitute approval of Schedule of Values for cost-loaded activities.
- C. <u>Preliminary Network Diagram</u>. Submit three opaque copies, large enough to show entire network for entire construction period. Show logic ties for activities.
- D. <u>Contractor's Construction Schedule</u>. Submit three opaque copies of initial schedule, large enough to show entire schedule for entire construction period.
- E. <u>CPM Reports</u>. Concurrent with CPM schedule, submit three copies of each of the following computer-generated reports. Format for each activity in reports s h a II contain activity number, activity description, cost and resource loading, original duration, remaining duration, early start date, early finish date, late start date, late finish date, and total float in calendar days.
 - a. <u>Activity Report</u>. List of all activities sorted by activity number and then early start date, or actual start date if known.
 - b. <u>Logic Report</u>. List of preceding and succeeding activities for all activities, sorted in ascending order by activity number and then early start date, or actual start date if known.
 - c. <u>Total Float Report</u>. List of all activities sorted in ascending order of total float.
- F. <u>Daily Construction Reports</u>. Submit two copies at monthly intervals.
- G. <u>Material Location Reports</u>. Submit two copies at monthly intervals.
- H. <u>Field Condition Reports</u>. Submit two copies at time of discovery of differing conditions.
- I. <u>Special Reports</u>. Submit two copies at time of unusual event.
- 1.5 COORDINATION

April 27, 2020

A. Coordinate Contractor's Construction Schedule with the Schedule of Values, list of subcontracts, Submittals Schedule, progress reports, payment requests, and other required schedules and reports.

Page 81 of 494

PROJECT #11681 SR A1A STREETSCAPE IMPROVEMENTS CITY OF FORT LAUDERDALE

- a. Secure time commitments for performing critical elements of the Work from parties involved.
- b. Coordinate each construction activity in the network with other activities and schedule them in proper sequence.

PART 2 PRODUCTS

- 2.1 SUBMITTALS SCHEDULE
 - A. <u>Preparation.</u> Submit a schedule of submittals, arranged in chronological order by dates required by construction schedule. Include time required for review, resubmittal, ordering, manufacturing, fabrication, and delivery when establishing dates.
 - a. Coordinate Submittals Schedule with list of subcontracts, the Schedule of Values, and Contractor's Construction Schedule.
 - b. <u>Initial Submittal.</u> Submit concurrently with preliminary bar-chart schedule. Include submittals required during the first 20 days of construction. List those required to maintain orderly progress of the Work and those required early because of long lead time for manufacture or fabrication.
 - i. At Contractor's option, show submittals on the Preliminary Construction Schedule, instead of tabulating them separately.
 - c. <u>Final Submittal</u>. Submit concurrently with the first complete submittal of Contractor's Construction Schedule.
- 2.2 CONTRACTOR'S CONSTRUCTION SCHEDULE, GENERAL
 - A. <u>Procedures.</u> Comply with procedures contained in AGC's "Construction Planning & Scheduling."
 - B. <u>Time Frame.</u> Extend schedule from date established for the Notice to Proceed to date of Final Completion.
 - C. Contract completion date shall not be changed by submission of a schedule that shows an early completion date, unless specifically authorized by Change Order.
 - a. <u>Activities</u>. Treat each story or separate area as a separate numbered activity for each principal element of the Work. Comply with the following: The schedule shall clearly indicate the critical path and all activities associated with it. The dependencies shall be clearly delineated.
 - b. All activities with a time duration exceeding five (5) days shall be shown as separate items.
 - c. Include procurement process activities for the following long lead items and major items as separate activities in schedule. Procurement cycle activities 01311 CONSTRUCTION PROGRESS DOCUMENTATION

April 27, 2020

include, but are not limited to, submittals, approvals, purchasing, fabrication, and delivery.

- d. Include review and resubmittal times indicated in Division 1 Section "Submittal Procedures" in schedule. Coordinate submittal review times in Contractor's Construction Schedule with Submittals Schedule.
- e. Where materials require more than one (1) week fabrication or order time, this order/fabrication time shall be shown.
- D. <u>Constraints.</u> Include constraints and work restrictions indicated in the Contract Documents and as follows in schedule, and show how the sequence of the Work is affected.
 - a. <u>City-Furnished Products</u>. Include a separate activity for each product. Include delivery date indicated in Division 01 Section "Summary." Delivery dates indicated stipulate the earliest possible delivery date.
 - b. <u>Work Restrictions</u>. Show the effect of the following items on the schedule:
 - i. Use of premises restrictions.
 - ii. Environmental control.
 - c. <u>Work Stages</u>. Indicate important stages of construction for each major portion of the Work, including, but not limited to, the following:
 - i. Subcontract awards.
 - ii. Submittals.
 - iii. Purchases.
 - iv. Fabrication.
 - v. Sample testing.
 - vi. Deliveries.
 - vii. Installation.
 - viii. Tests and inspections.
 - ix. Adjusting.
 - x. Curing.
- E. <u>Milestones.</u> Include milestones indicated in the Contract Documents in schedule, including, but not limited to, the Notice to Proceed, Substantial Completion, Final Completion, and Certificate of Occupancy.

April 27, 2020

- F. <u>Contract Modifications</u>. For each proposed contract modification and concurrent with its submission, prepare a time-impact analysis using fragnets to demonstrate the effect of the proposed change on the overall project schedule.
- G. <u>Computer Software</u>. Prepare schedules using a program that has been developed specifically to manage construction schedules.
 - a. Microsoft Project 2000 or Oracle Primavera .
- 2.3 CONTRACTOR'S CONSTRUCTION SCHEDULE (GANTT CHART)
 - A. <u>Gantt-Chart Schedule.</u> Submit a comprehensive, fully developed, horizontal Gantt- chart-type, Contractor's Construction Schedule within 10 days of date established for the Notice to Proceed. Base schedule on the Preliminary Construction Schedule and whatever updating and feedback was received since the start of Project.
 - B. <u>Preparation.</u> Indicate each significant construction activity separately. Identify first workday of each week with a continuous vertical line.

2.4 REPORTS

- A. <u>Daily Construction Reports</u>. Prepare a daily construction report recording the following information concerning events at Project site:
 - a. List of subcontractors at Project site.
 - b. List of separate contractors at Project site.
 - c. Approximate count of personnel at Project site.
 - d. Equipment at Project site.
 - e. Material deliveries.
 - f. High and low temperatures and general weather conditions.
 - g. Accidents.
 - h. Meetings and significant decisions.
 - i. Unusual events (refer to special reports).
 - j. Stoppages, delays, shortages, and losses.
 - k. Emergency procedures.
 - I. Orders and requests of authorities having jurisdiction.

April 27, 2020

01311

- m. Change Orders received and implemented.
- n. Construction Change Directives received and implemented.
- o. Services connected and disconnected.
- p. Equipment or system tests and startups.
- q. Partial Completions and occupancies.
- r. Substantial Completions authorized.
- B. <u>Material Location Reports</u>. At weekly intervals, prepare and submit a comprehensive list of materials delivered to and stored at Project site. List shall be cumulative, showing materials previously reported plus items recently delivered. Include with list a statement of progress on and delivery dates for materials or items of equipment fabricated or stored away from Project site.
- C. <u>Field Condition Reports</u>. Immediately on discovery of a difference between field conditions and the Contract Documents, prepare and submit a detailed report. Submit with a request for interpretation. Include a detailed description of the differing conditions, together with recommendations for changing the Contract Documents.
- 2.5 SPECIAL REPORTS
 - A. <u>General.</u> Submit special reports directly to City within one day of an occurrence. Distribute copies of report to parties affected by the occurrence.
 - B. <u>Reporting Unusual Events.</u> When an event of an unusual and significant nature occurs at Project site, whether or not related directly to the Work, prepare and submit a special report. List chain of events, persons participating, response by Contractor's personnel, evaluation of results or effects, and similar pertinent information. Advise City in advance when these events are known or predictable.

PART 3 EXECUTION

- 3.1 CONTRACTOR'S CONSTRUCTION SCHEDULE
 - A. <u>Contractor's Construction Schedule Updating.</u> At monthly intervals, update schedule to reflect actual construction progress and activities. Issue schedule one week before each regularly scheduled progress meeting.
 - a. Revise schedule immediately after each meeting or other activity where revisions have been recognized or made. Issue updated schedule concurrently with the report of each such meeting.
 - b. Include a report with updated schedule that indicates every change, including, but not limited to, changes in logic, durations, actual starts and finishes, and activity durations.

April 27, 2020

- c. As the Work progresses, indicate Actual Completion percentage for each activity.
- B. <u>Distribution.</u> Distribute copies of approved schedule to Engineer, City Representative, separate contractors, testing and inspecting agencies, and other parties identified by Contractor with a need-to-know schedule responsibility.
 - a. Post copies in Project meeting rooms and temporary field offices.
 - b. When revisions are made, distribute updated schedules to the same parties and post in the same locations. Delete parties from distribution when they have completed their assigned portion of the Work and are no longer involved in performance of construction activities.

END OF SECTION

April 27, 2020

Page 86 of 494

PROJECT #11681 SR A1A STREETSCAPE IMPROVEMENTS CITY OF FORT LAUDERDALE

SECTION 01312 - FIELD ENGINEERING

PART 1 GENERAL

- 1.1 REQUIREMENTS INCLUDED
 - A. CONTRACTOR shall provide and pay for field Engineering and Survey services required for the project.
 - B. CITY PROJECT MANAGER will identify existing control points and property line corner stakes indicated on the DRAWINGS, as required.

1.2 QUALIFICATIONS OF SURVEYOR

A. Qualified Registered Professional Surveyor & Mapper, acceptable to CITY PROJECT MANAGER.

1.3 SURVEY REFERENCE POINTS

- A. CITY PROJECT MANAGER will provide basic horizontal and vertical control points for the construction project including:
 - a. Permanent coordinate reference points with horizontal and vertical control, located and staked as shown on the plans.
- B. The CONTRACTOR shall locate and protect control points prior to starting site construction WORK, and preserve all permanent reference points during construction.
 - a. Make no changes or relocations without prior written notice to CITY PROJECT MANAGER.
 - b. Report to CITY PROJECT MANAGER when any reference point is lost or destroyed, or requires relocation because of necessary changes in grades or locations.
 - c. CONTRACTOR's surveyor shall replace project control points which may be lost or destroyed.
 - i. Establish replacements based on original survey control.

1.4 PROJECT SURVEY REQUIREMENTS

- A. CONTRACTOR's surveyor shall establish a minimum of two permanent benchmarks on site, referenced to data established by survey control points.
- B. CONTRACTOR shall establish lines and levels, locate and lay out, prepare a HORIZONTAL AND VERTICAL CONTROL PLAN for the purpose of construction staking by instrumentation and similar appropriate means:
 - a. Stakes for grading and fill placement.

April 27, 2020

FIELD ENGINEERING

- b. Controlling lines and levels as required.
- C. From time to time, verify layouts by same methods.
- D. Horizontal and vertical control plan shall be made available to CITY PROJECT MANAGER in ACAD 2017 format or most current release.
- E. Any plan released to the CONTRACTOR via electronic media is for as-built use only. They have not been geometrically calculated by a Surveyor. This applies to all aspects of the plans including, but not limited to, right-of-way, road utilities and drainage.

1.5 RECORDS

- A. Maintain a complete, accurate log of all control and survey WORK as it progresses.
- B. On completion of construction WORK, prepare a certified survey showing all dimensions, locations and elevations of project.
- 1.6 SUBMITTALS
 - A. Submit name and address of Professional Surveyor & Mapper and Professional Engineer to CITY PROJECT MANAGER.
 - B. On request of CITY PROJECT MANAGER, submit documentation to verify accuracy of field Engineering WORK.
 - C. Submit certificate signed by Registered Engineer or Professional Surveyor & Mapper certifying that elevation and locations of WORK are in conformance, or non-conformance, with Contract Documents.
- PART 2 PRODUCTS (Not Applicable)
- PART 3 EXECUTION (Not Applicable)

END OF SECTION

Page 88 of 494

PROJECT #11681 SR A1A STREETSCAPE IMPROVEMENTS CITY OF FORT LAUDERDALE

SECTION 01320 - PROJECT RECORD DOCUMENTS

PART 1 GENERAL

1.1 REQUIREMENTS INCLUDED

- A. Maintain at the site of the OWNER a record copy of:
 - a. DRAWINGS.
 - b. Specifications.
 - c. Addenda.
 - d. Change Orders and other modifications to the Contract.
 - e. Approved Shop DRAWINGS, Product Data and Samples.
 - f. Field Test Records.
 - g. Stormwater Pollution Prevention Plan (SWPPP)

1.2 MAINTENANCE OF DOCUMENTS AND SAMPLES

- A. Store documents and samples in CONTRACTOR's field office apart from documents used for construction:
 - a. Provide files and racks for storage of documents.
 - b. Provide locked cabinet or secure storage space for storage of samples.
- B. File documents and samples in accordance with CSI format.
- C. Maintain documents in a clean, dry, legible condition and in good order. Do not use record documents for construction purposes.
- D. Make documents and samples available at all times for inspection by OWNER and CITY PROJECT MANAGER.

1.3 MARKING DEVICES

A. Provide felt tip marking pens for recording information in the color cod designated by CITY PROJECT MANAGER.

1.4 RECORDING

A. Label each document, "PROJECT RECORD" in neat large printed letters, or by rubber stamp.

April 27, 2020

01320

- B. Record information concurrently with construction progress. Do not conceal any WORK until required information is recorded.
- C. DRAWINGS: Legibly mark to record actual construction: (hard copy and ACAD format)
 - a. Horizontal and vertical locations of underground utilities and appurtenances, referenced to permanent surface improvements.
 - b. Location of internal utilities and appurtenances concealed in the construction, referenced to visible and accessible features of the structure.
 - c. Field changes of dimension and detail.
 - d. Changes made by Field Order or by Change Order.
 - e. Details not on original Contract DRAWINGS.
- D. Specifications and Addenda; Legibly mark each Section to record:
 - a. Manufacturer, trade name, catalog number, and supplier of each produce and item of equipment actually installed.
 - b. Changes made by Field Order or by Change Order.

1.5 AS-BUILT AND RECORD DRAWINGS

- A. The term 'AS-BUILT DRAWING' refers to drawings signed and sealed by a Florida registered surveyor and mapper (PSM) provided by the CONTRACTOR. As-built information will be provided to the Engineer of Record who will prepare or have prepared record drawings based on as-built information provided by the PSM and from information provided by the engineer's staff.
- B. The as-built drawings cover sheet will be signed, sealed and dated by the PSM. The cover sheet will include the PSM's name, business name, PSM number, address and telephone number and contain the following statement:

"I hereby certify that the as-built location information of the potable water, reclaimed water, wastewater and drainage facilities shown on these drawings conforms to the minimum technical standards for land surveying in the State of Florida, Chapter 5J-17.050(10)(i) (Florida Administrative Code), as adopted by the Department of Agriculture and Consumer Services, Board of Professional Surveyors and Mappers, and that said as-builts are true and correct to the best of our knowledge and belief."

- C. As-builts will contain the information on the design drawings, plus the following additional requirements:
 - a. As-builts are to document changes between the design and construction. All information that is incorrect due to changes during construction will be

April 27, 2020

Page 90 of 494

PROJECT #11681 SR A1A STREETSCAPE IMPROVEMENTS CITY OF FORT LAUDERDALE

corrected. Incorrect or no longer relevant information will be erased or struck through. Any facilities constructed in a horizontal or vertical location materially different (one-tenth foot horizontal, one-tenth foot vertical) than the design location will have their design location struck through and will be redrafted at the constructed location. Design drawing dimensioning to water and wastewater facilities will be corrected as necessary.

- b. Drawings will be a complete set including cover sheet, index (if one was included in the approved design drawings) and any other sheets included in the approved design set. Standard detail sheets are not necessary.
- c. Drawings will include the MINIMUM AS-BUILT AND RECORD DRAWING CONTENTS described in the City of Fort Lauderdale minimum standards.
- D. The CONTRACTOR shall maintain full size (24"x36") field drawings to reflect the "as-built" items of WORK as the WORK progresses. Upon completion of the WORK, the CONTRACTOR shall prepare a record set of "AS-BUILT" DRAWINGS on full-size, reproducible material and an electronic file in .DWG format (AutoCAD, latest Version). One set of full size design DRAWINGS on reproducible material will be furnished to the CONTRACTOR by the design ENGINEER at the current square foot price. An electronic file of the design DRAWINGS on a compact disk will be furnished to the CONTRACTOR by the design ENGINEER at no additional cost (for as-built purposes only). No additional payment will be made for those "as-built" DRAWINGS.
- E. The cost of maintaining record changes, and preparation of the AS-BUILT DRAWINGS shall be included in the unit prices bid for the affected items. Upon completion of the WORK, the CONTRACTOR shall furnish the CITY PROJECT MANAGER the reproducible AS-BUILT DRAWINGS and electronic files. The completed AS-BUILT DRAWINGS shall be delivered to the CITY PROJECT MANAGER at least 48 hours prior to final inspection of the WORK. The Final Inspection will not be conducted unless the AS-BUILT DRAWINGS are in the possession of the CITY PROJECT MANAGER.
- F. The completed AS-BUILT DRAWINGS shall be certified by a Professional Surveyor and Mapper registered in the State of Florida. This certification shall consist of the surveyor's embossed seal bearing the registration number, the surveyor's signature and date on each sheet of the drawing set. In addition, the key sheet, cover sheet or first sheet of the plans set shall list the business address and telephone number of the surveyor. The final as-builts shall also be submitted using state plane coordinates. (NAVD 1988 for vertical; NAD '83 with '90 adjustment for horizontal).
- G. Representative items of WORK that should be shown on the record DRAWINGS as verified, changed or added are shown below:
 - a. <u>Plans:</u>
 - i. Structure types, location with grade of rim and flow-line elevations.

Page 91 of 494

SR A1A STREETSCAPE IMPROVEMENTS

CITY OF FORT LA	AUDERDA	ALE
	ii.	Sewer type, length, size and elevations.
	iii.	Utility type, length, size and elevation in conflict structures.
	iv.	All maintenance access structures, valves and hydrants within right-of-way.
	V.	Spot (critical) elevations at plateaued intersections. (P.C., P.T., and mid point of all intersections, etc.)
	vi.	Sewer laterals shall be stationed between maintenance access structures.
b.		nent Marking and Signing Plans: Sign location where installed if ent from plans.
С.	struct	<u>and Sewer Plans:</u> Location (horizontal and vertical) of all pipe lines, ures, fittings, services, valves and appurtenances, and water main / ry sewer pipe crossings.

- H. The CONTRACTOR shall submit three sets of progress AS-BUILT DRAWINGS with each application for payment. These DRAWINGS shall accurately depict the WORK completed and for which payment is being requested.
- Ι. The term 'RECORD DRAWING' refers to the final drawing set signed and sealed by the Engineer of Record. The Engineer of Record will prepare or have prepared record drawings based on as-built information provided by a PSM and from information provided by the engineer's staff. The Engineer of Record shall retain the signed and sealed 'as-built' drawings provided by the PSM with the other project records for possible review by CITY upon request. RECORD DRAWING shall meet the requirements of the Contract Documents.
- J. AS-BUILT and RECORD DRAWINGS shall include the following contents at a minimum.
 - a. The amount of information required on as-built and record drawings will require the drawing author to organize its presentation in order to make the drawings readable. On occasion, it may be necessary to put water and wastewater information on separate sheets, and/or use a table to show coordinate information.
 - b. Show the location of easements used by the water and wastewater facilities.
 - Indicate pipe joint locations where water and wastewater or reclaimed C. water piping crosses.
 - d. Indicate the length of gravity wastewater piping and actual slope between manhole centers.

PROJECT #11681

- e. Show all abandoned in place facilities including the extent and method of abandonment.
- f. Show elevations to the nearest tenth of a foot for:
 - i. Top of pipe for water mains, force mains and reclaimed water mains at vertical deflection points and every 200 feet along straight runs.
 - ii. Top of pipe of water or wastewater facilities where they cross all other facilities (drainage, telephone, cable TV, electric, etc.)
- g. Show elevations to the nearest one hundredth of a foot for:
 - i. Manholes (MH) rims.
 - ii. Inverts of every gravity wastewater pipe and force main connections to MH.
 - iii. Lift station top of slab, bottom of wet well, influent pipe invert and control set points.
- h. Coordinates will be provided for CITY maintained facilities, including:
 - i. Water mains, force mains and reclaimed water mains at deflection points and every 200 feet along straight runs.
 - ii. The center of each MH, fitting, valve, blow off, hydrant, water meter box, wastewater cleanout, lift station wetwell, double detector check or other non-pipe water or wastewater facility.
 - iii. The location of each connection to existing facilities.
 - iv. The corners (vertices) of all easements being granted to the CITY as a part of the project.
 - v. Other locations designated by CITY.
- i. Show the changed location of any non-water/wastewater features so they are at the visually correct location relative to CITY maintained facilities.
- j. Drawings shall include color photographs of all connections to existing CITY infrastructure as well as all critical utility crossings and where specifically required on the design drawings. The pictures will be taken with a GPS camera that automatically geotags the picture. A maximum of six photographs per sheet is acceptable. Each photograph shall have a minimum size of 8"x10". Photographs shall have a density of 3.0 megapixel or greater. Plot resolution is to be minimum 300 dots per inch. Photographs shall normally be taken from a point between four feet (4') and six feet (6') above the subject infrastructure and shall show good detail in both shadow

April 27, 2020

and sunlit areas. Include a measuring device in the photo for scale and where applicable to indicate the depth or separation of the utilities. A symbol (i.e. an arrow) is to be used in the plan views indicating the location and direction of view for each photograph submitted. The symbol must include the photograph number. A caption under each photograph shall include the following information:

- i. Photograph number
- ii. Photograph description
- iii. Date of photograph
- iv. Location and direction of view (for example 201 NW 34 Street looking North)
- v. State plane coordinates
- vi. All photographs included in the drawings will also be provided to CITY in JPEG format on CD or DVD media. The CD or DVD will be labeled with the CITY project name and number. Individual photo files will be named using the same photograph number contained in the drawings.
- k. The size and material of the piping shall be verified by the survey crew at the time of as-built.
- I. As-builts of all drainage lines shall include the following information:
 - i. Rims, inverts, length of piping between structures, length of exfiltration trench, and weir elevations if applicable.
 - ii. The size and material of the piping shall be verified by the survey crew at the time of as-built.
- m. As-builts for the edge of pavement and sidewalk locations shall include horizontal locations and shall indicate all deviations from the design plans.
- n. All rock as-builts for parking lot, roadways and swales areas shall consist of the following:
 - i. Rock elevations at all high and low points, and at enough intermediate points to confirm slope consistency and every 50' for roadways.
 - ii. Rock as-builts shall be taken at all locations where there is a finish grade elevation shown on the design plans.
 - iii. All catch basin and maintenance access structure rim elevations shall be shown.

April 27, 2020

- iv. Elevations around island areas will also be required.
- v. As-builts shall be taken on all paved and unpaved swales prior to placement of asphalt and/or topsoil/sod, at enough intermediate points to confirm slope consistency and conformance to the plan details.
- i. Note: Rock as-builts required prior to paving. Consultant shall review rock as-builts within five days of receipt.
- o. Lake and canal bank as-builts shall include a key sheet of the lake for the location of cross sections. Lake and canal bank cross sections shall be plotted at a minimum of every 100 lf, unless otherwise specified. As-builts shall consist of the location and elevation of the top of bank, edge of water and the deep cut line, with the distance between each shown on the drawing.
- p. Retention area as-built elevations shall be taken at the bottom of the retention area and at the top of bank. If there are contours indicated on the design plans, then they shall be as-built as well.
- q. If a change is made via field order or deviation to any structure, pipeline, etc., a new location shall be noted on the as-builts. The CITY PROJECT MANAGER may request additional as-built information to verify horizontal or vertical locations.
- 1.6 SUBMITTAL
 - A. Submittals of final AS-BUILT DRAWINGS shall be made at the completion of
 - a. the water system;
 - b. the sewer system;
 - c. the entire project.

As-builts shall also be submitted with monthly pay requests. At Contract closeout, deliver all Record Documents to CITY PROJECT MANAGER, for presentation to the OWNER.

- B. A complete set of AS-BUILT DRAWINGS shall be prepared and delivered to the CITY PROJECT MANAGER. WORK shall be performed by a Registered Professional Surveyor and Mapper shall include, but not be limited to the following:
 - a. Valve boxes, splice boxes, pull boxes, all underground utilities-waterlines, electrical runs, irrigation system, storm drainage pipe and structures, sanitary sewer lines and structures, finished necessary grades, benches, curbs, fences, walls, signs, light fixtures and other items as necessary in accordance with CITY Record Plan/As-built plan requirements.

April 27, 2020

Page 95 of 494

PROJECT #11681 SR A1A STREETSCAPE IMPROVEMENTS CITY OF FORT LAUDERDALE

- C. Accompany submittal with transmittal letter in duplicate, containing:
 - a. Date.
 - b. Project title and number.
 - c. CONTRACTOR's name and address.
 - d. Title and number of each Record Document.
 - e. Signature of CONTRACTOR or authorized representative.
- PART 2 PRODUCTS (Not Applicable)
- PART 3 EXECUTION (Not Applicable)

END OF SECTION

Page 96 of 494

PROJECT #11681 SR A1A STREETSCAPE IMPROVEMENTS CITY OF FORT LAUDERDALE

SECTION 01340 – SUBMITTAL PROCEDURES

PART 1 GENERAL

1.3 RELATED DOCUMENTS

E. Drawings and general provisions of the Contract, including General and Supplementary Conditions and other Division 1 Specification Sections, apply to this Section.

1.4 SUMMARY

- A. This Section includes administrative and procedural requirements for submitting Shop Drawings, Product Data, Samples, and other submittals.
- B. Related Sections include the following:
 - a. Section 01152, Applications for Payment
 - b. Section 01050, Project Management
 - c. Section 01311, Construction Progress Documentation
 - d. Section 01340, Construction Photographs
 - e. Section 01400, Quality Control
 - f. Section 01700, Contract Closeout
 - g. Section 01720, Project Record Documents
 - h. Divisions 02 through 16 Sections for specific requirements for submittals in those Sections.

1.5 DEFINITIONS

- A. <u>Action Submittals</u>. Written and graphic information that requires Engineer's responsive action.
- B. <u>Informational Submittals</u>. Written information that does not require Engineer's responsive action. Submittals may be rejected for not complying with requirements.

1.6 SUBMITTAL PROCEDURES

- A. <u>Coordination</u>. Coordinate preparation and processing of submittals with performance of construction activities.
 - a. Coordinate each submittal with fabrication, purchasing, testing, delivery, other submittals, and related activities that require sequential activity.

April 27, 2020

Page 97 of 494

PROJECT #11681 SR A1A STREETSCAPE IMPROVEMENTS CITY OF FORT LAUDERDALE

- b. Coordinate transmittal of different types of submittals for related parts of the Work so processing will not be delayed because of need to review submittals concurrently for coordination.
 - i. City reserves the right to withhold action on a submittal requiring coordination with other submittals until related submittals are received.
- B. <u>Submittals Schedule</u>. Comply with requirements in Division 01 Section "Construction Progress Documentation" for list of submittals and time requirements for scheduled performance of related construction activities.
- C. <u>Processing Time</u>. Allow enough time for submittal review, including time for resubmittals, as follows. Time for review shall commence on Engineer's receipt of submittal. No extension of the Contract Time will be authorized because of failure to transmit submittals enough in advance of the Work to permit processing, including resubmittals.
 - a. <u>Initial Review</u>. Allow 10 days for initial review of each submittal. Allow additional time if coordination with subsequent submittals is required. Engineer will advise Contractor when a submittal being processed must be delayed for coordination.
 - b. <u>Intermediate Review</u>. If intermediate submittal is necessary, process it in same manner as initial submittal.
 - c. <u>Resubmittal Review</u>. Allow 10 days for review of each resubmittal.
- D. <u>Identification</u>. Place a permanent label or title block on each submittal for identification.
 - a. Indicate name of firm or entity that prepared each submittal on label or title block.
 - b. Provide a space approximately 6 by 8 inches (150 by 200 mm) on label or beside title block to record Contractor's review and approval markings and action taken by City.
 - c. Include the following information on label for processing and recording action taken:
 - i. Project name.
 - ii. Date
 - iii. Name and address of Contractor.
 - iv. Name and address of subcontractor.
 - v. Name and address of supplier.

April 27, 2020

- vi. Name of manufacturer.
- vii. Submittal number or other unique identifier, including revision identifier.
 - a. Submittal number shall use Specification Section number followed by a decimal point and then a sequential number (e.g., 061000.01). Resubmittals shall include an alphabetic suffix after another decimal point (e.g., 06100.01.A).
- viii. Number and title of appropriate Specification Section.
- ix. Drawing number and detail references, as appropriate.
- x. Location(s) where product is to be installed, as appropriate.
- xi. General Contractor's stamp of approval must be on all submittals, indicating that the Contractor has reviewed and approved prior to submitting to the City.
- E. <u>Deviations</u>. Highlight, encircle, or otherwise specifically identify deviations from the Contract Documents on submittals.
- F. <u>Additional Copies</u>. Unless additional copies are required for final submittal, and unless Engineer observes noncompliance with provisions in the Contract Documents, initial submittal may serve as final submittal.
- G. <u>Transmittal</u>. Package each submittal individually and appropriately for transmittal and handling. Transmit each submittal using a transmittal form. Engineer will return submittals, without review, received from sources other than Contractor.
 - a. <u>Transmittal Form</u>. Provide locations on form for the following information:
 - i. Project name.
 - ii. Date.
 - iii. Destination (To:).
 - iv. Source (From:).
 - v. Names of subcontractor, manufacturer, and supplier.
 - vi. Category and type of submittal.
 - vii. Submittal purpose and description.
 - viii. Specification Section number and title.

April 27, 2020

- ix. Drawing number and detail references, as appropriate.
- x. Transmittal number, numbered consecutively.
- xi. Remarks.
- xii. Signature of transmitter.
- H. <u>Resubmittals</u>. Make resubmittals in same form and number of copies as initial submittal.
 - a. Note date and content of previous submittal.
 - b. Note date and content of revision in label or title block and clearly indicate extent of revision.
 - c. Resubmit submittals until they are marked "Approved as submitted" or "Approved as noted".
- I. <u>Distribution</u>. Furnish copies of final submittals to manufacturers, subcontractors, suppliers, Fabricators, installers, authorities having jurisdiction, and others as necessary for performance of construction activities. Show distribution on transmittal forms.
- J. <u>Use for Construction</u>. Use only final submittals with mark indicating "Approved as submitted" or "Approved as noted" by Engineer.

PART 2 PRODUCTS

- 2.1 ACTION SUBMITTALS
 - A. <u>General</u>. Prepare and submit Action Submittals required by individual Specification Sections.
 - B. <u>Product Data</u>. Collect information into a single submittal for each element of construction and type of product or equipment.
 - a. If information must be specially prepared for submittal because standard printed data are not suitable for use, submit as Shop Drawings, not as Product Data.
 - b. Mark each copy of each submittal to show which products and options are applicable.
 - c. Include the following information, as applicable:
 - i. Manufacturer's written recommendations.
 - ii. Manufacturer's product specifications.

April 27, 2020

Page 100 of 494

PROJECT #11681 SR A1A STREETSCAPE IMPROVEMENTS CITY OF FORT LAUDERDALE

- iii. Manufacturer's installation instructions.
- iv. Standard color charts.
- v. Manufacturer's catalog cuts.
- vi. Wiring diagrams showing factory-installed wiring.
- vii. Printed performance curves.
- viii. Operational range diagrams.
 - ix. Mill reports.
 - x. Standard product operation and maintenance manuals.
 - xi. Compliance with specified referenced standards.
- xii. Testing by recognized testing agency.
- xiii. Application of testing agency labels and seals.
- xiv. Notation of coordination requirements.
- d. Submit Product Data before or concurrent with Samples.
- e. <u>Number of Copies</u>. Submit five copies of Product Data, unless otherwise indicated. Engineer will return two copies. Mark up and retain one returned copy as a Project Record Document.
- C. <u>Shop Drawings</u>. Prepare Project-specific information, drawn accurately to scale. Do not base Shop Drawings on reproductions of the Contract Documents or standard printed data.
 - a. <u>Preparation</u>. Fully illustrate requirements in the Contract Documents. Include the following information, as applicable:
 - i. Dimensions.
 - ii. Identification of products.
 - iii. Fabrication and installation drawings.
 - iv. Roughing-in and setting diagrams.
 - v. Wiring diagrams showing field-installed wiring, including power, signal, and control wiring.
 - vi. Shopwork manufacturing instructions.

April 27, 2020

Page 101 of 494

PROJECT #11681 SR A1A STREETSCAPE IMPROVEMENTS CITY OF FORT LAUDERDALE

T LA	UDERDA	LE		
	vii.	Templates and patterns.		
viii.		Schedules.		
ix.		Design calculations.		
Х.		Compliance with specified standards.		
xi.		Notation of coordination requirements.		
xii.		Notation of dimensions established by field measurement.		
xiii.		Relationship to adjoining construction clearly indicated.		
>	⟨iv.	Seal and signature of professional engineer if specified.		
:	XV.	Wiring Diagrams. Differentiate between manufacturer-installed and field- installed wiring.		
b.	submit	<u>t Size</u> . Except for templates, patterns, and similar full-size drawings, it Shop Drawings on sheets at least 8-1/2 by 11 inches (215 by 280 but no larger than 24 by 36 inches (750 by 1000 mm).		
C.		per of Copies. Submit five opaque copies of each submittal. City will three copies; remainder will be returned.		
of th	nese char acteristics	mit Samples for review of kind, color, pattern, and texture for a check racteristics with other elements and for a comparison of these s between submittal and actual component as delivered and		
a.		nit Samples that contain multiple, related components such as sories together in one submittal package.		
b.	<u>ldentifi</u> followi	cation. Attach label on unexposed side of Samples that includes the ng:		
	i.	Generic description of Sample.		
	ii.	Product name and name of manufacturer.		
iii.		Sample source.		

- iv. Number and title of appropriate Specification Section.
- c. <u>Disposition.</u> Maintain sets of approved Samples at Project site, available for quality-control comparisons throughout the course of construction activity. Sample sets may be used to determine final acceptance of construction associated with each set.

April 27, 2020

D.

- i. Samples that may be incorporated into the Work are indicated in individual Specification Sections. Such Samples must be in an undamaged condition at time of use.
- ii. Samples not incorporated into the Work, or otherwise designated as City's property, are the property of Contractor.
- d. <u>Samples for Initial Selection</u>. Submit manufacturer's color charts consisting of units or sections of units showing the full range of colors, textures, and patterns available.
 - i. <u>Number of Samples</u>. Submit two full set(s) of available choices where color, pattern, texture, or similar characteristics are required to be selected from manufacturer's product line. City will return submittal with options selected.
- e. <u>Samples for Verification</u>. Submit full-size units or Samples of size indicated, prepared from same material to be used for the Work, cured and finished in manner specified, and physically identical with material or product proposed for use, and that show full range of color and texture variations expected. Samples include, but are not limited to, the following: partial sections of manufactured or fabricated components; small cuts or containers of materials; complete units of repetitively used materials; swatches showing color, texture, and pattern; color range sets; and components used for independent testing and inspection.
 - i. <u>Number of Samples</u>. Submit three sets of Samples. City will retain two Sample sets; remainder will be returned. Mark up and retain one returned Sample set as a Project Record Sample.
 - a. Submit a single Sample where assembly details, workmanship, fabrication techniques, connections, operation, and other similar characteristics are to be demonstrated.
 - b. If variation in color, pattern, texture, or other characteristic is inherent in material or product represented by a Sample, submit at least three sets of paired units that show approximate limits of variations.
- E. <u>Product Schedule or List</u>. As required in individual Specification Sections, prepare a written summary indicating types of products required for the Work and their intended location. Include the following information in tabular form:
 - a. Type of product. Include unique identifier for each product.
 - b. Number and name of room or space.
 - c. Location within room or space.

April 27, 2020

SUBMITTAL PROCEDURES

- d. <u>Number of Copies</u>. Submit five copies of product schedule or list, unless otherwise indicated. City will return two copies.
 - i. Mark up and retain one returned copy as a Project Record Document.
- F. Contractor's Construction Schedule: Comply with requirements specified in Division 01 Section "Construction Progress Documentation" for Construction Manager's action.
- G. <u>Submittals Schedule</u>. Comply with requirements specified in Division 01 Section "Construction Progress Documentation."
- H. <u>Application for Payment</u>. Comply with requirements specified in Division 01 Section "Payment Procedures."
- I. <u>Schedule of Values</u>. Comply with requirements specified in Division 01 Section "Payment Procedures."
- J. <u>Subcontract List</u>. Prepare a written summary identifying individuals or firms proposed for each portion of the Work, including those who are to furnish products or equipment fabricated to a special design. Include the following information in tabular form:
 - a. Name, address, and telephone number of entity performing subcontract or supplying products.
 - b. <u>Number of Copies</u>. Submit four copies of subcontractor list, unless otherwise indicated. City will return two copies.
 - i. Mark up and retain one returned copy as a Project Record Document.

2.2 INFORMATIONAL SUBMITTALS

- A. <u>General</u>. Prepare and submit Informational Submittals required by other Specification Sections.
 - a. <u>Number of Copies.</u> Submit two copies of each submittal, unless otherwise indicated. City will not return copies.
 - b. <u>Certificates and Certifications</u>. Provide a notarized statement that includes signature of entity responsible for preparing certification. Certificates and certifications shall be signed by an officer or other individual authorized to sign documents on behalf of that entity.
 - c. <u>Test and Inspection Reports</u>. Comply with requirements specified in Division 01 Section "Quality Requirements."
- B.Coordination Drawings.Comply with requirements specified in Division 01 SectionApril 27, 202001340SUBMITTAL PROCEDURES

"Project Management and Coordination."

- C. <u>Contractor's Construction Schedule</u>. Comply with requirements specified in Division 01 Section "Construction Progress Documentation."
- D. <u>Installer Certificates</u>. Prepare written statements on manufacturer's letterhead certifying that Installer complies with requirements in the Contract Documents and, where required, is authorized by manufacturer for this specific Project.
- E. <u>Product Certificates</u>. Prepare written statements on manufacturer's letterhead certifying that product complies with requirements in the Contract Documents.
- F. <u>Material Certificates</u>. Prepare written statements on manufacturer's letterhead certifying that material complies with requirements in the Contract Documents.
- G. <u>Material Test Reports</u>. Prepare reports written by a qualified testing agency, on testing agency's standard form, indicating and interpreting test results of material for compliance with requirements in the Contract Documents.
- H. <u>Field Test Reports</u>. Prepare reports written by a qualified testing agency, on testing agency's standard form, indicating and interpreting results of field tests performed either during installation of product or after product is installed in its final location, for compliance with requirements in the Contract Documents.
- I. <u>Insurance Certificates and Bonds</u>. Prepare written information indicating current status of insurance or bonding coverage. Include name of entity covered by insurance or bond, limits of coverage, amounts of deductibles, if any, and term of the coverage.
- J. <u>Construction Photographs</u>. Comply with requirements specified in Section 01380.

PART 3 EXECUTION

3.1 CONTRACTOR'S REVIEW

- A. Review each submittal and check for coordination with other Work of the Contract and for compliance with the Contract Documents. Note corrections and field dimensions. Mark with approval stamp before submitting to Engineer.
- B. <u>Approval Stamp</u>. Stamp each submittal with a uniform, approval stamp. Include Project name and location, submittal number, Specification Section title and number, name of reviewer, date of Contractor's approval, and statement certifying that submittal has been reviewed, checked, and approved for compliance with the Contract Documents.
- 3.2 ENGINEER'S ACTION
 - A. <u>General</u>. Engineer will not review submittals that do not bear Contractor's approval stamp and will return them without action.

April 27, 2020

SUBMITTAL PROCEDURES

- B. <u>Action Submittals</u>. Engineer will review each submittal, make marks to indicate corrections or modifications required, and return it. Engineer will stamp each submittal with an action stamp and will mark stamp appropriately to indicate action taken, as follows:
 - a. Approved as submitted
 - b. Approved as noted
 - c. Revise and resubmit
 - d. Rejected.
- C. <u>Informational Submittals</u>. Engineer will review each submittal and will not return it, or will return it if it does not comply with requirements. Engineer will forward each submittal to appropriate party.
- D. Partial submittals are not acceptable, will be considered nonresponsive, and will be returned without review.
- E. Submittals not required by the Contract Documents may not be reviewed and may be discarded.

END OF SECTION

Page 106 of 494

PROJECT #11681 SR A1A STREETSCAPE IMPROVEMENTS CITY OF FORT LAUDERDALE

SECTION 01380 – CONSTRUCTION PHOTOGRAPHS

PART 1 GENERAL

- 1.1 GENERAL
 - A. Employ competent photographer to take construction record photographs periodically, monthly at a minimum, during course of the work.
- 1.2 RELATED REQUIREMENTS
 - A. Section 01010: Summary of Work.
 - B. Section 01720: Project Record Documents.
- 1.3 PHOTOGRAPHY REQUIRED
 - A. Provide photographs taken on cutoff date for each scheduled application for Payment.
 - B. Provide photographs taken at each major stage of construction.
 - C. Provide photographs taken of change order work.
 - D. Provide five prints of each view.
 - E. Negatives:
 - a. Remain property of photographer.
 - b. Require that photographer maintain negatives for a period of two years from Date of Substantial Completion of entire Project.
 - c. Photographer shall agree to furnish additional prints to OWNER and the ENGINEER at commercial rates applicable at time of purchase.

1.4 COSTS OF PHOTOGRAPHY

- A. CONTRACTOR shall pay costs for specified photography and prints.
 - a. Parties requiring additional photography or prints will pay photographer directly.
- 1.5 DIGITAL PHOTOGRAPHY
 - A. At OWNER and ENGINEER's discretion, digital photography may be used for all construction photographs except aerial progress photographs.

PART 2 PRODUCTS

April 27, 2020

01380

CONSTRUCTION PHOTOGRAPHS

Page 107 of 494

PROJECT #11681 SR A1A STREETSCAPE IMPROVEMENTS CITY OF FORT LAUDERDALE

- 2.1 PRINTS
 - A. Color:
 - a. Paper: Single weight, color print paper.
 - b. Finish: Smooth surface, glossy.
 - c. Size: 8-inch x 10-inch.
 - B. Identify each print on back, listing:
 - a. Name of Project.
 - b. Specific Location.
 - c. Date and time of exposure.
 - d. Name and address of photographer.
 - e. Photographer's numbered identification of exposure.

PART 3 EXECUTION

- 3.1 TECHNIQUE
 - A. Factual presentation.
 - B. Correct exposure and focus.
 - a. High resolution and sharpness.
 - b. Maximum depth-of-field.
 - c. Minimum distortion.

3.2 VIEWS REQUIRED

- A. Photograph from locations to adequately illustrate condition of construction and state of progress.
- B. Photographs shall include aerial photographs showing the entire construction area.
- 3.3 DELIVERY OF PRINTS

Β.

- A. Deliver prints to the ENGINEER to accompany each Application for Payment.
 - Distribution of prints as soon as processed, is anticipated to be as follows:

April 27, 2020	01380	CONSTRUCTION PHOTOGRAPHS
----------------	-------	--------------------------

Page 108 of 494

PROJECT #11681 SR A1A STREETSCAPE IMPROVEMENTS CITY OF FORT LAUDERDALE

- a. OWNER (one set).
- b. ENGINEER (two sets).
- c. Project Record File (one set to be stored by CONTRACTOR).
- d. CONTRACTOR (one set).
- 3.4 MEASUREMENT AND PAYMENT
 - A. There shall be no special measurement or payment for the work under this section; it shall be included in the price of all other work.

END OF SECTION

Page 109 of 494

PROJECT #11681 SR A1A STREETSCAPE IMPROVEMENTS CITY OF FORT LAUDERDALE

SECTION 01400 – QUALITY CONTROL

PART 1 GENERAL

- 1.1 DEFINITION
 - A. Specific quality control requirements for the WORK are indicated throughout the Contract and Permit Documents. The requirements of this Section are primarily related to performance of the WORK beyond furnishing of manufactured products. The term "Quality Control" includes inspection, sampling and testing, and associated requirements.

1.2 INSPECTION AT PLACE OF MANUFACTURE

- A. Unless otherwise indicated, all products, materials, and equipment shall be subject to inspection by the ENGINEER at the place of manufacture.
- B. The presence of the ENGINEER at the place of manufacturer, however, shall not relieve the CONTRACTOR of the responsibility for furnishing products, materials, and equipment, which comply with all requirements of the Contract Documents. Compliance is a duty of the CONTRACTOR, and said duty shall not be avoided by any act or omission on the part of the ENGINEER.

1.3 SAMPLING AND TESTING

- A. Unless otherwise indicated, all sampling and testing shall be in accordance with the methods prescribed in the current standards of the ASTM, as applicable to the class and nature of the article or materials considered.
- B. Any waiver by the OWNER of any specific testing or other quality assurance measures, whether or not such waiver is accompanied by a guarantee of substantial performance as a relief from the specified testing or other quality assurance requirements as originally specified, and whether or not such guarantee is accompanied by a performance bond to assure execution of any necessary corrective or remedial WORK, shall not be construed as a waiver of any requirements of the Contract Documents.
- C. Notwithstanding the existence of such waiver, the ENGINEER reserves the right to make independent investigations and tests, and failure of any portion of the WORK to meet any of the requirements of the Contract Documents, shall be reasonable cause for the ENGINEER to require the removal or correction and reconstruction of any such work in accordance with the General Conditions.

1.4 INSPECTION AND TESTING LABORATORY SERVICE

- A. Inspection and testing laboratory service shall comply with the following:
 - a. CONTRACTOR shall appoint, employ, and pay for services of an independent firm to perform inspection and testing.
 - b. The independent testing firm will perform inspections, testings and other

April 27, 2020

QUALITY CONTROL

Page 110 of 494

PROJECT #11681 SR A1A STREETSCAPE IMPROVEMENTS CITY OF FORT LAUDERDALE

services specified in individual specification sections and as required by the ENGINEER or OWNER.

- c. Reports will be submitted to the ENGINEER in duplicate, indicating observations and results of tests and indicating compliance or non-compliance with Contract Documents.
- d. The CONTRACTOR shall cooperate with the OWNER and independent testing firm and furnish samples of materials, design mix, equipment, tools, storage and assistance as requested.
- e. The CONTRACTOR shall notify ENGINEER and any applicable permitting agencies 48 hours prior to the expected time for operations requiring inspection and laboratory testing services, so they can be present at the time of testing
- f. Retesting required because of non-conformance to specified requirements shall be performed by the same independent firm on instructions by the ENGINEER. The CONTRACTOR shall bear all costs from such retesting at no additional cost to the OWNER.
- g. For samples and tests required for CONTRACTOR'S use, the CONTRACTOR shall make arrangements with an independent firm for payment and scheduling of testing. The cost of all sampling and testing shall be included in the Contract Price.
- h. CONTRACTOR shall bear all costs incurred should the materials for testing not be ready for testing at time specified/scheduled by CONTRACTOR for test.

PART 2 PRODUCTS (Not Applicable)

PART 3 EXECUTION

- 3.1 INSTALLATION
 - A. <u>Inspection</u>. The CONTRACTOR shall inspect materials or equipment upon the arrival on the job site and immediately prior to installation, and reject damaged and defective items.
 - B. <u>Measurements</u>. The CONTRACTOR shall verify measurements and dimensions of the WORK, as an integral step of starting each installation.
 - C. <u>Manufacturer's Instructions</u>. Where installations include manufactured products, the CONTRACTOR shall comply with manufacturer's applicable instructions and recommendations for installation, to whatever extent these are more explicit or more stringent than applicable requirements indicated in Contract Documents.

END OF SECTION

April 27, 2020

01400

QUALITY CONTROL

Page 111 of 494

PROJECT #11681 SR A1A STREETSCAPE IMPROVEMENTS CITY OF FORT LAUDERDALE

SECTION 01410 – TESTING LABORATORY SERVICES

PART 1 GENERAL

- 1.1 REQUIREMENTS INCLUDED
 - A. CONTRACTOR will employ and pay for the services of an Independent Testing laboratory to perform all required testing: (All required testing services under the Contract and Permit Documents shall be provided by the CONTRACTOR through an independent testing firm.
 - a. CONTRACTOR shall cooperate with the laboratory to facilitate the execution of its required services.
 - b. Employment of the laboratory by the CONTRACTOR for specific testing shall in no way relieve the CONTRACTOR's obligations to perform the work of the Contract as specified.
 - c. The tests to be provided by the CONTRACTOR shall include, but not be limited to, the following
 - i. Density
 - ii. Proctor
 - iii. Limerock Bearing Ratio (LBR)
 - iv. Carbonate Content
 - v. Gradation
 - vi. Plastic Index and Liquid Limit
 - vii. Organic Content
 - viii. Concrete Compressive Strength and Slump
 - ix. Asphalt Extraction
 - x. Any other tests as required to satisfy an permitting agency requirements.
 - B. CONTRACTOR shall pay for all required testing, including bacteriological testing.

1.2 RELATED REQUIREMENTS

- A. All applicable sections of the Specifications.
- B. Conditions of the Contract: Inspections and testing required by laws, ordinances, rules, regulations, orders or approvals of public authorities.

April 27, 2020

TESTING LABORATORY SERVICES

1.3 QUALIFICATION OF LABORATORY

- A. Meet "Recommended Requirements for Independent Laboratory Qualification", published by American Council of Independent Laboratories.
- B. Meet basic requirements of ASTM E-329.
- C. Authorized to operate in the state in which the project is located.
- D. Submit copy of report of inspection of facilities made by Materials Reference Laboratory of Natural Bureau of Standards during the most recent tour of inspection, with memorandum of remedies of any deficiencies reported by the inspection.
- E. Testing Equipment
 - a. Calibrated at reasonable intervals by devices of accuracy traceable to either:
 - i. National Bureau of Standards.
 - ii. Accepted values of natural physical constants.

1.4 LABORATORY DUTIES

- A. Cooperate with OWNER's Representative and CONTRACTOR; provide qualified personnel after due notice.
- B. Perform specified inspections, sampling and testing of materials and methods of construction:
 - a. Comply with specified standards.
 - b. Ascertain compliance of materials with requirements of Contract Documents.
- C. Promptly notify OWNER's Representative and CONTRACTOR of observed irregularities of deficiencies of work or products.
- D. Promptly submit written report of each test and inspection; one copy each to OWNER's Representative, OWNER, CONTRACTOR, and one copy to Record Document File. Each report shall include:
 - a. Date issued.
 - b. Project title, OWNER'S project number and Parcel number.
 - c. Testing laboratory name, address and telephone number.

April 27, 2020

01410

TESTING LABORATORY SERVICES

- d. Name and signature of laboratory inspector.
- e. Date and time of sampling or inspection.
- f. Record of temperature and weather conditions.
- g. Date of test.
- h. Identification of fill product and specification section.
- i. Location of sample or test in the project area (i.e. station and offset or other relevant dimensioning).
- j. Type of inspection or test.
- k. Results of tests and compliance with Contract Documents.
- I. Interpretation of test results, when requested by OWNER's Representative.
- E. Perform additional tests as required by the OWNER's Representative.

1.5 LIMITATION OF AUTHORITY OF TESTING LABORATORY

- A. Laboratory is not authorized to:
 - a. Release, revoke, alter or enlarge on requirements of Contract documents.
 - b. Approve or accept any portion of the work.
 - c. Perform any duties of the CONTRACTOR.

1.6 CONTRACTOR'S RESPONSIBILITIES

- A. Cooperate with laboratory personnel and provide access to work.
- B. Secure and deliver to the laboratory adequate quantities of representational samples of materials proposed to be used and which require testing.
- C. Provide to the laboratory the preliminary design mix proposed to be used for concrete, and other material mixes, which require control by the Testing Laboratory.
- D. Furnish copies of Products test reports as required.
- E. Furnish incidental labor and facilities:
 - a. To provide access to work to be tested.
 - b. To obtain and handle samples at the project site or at the source of the

April 27, 2020

01410 TESTING LABORATORY SERVICES

product to be tested.

- c. To facilitate inspections and tests.
- d. For storage of test samples.
- F. Notify laboratory sufficiently in advance of operations to allow for laboratory assignment of personnel and scheduling of tests.
 - a. When tests or inspections cannot be performed after such notice, reimburse OWNER for laboratory personnel and travel expenses incurred due to CONTRACTOR's negligence.

PART 2 PRODUCTS (Not Applicable)

PART 3 EXECUTION

- 3.1 MEASUREMENT AND PAYMENT
 - A. There shall be no special measurement or payment for the work under this section. It shall be included in the price for all other work.

END OF SECTION

Page 115 of 494

PROJECT #11681 SR A1A STREETSCAPE IMPROVEMENTS CITY OF FORT LAUDERDALE

SECTION 01505 - MOBILIZATION

PART 1 GENERAL

- 1.1 GENERAL
 - A. Mobilization shall include the obtaining of all permits; moving onto the site of all equipment; temporary buildings, and other construction facilities; and implementing security requirements; all as required for the proper performance and completion of the WORK. Mobilization shall include the following principal items:
 - a. Moving on to the site of all CONTRACTOR's equipment required for first month operations.
 - b. Installing temporary construction power, wiring, and lighting facilities.
 - c. Developing construction water supply.
 - d. Providing field office trailers for the CONTRACTOR, complete with all specified furnishings and utility services including telephones, telephone appurtenances, and copying machine.
 - e. Providing all on-site communication facilities, including telephones and radio pagers.
 - f. Providing on-site sanitary facilities and potable water facilities.
 - g. Arranging for and erection of CONTRACTOR's work, site access, and storage.
 - h. Obtaining all required permits (including Notice of Intent (NOI) and Stormwater Pollution Prevention Plan (SWPPP) permits as needed).
 - i. Having all OSHA required notices and establishment of safety programs.
 - j. Having the CONTRACTOR's superintendent at the job site full time.
 - k. Submitting initial submittals.
 - I. Audio-Visual preconstruction record as described in Section 01010.
 - m. Project identification and signs.

PART 2 PRODUCTS (Not Applicable)

PART 3 EXECUTION

3.1 PAYMENT FOR MOBILIZATION

April 27, 2020

MOBILIZATION

D. The CONTRACTOR's attention is directed to the condition that no payment for mobilization or any part thereof will be approved for payment under the Contract until all mobilization items listed in Paragraph 1.01.A. above have been completed as specified.

END OF SECTION

MOBILIZATION

Page 117 of 494

PROJECT #11681 SR A1A STREETSCAPE IMPROVEMENTS CITY OF FORT LAUDERDALE

SECTION 01510 – TEMPORARY UTILITIES

PART 1 GENERAL

- 1.1 GENERAL REQUIREMENTS
 - A. <u>Types.</u> The types of utility services required for general temporary use at the project site include the following:
 - a. Water service (potable for certain uses)
 - b. Storm sewer
 - c. Sanitary sewer
 - d. Electric power service
 - e. Telephone service
 - B. It shall be the CONTRACTOR's responsibility to provide equipment that is adequate for the performance of the WORK under this Contract within the time specified. All equipment shall be kept in satisfactory operating condition, shall be capable of safety and efficiently performing the required WORK, and shall be subject to inspection and approval by the OWNER's representative at any time within the duration of the Contract. All work hereunder shall conform to the applicable requirements of the OSHA Standards for Construction.

1.2 JOB CONDITIONS

A. <u>Scheduled Uses</u>. The CONTRACTOR shall, in conjunction with establishment of job progress schedule, establish a schedule for implementation and termination of service for each temporary utility or facility; at earliest feasible time, and when acceptable to OWNER and ENGINEER change over from use of temporary utility service to permanent service.

PART 2 PRODUCTS (Not Applicable)

PART 3 EXECUTION

- 3.1 INSTALLATION OF POWER DISTRIBUTION SYSTEM
 - A. <u>Power.</u> The CONTRACTOR shall provide all necessary power required for its operations under the Contract, and shall provide and maintain all temporary power lines required to perform the WORK in a safe and satisfactory manner.
- 3.2 INSTALLATION OF LIGHTING
 - A. <u>Construction Lighting.</u> All WORK conducted at night or under conditions of deficient daylight shall be suitable lighted to insure proper WORK and to afford adequate facilities for inspection and safe working conditions.

April 27, 2020

TEMPORARY UTILITIES

Page 118 of 494

PROJECT #11681 SR A1A STREETSCAPE IMPROVEMENTS CITY OF FORT LAUDERDALE

3.3 WATER SUPPLY

- A. <u>General</u>. The OWNER will furnish reasonable quantities of water required by the CONTRACTOR in performance of the WORK under the Contract; however, the CONTRACTOR shall provide all facilities necessary to convey the water from the OWNER-designated source to the points of use in accordance with the requirements of the Contract Document. The CONTRACTOR shall pay all permit and water charges.
- B. <u>Potable Water.</u> All drinking water on the site during construction shall be furnished by the CONTRACTOR and shall be bottled water or water furnished in acceptable metal dispensers. Notices shall be posted conspicuously throughout the site warning the CONTRACTOR's personnel that piped water may be contaminated.
- C. <u>Water Connections.</u> The CONTRACTOR shall not make connection to, or draw water from, any fire hydrant or pipeline without first obtaining permission of the authority having jurisdiction over the use of said fire hydrant or pipeline and from the agency owning the affected water system. For each such connection made, the CONTRACTOR shall first attach to the fire hydrant or pipeline a valve and a meter, if required by the said authority, of a size and type acceptable to said authority and agency. The CONTRACTOR shall pay all permit and water charges.
- D. <u>Removal of Water Connections</u>. Before final acceptance of the WORK on the project, all temporary connections and piping installed by the CONTRACTOR shall be entirely removed, and all affected improvements shall be restored to their original condition, or better, to the satisfaction of the ENGINEER and to the agency owning the affected utility.

3.4 INSTALLATION OF SANITARY FACILITIES

- A. <u>Toilet Facilities.</u> Fixed or portable chemical toilets shall be provided wherever needed for the use of CONTRACTOR's employees. Toilets at construction job sites shall conform to the requirements of Subpart D, Section 1926.51 of the OSHA Standards for Construction.
- B. <u>Sanitary and Other Organic Wastes</u>. The CONTRACTOR shall establish a regular daily collection of all sanitary and organic wastes. All wastes and refuse from sanitary facilities provided by the CONTRACTOR or organic material wasted from any other source related to the CONTRACTOR's operations shall be disposed of away from the site in a manner satisfactory to the ENGINEER and in accordance with all laws and regulations pertaining thereto.

3.5 INSTALLATION OF FIRE PROTECTION

A. <u>Fire Protection</u>. The construction of the WORK shall be connected with the CONTRACTOR's water supply system and shall be adequately protected against damage by fire. Hose connections and hose, water casks, chemical equipment, or other sufficient means shall be provided for fighting fires in the

April 27, 2020

TEMPORARY UTILITIES

Page 119 of 494

PROJECT #11681 SR A1A STREETSCAPE IMPROVEMENTS CITY OF FORT LAUDERDALE

temporary structures and other portions of the WORK, and responsible persons shall be designated and instructed in the operation such fire apparatus so as to prevent or minimize the hazard of fire. The CONTRACTOR's fire protection program shall conform to the requirements of Subpart F of the OSHA Standards for Construction.

3.6 INSTALLATION OF COMMUNICATIONS

- A. <u>Telephone Services</u>. The CONTRACTOR shall provide and maintain at all time during the progress of the WORK not less than one telephone in good working order, at its own field construction office, at or near the site of the WORK included in the Contract. Each such telephone shall be connected to an established exchange for toll service and with all other telephones utilized by the CONTRACTOR.
- B. <u>Telephone Use</u>. The CONTRACTOR shall permit the ENGINEER, the OWNER, or their authorized representatives or employees free and unlimited use of said telephone facilities for all calls that do not involve published toll charges. Calls originated by the ENGINEER, the OWNER, their authorized representatives or employees who involve toll or the CONTRACTOR at the rates charged by the telephone company shall bill message unit charge to the OWNER.

3.7 MEASUREMENT AND PAYMENT

A. There shall be no special measurement or payment for the work under this section; it shall be included in the lump sum price for Mobilization.

END OF SECTION

Page 120 of 494

PROJECT #11681 SR A1A STREETSCAPE IMPROVEMENTS CITY OF FORT LAUDERDALE

SECTION 01520 – CONSTRUCTION AIDS

PART 1 GENERAL

- 1.1 REQUIREMENTS INCLUDED
 - A. Furnish, install and maintain required construction aids, remove on completion of work.

1.2 RELATED REQUIREMENTS

- A. All applicable sections of the Specifications.
- B. Conditions of the Contract.

PART 2 PRODUCTS

- 2.1 MATERIALS, GENERAL
 - A. Materials may be new or used, suitable for the intended purpose, but must not violate requirements of applicable codes and standards.

2.2 CONSTRUCTION AIDS

- A. Provide construction aids and equipment required by personnel and to facilitate execution of the work; scaffolds, staging, ladders, stairs, ramps, runways, platforms, railings, hoists, cranes, chutes and other such facilities and equipment.
 - a. Refer to respective sections for particular requirements for each trade.
 - b. Provide protective coverings for finished surfaces.
- B. Maintain facilities and equipment in first-class condition.

PART 3 EXECUTION

- 3.1 PREPARATION
 - A. Consult with OWNER's Representative, review site conditions and factors which affect construction procedures and construction aids including adjacent properties and public facilities which may be affected by execution of the work.
- 3.2 GENERAL
 - A. Comply with applicable requirements specified in sections of Division 2 through 4 (as applicable).
 - B. Relocate construction aids as required by progress of construction, by storage or work requirements, and to accommodate legitimate requirements of OWNER and other Contractors employer at the site.

April 27, 2020

CONSTRUCTION AIDS

3.3 REMOVAL

- A. Completely remove temporary materials, equipment and services:
 - a. When construction needs can be met by use of permanent construction.
 - b. At completion of project.
- B. Clean, repair damage caused by installation or by use of temporary facilities.
 - a. Remove foundations and underground installations for construction aids.
 - b. Grade areas of site affected by temporary installations to required elevations and slopes, and clean the area.
- C. Restore permanent facilities used for temporary purposes to specified condition.

3.4 MEASUREMENT AND PAYMENT

A. There shall be no special measurement or payment for the work under this section, it shall be included in the price of all other work.

END OF SECTION

Page 122 of 494

PROJECT #11681 SR A1A STREETSCAPE IMPROVEMENTS CITY OF FORT LAUDERDALE

SECTION 01530 – PROTECTION OF EXISTING FACILITIES

PART 1 GENERAL

- 1.1 GENERAL
 - A. The CONTRACTOR shall protect all existing utilities and improvements not designated for removal and shall restore damaged or temporarily relocated utilities and improvements to a condition equal to or better than they were prior to such damage or temporary relocation, all in accordance with requirements of the Contract Documents.
 - B. The CONTRACTOR shall verify the exact locations and depths of all utilities shown and the CONTRACTOR shall make exploratory excavations of all utilities that may interfere with the WORK. All such exploratory excavations shall be performed as soon as practicable after award of the contract and, in any event, a sufficient time in advance of construction to avoid possible delays to the CONTRACTOR's work. When such exploratory excavations show the utility location as shown to be in error, the CONTRACTOR shall so notify the ENGINEER.
 - C. The number of exploratory excavations required shall be that number which is sufficient to determine the alignment and grade of the utility.
- 1.2 RIGHTS-OF-WAY
 - A. The CONTRACTOR shall not do any work that would affect any oil, gas, sewer, or water pipeline; any telephone, telegraph, or electric transmission line; any fence; or any other structure, nor shall the CONTRACTOR enter upon the rightsof-way involved until notified by the ENGINEER that the OWNER has secured authority from the proper party. After authority has been obtained, the CONTRACTOR shall give said party due notice of its intention to begin work, if required by said party, and shall remove, shore, support or otherwise protect such pipeline, transmission line, ditch, fence, or structure or replace the same. When two or more contracts are being executed at one time on the same or adjacent land in such manner that work on one contract may interfere with that on another, the OWNER shall determine the sequence and order of the WORK. When the territory of one contract is the necessary or convenient means of access for the execution of another contract, such privilege of access or any other reasonable privilege may be granted by the OWNER to the CONTRACTOR so desiring, to the extent, amount, in the manner, and at the times permitted. No such decision as to the method or time of conducting the WORK or the use of territory shall be made the basis of any claim for delay or damage, except as provided for temporary suspension of the WORK in the General Conditions of the Contract.

1.3 PROTECTION OF STREET OR ROADWAY MARKERS

A. The CONTRACTOR shall not destroy, remove, or otherwise disturb any existing survey markers or other existing street or roadway markers without proper

April 27, 2020

01530 PROTECTION OF EXISTING FACILITIES

Page 123 of 494

PROJECT #11681 SR A1A STREETSCAPE IMPROVEMENTS CITY OF FORT LAUDERDALE

authorization. No pavement breaking or excavation shall be started until all survey or other permanent marker points that will be disturbed by the construction operations have been properly referenced. All survey markers or points disturbed by the CONTRACTOR shall be accurately restored after all streets or roadway resurfacing has been completed.

1.4 RESTORATION OF PAVEMENT

- A. <u>General.</u> All paved areas including asphaltic concrete berms cut or damaged during construction shall be replaced with similar materials and of equal thickness to match the existing adjacent undisturbed areas, except where specific resurfacing requirements have been called for in the Contract Documents or in the requirements of the agency issuing the permit. All temporary and permanent pavement shall conform to the requirements of the affected pavement OWNER. All pavements which are subject to partial removal shall be neatly saw cut in straight lines.
- B. <u>Temporary Resurfacing</u>. Wherever required by the public authorities having jurisdiction, the CONTRACTOR shall place temporary surfacing promptly after backfilling and shall maintain such surfacing for the period of time fixed by said authorities before proceeding with the final restoration of improvements.
- C. <u>Permanent Resurfacing</u>. In order to obtain a satisfactory junction with adjacent surfaces, the CONTRACTOR shall saw cut back and trim the edge so as to provide a clean, sound, vertical joint before permanent replacement of an excavated or damaged portion of pavement. Damaged edges of pavement along excavations and elsewhere shall be trimmed back by saw cutting in straight lines. All pavement restoration and other facilities restoration shall be constructed to finish grades compatible with adjacent undisturbed pavement.
- D. <u>Restoration of Sidewalks or Private Properties.</u> Wherever sidewalks or private properties and driveways have been removed for purposes of construction, the CONTRACTOR shall place suitable temporary sidewalks or driveways promptly after backfilling and shall maintain them in satisfactory condition for the period of time fixed by the authorities having jurisdiction over the affected portions before proceeding with the final restoration or, if no such period of times is so fixed, the CONTRACTOR shall maintain said temporary sidewalks or driveways until the final restoration thereof has been made. The CONTRACTOR shall restore all private properties within thirty (30) days after a complaint is received by the OWNER.

1.5 EXISTING UTILITIES AND IMPROVEMENTS

A. <u>General</u>. The CONTRACTOR shall protect all Underground Utilities and other improvements which may be impaired during construction operations. It shall be the CONTRACTOR's responsibility to ascertain the actual location of all existing utilities and other improvements that will be encountered in its construction operations, and to see that such utilities or other improvements are adequately protected from damage due to such operations. The CONTRACTOR shall take all possible precautions for the protection of unforeseen utility lines to provide for

April 27, 2020

PROTECTION OF EXISTING FACILITIES

Page 124 of 494

PROJECT #11681 SR A1A STREETSCAPE IMPROVEMENTS CITY OF FORT LAUDERDALE

uninterrupted service and to provide such special protection as may be necessary.

- B. <u>Utilities to be Moved</u>. In the case it shall be necessary to move the property of any public utility or franchise holder, such utility company or franchise holder will, upon request of the CONTRACTOR, be notified by the OWNER to move such property within a specified reasonable time. When utility lines that are to be removed are encountered within the area of operations, the CONTRACTOR shall notify the ENGINEER a sufficient time in advance for the necessary measures to be taken to prevent interruption of service.
- C. Where the proper completion of the WORK requires the temporary or permanent removal and/or relocation of an existing utility or other improvement which is indicated, the CONTRACTOR shall remove and, without unnecessary delay, temporarily replace or relocate such utility or improvement in a manner satisfactory to the ENGINEER and the OWNER of the facility. In all cases of such temporary removal or relocation, restoration to former location shall be accomplished by the CONTRACTOR in a manner that will restore or replace the utility or improvement as nearly as possible to its former locations and to as good or better condition than found prior to removal.
- D. <u>OWNER's Right of Access</u>. The right is reserved to the OWNER and to the OWNERs of public utilities and franchises to enter at any time upon any public street, alley, right-of-way, or easement for the purpose of making changes in their property made necessary by the WORK of this Contract.
- E. <u>Underground Utilities Indicated</u>. Existing utility lines that are indicated or the locations of which are made known to the CONTRACTOR prior to excavation and that are to be retained, and all utility lines that are constructed during excavation operations shall be protected from damage during excavation and backfilling and, if damaged, shall be immediately repaired or replaced by the CONTRACTOR.
- F. <u>Underground Utilities Not Indicated</u>. In the event that the CONTRACTOR damages any existing utility lines that are not indicated or the locations of which are not made known to the CONTRACTOR prior to excavation, a written report thereof shall be made immediately to the ENGINEER. If directed by the ENGINEER, repairs shall be made by the CONTRACTOR under the provisions for changes and extra work contained in the General Conditions.
- G. All costs of locating, repairing damage not due to failure of the CONTRACTOR to exercise reasonable care, and removing or relocating such utility facilities not shown in the Contract Documents with reasonable accuracy, and for equipment on the project which was actually working on that portion of the work which was interrupted or idled by removal or relocation of such utility facilities, and which was necessarily idled during such work will be paid for as extra work in accordance with the provisions of the General Conditions.
- H. <u>Approval of Repairs</u>. All repairs to a damaged utility or improvement are subject to inspection and approval by an authorized representative of the utility or improvement OWNER and the ENGINEER before being concealed by backfill or

April 27, 2020

Page 125 of 494

PROJECT #11681 SR A1A STREETSCAPE IMPROVEMENTS CITY OF FORT LAUDERDALE

other work.

- I. <u>Maintaining in Service</u>. All oil and gasoline pipelines, power, and telephone or the communication cable ducts, gas and water mains, irrigation lines, sewer lines, storm drain lines, poles, and overhead power and communication wires and cables encountered along the line of the WORK shall remain continuously in service during all the operations under the Contract, unless other arrangements satisfactory to the ENGINEER are made with the owner of said pipelines, duct, main, irrigation line, sewer, storm drain, pole, or wire or cable. The CONTRACTOR shall be responsible for and shall repair all damage due to its operations, and the provisions of this Section shall not be abated even in the event such damage occurs after backfilling or is not discovered until after completion of the backfilling.
- J. <u>Existing Water Services</u>. CONTRACTOR shall protect and provide temporary support for existing water services. Any water service damaged by the CONTRACTOR shall be replaced at the CONTRACTOR's expense, with a new water service complete with new water main tap.

1.6 TREES WITHIN STREET RIGHTS-OF-WAY AND PROJECT LIMITS

- A. <u>General</u>. The CONTRACTOR shall exercise all necessary precautions so as not to damage or destroy any trees or shrubs, including those lying within street rights-of- way and project limits, and shall not trim or remove any trees unless such trees have been approved for trimming or removal by the jurisdictional agency or OWNER. All existing trees and shrubs which are damaged during construction shall be trimmed or replaced by the CONTRACTOR or a certified tree company under permit from the jurisdictional agency and/or the OWNER. Tree trimming and replacement shall be accomplished in accordance with the following paragraphs.
- B. <u>Trimming.</u> Symmetry of the tree shall be preserved; no stubs or splits or torn branches left; clean cuts shall be made close to the trunk or large branch. Spikes shall not be used for climbing live trees. All cuts over 1-1/2 inches in diameter shall be coated with an asphaltic emulsion material.
- C. <u>Replacement.</u> The CONTRACTOR shall immediately notify the jurisdictional agency and/or the OWNER if any tree is damaged by the CONTRACTOR's operations. If, in the opinion of said agency or the OWNER, the damage is such that replacement is necessary, the CONTRACTOR shall replace the tree at CONTRACTOR's own expense. The tree shall be of a like size and variety as the tree damaged, or, if of a smaller size, the CONTRACTOR shall pay to the OWNER of said tree a compensatory payment acceptable to the tree OWNER, subject to the approval of the jurisdictional agency or OWNER. The size of the trees shall be not less than 1-inch diameter nor less than 6 feet in height.
- 1.7 NOTIFICATION BY THE CONTRACTOR
 - A. Prior to any excavation in the vicinity of any existing underground facilities, including all water, sewer, storm drain, gas, petroleum products, or other pipelines; all buried electric power, communications, or television cables; all traffic signal and

April 27, 2020

Page 126 of 494

PROJECT #11681 SR A1A STREETSCAPE IMPROVEMENTS CITY OF FORT LAUDERDALE

street lighting facilities; and all roadway and state highway rights-of-way the CONTRACTOR shall notify the respective authorities representing the OWNERs or agencies responsible for such facilities not less than 3 days nor more than 7 days prior to excavation so that a representative of said OWNERs or agencies can be present during such work if they so desire. The CONTRACTOR shall also notify the Sunshine State One Call Center 1-800-432-4770 at least 2 days, but no more than 14 days, prior to such excavation.

PART 2 PRODUCTS

- 2.1 MATERIALS, GENERAL
 - A. Materials may be new or used, suitable for the intended purpose, but must not violate requirements of applicable codes and standards.

2.2 FENCING

A. Materials to CONTRACTOR's option, minimum fence height = 6 feet.

2.3 BARRIERS

A. Materials to CONTRACTOR's option, as appropriate to serve required purpose.

PART 3 EXECUTION

- 3.1 GENERAL
 - A. Install facilities of a neat and reasonable uniform appearance, structurally adequate for required purposes.
 - B. Maintain barriers during entire construction period.
 - C. Relocate barriers as required by progress of construction.
- 3.2 TREE AND PLANT PROTECTION
 - A. Preserve and protect existing trees and plants adjacent to work areas.
 - B. Consult with OWNER's Representative and remove agreed-on roots and branches which interfere with work.
 - a. Employ qualified tree surgeon to remove branches, and to treat cuts.
 - C. Protect root zones of trees and plants.
 - a. Do not allow vehicular traffic and parking.
 - b. Do not store materials or products.
 - c. Prevent dumping of refuse or chemically injurious materials or liquids.

April 27, 2020

01530 PROTECTION OF EXISTING FACILITIES

Page 127 of 494

PROJECT #11681 SR A1A STREETSCAPE IMPROVEMENTS CITY OF FORT LAUDERDALE

- d. Prevent puddling or continuous running water.
- D. Carefully supervise all work to prevent damage.
- E. Replace trees and plants which are damaged or destroyed due to work operations under this contract.
- 3.3 REMOVAL
 - A. Completely remove barricades, including foundations, when construction has progressed to the point that they are no longer needed, and when approved by OWNER's Representative.
 - B. Clean and repair damage caused by installation, fill and grade areas of the site to required elevations and slopes, and clean the area.
- 3.4 MEASUREMENT AND PAYMENT
 - A. There shall be no special measurement or payment for the work under this section, it shall be included in the price of all other work.

END OF SECTION

Page 128 of 494

PROJECT #11681 SR A1A STREETSCAPE IMPROVEMENTS CITY OF FORT LAUDERDALE

SECTION 01550 – SITE ACCESS AND STORAGE

PART 1 GENERAL

- 1.1 HIGHWAY LIMITATIONS:
 - A. The CONTRACTOR shall make its own investigation of the condition of available public and private roads and of clearances, restrictions, bridge load limits, and other limitations affecting transportation and ingress and egress to the site of the WORK. It shall be the CONTRACTOR's responsibility to construct and maintain any haul roads required for its construction operations.

1.2 TEMPORARY CROSSINGS:

- A. <u>General</u>. Continuous, unobstructed, safe, and adequate pedestrian and vehicular access shall be provided to fire hydrants, commercial and industrial establishments, churches, schools, parking lots, service stations, motels, fire and police stations, and hospitals. Safe and adequate public transportation stops and pedestrian crossings at intervals not exceeding 300 feet shall be provided. The CONTRACTOR shall cooperate with parties involved in the delivery of mail and removal of trash and garbage so as to maintain existing schedules for such services. Vehicular access to residential driveways shall be maintained to the property line except when necessary construction precludes such access for reasonable periods of time.
- B. <u>Temporary Bridges.</u> Wherever necessary, the CONTRACTOR shall provide suitable temporary bridges or steel plates over unfilled excavations, except in such cases as the CONTRACTOR shall secure the written consent of the individuals or authorities concerned to omit such temporary bridges or steel plates, which written consent shall be delivered to the ENGINEER prior to excavation. All such bridges or steel plates shall be maintained in service until access is provided across the backfilled excavation. Temporary bridges or steel plates for street and highway crossing shall conform to the requirements of the authority having jurisdiction in each case, and the CONTRACTOR shall adopt designs furnished by said authority for such bridges or steel plates, or shall submit designs to said authority for approval, as may be required.
- C. <u>Street Use</u>. Nothing herein shall be construed to entitle the CONTRACTOR to the exclusive use of any public street, alleyway, or parking area during the performance of the WORK hereunder, and it shall so conduct its operations as not to interfere unnecessarily with the authorized work of utility companies or other agencies in such streets, alleyways, or parking areas. No street shall be closed to the public without first obtaining permission of the ENGINEER and proper governmental authority. Where excavation is being performed in primary streets or highways, one lane in each direction shall be kept open to traffic at all times unless otherwise indicated. Toe boards shall be provided to retain excavated material if required by the ENGINEER or the agency having jurisdiction over the street or highway. Fire hydrants on or adjacent to the WORK shall be kept accessible to fire-fighting equipment at all times. Temporary provisions shall be made by the CONTRACTOR to assure the use of sidewalks and the proper

April 27, 2020

functioning of all gutters, storm drain inlets, and other drainage facilities.

- D. Traffic Control
 - a. For the protection of traffic in public or private streets and ways, the CONTRACTOR shall provide, place, and maintain all necessary barricades, traffic cones, warning signs, lights, and other safety devices in accordance with the requirements of Broward County and the "Manual of Uniform Traffic Control Devices, Part VI Traffic Controls for Street and Highway Construction and Maintenance Operations," published by U.S. Department of Transportation, Federal Highway Administration (ANSI D6.1).
 - b. The CONTRACTOR shall take all necessary precautions for the protection of the WORK and the safety of the public. All barricades and obstructions shall be illuminated at night, and all lights shall be kept burning from sunset until sunrise. The CONTRACTOR shall station such guards or flaggers and shall conform to such special safety regulations relating to traffic control as may be required by the public authorities within their respective jurisdictions. All signs, signals, and barricades shall conform to the requirements of the Florida Department of Transportation.
 - c. The CONTRACTOR shall submit 3 copies of a traffic control plan to the ENGINEER for approval a minimum of 2 weeks prior to construction. The ENGINEER reserves the right to observe these traffic control plans in use and to make any changes as field conditions warrant. Any changes shall supersede these plans and be done solely at the CONTRACTOR's expense.
 - d. The CONTRACTOR shall remove traffic control devices when no longer needed, repair all damage caused by installation of the devices, and shall remove post settings and backfill the resulting holes to match grade.
- E. <u>Temporary Driveway Closure</u>. The CONTRACTOR shall notify the OWNER or occupant (if not Owner-occupied) of the closure of the driveways to be closed more than one eight-hour work day at least 3 working days prior to the closure. The CONTRACTOR shall minimize the inconvenience and minimize the time period that the driveways will be closed. The CONTRACTOR shall fully explain to the OWNER/occupant how long the work will take and when closure is to start. Total closure time shall not exceed 5 days.

1.3 CONTRACTOR'S WORK AND STORAGE AREA:

- A. The CONTRACTOR shall designate and arrange for the use of a portion of the property, adjacent to the WORK for its exclusive use during the term of the Contract as a storage and shop area for its construction operations relative to this Contract.
- B. The CONTRACTOR shall make its own arrangements for any necessary offsite storage or shop areas necessary for the proper execution of the WORK.

April 27, 2020

- C. The CONTRACTOR shall construct and use a separate storage area for hazardous materials used in constructing the WORK.
 - a. For the purpose of this paragraph, hazardous materials to be stored in the separate area are all products labeled with any of the following terms: Warning, Caution, Poisonous, Toxic, flammable, Corrosive, Reactive, or Explosive. In addition, whether or not so labeled, the following materials shall be stored in the separate area: diesel fuel, gasoline, new and used motor oil, hydraulic fluid, cement, paints and paint thinners, two-part epoxy coatings, sealants, asphaltic products, glues, solvents, wood preservatives, sand blast materials, and spill absorbent.
 - b. Hazardous materials shall be stored in groupings according to the Material Safety Data Sheets.
 - c. The CONTRACTOR shall develop and submit to the ENGINEER a plan for storing and disposing of the materials above.
 - d. The CONTRACTOR shall obtain and submit to the ENGINEER a single EPA number for wastes generated at the site.
 - e. The separate storage area shall meet all the requirements of all authorities having jurisdiction over the storage of hazardous materials.
 - f. All hazardous materials which are delivered in containers shall be stored in the original containers until use. Hazardous materials which are delivered in bulk shall be stored in containers which meet the requirements of authorities having jurisdiction.

1.4 PARKING:

- A. The CONTRACTOR shall:
 - a. Provide temporary parking areas for ENGINEER and OWNER's use.
 - b. The CONTRACTOR shall direct its employees to park in designated areas secured by the CONTRACTOR.
 - c. Traffic and parking areas shall be maintained in a sound condition, free of excavated material, construction equipment, mud, and construction materials. The CONTRACTOR shall repair breaks, potholes, low areas which collect standing water, and other deficiencies.

PART 2 PRODUCTS (Not Applicable)

PART 3 EXECUTION

3.1 MEASUREMENT AND PAYMENT

April 27, 2020

01550

Page 131 of 494

PROJECT #11681 SR A1A STREETSCAPE IMPROVEMENTS CITY OF FORT LAUDERDALE

A. There shall be no special measurement or payment for the work under this section, it shall be included in the price of Mobilization and of all other work.

END OF SECTION

April 27, 2020

Page 132 of 494

PROJECT #11681 SR A1A STREETSCAPE IMPROVEMENTS CITY OF FORT LAUDERDALE

SECTION 01560 – TEMPORARY CONTROLS

PART 1 GENERAL

- 1.1 REQUIREMENTS INCLUDED
 - A. Provide and maintain methods, equipment, and temporary construction, as necessary, to provide controls over environmental conditions at the construction site and related area under CONTRACTOR's control; remove physical evidence of temporary facilities at completion of work.

1.2 RELATED REQUIREMENTS

- A. All applicable sections of the Specifications.
- B. Conditions of the Contract.

1.3 NOISE CONTROL

- A. Provide all necessary requirements for noise control during the construction period.
 - a. Noise procedures shall conform to all applicable OSHA requirements and local ordinances having jurisdiction on the work.
 - b. Noise levels during nighttime hours shall not exceed 55 db measured at the property line of a residence.

1.4 DUST CONTROL

A. Provide positive methods and apply dust control materials to minimize raising dust from construction operations and provide positive means to prevent air-borne dust from dispersing into the atmosphere.

1.5 WATER CONTROL

- A. Provide methods to control surface water to prevent damage to the project, the site, or adjoining properties.
 - a. Control fill, grading and ditching to direct surface drainage away from excavations, pits, tunnels and other construction areas; and to direct drainage to proper runoff.
- B. Provide, operate and maintain hydraulic equipment of adequate capacity to control surface and water.
- C. Dispose of drainage water in a manner to prevent flooding, erosion, or other damage to any portion of the site or to adjoining areas.

1.6 PEST CONTROL

A. Provide pest control as necessary to prevent infestation of construction or

April 27, 2020

storage area.

- a. Employ methods and use materials which will not adversely affect conditions at the site or on adjoining properties.
- b. Should the use of pesticides be considered necessary, submit an informational copy of the proposed program to OWNER with a copy to ENGINEER. Clearly indicate:
 - i. The area or areas to be treated.
 - ii. The pesticide to be used, with a copy of the manufacturer's printed instructions.
 - iii. The pollution preventative measures to be employed.
- B. The use of any pesticide shall be in full accordance with the manufacturer's printed instructions and recommendations.

1.7 RODENT CONTROL

- A. Provide rodent control as necessary to prevent infestation of construction or storage area.
 - a. Employ methods and use materials, which will not adversely affect conditions at the site or on adjoining properties
 - b. Should the use of rodenticide be considered necessary, submit an informational copy of the proposed program to OWNER with a copy to OWNER's Representative. Clearly indicate:
 - i. the area or areas to be treated.
 - ii. the rodenticide to be used, with a copy of the manufacturer's printed instructions.
 - iii. the pollution preventative measures to be employed.
- B. The use of any rodenticide shall be in full accordance with the manufacturer's printed instructions and recommendations.

1.8 DEBRIS CONTROL

- A. Maintain all areas under CONTRACTOR's control free of extraneous debris.
- B. Initiate and maintain a specific program to prevent accumulation of debris at construction site, storage and parking area, or along access roads and haul routes.
 - a. Provide containers for deposit of debris as specified in Section 01710 Cleaning.

April 27, 2020

- b. Prohibit overloading of trucks to prevent spillage on access and haul routes.
- c. Provide periodic inspection of traffic areas to enforce requirements.
- C. Schedule periodic collections and disposal of debris as specified in Section 01710 - Cleaning.
 - a. Provide additional collections and disposal of debris whenever the periodic schedule is to prevent accumulation.
- 1.9 POLLUTION CONTROL
 - A. Provide methods, means and facilities required to prevent contamination of soil, water or atmosphere by the discharge of noxious substances from construction operations.
 - B. Provide equipment and personnel, perform emergency measures required to contain any spillage, and to remove contaminated soils or liquids.
 - a. Excavate and dispose of any contaminated earth off-site and replace with suitable compacted fill and topsoil.
 - C. Take special measures to prevent harmful substances from entering public waters.
 - a. Prevent disposal of wastes, effluents, chemicals, or other such substances adjacent to streams or in sanitary or storm sewers.
 - D. Provide systems for control of atmospheric pollutants.
 - a. Prevent toxic concentrations of chemicals.
 - b. Prevent harmful dispersal of pollutants into the atmosphere.

1.10 EROSION CONTROL

- A. Plan and execute construction and earthwork, by methods to control surface drainage from cuts and fills, and from borrow and waste disposal areas to prevent erosion and sedimentation.
 - a. Hold the areas of bare soil exposed at one time to a minimum
 - b. Provide temporary control measures such as berms, dikes and drains.
 - c. Provide silt screens as required preventing surface water contamination.
- B. Construct fills and waste areas by selective placement to eliminate surface silts or clays, which will erode.

- C. Periodically inspect earthwork to detect any evidence of the start of erosion, apply corrective measures as required to control erosion.
- D. All erosion control procedures must comply with the National Pollutant Discharge Elimination System (NPDES).

1.11 TEMPORARY TREE AND PLANT PROTECTION

GENERAL PROVISIONS

A. Attention is directed to the PROCUREMENT AND CONTRACTING REQUIREMENTS and all Sections within DIVISION 01, GENERAL REQUIREMENTS, which are made a part of this Section of the Specifications.

WORK INCLUDED

A. Protection of existing trees and plants from damage as a result of the Construction Manager's operations including, but not limited to:

Tree protection fencing. Root pruning and construction pruning. Fencing of areas designated for tree removals by the Owner.

B. Refer to "Tree Protection and Relocation Notes" included on the Drawings.

RELATED REQUIREMENTS

A. Examine Contract Documents for requirements that affect work of this Section. Other Specification Sections that directly relate to work of this Section include, but are not limited to:

> Section 02200, SITE PREPARATION. Section 311300, SELECTIVE TREE REMOVAL AND TRIMMING' Includes stump removal of trees removed by the Owner in designated fenced areas. Section 312300, SITE EXCAVATING, BACKFILLING ANDCOMPACTING: Excavation and backfill. Section 329300, PLANTING: New plant material. Section 329600, TRANSPLANTING.

REFERENCED STANDARDS

A. Comply with applicable requirements of the following standards. Where these standards conflict with other specified requirements, the most restrictive requirements shall govern.

American National Standards Institute (ANSI): Z133.1

Safety Requirements for Pruning, Trimming, Repairing, Maintaining and

April 27, 2020

Removing Trees, and for Cutting Brush.

International Society of Arboriculture (ISA): Guide for Establishing Values of Trees and Other Plants

National Arborist Association (NAA): Ref. 1 Pruning Standards for Shade Trees

SUBMITTALS

- B. Prepare and submit drawings indicating the extent of tree protection fencing required.
- C. Proposed methods, and schedule for effecting tree and plant protection shall be submitted for approval.
- D. Proposed methods, materials, and schedule for root pruning, construction pruning, and tree fertilization by Certified Arborist shall be submitted for approval.
- E. Certified Arborist Qualifications shall be submitted for Architect's review and approval.

QUALITY ASSURANCE

- A. Work of this section shall be completed by a professional ISA Certified Arborist with a minimum five years experience, who has successfully completed an exam and education program equal to the International Society of Arboriculture (ISA) Certification Program, sponsored by the International Society of Arboriculture 2009, P.O. Box 3129, Champaign, IL 61826 (217) 355-9411; Email: isa@isa-arbor.com.
- B. Arborist shall have the following minimum qualifications:
 - a. Membership in:
 - a. NAA National Arborist Association
 - b. ISA International Society of Arborists
 - b. Meet state requirements for insurance.
 - c.Licenses for application and use of pesticides.

DAMAGE PENALTIES

A. Certain specimen trees within the construction areas and in other key locations will be identified by the Owner and the Architect, and marked with red tags. Loss of any of these trees will result in fines assessed at \$10,000 per tree. Damage to all other trees on the property will be assessed at the rate of \$200 per inch caliper of the tree.

April 27, 2020

- B. A fine of \$1,000 will be levied against the Construction Manager for each incident of construction inside tree protection areas.
- C. Damages to trees, shrubs, and other vegetation will be assessed by the Architect and Owner in accordance with the ISA Guide.
- D. Trees or roots visibly damaged will cause the Owner to withold from the Construction Manager an assessed amount conforming to the requirements stipulated above for a period of two years. After that period the impact of the damage to any tree will be assessed accordingly.
- E. If any trees or shrubs designated to be saved are damaged and replacement is required, a number and diameter of trees or shrubs of the same species and variety, as specified by the Owner and Architect, shall be furnished and planted by the Construction Manager. The total inch diameter of the replacement trees or shrubs shall equal the diameter of the tree or shrub to be replaced.

PART 2 PRODUCTS

- 2.1 TREE PROTECTION FENCING
 - A. Tree protection fencing, including fencing of areas designated for tree removals by the Owner, shall be the following:
 - 1. Polyethylene mesh fencing, chain link fencing, or other Owner approved material; height as indicated on the Drawings.
 - 2. Fabric shall be fluorescent orange, high density polyethylene 1-1/2 in. square mesh.
 - 3. Stakes shall be pressure treated pine.
 - B. Stakes for fencing shall be driven into the ground, except above utility locations where surface anchors shall be used. Posts shall be spaced 16 ft. on center maximum.
 - C. For fencing within the drip line of trees, surface mounted post anchors may be acceptable. Review with Architect and arborist and obtain written approval prior to installing. Post installation shall not damage tree root systems.

2.2 ROOT PRUNING

- A. Peat moss and mulch materials shall be as specified under Section 329300, PLANTING.
- B. Liquid fertilizer to be applied to root pruned and construction pruned trees shall be Peters M
 77 Sequestered-Chelated Soluble Fertilizer manufactured by W.R. Grace and Co., Cambridge, MA 02140, Gold Start Liquid Fertilizer, manufactured by Nutra-Flo
 Company, 1919 Grand Ave, Sioux City, IA 51106-5708; Phone: 712-277-2011; 800-831-4815; Fax: 712-279-1946; Agro- Culture Liquid Fertilizer, manufactured
 by Agro-Culture Liquid Fertilizers, 3055 W. M-21, P.O. Box 150, St. Johns, Michigan 48879; 1-800-678-9029, or approved equal. Liquid fertilizer shall be approved by Certified Arborist.

C. Dormant oil spray shall be a dormant miscible spray equal to Sunspray Scalecide or Volck April 27, 2020 01560 TEMPORARY CONTROLS

Page 138 of 494

PROJECT #11681 SR A1A STREETSCAPE IMPROVEMENTS CITY OF FORT LAUDERDALE

Oil.

D. Insecticide shall be Isotox manufactured by Ortho; QuickPRO, manufactureed by Monsanto; LESCO Sevin Brand SL, #019106, manufactured by LESCO, or approved equal. Insecticide shall be approved by Certified Arborist.

PART 3 EXECUTION

- 3.1 MEASUREMENT AND PAYMENT
 - A. There shall be no special measurement or payment for the work under this section; it shall be included in the price of all other work.
- 3.2 PROTECTION FOR EXISTING TREES TO BE PRESERVED:
 - A. All trees to be preserved on the property shall be protected against damage from construction operations.
 - 1. Includes associated understory.
 - B. Only those trees located within the limits of improvements to be constructed as indicated, shall be removed.
 - 1. All trees to remain shall be flagged for review after the location of improvements to be constructed are staked in the field.
 - 2. Any tree to be removed shall be reviewed by the Architect and Owner for approval prior to removal.
 - 3. Trees to be preserved are represented by a solid line. Trees to be removed are represented by a dashed or ghosted line. Trees to be planted are graphically differentiated from existing trees.
 - 4. Obtain approval of installation of tree barricade fencing from Owner and Architect prior to the initiation of any removal of vegetation and construction.
 - C. Erect fencing and armor protection prior to beginning any clearing, demolition or construction activity, and unless otherwise instructed, maintain in place until construction is completed.
 - 1. Tree protection barricade shall be erected at the edge of the dripline where possible; in extreme circumstances and with the approval of the Architect, fencing may be located at the edge of the root protection zone.
 - a. For trees 10-inch caliper and less, the minimum distance the barrier shall be erected is ten (10) feet from the trunk of tree or clump of trees.
 - 2. Trees immediately adjacent to and within one hundred feet (100) of any construction activities are to be protected by barricade fencing; subject to approval of the Architect and Owner.
 - 3. Trees exposed to construction activity within the dripline or within twentyfive (25) feet of any construction activity are to have trunks protected

April 27, 2020

with tree armor in addition to barricade fencing.

- 4. The tree protection barricade shall be placed before any excavating or grading is begun and maintained in repair for the duration of the construction work unless otherwise directed.
- 5. No material shall be stored or construction operation shall be carried on within the tree protection barricade.
- 6. Tree protection barricade shall remain until all work is completed.
- 7. Remove tree protection barricade at commencement of finish grading.
- 8. Remove tree armor immediately prior to Substantial Completion.
- D. Protect tree trunk with tree armor to a height of 8' or to the limits of lower branching (when exposed to construction activity within the drip line) with 2x4's butted side to side completely around trunk.
 - 1. Wire wrap do not nail, around trees.
- E. Protect trees that are to remain, whether within barricade fencing or not, from the following:
 - 1. Compaction of root area by equipment or material storage; construction materials shall not be stored closer to trees than the farthest extension of their limbs (dripline).
 - 2. The proposed finished grade within the root protection zone of any preserved tree shall not be raised or lowered more than three (3) inches.
 - a. Retaining methods can be used to protect and/or provide lateral support to the area outside the root protection zone.
 - 3. Trunk damage by moving equipment, material storage, nailing or bolting.
 - 4. Strangling by tying ropes or guy wires to trunks or large branches.
 - 5. Poisoning by pouring solvents, gas, paint, etc., on or around trees and roots.
 - 6. Cutting on roots by excavating, ditching, etc.
 - a. Prior to excavation within the tree drip lines or the removal of trees adjacent to other trees that are to remain, make a clean cut between the disturbed and undisturbed root zones with a rock saw or similar equipment to minimize root damage.
 - b. Refer to EXCAVATION AROUND TREES for additional information.
 - 7. Damage of branches by improper pruning.
 - 8. Drought from failure to water or by cutting or changing normal drainage pattern past roots. Construction Manager shall provide means as necessary to ensure positive drainage.
 - 9. Changes of soil pH factor by disposal of lime base materials such as concrete, plaster, lime treatment at pavement subgrade, etc. When installing concrete adjacent to the root zone of a tree, use a minimum 6 mil. plastic vapor barrier behind the concrete to prohibit leaching of lime into the soil.
 - 10. Do not cut roots 3/4" in diameter or over without approval of Owner's Representative. All excavation and earthwork within the PRZ of trees

April 27, 2020

Page 140 of 494

PROJECT #11681 SR A1A STREETSCAPE IMPROVEMENTS CITY OF FORT LAUDERDALE

shall be done by hand.

- Protect all existing trees near areas to be stabilized from underground 11. contaminations by placing a 6 mil. Plastic film barrier along exposed vertical cut extending a minimum 12" into undisturbed subgrade below depth of stabilization.
- No vehicular traffic shall occur within the drip line of any tree; including 12. parking of vehicles.
- No soil shall be spread, spoiled or otherwise disposed of under any tree 13. within the PRZ.
- Any damage done to existing tree crowns or root systems shall be repaired by F. the Arborist to the satisfaction of the Architect and Owner's Representative.
 - Broken branches shall be cut cleanly. 1.
 - 2. Any roots cut shall be cut cleanly with a saw other means approved by the Architect and Owner's Representative.
- G. Damages to trees caused through negligence of Construction Manager or his employees will be assessed by Owner and Project Arborist as described in Paragraph 1.06.
- 3.3 PROTECTED ROOT ZONE:
 - The PROTECTED ROOT ZONE (PRZ). Α.
 - 1. No disturbance shall occur closer to the tree than one-half the radius of the PRZ or within five (5) feet of the tree whichever is greater.
- 3.4 PROTECTED ROOT ZONE IMPACTS:
 - Those trees to remain which have some encroachment on their protected Α. root zone shall have the following maximum allowable impacts:
 - 1. Minimum Protection Criteria 'A': No disturbance of natural grade, e.g. trenching or excavation, can occur closer to the tree than one-half the radius of the PRZ or within five (5) feet of the tree whichever is greater.
 - Minimum Protection Criteria 'B': No cut or fill greater than three (3) 2. inches will be located closer to the tree trunk than $\frac{1}{2}$ the PRZ radius distance.
 - Trees impacted shall have a minimum of a six (6) inch layer of mulch placed Β. and maintained over the root protection zone and the undisturbed area within the dripline.
 - Immediate pruning and fertilization shall occur per the pruning and 1. fertilization sections of this specification.
 - Provide water in a slow drip manner to impacted trees as approved by 2. the Architect and Owner's Representative.
 - Provide water to apply equivalent to 1 inch once per week to deeply 3. soak in over the area within the dripline of the tree during periods of **TEMPORARY CONTROLS**

April 27, 2020

Page 141 of 494

PROJECT #11681 SR A1A STREETSCAPE IMPROVEMENTS CITY OF FORT LAUDERDALE

hot, dry weather.

4. Spray tree crowns periodically to reduce dust accumulation on the leaves.

3.5 EXCAVATING AROUND TREES

- A. Excavate within the dripline of trees only where required and when absolutely necessary.
 - 1. Any excavation within the PRZ of trees shall be under the direction of the Arborist.
 - 2. Arborist shall be at site at all times while excavation is occurring within the PRZ.
 - 3. Air spade all removals within the PRZ.
 - 4. Refer to PROTECTED ROOT ZONE.
- B. When excavating for new construction is required within the PRZ, air spade and hand excavate to minimize damage to root systems.
 - 1. Use narrow tine spading forks and comb soil to expose roots.
 - 2. Relocate roots back into backfill areas wherever possible.
 - 3. If large main lateral roots are encountered, expose beyond excavation limits as required to bend and relocate without breaking.
 - 4. If root relocation is not practical, clean cut roots approximately three (3) inches back from new construction.
- C. Where existing grade is above new finish grade, carefully excavate within the dripline to the new finish grade.
 - 1. Carefully hand excavate an additional six (6) inches below the finish grade.
 - 2. Use narrow tine spading forks to comb the soil to expose the roots, and prune the exposed root structure as recommended by the Arborist.
 - 3. Keep the exposed roots damp.
 - 4. Treat the cut roots as specified and as recommended by the Arborist.
 - 5. After pruning and treatment of the root structure is complete, backfill to finish grade with eight (8) inches of approved plant mix, or structural soil.
- D. Where noted on plan, use airspade to expose roots for required cutting to accommodate hardscape elements. Architect to verify all cuts prior to proceeding.
- E. Temporarily support and protect roots against damage until permanently relocated and covered with recommended landscape material.

3.6 INSTALLATION OF FENCING

A. Prior to start of demolition work and clearing and grubbing operations, tree

April 27, 2020

protection fencing shall be installed in accordance with the following:

- 1. Fencing shall be installed at the tree protection areas indicated on the Drawings.
- 2. Fencing shall be installed a minimum of 15 ft. beyond the drip line of trees to be protected, unless otherwise approved by the Architect.
- B. Tree protection fencing to be installed over utility locations shall be installed using surface anchors. No poles or stakes shall be driven into the ground at these locations.

3.7 ROOT PRUNING

- A. Where construction will within drip line of existing trees designated to remain, roots shall be pruned.
- B. All root pruning shall be done by Certified Arborist only. Air spade is the preferred tool for root pruning. Trenching, vibrating plow, and stump grinding are NOT suitable means for root pruning.
- C. Roots greater than 1 in. diameter shall be pruned by means of a hand saw, or other approved means.
- D. Install root protection measures as prescribed by Certified Arborist.
- 3.8 CONSTRUCTION PRUNING
 - A. Construction pruning shall conform to NAA Ref.1 for Class IV Crown Reduction Pruning. Work shall conform to the requirements of ANSI Z133.1, and shall be reviewed in the field with the Architect and Certified Arborist prior to start of work.
- 3.9 FERTILIZATION AND INSECT SPRAYING
 - A. Root pruned and construction pruned tree shall be treated with liquid fertilizer, dormant oil spray, and insecticide as prescribed by Certified Arborist.
 - B. Liquid fertilizer shall be applied at a rate recommended by the manufacturer and as required by NAA Ref. 2.
 - C. Dormant oil spray shall be applied in early spring before buds begin to swell at a rate recommended by the manufacturer.
 - D. Insecticide spray shall be applied twice to root pruned trees following application of dormant oil spray. Spray insecticide at rates recommended by spray manufacturer at intervals appropriate for effective insect control.
- 3.10 REMOVAL OF PROTECTION

April 27, 2020

01560

A. All protection shall remain in place throughout the construction period. Remove protection devices only after written permission has been granted by the Architect.

END OF SECTION

April 27, 2020

SECTION 01570 – TRAFFIC REGULATIONS

PART 1 GENERAL

- 1.1 REQUIREMENTS INCLUDED
 - A. Provide, operate and maintain equipment, services and personnel, with traffic control and protective devices, as required to expedite vehicular traffic flow to provide safe and expeditious movement of traffic through and on haul routes, at site entrances, in construction zones, on-site access roads, and parking areas including driving and/or walking public.
 - B. Remove temporary equipment and facilities when no longer required, restore grounds to original, or specified conditions.
 - C. The requirements specified herein are in addition to the plan for Maintenance of Traffic as specified in Section 01500.
- 1.2 RELATED REQUIREMENTS
 - A. All applicable sections of the Specifications.
 - B. Conditions of the Contract.
- 1.3 TRAFFIC SIGNALS AND SIGNS
 - A. Provide and operate traffic control and directional signals or signs required to direct and maintain an orderly flow of traffic in all areas under CONTRACTOR's control, or affected by CONTRACTOR's operations.
- 1.4 FLAGPERSON
 - A. Provide qualified and suitably equipped flag-person when construction operations encroach on traffic lanes, as required for regulation of traffic.
- 1.5 FLARES AND LIGHTS
 - A. Provide flares and lights during periods of low visibility:
 - a. To clearly delineate traffic lanes and to guide traffic.
 - b. For use of flag-person in directing traffic.
 - B. Provide illumination of critical traffic and parking areas.
 - a. Maintain free vehicular access to and through parking areas.
 - b. Prohibit parking on or adjacent to access roads, or in non-designated areas.

April 27, 2020

TRAFFIC REGULATIONS

Page 145 of 494

PROJECT #11681 SR A1A STREETSCAPE IMPROVEMENTS CITY OF FORT LAUDERDALE

1.6 HAUL ROUTES

- A. Consult with OWNER and governing authorities, establish public thorough fares which will be used as haul routes and site access.
- B. Confine construction traffic to designated haul routes.
- C. Provide traffic control at critical areas of haul routes to expedite traffic flow, to minimize interference with normal public traffic.

1.7 EMERGENCY ACCESS

A. In order to provide protection to the workers and residents, the Contractor shall maintain emergency access to all adjacent properties at all times during construction. If a road is required to be closed to vehicular traffic and the distance of the closure exceeds 150 feet between stabilized surfaces, or prevents access to properties for a distance that exceeds 150 feet, the Contractor shall provide a 10 foot wide stabilized access way on one side of the trench capable of supporting a Fire Truck. Contractor shall also provide stabilized access ways across the trench or un-stabilized area a minimum of 6 feet in width at a spacing not to exceed 100 feet capable of supporting foot traffic. These access ways shall be protected and delineated with lighted barricades or other such devices as approved by the regulatory agency. Both ends of the emergency access way is to be used by emergency vehicles only.

No trenches or holes shall be left open after working hours. In the event a trench must be left open after hours, it shall be done so only with the express written permission from the Engineer, and it shall be the Contractor's responsibility to provide proper protection of the open trench or hole as required by the regulatory agency. In addition the Contractor shall provide a security guard at the site whenever the Contractor's personnel are not present, 24 hours per day/ 7 days per week. It shall be the Security Guard's responsibility to protect the open trench or hole from trespassers and to direct emergency personnel on site. The Security Guard shall not have any other responsibilities such as operation pumps or equipment but shall be dedicated to protecting the trench or open hole. The Security Guard shall be equipped with a wireless telephone capable of calling 911 to report an emergency and shall keep that telephone on their person at all times. In addition to this provision the contractor shall maintain trench safety and comply with current OSHA regulations and the Trench Safety Act. The contractor shall maintain and keep all safety barricades, signage, flashers, and detours, in operation condition. A copy of the approved MOT plans, and details, shall be on site at all times.

B. Measurement and payment for security guard services shall be included in the utility pipe installation unit price. Measurement for temporary emergency access ways will be paid for under the specified line item at the unit price described in the bid schedule.

April 27, 2020

TRAFFIC REGULATIONS

Page 146 of 494

PROJECT #11681 SR A1A STREETSCAPE IMPROVEMENTS CITY OF FORT LAUDERDALE

PART 2 PRODUCTS (Not Applicable)

PART 3 EXECUTION

- 3.1 MEASUREMENT AND PAYMENT
 - A. There shall be no special measurement and payment for work under the section; it shall be included in the lump sum price bid for Maintenance of Traffic.

END OF SECTION

SECTION 01590 – PROJECT SIGN

PART 1 GENERAL

- 1.1 REQUIREMENTS INCLUDED
 - A. Contractor shall furnish two 4' x 8' sign, below is a sample, not specific to the project.
 - B. Sign shall be made to be weather resistant and on display for entire length of contract.
 - C. Shop drawings must be submitted prior to sign construction.
 - D. The exact style and design of the sign will be provided during the preconstruction meeting.

Ke	eping the Bringing Drier		i n the Ocean Hendricks Isle
Vhat's Happening? The City of Fort Lauderdale is ambating poor roadway drainage sulting from seasonal high tides and ajor rain events. www.forflauderdale.gov	Benefits 5,000 Neighbors • Improved vehicular access during high fide and rain events • Better drainage of roadway • Enhanced neighborhood Phone (954) 828-8000	Cost \$20,000 Completion August 2013 Contractor ABC Company	 We're Working On: Installing interconnected underground catch basins Cleaning existing drainage pipes, including the outfall pipes Removing and replacing the concrete valley gutters that transport water to the catch basins Installing drainage valves to help alleviate flooding from high fides

B. See Page 2, "Construction Sign Request Form", for information on the sign for this Project.

END OF SECTION

PROJECT SIGN

Page 148 of 494

PROJECT #11681 SR A1A STREETSCAPE IMPROVEMENTS CITY OF FORT LAUDERDALE

Construction Sign Request Form P11870D

Title (Bold):

Title (Not Bold):

What's Happening?

Benefits:

Number of Neighbors Benefitted:	Cost:
Month and Year of Expected Completion:	Contractor:
Phone: 954-828-8000	
We're Working On:	

PROJECT SIGN

Page 149 of 494

PROJECT #11681 SR A1A STREETSCAPE IMPROVEMENTS CITY OF FORT LAUDERDALE

TTY OF FORT LAUDERDALE	

Project Manager Signature	Date	
Senior Project Manager Signature	Date	

PROJECT SIGN

Page 150 of 494

PROJECT #11681 SR A1A STREETSCAPE IMPROVEMENTS CITY OF FORT LAUDERDALE

SECTION 01600 – MATERIAL AND EQUIPMENT

PART 1 GENERAL

- 1.1 REQUIREMENTS INCLUDED
 - A. Material and equipment incorporated into the work:
 - a. Conform to applicable specifications and standards.
 - b. Comply with size, make, type and quality specified, or as specifically approved in writing by the OWNER's Representative.
 - c. Manufactured and fabricated products:
 - i. Design, fabricate and assemble in accord with the best engineering and shop practices.
 - ii. Manufacture like parts of duplicate units to standard sizes and gauges to be interchangeable.
 - iii. Two or more items of the same kind shall be identical, by the same manufacturer.
 - iv. Products shall be suitable for service conditions.
 - v. Equipment capacities, sizes and dimensions shown or specified shall be adhered to unless variations are specifically approved in writing.
 - d. Do not use material or equipment for any purpose other than that for which it is designed or is specified.
- 1.2 RELATED REQUIREMENTS
 - A. All applicable sections of the Specifications.
 - B. Conditions of the Contract.
- 1.3 MANUFACTURER'S INSTRUCTIONS
 - A. When Contract Documents require that installation of work shall comply with manufacturer's printed instructions, obtain and distribute copies of such instructions to parties involved in the installation, including two copies to OWNER's Representative. Maintain one set of complete instructions at the job site during installation and until completion.
 - B. Handle, install, connect, clean, condition and adjust products in strict accordance with such instructions and in conformity with specified requirements.

April 27, 2020

- a. Should job conditions or specified requirements conflict with manufacturer's instructions, consult with OWNER's Representative for further instructions.
- b. Do not proceed with work without clear instructions.
- C. Perform work in accord with manufacturer's instructions. Do not omit any preparatory step or installation procedure unless specifically modified or exempted by Contract Documents.

1.4 TRANSPORTATION AND HANDLING

- A. Arrange deliveries of products in accordance with construction schedules, coordinate to avoid conflict with work and conditions at the site. Products shall be delivered to the job site on an "as needed" basis.
 - a. Deliver products in undamaged condition, in manufacturers' original containers or packaging, with identifying labels intact with legible markings.
 - b. Immediately upon delivery, inspect shipments to assure compliance with requirements of Contract Documents and approved submittals, and that products are properly protected and undamaged.
 - c. Pipe and materials shall not be strung out along installation routes for longer than two (2) weeks prior to installation.
- B. Provide equipment and personnel to handle products by methods to prevent soiling or damage to products or packaging.
- C. Coordinate deliveries to avoid conflict with Work and conditions at site:
 - a. Work of other contractors, or OWNER.
 - b. Limitations of storage space.
 - c. Availability of equipment and personnel for handling products.
 - d. OWNER's use of premises.
- D. Deliver products in undamaged condition in original containers or packaging, with identifying labels intact and legible.
- E. Partial deliveries of component parts of equipment shall be clearly marked to identify the equipment, to permit easy accumulation of parts and to facilitate assembly.
- F. Immediately on delivery, inspect shipment to assure:
 - a. Product complies with requirements of Contract Documents and reviewed submittals.

April 27, 2020

- b. Quantities are correct.
- c. Containers and packages are intact, labels are legible.
- d. Products are properly protected and undamaged.
- G. Provide equipment and personnel necessary to handle products, including those provided by OWNER, by methods to prevent soiling or damage to products or packaging.
- H. Provide additional protection during handling as necessary to prevent scraping, marring or otherwise damaging products or surrounding surfaces.
- I. Handle products by methods to prevent bending or overstressing.
- J. Lift heavy components only at designated lifting points.
- 1.5 STORAGE
 - A. Store products in accord with manufacturer's instructions, with seals and labels intact and legible.
 - a. Store products subject to damage by the elements in weather-tight enclosures.
 - b. Maintain temperature and humidity within the ranges required by manufacturer's instructions.
 - c. Store unpacked products on shelves, in bins or in neat piles, accessible for inspection.
 - B. Exterior Storage
 - a. Provide substantial platforms, blocking or skids to support fabricating products above ground, prevent soiling or staining.
 - i. Cover products, subject to discoloration or deterioration from exposure to the elements, with impervious sheet coverings. Provide adequate ventilation to avoid condensation.
 - b. Store loose granular materials on solid surface such as paved areas, or provide plywood or sheet materials to prevent mixing with foreign matter.
 - i. Provide surface drainage to prevent flow or ponding of rainwater.
 - ii. Prevent mixing of refuse or chemically injurious materials or liquids.

1.6 MAINTENANCE OF STORAGE

April 27, 2020

01600

- A. Maintain periodic system of inspection of stored products on scheduled basis to assure that:
 - a. State of storage facilities is adequate to provide required conditions.
 - b. Required environmental conditions are maintained on continuing basis.
 - c. Surfaces of products exposed to elements are not adversely affected.
 - i. Any weathering of products, coatings and finishes is not acceptable under requirements of Contract Documents.
- B. Mechanical and electrical equipment which requires servicing during long term storage shall have complete manufacturer's instructions for servicing accompanying each item, with notice of enclosed instructions shown on exterior of package.
- 1.7 PROTECTION AFTER INSTALLATION
 - A. Provide protection of installed products to prevent damage from subsequent operations. Remove when no longer needed, prior to completion of work.
 - B. Control traffic to prevent damage to equipment and surfaces.
 - C. Provide coverings to protect finished surfaces from damage.
 - a. Cover projections, wall corners, and jambs, sills and soffits of openings, in areas used for traffic and for passage of products in subsequent work.
 - b. Protect finished floors and stairs from dirt and damage.
 - i. In areas subject to foot traffic, secure heavy paper, sheet goods, or other materials in place.
 - ii. For movement of heavy products, lay planking or similar materials in place.
 - iii. Cover wall and floor surfaces in the vicinity of construction personnel activities and all finished surfaces used by construction personnel.
 - D. Waterproofed surfaces

i.

- a. Prohibit use of surfaces for traffic of any kind, and for storage of any products.
- b. When some activity must take place in order to carry out the Contract, obtain recommendations of installer for protection of surface.

Install recommendations of installer for protection of surface. Install recommended protection; remove on completion of that activity.

April 27, 2020

- ii. Restrict use of adjacent unprotected areas.
- E. Lawns and landscaping
 - a. Prohibit traffic of any kind across planted lawn and landscaped areas.
- F. Arrange storage in a manner to provide easy access for inspection. Make periodic inspections of stored products to assure that products are maintained under specified conditions, and free from damage or deterioration.

1.8 SUBSTITUTIONS AND PRODUCT OPTIONS

- A. Limitations on substitutions.
 - a. During bidding period, Instructions to Bidders govern times for submitting requests for substitutions under requirements specified in this section.
 - b. Substitutions will not be considered when indicated on shop drawings or product data submittals without separate formal request, when requested directly by Subcontractor or supplier, or when acceptance will require substantial revision of Contract Documents.
 - c. Substitute products shall not be ordered or installed without written acceptance.
 - d. Only one (1) request for substitution for each product will be considered. When substitution is not accepted, provide specified product.
- B. Products List
 - a. Within 15 days after Contract Date submit to ENGINEER a complete list of major products proposed to be used, with the name of the manufacturer and the installing Subcontractor.
- C. Contractors Options
 - a. For products specified only by reference standard, select any product meeting that standard.
 - b. For products specified by naming several products or manufacturers, select any one of the products or manufacturers named or approved equal, which complies with the Specifications.
 - c. For products specified by naming one or more products or manufacturers and "or approved equal," CONTRACTOR must submit a request as for substitutions for any product or manufacturer not specifically named.
- D. Substitutions

a. For a period of 15 days after Contract Date, ENGINEER will consider April 27, 2020 01600 MATERIAL AND EQUIPMENT

Page 155 of 494

PROJECT #11681 SR A1A STREETSCAPE IMPROVEMENTS CITY OF FORT LAUDERDALE

written request from CONTRACTOR for substitution of products.

- b. Identify product by specification Section and Article Numbers. Provide manufacturer's name and address, trade name of product, and model of catalog number. List fabricators and suppliers as appropriate.
- c. List similar projects using product, dates of installation, and names of ENGINEER and OWNER.
- d. List availability of maintenance services and replacement materials.
- e. Submit a separate request for each product, supported with complete data, with drawings and samples as appropriate, including:
 - i. Comparison of the qualities and performance of the proposed substitution with that specified.
 - ii. Changes required in other elements of the work because of the substitution.
 - iii. Effect on the construction schedule.
 - iv. Cost data comparing the proposed substitution with the product specified.
 - v. Any required license fees or royalties.
 - vi. Availability of maintenance services, and source of replacement materials.
- f. The burden of proof as to the type, function, and quality of any such substitute material or equipment shall be upon the CONTRACTOR.
- g. The ENGINEER will be the sole judge as to the type, function, and quality of any such substitute material or equipment and the ENGINEER's decision shall be final.
- h. The ENGINEER may require the CONTRACTOR to furnish at the CONTRACTOR's expense additional data about the proposed substitute.
- i. The OWNER may require the CONTRACTOR to furnish at the CONTRACTOR's expense a special performance guarantee or other surety with respect to any substitute.
- j. Acceptance by the ENGINEER of a substitute item proposed by the CONTRACTOR shall not relieve the CONTRACTOR of the responsibility for full compliance with the Contract Documents and for adequacy of the substitute item.
- k. The CONTRACTOR shall be responsible for resultant changes and all April 27, 2020 01600 MATERIAL AND EQUIPMENT

additional costs which the accepted substitution requires in the CONTRACTOR work, the work of its Subcontractors and of other Contractors, and shall effect such changes without cost to the OWNER.

- E. Contractors Representation:
 - a. A request for a substitution constitutes a representation that CONTRACTOR:
 - i. Has investigated the proposed product and determined that it is equal to or superior in all respects to that specified.
 - ii. Will provide the same guarantees or bonds for the substitution as for the product specified.
 - iii. Will coordinate the installation of an accepted substitution into the work, and make such other changes as may be required to make the work complete in all respects.
 - iv. Waives all claims for additional costs, under CONTRACTOR'S responsibility, which may subsequently become apparent.
- F. Submittal Procedures
 - a. Submit three (3) copies of request for substitution.
 - b. ENGINEER will review requests for substitutions with reasonable promptness, and notify CONTRACTOR, in writing, of the decision to accept or reject the requested substitution.
 - c. During the bidding period, ENGINEER will record acceptable substitutions in Addenda.
 - d. After award of Contract, ENGINEER will notify CONTRACTOR, in writing, of decision to accept or reject requested substitutions in Addenda.
- PART 2 PRODUCTS (Not Applicable)
- PART 3 EXECUTION (Not Applicable)

END OF SECTION

Page 157 of 494

PROJECT #11681 SR A1A STREETSCAPE IMPROVEMENTS CITY OF FORT LAUDERDALE

SECTION 01710 – CLEANING

PART 1 GENERAL

- 1.1 REQUIREMENTS INCLUDED
 - A. Execute cleaning, during progress of the Work, and at completion of the Work, as required by the General Conditions.

1.2 RELATED REQUIREMENTS

- A. All applicable sections of the Specifications.
- B. Conditions of the Contract.
- 1.3 DISPOSAL REQUIREMENTS
 - A. Conduct cleaning and disposal operations to comply with codes, ordinances, regulations, and anti-pollution laws.

PART 2 PRODUCTS

- 2.1 MATERIALS
 - A. Use only those cleaning materials which will not create hazards to health or property and which will not damage surfaces.
 - B. Use only those cleaning materials and methods recommended by cleaning material manufacturer.

PART 3 EXECUTION

- 3.1 DURING CONSTRUCTION
 - A. Execute periodic cleaning to keep the work, the site and adjacent properties free from accumulation of waste material, rubbish and windblown debris, resulting from Construction Work.
 - B. Provide on-site containers for the collection of waste materials, debris and rubbish.
 - C. Remove waste materials, debris and rubbish from the site periodically and dispose of at legal disposal areas away from the site.
 - C. The OWNER's Representative reserves the right to direct the CONTRACTOR to remove waste materials
 - D. <u>Mechanical Sweeping</u>. CONTRACTOR shall maintain on site a mechanical sweeping device for removing debris from existing, temporary and permanent pavement.

3.2 DUST CONTROL

April 27, 2020

CLEANING

Page 158 of 494

PROJECT #11681 SR A1A STREETSCAPE IMPROVEMENTS CITY OF FORT LAUDERDALE

- A. Perform operations so that dust and other contaminants resulting from Construction Work operations will not cause any damages or maintenance problems to adjacent properties.
- B. Schedule operations so that dust and other contaminants resulting from cleaning process will not fall on wet or newly coated surfaces.

3.3 FINAL CLEANING

- A. Employ skilled workmen for final cleaning.
- B. Remove grease, mastic, adhesives, dust, dirt, stains, fingerprints, labels, and other foreign materials from sight-exposed interior and exterior surfaces.
- C. Polish glossy surfaces to a clear shine.
- D. Broom clean exterior paved surfaces; rake clean other surfaces of the grounds.
- E. Prior to final completion, or OWNER occupancy, CONTRACTOR shall conduct an inspection of sight-exposed interior and exterior surfaces, and all work areas, to verify the entire work is clean.
- F. All storage and staging areas shall be cleaned and returned to prior conditions or better as per requirements of this section.

3.4 MEASUREMENT AND PAYMENT

A. There shall be no special measurement or payment for the work under this section; it shall be included in the price of all other work.

END OF SECTION

CLEANING

Page 159 of 494

PROJECT #11681 SR A1A STREETSCAPE IMPROVEMENTS CITY OF FORT LAUDERDALE

SECTION 01720 – PROJECT RECORD DOCUMENTS

PART 1 GENERAL

- 1.1 RELATED DOCUMENTS
 - A. Drawings and general provisions of the Contract, including General and Supplementary Conditions and other Division 01 Specification Sections, apply to this Section.
- 1.2 SUMMARY
 - A. This Section includes administrative and procedural requirements for Project Record Documents, including the following:
 - a. Record Drawings.
 - b. Record Specifications.
 - c. Record Product Data.
- 1.3 SUBMITTALS
 - A. <u>Record Drawings</u>. Comply with the following:
 - a. <u>Number of Copies</u>. Submit one set of marked-up Record Prints.
 - B. <u>Record Specifications</u>. Submit one copy of Project's Specifications, including addenda and contract modifications.
 - C. <u>Record Product Data</u>. Submit one copy of each Product Data submittal.
 - a. Where Record Product Data is required as part of operation and maintenance manuals, submit marked-up Product Data as an insert in manual instead of submittal as Record Product Data.

PART 2 PRODUCTS

- 2.1 RECORD DRAWINGS
 - A. <u>Record Prints</u>. Maintain one set of black-line white prints of the Contract Drawings and Shop Drawings.
 - a. <u>Preparation</u>. Mark Record Prints to show the actual installation where installation varies from that shown originally. Require individual or entity who obtained record data, whether individual or entity is Installer, subcontractor, or similar entity, to prepare the marked-up Record Prints.
 - i. Give particular attention to information on concealed elements that

April 27, 2020

PROJECT RECORD DOCUMENTS

would be difficult to identify or measure and record later.

- ii. Accurately record information in an understandable drawing technique.
- iii. Record data as soon as possible after obtaining it. Record and check the markup before enclosing concealed installations.
 - a. Document with photographs.
- b. <u>Content</u>. Types of items requiring marking include, but are not limited to, the following:
 - i. Dimensional changes to Drawings.
 - ii. Revisions to details shown on Drawings.
 - iii. Depths of foundations.
 - iv. Locations and depths of underground utilities.
 - v. Revisions to routing of piping and conduits.
 - vi. Revisions to electrical circuitry.
 - vii. Actual equipment locations.
 - viii. Changes made by Change Order or Work Change Directive.
 - ix. Changes made following Engineer's written orders.
 - x. Details not on the original Contract Drawings.
 - xi. Field records for variable and concealed conditions.
 - xii. Record information on the Work that is shown only schematically.
- c. Mark the Contract Drawings or Shop Drawings, whichever is most capable of showing actual physical conditions, completely and accurately. If Shop Drawings are marked, show cross-reference on the Contract Drawings.
- d. Mark record sets with erasable, red-colored pencil. Use other colors to distinguish between changes for different categories of the Work at same location.
- e. Mark important additional information that was either shown schematically or omitted from original Drawings.
- f. Note Construction Change Directive numbers, alternate numbers, Change Order numbers, and similar identification, where applicable.

April 27, 2020

PROJECT RECORD DOCUMENTS

- g. Immediately before inspection for Certificate of Substantial Completion, review marked-up Record Prints with Engineer. Make corrections where required.
- B. <u>Format</u>. Identify and date each Record Drawing; include the designation "PROJECT RECORD DRAWING" in a prominent location.
 - a. <u>Record Prints</u>. Organize Record Prints into manageable sets. Bind each set with durable paper cover sheets. Include identification on cover sheets.
 - b. <u>Identification</u>. As follows:
 - i. Project number.
 - ii. Project name.
 - iii. Date.
 - iv. Designation "PROJECT RECORD DRAWINGS."
 - v. Name of Contractor.

2.2 RECORD SPECIFICATIONS

- A. <u>Preparation</u>. Mark Specifications to indicate the actual product installation where installation varies from that indicated in Specifications, addenda, and contract modifications.
 - a. Give particular attention to information on concealed products and installations that cannot be readily identified and recorded later.
 - b. Mark copy with the proprietary name and model number of products, materials, and equipment furnished, including substitutions and product options selected.
 - c. Record the name of manufacturer, supplier, Installer, and other information necessary to provide a record of selections made.
 - d. For each principal product, indicate whether Record Product Data has been submitted in operation and maintenance manuals instead of submitted as Record Product Data.
 - e. Note related Change Orders, Record Product Data, and Record Drawings where applicable.
- 2.3 RECORD PRODUCT DATA
 - A. <u>Preparation</u>. Mark Product Data to indicate the actual product installation where installation varies substantially from that indicated in Product Data submittal.

April 27, 2020

PROJECT RECORD DOCUMENTS

- a. Include significant changes in the product delivered to Project site and changes in manufacturer's written instructions for installation.
- b. Note related Change Orders, Record Specifications, and Record Drawings where applicable.

2.4 MISCELLANEOUS RECORD SUBMITTALS

A. Assemble miscellaneous records required by other Specification Sections for miscellaneous record keeping and submittal in connection with actual performance of the Work. Bind or file miscellaneous records and identify each, ready for continued use and reference.

PART 3 EXECUTION

- 3.1 RECORDING AND MAINTENANCE
 - A. <u>Recording</u>. Maintain one copy of each submittal during the construction period for Project Record Document purposes. Post changes and modifications to Project Record Documents as they occur; do not wait until the end of Project.
 - B. <u>Maintenance of Record Documents and Samples</u>. Store Record Documents and Samples in the field office apart from the Contract Documents used for construction. Do not use Project Record Documents for construction purposes. Maintain Record Documents in good order and in a clean, dry, legible condition, protected from deterioration and loss. Provide access to Project Record Documents for Engineer's reference during normal working hours.
 - C. Record Documents of water, sewer and drainage must be provided for the General Contractor by a Professional Land Surveyor and must be satisfactory for approval by the OWNER and shall comply with the latest approved version of the CADD City Standards.
 - D. Final pay request will not be processed until Record Documents have been completed and submitted to the City.

END OF SECTION

01720

Page 163 of 494

PROJECT #11681 SR A1A STREETSCAPE IMPROVEMENTS CITY OF FORT LAUDERDALE

SECTION 01780 CONTRACT CLOSEOUT

PART 1 GENERAL

- 1.1 SUBMITTALS
 - A. Informational Submittals:
 - a. Submit prior to application for final payment.
 - i. Record Documents.
 - ii. As-built drawings (signed and sealed hardcopies and electronic format PDF and CAD files)
 - iii. Special Bonds, Special Guarantees, and Service Agreements.
 - iv. Consent of Surety to Final Payment.
 - v. Releases or Waivers of Liens and Claims.
 - vi. Releases from Agreements.
 - vii. Final Application for Payment: Submit in accordance with procedures and requirements stated in Section 01025, Measurement and Payment.
 - viii. Spare Parts, Special Tools and Extra Materials: As required by individual Specification sections.
 - B. Subcontractor Identification Form:
 - a. Submit form with final pay request.
 - b. Submit a separate form for each subcontractor used.
 - c. For Capital Improvement Projects, submit form along with final pay request to the PCM.
 - d. Form is attached as a Supplement to this Section.

1.2 RECORD DOCUMENTS

- A. Quality Assurance:
 - a. Furnish qualified and experienced person, whose duty and responsibility shall be to maintain record documents.
 - b. Accuracy of Records:

April 27, 2020

- i. Coordinate changes within record documents, making legible and accurate entries on each sheet of Drawings and other documents where such entry is required to show change.
- ii. Purpose of Project record documents is to document factual information regarding aspects of the Work, both concealed and visible, to enable future modification of the Work to proceed without lengthy and expensive site measurement, investigation, and examination.
- c. Make entries within 24 hours after receipt of information that a change in the Work has occurred.
- d. Prior to submitting each request for progress payment, request PCM's review and approval of current status of record documents. Failure to properly maintain, update, and submit record documents may result in a deferral by PCM to recommend whole or any part of Contractor's Application for Payment, either partial or final.

1.3 RELEASES FROM AGREEMENTS

- A. Furnish Owner written releases from property owners or public agencies where side agreements or special easements have been made, or where Contractor's operations have not been kept within the Owner's construction right-of-way.
- B. In the Event Contractor is Unable to Secure Written Releases:
 - a. Inform PCM of the reasons.
 - b. Owner or its representatives will examine the site, and Owner will direct Contractor to complete the Work that may be necessary to satisfy terms of the side agreement or special easement.
 - c. Should Contractor refuse to perform this Work, Owner reserves right to have it done by separate contract and deduct cost of same from Contract Price, or require Contractor to furnish a satisfactory Bond in a sum to cover legal claims for damages.
 - d. When Owner is satisfied that the Work has been completed in agreement with Contract Documents and terms of side agreement or special easement, right is reserved to waive requirement for written release if:
 - i. Contractor's failure to obtain such statement is due to grantor's refusal to sign, and this refusal is not based upon any legitimate claims that Contractor has failed to fulfill terms of side agreement or special easement, or
 - ii. Contractor is unable to contact or has had undue hardship in contacting grantor.
- 1.4 AS-BUILT DRAWINGS

April 27, 2020

- A. Quality Assurance
 - a. As-built drawings must meet all minimum City of Fort Lauderdale CAD standards and be submitted in the latest version of AutoCAD available at the time the contract is signed.
 - b. As-built drawings will be submitted in both electronic and hard copy forms as follow:
 - i. 3 hard copy sets of as-builts will be submitted on 24x36 paper signed, sealed, and dated by a Florida Professional Licensed Surveyor (PLS).
 - ii. 1 CD or jump drive which will include both DWG files for the package and a PDF document including the surveyors signature and seal.
 - c. As-built drawings will include the following:
 - i. PLS name, business name, license numbers, address, and telephone number
 - ii. The following statement must be included:

"I hereby certify that the as-built location information of the potable water, reclaimed water, wastewater and drainage facilities shown on these drawings conforms to the minimum technical standards for land surveying in the State of Florida, Chapter 5J-17.050(10)(i) (Florida Administrative Code), as adopted by the Department of Agriculture and Consumer Services, Board of Professional Surveyors and Mappers, and that said as-builts are true and correct to the best of our knowledge and belief."

- iii. As-built drawings will contain the information on the design drawings (plan and profile views) plus document changes between the design and construction including correcting all information that is incorrect due to changes during construction. Incorrect or no longer relevant information will be erased or struck through. All location changes constructed materially different (onetenth foot horizontal, one tenth vertical) than the design location will have their design location struck through and will be redrafted at the constructed location. Design drawing dimensioning will be corrected as necessary.
- iv. Drawing will be a complete set including cover sheet, index, and any other sheets included in the approved design set. Standard detail sheets are not necessary.

B.Minimum As-Built Drawing Requirements (Not applicable for this project)April 27, 202001780CONTRACT CLOSEOUT

- a. Show the location of easements used by the water and wastewater facilities.
- b. Indicate pipe joint locations where water and wastewater or reclaimed water piping crosses.
- c. Indicated the length of gravity wastewater piping and actual slope between manhole centers.
- d. Show all abandoned in place facilities including the extent and method of abandonment.
- e. Show elevations to the nearest tenth of a foot for top of pipe for water mains, force mains, and reclaimed water mains at vertical deflection points, all bends, valves and fittings and every 200 feet along straight runs and where they cross all other facilities.
- f. Show elevations to the nearest one hundredth of a foot for manhole rims, gravity main inverts at the manhole, force main connections to manholes, lift station top of slab, bottom of wet well, influent pipe invert and control set points.

PART 2 PRODUCTS (NOT USED)

PART 3 EXECUTION

3.1 MAINTENANCE OF RECORD DOCUMENTS

- A. General:
 - a. Promptly following commencement of Contract Times, secure from Engineer, at no cost to Contractor, one complete set of Contract Documents. Drawings will be full size.
 - b. Delete Engineer title block and seal from all documents.
 - c. Label or stamp each record document with title, "RECORD DOCUMENTS," in neat large printed letters.
 - d. Record information concurrently with construction progress and within 24 hours after receipt of information that change has occurred. Do not cover or conceal Work until required information is recorded. Contractor is responsible for maintaining up-to-date "red-lined" markups, on site, of all changes including revised locations of buried features and provides access to the City for review at any time.
 - e. All piping inserts, fittings, and valve locations shall be located by a Florida Licensed Surveyor in accordance with City of Fort Lauderdale surveying standards and per NAVD 88. Contractor shall provide adequate notice

April 27, 2020

Page 167 of 494

PROJECT #11681 SR A1A STREETSCAPE IMPROVEMENTS CITY OF FORT LAUDERDALE

to the surveyor to ensure that all locations are accessible, prior to backfill.

- B. Preservation:
 - a. Maintain documents in a clean, dry, legible condition and in good order. Do not use record documents for construction purposes.
 - b. Make documents and Samples available at all times for observation by PCM or Engineer.
- C. Making Entries on Drawings:
 - a. Using an erasable colored pencil (not ink or indelible pencil), clearly describe change by graphic line and note as required.
 - i. Color Coding:
 - a. Green when showing information deleted from Drawings.
 - b. Red when showing information added to Drawings.
 - c. Blue and circled in blue to show notes.
 - b. Date entries.
 - c. Call attention to entry by "cloud" drawn around area or areas affected.
 - d. Legibly mark to record actual changes made during construction, including, but not limited to:
 - i. Depths of various elements of foundation in relation to finished first floor data if not shown or where depth differs from that shown.
 - ii. Horizontal and vertical locations of existing and new Underground Facilities and appurtenances, and other underground structures, equipment, or Work. Reference to at least two measurements to permanent surface improvements.
 - iii. Location of internal utilities and appurtenances concealed in the construction referenced to visible and accessible features of the structure.
 - iv. Locate existing facilities, piping, equipment, and items critical to the interface between existing physical conditions or construction and new construction.
 - v. Changes made by Addenda and Field Orders, Work Change Directive, Change Order, Written Amendment, and Engineer's written interpretation and clarification using consistent symbols for each and showing appropriate document tracking number.

April 27, 2020

Page 168 of 494

PROJECT #11681 SR A1A STREETSCAPE IMPROVEMENTS CITY OF FORT LAUDERDALE

- e. Dimensions on Schematic Layouts: Show on record drawings, by dimension, the centerline of each run of items such as are described in previous subparagraph above.
 - i. Clearly identify the item by accurate notes such as "cast iron drain," "galv. water," and the like.
 - ii. Show, by symbol or note, vertical location of item ("under slab," "in ceiling plenum," "exposed," and the like).
 - iii. Make identification so descriptive that it may be related reliably to Specifications.
- D. Coordination with Florida Licensed surveyor:
 - a. Contractor shall not cover any bends, valves, or fittings installed until they have been located by the survey crews for the purpose of preparing asbuilt and/or Record Drawings.
 - b. If the above conditions are not met, for any reason, Contractor shall bear the cost of potholing the constructed installation to allow for the locations.

3.2 FINAL CLEANING

- A. At completion of the Work or of a part thereof and immediately prior to Contractor's request for certificate of Substantial Completion; or if no certificate is issued, immediately prior to Contractor's notice of completion, clean entire site or parts thereof, as applicable.
 - a. Leave the Work and adjacent areas affected in a cleaned condition satisfactory to Owner and PCM.
 - b. Remove grease, dirt, dust, paint or plaster splatter, stains, labels, fingerprints, and other foreign materials from exposed surfaces.
 - c. Repair, patch, and touch up marred surfaces to specified finish and match adjacent surfaces.
 - d. Clean all windows.
 - e. Clean and wax wood, vinyl, or painted floors.
 - f. Broom clean exterior paved driveways and parking areas.
 - g. Hose clean sidewalks, loading areas, and others contiguous with principal structures.
 - h. Rake clean all other surfaces.
 - Replace air-handling filters and clean ducts, blowers, and coils of ventilation units operated during construction.

April 27, 2020

i.

- j. Leave water courses, gutters, and ditches open and clean.
- B. Use only cleaning materials recommended by manufacturer of surfaces to be cleaned.
- C. Meet all requirements of Section 02575, Surface Restoration.
- 3.3 SUPPLEMENTS
 - A. The supplements listed below, following "END OF SECTION," are part of this Specification.
 - a. Subcontractor Identification Form (See next page).

END OF SECTION

Page 170 of 494

PROJECT #11681 SR A1A STREETSCAPE IMPROVEMENTS



SUBCONTRACTOR IDENTIFICATION FORM

This form shall be completed by all City of Fort Lauderdale Prime Contractors who subcontracted out any portion of his/her City contract. The form shall be forwarded to the City of Fort Lauderdale's Public Services Department (Engineering and Architectural Services) with the prime contractor's final pay request. A separate form is to be completed and submitted for each subcontractor. Please telephone (954) 761-5057 or 761-5083, if you have any questions regarding this form.

- 1) CITY OF FORT LAUDERDALE PROJECT NO.
- 2) PROJECT DESCRIPTION _____
- 3) SUBContractor _

Business Name

Address

Telephone & Fax Nos.

Email Address/Company Wesbsite (if applicable)

- 4) SUBCONTRACTOR'S PRINCIPAL OFFICER
- 5) CLASSIFICATION OF WORK SUBCONTRACTED OUT _____
- 6) COST OF WORK SUBCONTRACTED OUT ____
- 7) Please check the item(s) which properly identify the ownership status of the subcontractor's
 - firm: Subcontractor firm is not a MBE or WBE
 - Subcontractor firm is a MBE, as at least 51 percent is owned and operated by one or more socially and economically-disadvantaged individuals:
 - American India Asian Black Hispanic White
 - Subcontractor firm is a WBE, as at least 51 percent is owned and operated by one or more women.
 - American India Asian Black Hispanic White
- 8) PRIME Contractor ____

NAME & TITLE OF PRIME CONTRACTOR'S REPRESENTATIVE COMPLETING THIS FORM (Please

April 27, 2020

01780

Page 171 of 494

PROJECT #11681
SR A1A STREETSCAPE IMPROVEMENTS
CITY OF FORT LAUDERDALE

Print)

(Telephone No.)	(Fax No.)	(Email Address)

DATE

SIGNATURE

Prime Contractor's Representative

April 27, 2020

Page 172 of 494

PROJECT #11681 SR A1A STREETSCAPE IMPROVEMENTS CITY OF FORT LAUDERDALE

SECTION 02200 – SITE PREPARATION

PART 1 GENERAL

- 1.0 GENERAL PROVISIONS
 - A. Attention is directed to the PROCUREMENT AND CONTRACTING REQUIREMENTS and all Sections within DIVISION 01, GENERAL REQUIREMENTS, which are made a part of this Section of the Specifications.
- 1.1 WORK INCLUDED
 - A. Provide all equipment and do all work necessary to prepare the site for construction, including demolishing and removing the structures and utilities indicated on the Drawings.
 - B. Contractor shall be responsible for preventing any debris from entering the storm drain system. Contractor shall pay any fines incurred as a result of debris entering the system at no additional cost to the Owner.
- 1.2 RELATED WORK
 - A. Examine Contract Documents for requirements that affect work of this Section. Other Specification Sections that directly relate to work of this Section include, but are not limited to:
 - 1. Section 01010, SUMMARY OF WORK; Related work performed under separate contract with the Owner.
 - 2. Section 01560, TEMPORARY CONTROLS.
- 1.3 SUBMITTALS
 - A. The following shall be submitted:
 - 1. Permits and notices authorizing demolition.
 - 2. Certificates of severance of utility services.
 - 3. Permit for transport and legal disposal off-site of demolition material and debris.
 - 4. Demolition procedures and operational sequence for review and acceptance by Owner.
 - 5. Location plan of staging areas and schedule for moving staging equipment into those areas shall be submitted for Owner's approval prior to mobilization and related site preparation operations.
- 1.4 Predemolition photographs: Show existing conditions of adjoining construction and site improvements, including finish surfaces, that might be misconstrued as

April 27, 2020

SITE PREPARATION

damage caused by demolition operations. Submit before the Work begins.QUALITY ASSURANCE

- A. Predemolition Conference: Conduct conference at Project site to comply with requirements in Division 01 Section "Project Management and Coordination." Review methods and procedures related to selective demolition including, but not limited to, the following:
 - 1. Inspect and discuss condition of construction to be selectively demolished.
 - 2. Review structural load limitations of existing structure.
 - 3. Review and finalize selective demolition schedule and verify availability of materials, demolition personnel, equipment, and facilities needed to make progress and avoid delays.
 - 4. Review requirements of work performed by other trades that rely on substrates exposed by selective demolition operations.
 - 5. Review areas where existing construction is to remain and requires protection.

1.5 **PROTECTION**

- A. Do not interfere with use of adjacent buildings. Maintain free and safe passage to and from.
- B. Prevent movement or settlement of adjacent structures. Provide and place bracing or shoring and be responsible for safety and support of structures. Assume liability for such movement, settlement, damage, or injury.
- C. Cease operations and notify Owner immediately if safety of adjacent structures appears to be endangered. Take precautions to properly support structures. Do not resume operations until safety is restored.
- D. Prevent movement, settlement or collapse of adjacent services, sidewalks, driveways and trees. Assume liability for such movement, settlement, or collapse. Promptly repair damage at no cost to the Owner.
- E. Provide, erect, and maintain street boardings, sidewalk shed, barricades, lighting, and guardrails as required to protect general public, workers, and adjoining property.

1.6 EXISTING CONDITIONS

- A. Arrange and pay for disconnecting, removing, capping, and plugging utility services. Disconnect and stub off. Notify the affected utility company in advance and obtain approval before starting this work.
- B. Place markers to indicate location of disconnected services. Identify service lines and capping locations on Project Record Documents.

April 27, 2020

02200

SITE PREPARATION

Page **174** of **494**

PROJECT #11681 SR A1A STREETSCAPE IMPROVEMENTS CITY OF FORT LAUDERDALE

- C. The Owner agrees to remove all asbestos from structures to be demolished. Before Construction Documents are issued to the Contractor for construction, the Owner will certify to the Contractor that the site is free of asbestos. If asbestos is found on the site and recognized as such, all work will cease without penalty to the Contractor or Owner so that the Owner can take appropriate steps for its removal.
- 1.7 MAINTAINING TRAFFIC
 - A. Do not close or obstruct roadways without permits.
 - B. Conduct operations with minimum interference to public or private roadways.
- 1.8 MATERIALS OWNERSHIP
 - A. Unless otherwise indicated, demolition waste becomes property of Contractor.
 - B. Historic items, relics, antiques, and similar objects including, but not limited to, cornerstones and their contents, commemorative plaques and tablets, and other items of interest or value to Owner that may be uncovered during demolition remain the property of Owner.
 - 1. Carefully salvage in a manner to prevent damage and promptly return to Owner.

1.9 WARRANTY

A. Existing Warranties: Remove, replace, patch, and repair materials and surfaces cut or damaged during selective demolition, by methods and with materials so as not to void existing warranties.

PART 2 PRODUCTS (NOT USED)

PART 3 EXECUTION

3.1 EXISTING UTILITIES

- A. Contractor shall notify public and private utility companies as required by law in advance of construction so that existing utilities may be accurately located and identified by the appropriate agency or utility. Comply with the requirements of the Sunshine 811 811 or 1- 800-432-4770.
- B. Give advance notice to public and private utility companies as required by law, and provide proper disposition, subject to Owner approval of existing pipe lines, conduits, sewers, drains, poles, wiring, and other utilities that interfere with work, whether or not they are specifically indicated on Drawings. The Contractor shall immediately notify Owner and appropriate authorities when coming across an

April 27, 2020

SITE PREPARATION

Page **175** of **494**

PROJECT #11681 SR A1A STREETSCAPE IMPROVEMENTS CITY OF FORT LAUDERDALE

unknown utility line and await decision as to how to dispose of same. When an existing utility line must be cut and plugged or capped, moved, or relocated, or has become damaged, Contractor shall notify Owner and utility company involved, and assure protection, support, or moving of utilities to adjust them to new work. Contractor shall be responsible for damage caused to existing, active utilities under work of this Contract, whether or not such utilities are indicated on Drawings, including resultant damages or injuries to persons or properties.

- 3.2 DEMOLITION
 - A. Structures indicated to be removed shall be completely removed including foundations, except when approved by the Owner, to a minimum of 4 ft. below finished grade for graded areas.
 - B. Remove from site, contaminated, vermin infested, or dangerous materials encountered and disposed of by safe means so as not endanger health of workers and public.
 - C. Backfill areas excavated as a result of demolition.
 - D. Rough grade areas affected by demolition and leave areas level, maintaining grades and contours of site.
 - E. Site Access and Temporary Controls: Conduct demolition and debris-removal operations to ensure minimum interference with roads, streets, walks, walkways, and other adjacent occupied and used facilities.
 - 1. Do not close or obstruct streets, walks, walkways, or other adjacent occupied or used facilities without permission from Owner and authorities having jurisdiction. Provide alternate routes around closed or obstructed traffic ways if required by authorities having jurisdiction.
 - 2. Use water mist and other suitable methods to limit spread of dust and dirt. Comply with governing environmental-protection regulations. Do not use water when it may damage adjacent construction or create hazardous or objectionable conditions, such as ice, flooding, and pollution.

3.3 REMOVALS

- A. Materials indicated on the Drawings or designated by the Owner in the field to be removed shall be dismantled, removed, and legally disposed of off-site or stockpiled as indicated on the Drawings.
- B. Areas formerly occupied by structures shall be regraded to conform with surrounding topography following demolition.
- 3.4 LOAM AND TOPSOIL

April 27, 2020

02200

SITE PREPARATION

- A. Loam and topsoil shall be stripped to their full depth from areas to be excavated, filled, regraded, or resurfaced.
- B. Loam and topsoil shall be stockpiled on-site and protected. No loam and topsoil shall be removed from the site without the written permission of the Architect.
- C. Stockpiled loam and topsoil which conforms to the specifications may be used for fill and finish grading within landscaped areas.
- 3.5 CLEARING AND GRUBBING
 - A. Trees, shrubs, and other vegetation not indicated on the Drawings or designated in the field by the Owner to remain and required for execution of the Work shall be cleared and grubbed.
 - B. Tree and stump removals will be conducted by the Owner.
 - C. Protect existing trees in accordance with Section 015639, TEMPORARY TREE AND PLANT PROTECTION.
- 3.6 ABANDONED PIPES DRAINS AND SEWERS
 - A. Drain and sewer pipes indicated to be abandoned shall be completely filled with an 8 in. thick mortar jointed masonry bulkhead. If a pipe indicated to be abandoned and plugged appears to be in active service, it shall not be plugged, and the Owner shall be notified.
 - B. Other utility pipes shall be cut and capped outside the excavation and abandoned piping removed from the site.
 - C. Frames, grates, covers, traps, and other castings shall be salvaged.
- 3.7 PAVEMENT AND CURB REMOVAL
 - A. Where pavement and/or curb to be removed abuts pavement and curb to remain, a neat, straight saw cut shall be made with a concrete power saw.
 - 1. Pavement and/or curb removal shall include removal of subbase as required to accommodate proposed construction materials.
- 3.8 RELOCATING EXISTING STRUCTURES
 - A. Existing Historic Markers and Pillars indicated on the Drawings to be relocated, shall be carefully removed, and reinstalled to new locations on-site as indicated or as directed by Architect or Owner.
- 3.9 SALVAGEABLE MATERIALS

April 27, 2020

02200

SITE PREPARATION

- A. Materials indicated on the Drawings or designated by the Owner in the field to be salvaged or removed and relocated, shall be carefully removed, protected from damage, and put in temporary storage as follows:
 - 1. Salvaged material shall be stockpiled on-site in an area designated by the Owner, or put in temporary storage for later reuse on this Project, in an area designated by the Owner.
- 3.10 SITE RESTORATION
 - A. Below-Grade Areas: Rough grade below-grade areas ready for further excavation or new construction.
 - B. Site Grading: Uniformly rough grade area of demolished construction to a smooth surface, free from irregular surface changes. Provide a smooth transition between adjacent existing grades and new grades.

END OF SECTION

SECTION 02240 – DEWATERING

- PART 1 GENERAL (NOT USED)
- PART 2 PRODUCTS (NOT USED)

PART 3 EXECUTION

3.1 GENERAL

- A. The Contractor shall be responsible for design, installation, and operation of a dewatering system to dewater specified excavations.
 - a. The dewatering system shall be designed in accordance with the Best Management Practices (BMP's) adopted by FDEP.
 - b. Inspection and control of dewatering system operations will be in accordance with the FDEP guidelines established in the Florida Erosion and Sediment Control Inspector's Manual (current edition).
- B. Continuously manage and control excavation water recharge in order to facilitate and not impede construction activities at all times, including weekends, holidays, and during periods of work stoppages, and furnish and install, and operate, a contingency backup dewatering system to maintain control of excavation water levels to facilitate construction (i.e.; no construction delays).

3.2 SUBMITTALS

- A. Submittals shall be made in accordance with the requirements specified in Contract Documents and the requirements of this Section.
- B. Provide name, address, and phone numbers of all subcontractors.
- C. The Contractor shall submit a Dewatering Best Management Practices (BMP) Plan prior to the start of excavation expected to include dewatering operations. The Plan shall provide detailed descriptions of dewatering procedures to be utilized to meet the requirements of this Section. Methodologies to control dewatering discharge contamination include, but are not limited to:
 - a. Holding tanks of adequate size and volume.
 - b. Wellpointing systems.
 - c. Sump pumping systems.
 - d. Chemical precipitation of particulates.
 - e. Filter systems and siltation controls.

April 27, 2020

02240

- f. Outfall booms.
- D. The Contractor shall provide a Site Health and Safety Plan and Activity Hazard Analysis (AHA) for contaminated soil as specified in the Contract Documents and/or groundwater as specified in this Section, to include the following:
 - a. A written description of the proposed method for temporary stockpiling, transportation, and disposal of all wastes.
 - b. Copy of permits of disposal facilities.
 - c. Certification of disposal of all wastes.
 - d. Directions to the nearest hospital and phone number.
 - e. Emergency contact phone numbers.
 - f. Laboratory analyses and sampling plan required for transportation and disposal of all wastes in accordance with applicable federal, state, and local requirements.
- E. Upon Completion of Remediation Activities, the following shall be provided:
 - a. Copy of manifests for all wastes leaving the site.
 - b. Copy of the laboratory analyses results from all sampling activities.
 - c. Copy of closure reports that may be required.
- 3.3 SURFACE WATER CONTROL
 - A. Remove surface runoff controls when no longer needed.
 - B. Seal off or berm catch basins in the area of construction to prevent discharge of untreated dewatering effluent or runoff from unstabilized construction areas into storm drains.
 - C. All drain inlets or catch basins used for dewatering discharge shall be provided with silt and sediment removal barriers as approved by the CONSULTANT.
 - a. All barriers shall be cleaned regularly to avoid sediment discharge into the storm drain system.
 - b. Construction activities will be stopped at no cost to the Owner until sediment controls are properly maintained, installed, and in compliance with the dewatering permit.
 - c. All barriers shall be removed upon issuance of a hurricane warning.

April 27, 2020

02240

3.4 DEWATERING SYSTEMS

- A. Design, furnish, and install, operate, and maintain a dewatering system of sufficient size and capacity to permit excavation and subsequent construction activities in water-free conditions, and to lower and maintain the excavation area groundwater level a minimum of 2 feet below the lowest point of excavation. The dewatering system shall be designed and operated such that the system continuously maintains excavations water levels so as to maintain the excavation water level in order to allow for the initiation and completion of excavation backfill compaction and restoration activities.
- B. Dewatering systems shall include, but is not limited to, furnishing and installing wells or well points, and or other equipment and appurtenances as may be necessary, including system components or equipment, installed outside the outermost perimeter of the excavation limits, and sufficiently below lowest point of excavation, to maintain the specified or required groundwater elevation.
- C. Open trench pumping maybe permitted upon the approval of the CONSULTANT.
- D. Design and Operate Dewatering Systems:
 - a. To prevent loss of ground as water is removed.
 - b. To avoid inducing settlement or damage to existing facilities, completed Work, or adjacent property.
 - c. Avoid surface water pollution or discharge of sediment to storm drain systems or waterways.
- E. Provide supplemental ditches and sumps only as necessary to collect water from local seeps. Do not use ditches and sumps as primary means of dewatering. The Contractor shall not direct any flow of water over pavement surfaces. Discharge of water shall be conducted as approved by the local, state, and federal agencies and the CONSULTANT.
- F. Provide controls to prevent surface water from entering excavation pits, trenches, or stockpiled materials.

3.5 PIPELINES CONSTRUCTED UNDERWATER

A. In the event that it is found that the water in a trench cannot be lowered by ordinary means, i.e., well points and pumps, an alternate construction method may be proposed by the Contractor. Complete details, specifications, manufacturer's descriptive literature, installation lists and any other pertinent data regarding the proposed alternate method shall be submitted as an alternate by the Contractor to the CITY PROJECT MANAGER within 5 calendar days of the time that the Contractor anticipates using such alternate method.

April 27, 2020

02240

- B. If the CITY PROJECT MANAGER approves the alternate method in writing, it may be used, so long as the Work is performed in a manner which, in the opinion of the CONSULTANT, conforms to the method and procedure as set forth in the information supplied by the Contractor in his original application for use of an alternate method. The CITY PROJECT MANAGER may revoke approval of the alternate method if at any time, in his opinion, the Work is not conforming to any applicable portion of these Specifications.
- C. No pipeline shall be laid under water without approval of the CITY PROJECT MANAGER.
- D. If the dewatering system is eliminated or the effort reduced, and the pipe is laid underwater, additional pipe zone material will be required as backfill to the water table elevation, or to the level it was reduced to.
- 3.6 DISPOSAL OF WATER
 - A. All water generated, pumped, or removed from excavations as a result of excavation dewatering activities shall be collected, containerized, and managed prior to discharge and or treatment at an approved discharge point or facility, in accordance with Broward County Code of Regulation, Sections 27. Contractor shall secure, obtain, and pay for all necessary local, state, and federal permits, licenses, fees, and or approvals to discharge water or perform onsite or offsite treatment and disposal. Treat water collected by dewatering operations as required by regulatory agencies, prior to discharge.
 - B. Discharge water as permitted, and in regulatory compliance with Contractor obtained discharge permits/licenses.
 - a. All discharge activities shall be performed so as to prevent silt and sediment discharge and eliminate any soil erosion or flooding, or otherwise damage existing facilities, completed Work, or adjacent property.
 - b. Maximum allowable turbidity of discharges to surface waters or storm drains will be 10 NTU's.
 - c. Sump discharges cannot be discharged directly to storm drains or surface waters without treatment.
 - C. Affected storm sewer outfalls shall be protected with floating silt booms as approved by the Broward County Planning and Environmental Regulation Division (BCPERD) and the CONSULTANT. All accumulated debris resulting from the dewatering discharge collecting in the boom shall be removed on a daily basis.
 - D. Visible silt plumes emanating from the area around the outfalls will be considered a failure of the silt and sediment removal measures and may result in a Notice of Violation issued by BCPERD. The Contractor will be responsible for all fines associated with the violation of the dewatering permit conditions issued to the Contractor.

April 27, 2020

02240

Page 182 of 494

PROJECT #11681 SR A1A STREETSCAPE IMPROVEMENTS CITY OF FORT LAUDERDALE

E. Failure to control dewatering discharges as described above and as detailed in the Florida Erosion and Sediment Control Inspector's Manual, may result in an order to cease dewatering operations until the discharge problems are corrected. No claims will be accepted for costs or delays associated with unacceptable dewatering discharge practices.

3.7 WELL POINT REMOVAL

- A. Well point holes shall be filled with sand which shall be washed into the hole.
- B. Well point holes located within asphalt pavement surfaces or concrete pavements, shall be filled with sand to the subgrade. The remaining hole shall be filled with nonshrink grout.
- 3.8 CONTAMINATED GROUNDWATER AND DISPOSAL REQUIREMENT
 - A. If Contractor suspects, witnesses, or identifies, groundwater contamination at any time during the performance of the Work, Contractor shall notify the CITY PROJECT MANAGER immediately. Results will be obtained by the onsite mobile laboratory.
 - B. If analytical testing documents and indicates elevated concentrations above FDEP action levels (Chapter 62-777, Florida Administrative Code) dewatering operations will be suspended until appropriate treatment and or construction measures can be implemented. Contractor shall not resume operations until notified to do so in writing by the CITY PROJECT MANAGER and construction of the remaining sewer pipelines in that area will be installed in the wet or normal construction activities shall be resumed in another areas determined by the CONSULTANT. There shall be no delay or mobilization claim associated with moving to another project area, unless all other Work has been completed. In addition, the local agency will be immediately notified via telephone and in writing by the Contractor. Dewatering activities in the area will not proceed until review of the matter with the local agency is resolved and written authorization is issued.
 - C. The Contractor shall submit a dewatering plan to the CITY PROJECT MANAGER for review. The Contractor is advised that the SFWMD, FDOT, BCEPGMD, etc. May require that a dewatering plan, prepared by a state of Florida licensed professional engineer or registered professional geologist, be submitted and approved prior to issuance of a dewatering permit. The Contractor will retain a state of Florida licensed Professional Engineer or registered Professional Geologist to provide an initial report of potential dewatering issues in the site vicinity. The Contractor shall retain a state of Florida licensed Professional Engineer or registered geologist to provide any additional services required by regulatory agencies regarding dewatering and contaminated sites.
 - D. The Contractor is advised that the BCEPGMD may have identified contaminated sites within ¼ mile radius of the project site. The Contractor may be required to provide testing and monitoring of the dewatering operations, and to institute

April 27, 2020

02240

dewatering methods and controls, as required by BCEPGMD, SFWMD, FDOT, etc. The contractor will be responsible for all costs associated with means and methods of dewatering which will be set forth by dewatering permits.

- E. Treatment of the groundwater will include three options depending on the magnitude of the contamination in the trench or as determined by the CONSULTANT: Granular Activated Carbon (GAC) Treatment Vessels, Mobile Air Stripping Units, or Vacuum Truck Removal and Disposal or other method as approved by the CONSULTANT. The Contractor will provide a submittal list of all qualified groundwater remediation subcontractors for GAC vessel treatment/portable air stripping unit and vacuum truck disposal including phone numbers, contact names, and addresses prior to start of construction. The selected groundwater treatment/recycling facility for hauling contaminated groundwater shall also be identified.
- F. If contaminated groundwater in the dewatering trench is encountered, the remediation operations will begin once local agency approval is obtained. Contaminated water will be disposed first into a high volume holding (FRAC) tank and then treated through a GAC unit/portable air stripper or recovered into vacuum hauling trucks for disposal.
- G. Effluent water from the treatment system will be analyzed by the onsite mobile laboratory to confirm that concentrations are below regulatory limits. Effluent water will then be directed to a pre-approved alternative location as determined by local agency and/or the CONSULTANT.

END OF SECTION

April 27, 2020

Page 184 of 494

PROJECT #11681 SR A1A STREETSCAPE IMPROVEMENTS CITY OF FORT LAUDERDALE

SECTION 02250 - CONTAMINATED SOIL

PART 1 GENERAL

1.1 WORK INCLUDED

- A. This Section covers the Work necessary to remove, transport, and properly dispose of the following wastes:
 - a. Liquid petroleum product.
 - b. Affected soil.
 - **c.** Free petroleum product.

1.2 DEFINITIONS

- A. Liquid petroleum product (product) is fluid petroleum product partly or entirely composed of diesel fuel or gasoline.
- B. Affected soil is defined herein.
- C. Free petroleum product is defined as a liquid which forms a separate floating phase distinct from the groundwater.

1.3 SUBMITTALS

- A. Submittals shall be made in accordance with the requirements of the Contract Documents and the requirements of this Section.
- B. The Contractor Shall Provide the Following Submittals:
 - a. A written description of the proposed method for temporary stockpiling, transportation, and disposal of all wastes.
 - b. Copy of permits of disposal facilities.
 - c. Certification of disposal of all wastes.
 - d. Copy of manifests for all wastes leaving the site.
 - e. Copy of the laboratory analyses required for transportation and disposal of all wastes in accordance with applicable federal, state, and local requirements.
 - f. Provide name, address, and phone number of all subcontractors.

April 27, 2020

02250

PART 2 MATERIALS (NOT USED)

PART 3 EXECUTION

3.1 LIQUID PETROLEUM PRODUCT

- A. Classification of liquid petroleum product shall be made by the Consultant/Geologist responsible for the testing of the product.
- B. The Contractor shall remove all liquid petroleum product if discovered in the trench during dewatering operations.
- C. If the petroleum product is discovered, the product will be disposed as described herein.
- D. If contamination is discovered and it is determined that it must be removed, the Contractor shall commence remediation activities as determined by the Consultant/Geologist. During the remediation activities, the Contractor shall move to another location as determined by the CITY PROJECT MANAGER to resume normal construction activities. There shall be no delay or mobilization claim associated with moving to another project area, unless all other Work has been completed.

3.2 AFFECTED SOIL

- A. Excavation of affected soil shall be accomplished in accordance with the Contract Documents. The soil may be contaminated with petroleum product which may be partly or entirely diesel fuel, gasoline, or chlorinated solvents.
- B. Classification of affected soil for disposal purposes will be determined by the CONSULTANT using an Organic Vapor Monitor (OVM) with photo ionization detector or equivalent provided by the Consultant/Geologist. Soils with vapor readings higher than 10 parts per million (ppm) for diesel as defined in Chapter 62-770 of the Florida Administrative Code, are excessively contaminated and will be identified by the Consultant/Geologists for treatment and disposal. Affected soil must be placed on an impermeable barrier when temporarily stockpiled. All stockpile leachate or runoff must be collected for disposal in accordance with applicable federal, state, and local regulations. Soils designated for removal and disposal shall be prepared for shipment, transported, and disposed of in accordance with the requirements of this Section.
- C. Affected soils shall be processed by incineration at a state licensed facility. These soils shall be transported and disposed of in accordance with federal, state, and local regulations. The Contractor shall be responsible for all soil analyses required for transportation and disposal.
- D. The Contractor shall be responsible for testing soil which has been incinerated to certify the treated soil meets applicable federal, state, and local regulations for final disposal.

April 27, 2020

02250

Page 186 of 494

PROJECT #11681 SR A1A STREETSCAPE IMPROVEMENTS CITY OF FORT LAUDERDALE

3.3 FREE PETROLEUM PRODUCT

- A. Some free petroleum products which may be partly or entirely diesel fuel or gasoline may be encountered during excavation activities. The Contractor shall remove free petroleum product, if necessary, when a separate floating phase greater than 0.10-inch thick is present as required by health and safety considerations. The free petroleum product shall be removed by skimming, pumping to an oil/water separator, or other approved methods.
- B. Free petroleum products shall be transported and disposed by the Contractor in accordance with federal, state, and local regulations. The Contractor is responsible for any laboratory analyses required for disposal of the free petroleum products.

3.4 TRANSPORT AND DISPOSAL

A. Transport Regulations: The Contractor shall be responsible for the loading, labeling, placarding, marking, weighing, and transporting of all waste materials in accordance with the Florida Department of Transportation Regulations, and U.S. Department of Transportation Regulations. The Contractor shall use only transporters that are licensed and competent to haul these wastes.

3.5 WASTE CONTAINERS

- A. Each transport container of waste shall be visually inspected by the Contractor for leaks, drips, or container damage prior to being loaded. Containers which are found to be leaking or damaged shall not be loaded until the damage is repaired. The Contractor shall prepare the transport container to prevent spillage or contamination. The Contractor shall notify the CITY PROJECT MANAGERT 2 hours before any loaded transport leaves the site.
- B. All transport containers leaving the site shall be inspected by the Contractor to ensure that no waste material adheres to the wheels or undercarriage.
- C. All vehicles on which waste is adhering shall be cleaned by sweeping tires and undercarriage or by other dry methods prior to leaving the site.

3.6 SHIPPING RECORDS

- A. The Contractor shall prepare accurate shipping records for any wastes leaving the site in accordance with applicable federal and state regulations. The Contractor shall be responsible for providing copies of the records to the CITY PROJECT MANAGER and shall immediately notify the CITY PROJECT MANAGER of any problems in completing shipments and disposal of wastes.
- B. The Contractor shall:
 - a. Be responsible for appropriate measurement of unit quantity (weight or volume) of waste material removed from the site.

April 27, 2020

02250

Page 187 of 494

PROJECT #11681 SR A1A STREETSCAPE IMPROVEMENTS CITY OF FORT LAUDERDALE

b.

- c. Be solely responsible for any and all actions necessary to remedy situations involving waste spiked in transit.
- C. The Contractor shall ensure that a copy of the manifest is returned to the CITY PROJECT MANAGER by the designated treatment or disposal facility within 14 days of receipt of the material to be disposed.

determining the probable cause for the discrepancy.

3.7 COORDINATION

A. The Contractor shall at any time provide the CITY PROJECT MANAGER with safe access to the Work whenever it is in preparation or progress for the purposes of conducting inspections or collecting samples. The Contractor may conduct concurrent sampling and analyses, if desired. Results of any such sampling and analysis shall be furnished to the CITY PROJECT MANAGER at no cost.

PART 4 PAYMENT

- 4.1 GENERAL
 - A. Payment for work in this Section is included as stated in the Bid Form. The Contractor shall be responsible for appropriate measurement of unit quantity (volume or weight) of waste material removed from the site, and for verification of those quantities with receipt records from the disposal site.

END OF SECTION

April 27, 2020

Page 188 of 494

PROJECT #11681 SR A1A STREETSCAPE IMPROVEMENTS CITY OF FORT LAUDERDALE

SECTION 02260 - EXCAVATION SUPPORT AND PROTECTION

- PART 1 GENERAL (NOT USED)
- PART 2 PRODUCTS (NOT USED)
- PART 3 EXECUTION
- 3.1 GENERAL
 - A. The Contractor shall be responsible to design, provide, and maintain shoring, sheeting, and bracing as necessary to support the sides of excavations and to prevent detrimental settlement and lateral movement of existing facilities, adjacent property, and completed Work.
 - B. Consider all available geotechnical information available when designing the excavation support system.
- 3.2 REMOVAL OF EXCAVATION SUPPORT
 - A. Remove excavation support in a manner that will maintain support as excavation is backfilled.
 - B. Do not begin to remove excavation support until support can be removed without damage to existing facilities, completed Work, or adjacent property.
 - C. Remove excavation support in a manner that does not leave voids in the backfill.
- 3.3 TRENCHES
 - A. For trench excavation exceeding 5 feet in depth, provide adequate safety system meeting requirements of the Occupational Safety and Health Administration's (OSHA), Trench Safety Standards, 29 C.F.R., S.1926.650, Subpart P, and all subsequent revisions or updates adopted by the Department of Labor and Employment Security.

END OF SECTION

April 27, 2020

0231 EXCAVATION SUPPORT AND PROTECTION

Page 189 of 494

PROJECT #11681 SR A1A STREETSCAPE IMPROVEMENTS CITY OF FORT LAUDERDALE

SECTION 02315 - FILL AND BACKFILL

PART 1 GENERAL

- 1.1 DEFINITIONS
 - A. <u>Prepared Ground Surface</u>. Ground surface after completion of required demolition, clearing and grubbing, scalping of sod, stripping of topsoil, excavation to grade, and subgrade preparation.
 - B. <u>Completed Course.</u> A course or layer that is ready for next layer or next phase of Work.
 - C. <u>Lift.</u> Loose (uncompacted) layer of material.
 - D. <u>Geosynthetics</u>. Geotextiles, geogrids, or geomembranes.
 - E. Well-Graded:
 - a. A mixture of particle sizes with no specific concentration or lack thereof of one or more sizes.
 - b. Does not define numerical value that must be placed on coefficient of uniformity, coefficient of curvature, or other specific grain size distribution parameters.
 - c. Used to define material type that, when compacted, produces a strong and relatively incompressible soil mass free from detrimental voids.
 - F. <u>Influence Area.</u> Area within planes sloped downward and outward at 60-degree angle from horizontal measured from:
 - a. 1-foot outside outermost edge at base of foundations or slabs.
 - b. 1-foot outside outermost edge at surface of roadways or shoulder.
 - c. 0.5-foot outside exterior at spring line of pipes or culverts.
 - G. <u>Borrow Material.</u> Material from required excavations or from designated borrow areas on or near site.
 - H. <u>Selected Backfill Material.</u> Materials available onsite that CITY PROJECT MANAGER determines to be suitable for specific use.
 - I. <u>Imported Material.</u> Materials obtained from sources offsite, suitable for specified use.
 - J. <u>Structural Fill.</u> Fill materials as required under structures, pavements, and other facilities.

April 27, 2020

02315

K. <u>Embankment Material.</u> Fill materials required to raise existing grade in areas other than under structures.

PART 2 PRODUCTS

- 2.1 EARTHFILL
 - A. Excavated material from required excavations and designated borrow sites, free from rocks larger than 3 inches, from roots and other organic matter, ashes, cinders, trash, debris, and other deleterious materials.
 - B. Material containing more than 10 percent gravel, stones, or shale particles is unacceptable.
 - C. Provide imported material of equivalent quality, if required to accomplish Work.

2.2 GRANULAR FILL

- A. Use graded aggregate base material of uniform quality throughout, substantially free from vegetable matter, shale, lumps and clay balls, and having a Limerock Bearing Ratio value of not less than 100.
- B. Aggregate is composed of limestone, marble, or dolomite.
- C. Use material retained on the No. 10 sieve composed of aggregate meeting the following requirements:
 - a. Soundness Loss, Sodium, Sulfate: AASHTO T 104, 15 percent.
 - b. Percent Wear: AASHTO T 96 (Grading A) 45 percent.

Sieve Size	Percent by Weight Passing
2 inch	100
1-1/2 inch	95 to 100
³ ⁄ ₄ inch	65 to 90
3/8 inch	45 to 75
No. 4	35 to 60
No. 10	25 to 45
No. 50	5 to 25
No. 200	0 to 10

2.3 WATER FOR MOISTURE CONDITIONING

April 27, 2020

Page 191 of 494

PROJECT #11681 SR A1A STREETSCAPE IMPROVEMENTS CITY OF FORT LAUDERDALE

- A. Free of hazardous or toxic contaminates, or contaminants deleterious to proper compaction.
- 2.4 FOUNDATION STABILIZATION ROCK
 - A. General:
 - a. Materials may be either limerock, shell rock, cemented coquina, or shell base sources approved by the Department.
 - B. <u>Specific Requirements for Limerock.</u> For limerock, carbonates of calcium and magnesium shall be at least 70 percent. Materials having a plasticity index of more than ten or a liquid limit greater than 40 shall not be used as a stabilizer. The gradation of limerock shall be FDOT No. 57 stone or such that 97 percent of these materials will pass a 3-1/2 inch sieve.
 - C. <u>Crushed Shell.</u> Crushed shell for this use shall be mollusk shell (i.e., oysters, mussels, clams, cemented coquina). Steamed shell will not be permitted.
 - D. Crushed shell shall meet the following requirements:
 - a. Material having a plasticity index of more than ten or a liquid limit greater than 40 shall not be used as a stabilizer.
 - b. At least 97 percent by weight of the total material shall pass a 3-1/2 inch sieve and at least 50 percent by weight of the total material shall be retained on the No. 4 sieve.
 - c. Not more than 20 percent by weight of the total material shall pass the No. 200 sieve. The determination of the percentage passing the No. 200 sieve shall be by washing only.
 - d. If the shell meets the above requirements without crushing, crushing will not be required.

PART 3 EXECUTION

3.1 GENERAL

- A. Keep placement surfaces free of water, debris, and foreign material during placement and compaction of fill and backfill materials.
- B. Place and spread fill and backfill materials in horizontal lifts of uniform thickness, in a manner that avoids segregation, and compact each lift to specified densities prior to placing succeeding lifts. Slope lifts only where necessary to conform to final grades or as necessary to keep placement surfaces drained of water.
- C. During filling and backfilling, keep level of fill and backfill around each structure and buried tank even.

April 27, 2020

02315

- D. If Pipe, Conduit, Duct Bank, or Cable is to be laid within Fill or Backfill:
 - a. Fill or backfill to an elevation 2 feet above top of item to be laid.
 - b. Excavate trench for installation of item.
 - c. Install bedding, if applicable, as specified in Contract Document Section -Trench Backfill.
 - d. Install item.
 - e. Backfill pipe zone and remaining trench, as specified in Contract Document Section, Trench Backfill, before resuming filling or backfilling specified in this Section.
- E. Tolerances
 - a. Final Lines and Grades: Within a tolerance of 0.1 foot, unless dimensions or grades are shown or specified otherwise.
 - b. Grade to establish and maintain slopes and drainage as shown. Reverse slopes are not permitted.
- F. <u>Settlement.</u> Correct and repair any subsequent damage to structures, pavements, curbs, slabs, piping, and other facilities, caused by settlement of fill or backfill material.

3.2 BACKFILL UNDER AND AROUND STRUCTURES

- A. <u>Under Facilities.</u> Within influence area beneath structures, slabs, pavements, curbs, piping, conduits, duct banks, and other facilities, backfill with granular fill, unless otherwise shown. Place granular fill in lifts of 6-inch maximum thickness and compact each lift to a density of at least 100 percent of the maximum density as determined by AASHTO T99, Method C.
- 3.3 FILL
 - A. Outside Influence Areas Beneath Structures, Pavements, Curbs, Slabs, Piping, and Other Facilities: Unless otherwise shown, place earthfill as follows:
 - a. Allow for proper thickness of topsoil where required.
 - b. Maximum 8-inch thick lifts.
 - c. Place and compact fill across full width of embankment.
 - d. Compact to a density of at least 80 percent of the maximum density as determined by AASHTO T99, Method C.

April 27, 2020

Page 193 of 494

PROJECT #11681 SR A1A STREETSCAPE IMPROVEMENTS CITY OF FORT LAUDERDALE

- e. For the outer layer of all fill where plant growth will be established, DO NOT COMPACT. Leave this layer in a loose condition to a minimum depth of 6 inches.
- f. Dress completed embankment with allowance for topsoil, crest surfacing, and slope protection, where applicable.

3.4 SITE TESTING

- A. Gradation
 - a. One sample from each 1,500 tons of finished product or more often as determined by CONSULTANT, if variation in gradation is occurring, or if material appears to depart from Specifications.
 - b. If test results indicate material does not meet Specification requirements, terminate material placement until corrective measures are taken.
 - c. Remove material placed in Work that does not meet Specification requirements.
- B. In-Place Density Tests: In accordance with AASHTO T99, Method C. During placement of materials, test as follows:
 - a. Earthfill: One test per 400 feet of pipe run.
 - b. Granular Fill: One test per 400 feet of pipe run.
 - c. Foundation Stabilization Rock: One test per lift.
- 3.5 REPLACING OVEREXCAVATED MATERIAL
 - A. Replace excavation carried below grade lines shown or established by CITY PROJECT MANAGER as follows:
 - a. <u>Beneath Footings.</u> Granular fill.
 - b. <u>Beneath Fill or Backfill.</u> Same material as specified for overlying fill or backfill.
 - c. <u>Beneath Slabs-On-Grade.</u> Granular fill.
 - d. Trenches:
 - i. Unauthorized Overexcavation: Either foundation stabilization rock or granular pipe base material, as specified in Contract Documents Section, Trench Backfill.
 - ii. Authorized Overexcavation: Foundation stabilization rock.

April 27, 2020

- e. Permanent Cut Slopes (Where Overlying Area is Not to Receive Fill or Backfill):
 - i. Flat to Moderate Steep Slopes (3 to 1, Horizontal Run: Vertical Rise or Flatter): Earthfill.
 - ii. Steep Slopes (Steeper than 3 to 1):
 - a. Correct over-excavation by transitioning between over-cut areas and designed slope adjoining areas, provided such cutting does not extend offsite or outside easements and right- of-ways, or adversely impacts existing facilities, adjacent property, or completed Work.
 - b. Backfilling overexcavated areas are prohibited unless, in CONSULTANT's opinion, backfill will remain stable and overexcavated material is replaced as compacted earthfill.

END OF SECTION

Page 195 of 494

PROJECT #11681 SR A1A STREETSCAPE IMPROVEMENTS CITY OF FORT LAUDERDALE

SECTION 02316 - EXCAVATION

PART 1 GENERAL

- 1.1 QUALITY ASSURANCE
 - A. Provide adequate survey control to avoid unauthorized over-excavation.
- 1.2 WEATHER LIMITATIONS
 - A. Material excavated during inclement weather shall not be used as fill or backfill until after material drains and dries sufficiently for proper compaction.
- 1.3 SEQUENCING AND SCHEDULING
 - A. Clearing, Grubbing, and Stripping: Complete applicable Work specified in Contract Documents prior to excavating.
 - B. Contractor shall call the utility companies 72 hours before excavation per the requirements of the Contract Documents.

PART 2 PRODUCTS (NOT USED)

PART 3 EXECUTION

- 3.1 GENERAL
 - A. Excavate to lines, grades, and dimensions shown and as necessary to accomplish Work. Excavate to within tolerance of plus or minus 0.1 foot except where dimensions or grades are shown or specified as maximum or minimum. Allow for forms, working space, granular base, topsoil, and similar items, wherever applicable. Trim to neat lines where concrete is to be deposited against earth.
 - B. It shall be the Contractor's responsibility to notify business establishments and residents not less than 72 hours prior to construction. Contractor shall, wherever necessary, provide temporary sidewalks and driveway entrances at his own expense, including safe bridges over trenches and fencing around excavations for pedestrian protection.
 - C. Provide adequate survey control to avoid unauthorized overexcavation. Do not overexcavate without written authorization of CONSULTANT. If the Contractor excavates beyond the limits shown or specified, the Contractor shall replace such excavation at his own expense. Replace overexcavated material as specified in Contract Documents.
 - D. Where muck, rock, clay, or other material within the limits of excavation is unsuitable in its original position, excavate such material to the cross-sections shown or specified. Backfill with suitable material and shape to the required cross-section.

April 27, 2020

02316

EXCAVATION

E. Remove or protect obstructions as shown on the Drawings.

3.2 UNCLASSIFIED EXCAVATION

A. Excavation is unclassified. Complete all excavation regardless of the type, nature, or condition of the materials encountered.

3.3 TRENCH WIDTH

- A. Minimum Width of Trenches:
 - a. Single Pipes, Conduits, Direct-Buried Cables, and Duct Banks:
 - i. Less than 4-Inch Outside Diameter or Width: 18 inches.
 - ii. Greater than 4-Inch Outside Diameter or Width: 18 inches greater than outside diameter or width of pipe, conduit, direct-buried cable, or duct bank.
 - b. Multiple Pipes, Conduits, Cables, or Duct Banks in Single Trench: 18 inches greater than aggregate width of pipes, conduits, cables, duct banks, plus space between.
 - c. Increase trench widths by thicknesses of sheeting, if used.
 - d. The maximum trench width shall not exceed the minimum stated width of the trench unless approved by the CONSULTANT. Restoration for excavation beyond the minimum required width shall be at the Contractor's sole expense.
- B. The Contractor shall be responsible to design, provide, and maintain shoring, sheeting, and bracing as necessary to support the sides of excavations and to prevent detrimental settlement and lateral movement of existing facilities, adjacent property, and completed Work.
- C. Consider all available geotechnical information available when designing the excavation support system.
- D. Remove excavation support in a manner that will maintain support as excavation is backfilled.
- E. Do not begin to remove excavation support until support can be removed without damage to existing facilities, completed Work, or adjacent property.
- F. Remove excavation support in a manner that does not leave voids in the backfill.
- G. For trench excavation exceeding 5 feet in depth, provide adequate safety system meeting requirements of the Occupational Safety and Health Administration's

April 27, 2020

EXCAVATION

(OSHA), Trench Safety Standards, 29 C.F.R., S.1926.650, Subpart P, and all subsequent revisions or updates adopted by the Department of Labor and Employment Security.

3.4 EMBANKMENT AND CUT SLOPES

- A. Shape, trim, and finish cut slopes to conform with lines, grades, and crosssections shown, with proper allowance for topsoil or slope protection, where shown.
- B. Remove stones and rock that exceed 3-inch diameter and that are loose and may roll down slope. Remove exposed roots from cut slopes.
- C. Round tops of cut slopes in soil to not less than a 6-foot radius, provided such rounding does not extend offsite or outside easements and right-of-ways, or adversely impacts existing facilities, adjacent property, or completed Work.

3.5 STOCKPILING EXCAVATED MATERIAL

- A. Stockpile excavated material that is suitable for use as fill or backfill until material is needed.
- B. Post signs indicating proposed use of material stockpiled. Post signs that are readable from all directions of approach to each stockpile. Signs should be clearly worded and readable by equipment operators from their normal seated position.
- C. Confine stockpiles to within easements, rights-of-way, and approved work areas. Do not obstruct roads, streets, public thoroughfares, or access to fire hydrants.
- D. Do not stockpile excavated material adjacent to trenches and other excavations unless excavation sideslopes and excavation support systems are designed, constructed, and maintained for stockpile loads.
- E. Do not stockpile excavated materials near or over existing facilities, adjacent property, or completed Work, if weight of stockpiled material could induce excessive settlement.
- 3.6 DISPOSAL OF SPOIL
 - A. Dispose of excavated materials, which are unsuitable or exceed quantity needed for fill or backfill, offsite.
 - B. Dispose of debris resulting from removal of organic matter, trash, refuse, and junk as specified in the Contract Documents, for clearing and grubbing debris.

END OF SECTION

April 27, 2020

02316

EXCAVATION

SECTION 02319 - SUBGRADE PREPARATION

PART 1 GENERAL

- 1.1 DEFINITIONS
 - A. <u>Prepared Ground Surface</u>. Ground surface after completion of clearing and grubbing, scalping of sod, stripping of topsoil, excavation to grade, and scarification and compaction of subgrade.
 - B. <u>Subgrade</u>. Layer of existing soil after completion of clearing, grubbing, scalping of topsoil prior to placement of fill, roadway structure or base for floor slab.
 - C. <u>Proof-Rolling</u>. Testing of subgrade by compactive effort to identify areas that will not support the future loading without excessive settlement.
- 1.2 QUALITY ASSURANCE
 - A. Notify CONSULTANT when subgrade is ready for compaction or proof-rolling or whenever compaction or proof-rolling is resumed after a period of extended inactivity.

PART 2 PRODUCTS (NOT USED)

PART 3 EXECUTION

- 3.1 GENERAL
 - A. Keep subgrade free of water, debris, and foreign matter during compaction or proof-rolling.
 - B. Bring subgrade to proper grade and cross-section and uniformly compact surface.
 - C. Do not use sections of prepared ground surface as haul roads. Protect prepared subgrade from traffic.
 - D. Maintain prepared ground surface in finished condition until next course is placed.
- 3.2 COMPACTION
 - A. Under Earthfill: Compact upper 6 inches to minimum of 80 percent of the maximum density as determined by AASHTO T99, Method C.
 - B. Under Pavement, Floor Slabs On Grade, or Granular Fill under Structures: Compact the upper 12 inches or as shown on the Drawings, to minimum of 100 percent of the maximum dry density as determined by AASHTO T99, Method

April 27, 2020

SUBGRADE PREPARATION

Page 199 of 494

PROJECT #11681 SR A1A STREETSCAPE IMPROVEMENTS CITY OF FORT LAUDERDALE

C.

3.3 MOISTURE CONDITIONING

- A. Dry Subgrade: Add water, then mix to make moisture content uniform throughout.
- B. Wet Subgrade: Aerate material by blading, discing, harrowing, or other methods, to hasten drying process.

3.4 TESTING

A. Proof-roll subgrade with equipment specified in Article Compaction to detect soft or loose subgrade or unsuitable material, as determined by CONSULTANT.

3.5 CORRECTION

- A. Soft or Loose Subgrade:
 - a. Adjust moisture content and recompact, or
 - b. Over excavate and replace with suitable material from the excavation, as specified in the Contract Documents.
 - c. Unsuitable Material: Over excavate and replace with suitable material from the excavation, as specified in Contract Documents.

END OF SECTION

April 27, 2020

Page 200 of 494

PROJECT #11681 SR A1A STREETSCAPE IMPROVEMENTS CITY OF FORT LAUDERDALE

SECTION 02320 - TRENCH BACKFILL

PART 1 GENERAL

- 1.1 DEFINITIONS
 - A. <u>Base Rock.</u> Granular material upon which manhole bases and other structures are placed.
 - B. <u>Bedding Material</u>. Granular material upon which pipes, conduits, cables, or duct banks are placed.
 - C. <u>Imported Material</u>. Material obtained by the Contractor from source(s) offsite.
 - D. <u>Lift</u>. Loose (uncompacted) layer of material.
 - E. <u>Pipe Zone</u>. Backfill zone that includes full trench width and extends from prepared trench bottom to an upper limit above top outside surface of pipe, conduit, cable or duct bank.
 - F. <u>Prepared Trench Bottom</u>. Graded trench bottom after excavation and installation of stabilization material, if required, but before installation of bedding material.
 - G. <u>Selected Backfill Material</u>. Material available onsite that CITY PROJECT MANAGER determines to be suitable for a specific use.
 - H. <u>Well-Graded</u>. A mixture of particle sizes that has no specific concentration or lack thereof of one or more sizes producing a material type that, when compacted, produces a strong and relatively incompressible soil mass free from detrimental voids. Well-Graded does not define any numerical value that must be placed on the coefficient of uniformity, coefficient of curvature, or other specific grain size distribution parameters.

PART 2 PRODUCTS

- 2.1 GEOTECTILE
 - A. As specified in the Contract Documents.
- 2.2 MARKING TAPE
 - A. Plastic:
 - a. Inert polyethylene, impervious to known alkalis, acids, chemical reagents, and solvents likely to be encountered in soil.
 - b. Thickness: Minimum 4 mils.
 - c. Minimum Width: 2 inches.

April 27, 2020

02320

Page 201 of 494

PROJECT #11681 SR A1A STREETSCAPE IMPROVEMENTS CITY OF FORT LAUDERDALE

- d. Identifying Lettering: Minimum 1-inch high, permanent black lettering imprinted continuously over entire length.
- e. Manufacturers and Products:
 - i. Reef Industries; Terra Tape.
 - ii. Allen; Markline.
- B. Metallic:
 - a. Solid aluminum foil, visible on unprinted side, encased in a protective high visibility, inert polyethylene plastic jacket.
 - b. Foil Thickness: Minimum 5.5 mils.
 - c. Width: 2 inches.
 - d. Identifying Lettering: Minimum 1-inch high, permanent black lettering imprinted continuously over entire length.
 - e. Joining Clips: Tin or nickel-coated furnished by tape manufacturer.
 - f. Manufacturers and Products:
 - i. Reef Industries; Terra "D".
 - ii. Allen; Detectatape.
- C. Color:
 - a. In accordance with APWA Uniform Color Code for Temporary Marking of Underground Facilities.

Color ^a	Facility
Red	Electric power lines, cables, conduit, and lightning cables
Orange	Communicating alarm or signal lines, cables, or conduit
Yellow	Gas, oil, steam, petroleum, or gaseous materials
Green	Sewers and drain lines
Blue	Water, irrigation, and slurry lines
^a As specified in ANSI Z53.1, Safety Color Code.	

2.3 TRENCH STABILIZATION MATERIAL

- A. Foundation stabilization rock as specified in the Contract Documents.
- 2.4 BEDDING MATERIAL AND PIPE ZONE MATERIAL

April 27, 2020

- A. Granular fill as specified in the Contract Documents.
- 2.5 EARTH BACKFILL
 - A. Earth fill as specified in the Contract Documents.

PART 3 EXECUTION

- 3.1 TRENCH PREPARATION
 - A. Water Control:
 - a. As specified in the Contract Documents
 - b. Remove water in a manner that minimizes soil erosion from trench sides and bottom.
 - c. Provide continuous water control until trench backfill is complete.
 - B. Remove foreign material and backfill contaminated with foreign material that falls into trench.
 - C. Where the trench has been dewatered, backfilling must be done before the pumps are shut off so that the pipe will not float. Any pipe which has been displaced because of floatation will be removed and installed correctly at the Contractor's expense.

3.2 TRENCH BOTTOM

- A. Firm Subgrade: Grade with hand tools, remove loose and disturbed material, and trim off high areas and ridges left by excavating bucket teeth. Allow space for bedding material if shown or specified.
- B. Soft Subgrade: If subgrade is encountered that may require removal to prevent pipe settlement, notify CITY PROJECT MANAGER. The CITY PROJECT MANAGER will determine depth of over-excavation, if any, required.
- 3.3 TRENCH STABILIZATOIN MATERIAL INSTALLATION
 - A. Rebuild trench bottom with trench stabilization material as directed by the CONSULTANT.
 - B. Place material over full width of trench in 6-inch lifts to required grade, providing allowance for bedding thickness.
 - C. Compact each lift so as to provide a firm, unyielding support for the bedding material prior to placing succeeding lifts.
- 3.4 BEDDING

April 27, 2020

02320

- A. Furnish granular fill or imported bedding material as directed by the CONSULTANT.
- B. Place over the full width of the prepared trench bottom in two equal lifts when the required depth exceeds 8 inches.
- C. Hand grade and compact each lift to provide a firm, unyielding surface.
- D. Minimum thickness from the following depths below the bottom to the springline of the pipe are as follows, except increase depths listed by 6 inches in areas of rock excavation:
 - a. Pipe, 15 Inches and Smaller: 4 inches.
 - b. Pipe, 18 Inches to 36 Inches: 6 inches.
 - c. Pipe, 42 Inches and Larger: 8 inches.
 - d. Conduit: 3 inches.
 - e. Direct-Buried Cable: 3 inches.
 - f. Duct Banks: 3 inches.
- E. Check grade and correct irregularities in bedding material. Loosen top 1 to 2 inches of compacted bedding material with a rake or by other means to provide a cushion before laying each section of pipe, conduit, direct-buried cable, or duct bank.
- F. Install to form continuous and uniform support except at bell holes, if applicable, or minor disturbances resulting from removal of lifting tackle.
- G. <u>Bell or Coupling Holes</u>. Excavate in bedding at each joint to permit proper assembly and inspection of joint and to provide uniform bearing along barrel of pipe or conduit.
- 3.5 BACKFILL PIPE ZONE
 - A. Furnish granular fill or imported bedding material as directed by the CONSULTANT.
 - B. Upper Limit of Pipe Zone Shall Not Be Less Than Following:
 - a. Pipes:
 - i. Up to 12-Inch Diameter: 6 inches above top of pipe.

April 27, 2020

02320

- ii. Greater than 12-Inch Diameter: 12 inches above top of pipe, unless shown otherwise.
- b. Conduit: 3 inches, unless shown otherwise.
- c. Direct-Buried Cable: 3 inches, unless shown otherwise.
- d. Duct Bank: 3 inches, unless shown otherwise.
- C. Restrain pipe, conduit, cables, and duct banks as necessary to prevent their movement during backfill operations.
- D. Place material simultaneously in lifts on both sides of pipe and, if applicable, between pipes, conduit, cables, and duct banks installed in same trench. Compact to 90 percent density as determined by AASHTO T99.
 - a. Pipes 10 Inches and Smaller Diameter: First lift less than or equal to 1/2 pipe diameter but not less than 3 inches.
 - b. Pipes Over 10-Inch Diameter: Maximum 6-inch lifts.
- E. Thoroughly tamp each lift, including area under haunches, with handheld tamping bars supplemented by "walking in" and slicing material under haunches with a shovel to ensure that voids are completely filled before placing each succeeding lift. Compact material in pipe zone to at least 98 percent maximum density as determined by AASHTO T180.
- F. After the full depth of the pipe zone material has been placed as specified, compact the material by a minimum of three passes with a vibratory plate compactor only over the area between the sides of the pipe and the trench walls. Contractor shall exercise proper care to ensure that no pipe joints will be broken, damaged, or disturbed through the use of any compacting equipment.
- G. Do not use power-driven impact compactors to compact pipe zone material.
- H. Where approved by the Engineer, hydraulic compaction of the pipe zone material and granular trench backfill may be used providing density testing requirements are met. A submittal describing the method of hydraulic compaction will be required.

3.6 MARKING TAPE INSTALLATION

- A. Continuously install marking tape along centerline of all buried piping, on top of last lift of pipe zone material. Coordinate with piping installation drawings.
 - a. Metallic Marking Tape: Install with nonmetallic piping and waterlines.
 - b. Plastic Marking Tape: Install with metallic piping.

April 27, 2020

02320

Page 205 of 494

PROJECT #11681 SR A1A STREETSCAPE IMPROVEMENTS CITY OF FORT LAUDERDALE

3.7 BACKFILL ABOVE PIPE ZONE

- A. General:
 - a. Process excavated material to meet specified gradation requirements.
 - b. Adjust moisture content as necessary to obtain specified compaction.
 - c. Do not allow backfill to free fall into the trench or allow heavy, sharp pieces of material to be placed as backfill until after at least 2 feet of backfill has been provided over the top of pipe.
 - d. Do not use power driven impact type compactors for compaction until at least 4 feet of backfill is placed over top of pipe.
 - e. Backfill to grade with proper allowances for topsoil, crushed rock surfacing and pavement thicknesses, wherever applicable.
 - f. Backfill around structures with same class backfill as specified for adjacent trench unless otherwise shown or specified.
 - g. Hydraulic compaction may be allowed based upon approval by the CITY PROJECT MANAGER of the Contractor's detailed compaction and testing procedures.
- B. Backfill for Areas in Landscaped Areas:
 - a. Place in lifts not exceeding 12-inch thickness.
 - b. Mechanically compact each lift to a minimum of 80 percent of the maximum density prior to placing succeeding lifts.
- C. Backfill for Areas under Facilities and Pavements: Backfill trench above the pipe zone with granular backfill in lifts not exceeding 12 inches. Compact each lift to a minimum of 98 percent of the maximum density compaction as determined by AASHTO Method T180, 100% for Broward County Rights Of Way, prior to placing succeeding lifts.

3.8 ALTERNATE METHOD OF CONSTRUCTION

- A. When high water tables, porous soils or other limitations to dewatering are encountered, the Contractor may request the approval of the CITY PROJECT MANAGER for an alternate method of construction.
- B. Use of alternative methods shall not relieve the Contractor of the work, result in increased costs to the Owner or reductions in the quality of the work as defined by testing and acceptance requirements.
- C. Removal of water requirements will be waived and the pipe and appurtenances will be permitted to be installed underwater.

April 27, 2020

02320

- D. Excavation shall be performed in accordance with the Contract Documents to the specified limits. The excavation shall be cleared of silt and other fines.
- E. Pipe bedding shall be placed from the bottom of the excavation to 6 inches above the top of the pipe. The bedding shall be granular fill as described in the Contract Documents.
- F. Select backfill material shall be used to backfill the trench from the top of the bedding to a level 1 foot above the standing water level in the trench. Select material shall be FDOT # 57 stone or granular fill as described in the Contract Documents. This lift shall be compacted in accordance with the provisions of this Section after which the remainder of the backfill can proceed as normal.
- G. If the above described method is used, all backfill material used below the water table shall not be released into the trench until the bucket or container is less than 1 foot above the water level. Pipe bedding and pipe zone material as defined above shall not be dumped or pushed into the trench.

3.9 MAINTENANCE OF TRENCH BACKFILL

- A. After each section of trench is backfilled, maintain the surface of the backfilled trench even with the adjacent ground surface until final surface restoration is completed.
- B. Other Areas: Add excavated material where applicable and keep the surface of the backfilled trench level with the adjacent ground surface.
- C. Water shall be applied to the unstabilized trench backfill to control dust as directed by the CONSULTANT.
- D. Placement of lime rock base course and prime coat shall occur no longer than 5 days following trench backfill or as soon thereafter as record information is available to verify that pipe inverts and slopes are acceptable.

3.10 SETTLEMENT OF BACKFILL

A. Settlement of trench backfill, or of fill or facilities constructed over trench backfill within the warranty period for the project will be considered a result of defective compaction of trench backfill.

END OF SECTION

April 27, 2020

SECTION 02340 - EROSION CONTROL AND SOIL STABILIZATION

PART 1 GENERAL

- 1.1 DEFINITIONS
 - A. Soil Erosion Stabilization:
 - a. Provide erosion control measures on the Project and in areas where work is accomplished in conjunction with the Project, so as to prevent pollution of water, detrimental effects to public or private property adjacent to the Project.
 - b. Ground surfaces exposed during the wet season.
 - c. Areas which will not be subjected to heavy wear by ongoing construction traffic.
 - d. Temporary and long-term stabilization of new disturbed ditches, swales, storm water ponds, or disturbed ground with intermittent construction traffic.
 - B. Buffer Zone: Undisturbed area or, strip of natural vegetation, or an established suitable planting adjacent to disturbed area that reduces erosion and runoff.
 - C. Coordinate the installation of temporary erosion control features with the construction of the permanent erosion control features to the extent necessary to ensure economical, effective, and continuous control of erosion and water pollution.
 - D. Permanent Stabilization:
 - a. Permanently stabilize exposed soil surfaces at finished grades.
 - b. Permanent stabilization methods include, but are not limited to, sodding (permanent), mulching, and landscaping.
 - c. Immediately perform permanent stabilization at each completed excavation and embankment areas except for areas that are scheduled to be redisturbed.
 - d. Incorporate all permanent erosion control features into the Project at the earliest practical time.

1.2 DELIVERY, STORAGE AND PROTECTION

A. General: Prevent or reduce the discharge of pollutants to storm water from all material delivery or storage by minimizing the storage of hazardous materials

02340 EROSION CONTROL AND SSOIL STABILIZATION

April 27, 2020

Page 208 of 494

PROJECT #11681 SR A1A STREETSCAPE IMPROVEMENTS CITY OF FORT LAUDERDALE

onsite, storing materials in a designated area, installing secondary containment, conducting regular inspection, and training employees or subcontractors.

- B. Sod: As specified in the Contract Documents.
- C. Mulch: Mark package of mulch to show air-dry weight.
- 1.3 SEQUENCING AND SCHEDULING
 - A. Contractor shall accept responsibility for existing soil and erosion control on the site, including maintenance, installed before starting earth disturbance activities.
 - B. Projects permitted by the South Florida Water Management District require written approval of the erosion/sedimentation control plan. CITY PROJECT MANAGER's acceptance of Construction Period Erosion/Sedimentation Control Plan required prior to starting earth disturbing activities.
 - C. Complete soil preparation, sodding, fertilizing, mulching, and matting on disturbed areas that will require stabilization either because the area has reached final grade (permanent landscaping) or because the area remains unworked for over 14 days (temporary sodding) during the wet season.
 - D. Notify CITY PROJECT MANAGER at Least 3 Working Days in Advance of:
 - a. Materials delivery.
 - b. Start of planting activity.
 - E. Sodding: Perform under favorable weather conditions during seasons that are normal, for such Work as determined by accepted local practice.
- 1.4 MAINTENANCE
 - A. Operations:
 - a. Sodded Areas: Perform during maintenance period to include:
 - i. Watering: Keep surface moist.
 - ii. Washouts: Repair by filling with topsoil, and replace sodded areas.
 - iii. Mulch: Replace wherever and whenever washed or blown away.
 - iv. Resod unsatisfactory areas or portions thereof immediately if a satisfactory stand has not been produced.
 - b. Inspect, repair, and replace as necessary all erosion control measures during the time period from start of construction to completion of construction.

April 27, 2020

02340 EROSION CONTROL AND SSOIL STABILIZATION

- Inspect a minimum of at least once every 7 days or after each storm event and at least daily during prolonged rainfall. At no time shall more than 1 foot of sediment be allowed to accumulate in any erosion control device. The cleaning operation shall not dispose of sediment offsite.
- B. Sediment Removal:
 - a. Remove sediment from erosion control devices and work into the grading plan at least once a week as required to maintain proper operation of devices. The cleaning operation shall not dispose of sediment offsite.
 - b. Sediment shall be removed and the controls upgraded or repaired as needed as soon as practicable, but not later than 2 days after the surrounding exposed ground has dried sufficiently to prevent further damage from equipment needed for repair operations.
 - c. In the event of continuous rainfall over a 24 hour period, or other circumstances that preclude equipment operation in the area, hand carry and install additional sediment controls as approved by the CITY PROJECT MANAGER.
 - d. Replace rock filters with new rock at least once a month or when the sediment reduces by one half the filtering capacity of the facility.

PART 2 PRODUCTS

- 2.1 FERTILIZER
 - A. Commercial, uniform in composition, free-flowing, suitable for application with equipment designed for that purpose.
 - B. Fertilizer shall have the Following Minimum Percentage of Plant Food by Weight:
 - a. Nitrogen: 16 percent.
 - b. Phosphoric Acid: 4 percent.
 - c. Potash: 8 percent.
 - C. At least 50 percent of phosphoric acid shall be from normal superphosphate or an equivalent source which will provide a minimum of two units of sulfur.
- 2.2 SOD
 - A. As specified in the Contract Documents.

April 27, 2020 02340 EROSION CONTROL AND SSOIL STABILIZATION

Bid 12662-223

Page 210 of 494

PROJECT #11681 SR A1A STREETSCAPE IMPROVEMENTS CITY OF FORT LAUDERDALE

2.3 MULCH

- A. The mulch material shall be dry straw or hay, consisting of oat, rye, or wheat straw, or of pangola, peanut, coastal bermuda, or bahia grass, hay or compost; and shall be free from noxious weeds and plants.
- B. Any plant officially listed as being noxious or undesirable by any Federal Agency, any agency of the State of Florida or any local jurisdiction in which the project is being constructed shall not be used. Furnish to the CITY PROJECT MANAGER, prior to incorporation onto the project, a certification from the Florida Department of Agriculture and Consumer Services, Division of Plant Industry, stating that the Mulch materials are free of noxious weeds. Any such noxious plant or plant part found to be delivered as mulch will be removed by the Contractor at his expense and in accordance with the law.
- C. Only undeteriorated mulch which can readily be cut into the soil shall be used. The "air-dry" weight (as defined by the Technical Association of the Pulp and Paper Industry, for wood cellulose) shall be marked on each package by the producer.

2.4 SOIL TACKIFIER

- A. Derived from natural organic plant sources containing no growth or germinationinhibiting materials.
- B. Capable of hydrating in water, and readily blend with other slurry materials.
- C. Wood Cellulose Fiber: Add as tracer, at rate of 150 pounds per acre.
- 2.5 EROSION CONTROL MATTING
 - A. Excelsior mat or straw blanket; staples as recommended by matting manufacturer.

2.6 REINFORCED PLASTIC COVERING

- A. Co-extruded, copolymer laminate reinforced with a nonwoven grid of high strength nylon cord submersed in a permanently flexible adhesive media allowing for equal tear resistance in all directions.
- B. Black in color and ultraviolet stabilized.
- C. Physical Requirement (Minimum Average Roll Values):
 - a. Tear Strength: 130 pounds.
 - b. Elongation: 620 percent.
 - Minimum Thickness: 6 mil.
- 2.7 SILT FENCE

C.

April 27, 2020

02340

- A. Support Posts: As recommended by manufacturer of geotextile.
- B. Fasteners: Heavy-duty wire staples at least 1-inch long, tie wires, or hog rings, as recommended by manufacturer of geotextile.
- C. Filter Fabric: Polyester, polypropylene, or nylon filaments, woven into a uniform pattern, distinct and measurable openings.
 - a. Filaments: Resistant to damage from exposure to ultraviolet rays and heat.
 - b. Material Edges: Finish so that, filaments retain their relative positions under stress.
- D. In accordance with requirements of Table No. 1:

Table No. 1 - Filter Fabric		
Physical Property	Required Value	Test Method
Weight, lbs/sq yd, min.	4	ASTM D3776
Equivalent Opening Size, max.	50-70	U.S. Standard Sieve
Grab Tensile Strength, lb, min. ARV	400	ASTM D4632
Elongation, % max.	25	ASTM D1682
Mullen Burst Strength, psi, min. ARV	200	ASTM D3786
Ultraviolet Radiation Resistance, % Strength Retention	80	ASTM D4355
Flow Rate, gpm/sf, min. ARV	30 to 50	ASTM D4491

2.8 STRAW BALES

- A. Machine baled clean salt hay or straw of oats, wheat, barley, or rye, free from seed of noxious weeds, using standard baling wire or string.
- 2.9 POSTS FOR STRAW BALES
 - A. Two-inch by 2-inch untreated wood, rebar, or commercially manufactured metal posts.
- 2.10 STABILIZED CONSTRUCTION ENTRANCES
 - A. Clean pit run or 2 inches minus gravel.
 - B. Subgrade geotextiles as specified in the Contract Documents.
- 2.11 DUST CONTROLLER

April 27, 2020	April	27,	2020
----------------	-------	-----	------

02340

Page 212 of 494

PROJECT #11681 SR A1A STREETSCAPE IMPROVEMENTS CITY OF FORT LAUDERDALE

- A. Nontoxic materials that do not have an adverse effect on soil structure or establishment and growth of vegetation.
 - a. Calcium chloride meeting the meeting the requirements of AASHTO M144.
 - b. Water; reasonably clean, and shall be free from suspended water.

2.12 FILTER FABRIC

- A. All existing and newly constructed storm drainage structures onsite or adjacent to the site shall be protected with two (2) layers of non-woven filter secured beneath the frame and grate.
- B. Filter Fabric shall meet the requirements of Type D-3 meeting the FDOT specifications Section 985.

2.13 FLOATING/STACKED TURBIDITY CURTAINS

- A. Curtains shall be minimum 18 ounce nylon reinforced PVC fabric (300 psi Test).
- B. Curtains are five (5') standard height and shall reach the bottom for depths up to ten (10') feet of water.
- C. Turbidity barriers are required on all outfalls located within the site or adjacent to the site. Location of turbidity barriers will be as approved by CITY PROJECT MANAGER.

PART 3 EXECUTION

- 3.1 GENERAL
 - A. Erosion control measures are required during all construction and site disturbance activities, and shall remain until permanent site ground covers are in-place.
 - B. Limitation of Exposure of Erodible Earth: The CITY PROJECT MANAGER may limit the surface areas of unprotected erodible earth exposed by the construction operation, and may direct the Contractor to provide erosion or pollution control measures to prevent contamination of any river, stream, lake, tidal waters, reservoir, canal, or other water impoundments, or to prevent detrimental effects on property outside the project right-of-way or damage to Project. Limit the area in which excavation and filling operations are being performed so that it does not exceed the capacity to keep the finish grading, grassing, sodding, and other such permanent erosion control measures current in accordance with the accepted schedule.
 - C. Do not allow the surface area of erodible earth that clearing and grubbing operations or excavation and filling operations expose to exceed 750,000 ft² without specific prior approval by the CITY PROJECT MANAGER. This limitation applies separately to clearing and grubbing operations and excavation and filling operation.

April 27, 2020

02340

- D. The CITY PROJECT MANAGER may increase or decrease the amount of surface area the Contractor may expose at any one time.
- E. The implementation of the erosion control plan and the construction maintenance, replacement and upgrading the erosion control devices are the responsibility of the Contractor until all construction is completed and landscaping established and approved. During the construction period, the erosion control devices shall be upgraded for unexpected storm events and to ensure that sediment and sediment laden water do not leave the site.
- F. Maintain existing buffer zones adjacent to Project Limits. Keep all construction equipment, debris, and soils out of the natural buffer zone.
- 3.2 STABILIZED CONSTRUCTION ENTRANCES
 - A. Provide a graveled construction access at each access point between the site and any public or private road or other paved surfaces.
 - B. Place subgrade geotextile on the ground prior to aggregate placement.
 - C. Place aggregate over the subgrade geotextile to a minimum thickness of 8 inches.
 - D. Minimum dimensions for stabilized construction entrances are 50 feet in length by 20 feet in width.
- 3.3 SOIL PREPARATION
 - E. Before start of sodding, and after surface has been shaped and graded, and lightly compacted to uniform grade, scarify soil surface to minimum depth of 1 inch.
- 3.4 SODDING
 - A. As specified in the Contract Documents.
- 3.5 MULCHING
 - A. Apply uniformly on disturbed areas that will remain undisturbed for 7 days or more, as requested by CITY PROJECT MANAGER, and on all sodded areas.
 - B. Application: Sufficiently loose to permit penetration of sunlight and air circulation, and sufficiently dense to shade ground, reduce evaporation rate, and prevent or materially reduce erosion of underlying soil.
 - a. As recommended by manufacturer.
- 3.6 SOIL TACKIFIER
 - A. Spray on after mulch is in place.

April 27, 2020 02340 EROSION CONTROL AND SSOIL STABILIZATION

B. The soil tackifier shall be applied at the rate per acre specified by manufacturer for applicable grades.

3.7 REINFORCED PLASTIC COVERING

- A. Place on areas where sodding and erosion control matting have not controlled erosion, and over all temporary stockpiles.
- B. Install in single thickness, strips parallel to direction of drainage. Anchor plastic in 6-inch by 6-inch trench backfilled with compacted native material.
- C. Maintain tightly in place by using sand bags on ropes with a maximum 10-foot grid spacing in all directions.
- D. Tape or weight down full length, overlap seams at least 12 inches.
- E. Remove at final acceptance unless notified otherwise by CITY PROJECT MANAGER.
- 3.8 SILT FENCE
 - A. Install prior to starting earth disturbing activities upslope of fence.
 - B. Install silt fence along contour where shown on the Drawings. Do not deviate from grade more than 4 inches.
 - C. One-piece filter fabric or continuously sewn to make one-piece filter fabric for full height of the fence, including portion buried in the toe trench.
 - D. When joints are necessary, splice filter fabric together only at a support post, with a minimum 6-inch overlap, and securely fasten both ends to support post.
 - E. Filter fabric shall not extend more than 30 inches above the ground surface. Securely fasten to upslope side of each support post using ties. Filter fabric shall not be stapled to existing trees.
 - F. Take precaution not to puncture filter fabric during installation. Repair or replace damaged area.
 - G. Remove silt fence after upslope area has been permanently stabilized. Immediately dress sediment deposits remaining after the sediment fence has been removed to conform to existing grade. Prepare and sod graded area.

3.9 TEMPORARY SOIL STOCKPILES

- A. Cover with reinforced plastic covering, as directed in Article Reinforced Plastic Covering.
- B. Protect perimeter of stockpile from erosion with ditches.

April 27, 2020 02340 EROSION CONTROL AND SSOIL STABILIZATION

Page 215 of 494

PROJECT #11681 SR A1A STREETSCAPE IMPROVEMENTS CITY OF FORT LAUDERDALE

3.10 DUST CONTROL

- A. Apply appropriate dust control measures on a continuous basis until permanent stabilization measures are in place.
- B. Apply on construction routes and other disturbed areas subject to surface dust movement and where off-site damage may occur if dust is not controlled.
- C. Avoid creating erosion when using water as a dust controller.

3.11 STRAW BALES

- A. Embed minimum of 4 inches in flat-bottomed trench.
- B. Place with ends tightly abutting or overlapped. Corner abutment is not acceptable.
- C. Install so that bale bindings are oriented around the sides and not over the top and bottom of the bale.
- D. Use two posts for each bale. Drive posts through the bale until top of post is flush with top of bale and post is 1-1/2 feet to 2 feet in the ground.
- E. Wedge loose straws in any gaps between bales.

3.12 EROSION CONTROL MATTING

- A. Place on sodded slopes 3H to 1V, and steeper.
- B. Apply sod and fertilizer prior to matting.
- C. At top of slope, entrench material in 6-inch by 6-inch trench. Secure matting at 1 foot intervals down the slope. At the bottom of the slope, extend the mat 2 feet beyond the toe of slope, turn material under 4 inches, and staple at 1 foot intervals.
- D. Mats shall be stapled in-place as they are installed down the slope face. The mats shall have direct contact with the soil surface.
- E. Overlap:
 - a. Lengthwise: 1 foot minimum.
 - b. Crosswise: 6 inches minimum.

3.13 CLEANUP

April 27, 2020

A. Sediment trapped in erosion control devices shall be removed from the site or regraded into the slopes on the site. Do not flush sediment-laden water into drainage system.

02340 EROSION CONTROL AND SSOIL STABILIZATION

Page 216 of 494

PROJECT #11681 SR A1A STREETSCAPE IMPROVEMENTS CITY OF FORT LAUDERDALE

- B. After site restoration is complete and when approved by the CITY PROJECT MANAGER, all temporary erosion control measures shall be completely removed and disposed offsite to locations that are approved by federal, state, and local authorities.
- C. Silt fence, straw bales, reinforced plastic covering, and any other erosion control devices shall be disposed offsite to locations that are approved by federal, state, and local authorities.

END OF SECTION

April 27, 2020

Page 217 of 494

PROJECT #11681 SR A1A STREETSCAPE IMPROVEMENTS CITY OF FORT LAUDERDALE

SECTION 02345 - HORIZONTAL DIRECTIONAL DRILLING AND PIPE INSTALLATION

PART 1 GENERAL

- 1.1 SUBMITTALS
 - A. Shop Drawings:
 - a. Description of how pilot hole drill will be steered and of how position and inclination of bore head will be monitored. Surface (walkover) locating systems using sondes and wireline (with or without auxiliary surface grid) or magnetic steering tools are acceptable as appropriate to site conditions.
 - b. Staging and pipe stringing areas, including maintenance of traffic and site access during pipe jointing.
 - c. Pipe catalog information confirming that pipe, fittings, joints, and other materials confirm to the requirements of this section.
 - d. Installation plan, including detailed plan and profile of bore plotted at scale no smaller than 1 inch equals 20 feet horizontal and vertical.
 - e. Solids control plan and drilling procedures.
 - f. Contingency Plan For The Following Potential Situations:
 - i. Loss of drilling fluid circulation.
 - ii. Hydrofracture.
 - iii. Obstruction encountered during drilling.
 - iv. Broken drill pipe.
 - v. Collapsed or buckled product pipe.
 - g. Drawings of specific connection details at the ends of each directional drill.
 - h. Record drawing plan and profile showing as constructed position of pipeline.

1.2 QUALITY ASSURANCE

- A. Provide key personnel with at least 5 years experience in directional drilling and associated pipe installation, including pipe at least as large as 24 inches in diameter. Key personnel include field supervisor and operators of directional drilling equipment, including position monitoring and steering equipment.
- B. Pipe manufacturer's fused jointing and testing instructions and certificates of qualification for persons fusing HDPE or PVC pipe. Persons fusing pipe shall have

April 27, 2020 02345 HORIZONTAL DIRECTIONAL DRILLING AND PIPE INSTALLATION

a minimum of 2 years experience fusing HDPE or PVC pipe and shall have received training on the equipment to be utilized.

C. Existing utilities are shown as based on available record information, field survey, and subsurface verification. The CONTRACTOR shall be responsible for selecting steering and guidance tools suitable to the situation taking into account the potential for signal loss and potential interferences.

PART 2 MATERIALS

- 2.1 RESTRAINED JOINT DUCTILE IRON
 - A. As specified in the Contract Documents.
 - B. Manufacturer restrained joint only.
- 2.2 HDPE PIPE AND FITTINGS
 - A. The pipe shall be extruded from a polyethylene compound which conforms to AWWA C-906, ASTM D1248, and which possesses the following properties:
 - a. The polyethylene shall be obtained by polymerization of no less than 85 percent ethylene and no less than 95 percent of total olefins by weight.
 - b. The polyethylene resin shall be classified as a Type III, Grade P34, Class C, Category 5 with a density of 0.955 g/cm3 and have a minimum ASTM D3350 cell classification of 335434C and a designation of PE 3408 by the Plastic Pipe Institute.
 - c. Environmental Stress: Greater than 192 hours. Crack resistance. ASTM D1693 Condition C.
 - d. Minimum Hydrostatic: 1,600 psi. Design basis at 73.4 degrees F, ASTM D2837.
 - e. The polyethylene compound shall be suitably protected against degradation by ultraviolet light by means of carbon black, well dispersed by precompounding in a concentration of not less than 2 percent.
 - f. The maximum allowable hoop stress shall be 800 psi at 73.4 degrees F.
 - g. The pipe manufacturer shall be listed with the Plastic Pipe Institute as meeting the recipe and mixing requirements of the resin manufacturer for the resin used to manufacture the pipe for this project.
 - h. Pipe sizes shall conform to ASTM F714.

i. The pipe shall contain no recycled compound except that generated in the April 27, 2020 02345 HORIZONTAL DIRECTIONAL DRILLING AND PIPE INSTALLATION

Page 219 of 494

PROJECT #11681 SR A1A STREETSCAPE IMPROVEMENTS CITY OF FORT LAUDERDALE

manufacturer's own plant from resin of the same specification from the same raw material. The pipe shall be homogeneous throughout and free of visible cracks, holes, foreign inclusions, or other deleterious defects, and shall be identical in color, density, melt index, and other physical properties. The resin used for manufacturer of the pipe shall be manufactured by the pipe manufacturer, thus maintaining complete control of the pipe quality.

- j. The CITY PROJECT MANAGER may request, as part of the quality control records submittal, certification that the pipe produced is represented by the quality assurance testing. Additionally, test results from manufacturer's testing or random sampling by the CITY PROJECT MANAGER that do no meet appropriate ASTM Standards or manufacturer's representations may be cause for rejection of pipe represented by the testing. These tests may include density and flow rate measurements from samples taken at selected locations within the pipe wall and thermal stability determinations according to ASTM D3350, 10.1.9.
- B. Pipe Design: The pipe shall be designed according to the ISO modified formula ASTM D3035. The design pressure rating shall be expressed in terms of the static working pressure in psi for water at 73.4 degrees F according to ASTM D2837. The minimum allowable pressure rating for the pipe shall be 120 psi except as noted on the Drawings.
- C. Polyethylene fittings shall be manufactured by molding or fabrication from polyethylene pipe using thermal butt-fusion. All polyethylene fittings shall have the same or higher pressure rating, inside diameter, and composition, and same manufacturer as the pipe.
- D. Fabricated pipe fittings shall be joined to the polyethylene pipe by using flanges, butt-fused to the pipe unless otherwise specified. Backup flange rings, bolts, and nuts shall be Type 316 stainless steel. Gaskets shall be reinforced black rubber, asbestos-rubber compound, Buna-N, red rubber, or other material as approved by the CITY PROJECT MANAGER and shall be made to fit the joint.
- E. Polyethylene pipe and fittings shall meet the following minimum dimensional requirements of Performance Pipe as manufactured by Chevron Phillips Chemical Company, or equal.

2.3 DETECTION TAPE AND LOCATOR WIRE

A. Detection tape for surficial and open cut pipe runs shall be 2 inches wide with a metallic backing. The tape shall be imprinted with the words, CAUTION PRESSURE WATER BELOW. Tape shall be Safety Green "Terra Tape/D" as manufactured by Griffolyn Company, Inc., Houston, Texas; "Detectatape" by Allen Systems, Inc., Houston, Texas; "Line Guard" by Calpico, South San Francisco, California; or equal.

B. Pull a No. 6 single strand, copper wire through the borehole with the HDPE and April 27, 2020 02345 HORIZONTAL DIRECTIONAL DRILLING AND PIPE INSTALLATION

PVC pipe. The wire shall be continuous through the pipe installation.

2.4 JOINTS

- A. Thermal butt-fusion, except where connecting to DI pipe.
- B. Butt-fusion shall be in accordance with ASTM D2274 and the pipe manufacturer's recommendations.
- 2.5 FLANGES
 - A. ASTM A240, Type 316 stainless steel backing flanges with 125-pound, ANSI B16.1 standard drilling, beveled to sit flush against the HDPE flange. Flanges shall be supplied by the pipe manufacturer, complete. Flanges shall be complete with one-piece, molded polyethylene stub ends. Flanged connections shall have the same pressure rating as the pipe or greater.
- 2.6 GASKETS
 - A. Flat ring, full-face, 1/8-inch ethylene propylene rubber (EPR).
- 2.7 BOLTING
 - A. Type 316 stainless steel, ASTM A193, Grade B8 hex head bolts; and ASTM A194, Grade 8 hex head nuts. Bolts shall be fabricated in accordance with ANSI B18.2 and provided with washers of the same material as bolts.
- 2.8 HDPE PIPE TRANSITION ADAPTOR
 - A. Provide MJ, anchored HDPE/DI fitting at transition from HDPE to ductile iron or PVC pipe.
 - B. Adaptors shall be fully pressure rated to the DR of the specified pipe.
 - C. DIMJA-KIT as manufactured by Independent Pipe Products or equal.

PART 3 EXECUTION

- 3.1 GENERAL
 - A. Comply with provisions of all supplied permits.
 - B. Provide freshwater, free of hazardous or toxic substances, for drilling and grouting purposes.
 - C. The access/egress locations for each proposed installation are located in CITY streets and right-of-ways with free and clear passage for drilling equipment. If additional paved or improved areas are required by the Contractor, they shall be provided at no additional cost to the Owner.
- April 27, 2020 02345 HORIZONTAL DIRECTIONAL DRILLING AND PIPE INSTALLATION

3.2 PREPARATIONS

- A. Locate positions of entry and exit pits, establish elevation and horizontal datum for bore head control, and lay out pipe assembly area.
- B. Lay out and assemble pipe in manner that does not obstruct adjacent roads, nearby railroads, and commercial or residential activities adjacent to construction easements. Elevate pipe over streets or railroads as necessary to avoid disruption to traffic.

3.3 DRILLING PILOT HOLE

- A. Drill pilot hole from entrance point to exit point following vertical and horizontal alignment shown. Contractor is responsible for selection and proper use of the steering tools and guidance system based on the known conditions at the site. Loss of control due to interference from known structures and utilities will be corrected at no additional cost to the Owner.
- B. The steering tool/guidance system shall have orientation sensors to monitor and record pitch, roll, and left/right deviation.
 - a. As pilot hole is advanced, plot actual horizontal and vertical alignment of pilot hole at intervals not exceeding 50 feet.
 - b. Provide CITY PROJECT MANAGER with position or inclination of pilot bore upon request and at the completion of the installation.
 - c. The Contractor assumes all liability for loss or damage to all down-hole equipment.
- C. Alignment Requirements:
 - a. Pilot hole exit point shall be within 10 feet horizontally of exit point location shown.
 - b. Throughout its alignment, pilot hole shall be within 10 feet of horizontal alignment shown, and no shallower than vertical alignment shown.
 - c. Alignment shall have no intermediate high points that might trap air in pipe after installation.
 - d. Curvature of completed pilot hole shall not exceed that which after pipe installation will result in pipe wall stresses greater than 0.50 of yield stress.
- D. Acceptance: If pilot hole alignment fails to conform to specified requirements, drill new pilot hole with alignment meeting specified requirements.
 - a. If the hole is lost or damaged during the performance of the Work, the loss

April 27, 2020 02345 HORIZONTAL DIRECTIONAL DRILLING AND PIPE INSTALLATION

Page **222** of **494**

PROJECT #11681 SR A1A STREETSCAPE IMPROVEMENTS CITY OF FORT LAUDERDALE

and damage shall be borne by the Contractor.

- b. If the hole is not carried to the contract length and of sufficient diameter, to install the specified carrier pipe the Contractor shall drill a new crossing as if it were the first crossing. The requirement to drill a substitute crossing shall be recurring until the hole is acceptable and at no additional cost to the Owner.
- c. If before the completion of the crossing, the Contractor encounters any condition or unknown obstruction, which, in the Contractor's professional judgment makes continuation of the drill abnormally difficult or hazardous, or which precludes further drilling using normal procedures, the Contractor may elect to discontinue drilling, sidetrack to avoid the obstacle, or drill in a substitute location agreeable to the Owner and the CITY PROJECT MANAGER.

3.4 REAMING PILOT HOLE AND PULLING PIPE

- A. Obtain CITY PROJECT MANAGER's approval to proceed before enlarging pilot hole and pulling pipe into position.
- B. While pulling pipe, enlarge pilot hole ahead of pipe to diameter sufficient for pulling pipe into position.
- C. While pulling pipe, handle pipe in manner that does not overstress pipe. Limit radius of curvature along length of pipe during installation to minimum radius shown on the Drawings. If pipe buckles or is otherwise damaged, remove damaged section and replace it with new pipe.
- D. Protect exterior of the pipe from damage.
- E. Pull pipe so that minimum of 10 feet of pipe is exposed at both ends of bore, or as necessary to make the connections to as shown on the Drawings.
- F. Record Information:
 - a. Upon completion of the installation, the Record Drawing Submittal package shall contain the following components:
 - i. Tool Information: A description of the tools actually used on the installation if they differ from what was contained in the approved submittal.
 - ii. Field Operators Records: Provide the tool operators records including predrilling field calibration, raw data record and the location of any anomalies or punch-outs.
 - iii. Record Drawings: Including interpretation analysis of raw data, plan and profile and any deviations to the original installation plan.
- April 27, 2020 02345 HORIZONTAL DIRECTIONAL DRILLING AND PIPE INSTALLATION

Page 223 of 494

PROJECT #11681 SR A1A STREETSCAPE IMPROVEMENTS CITY OF FORT LAUDERDALE

The Contractors Surveyor will provide field survey at the ends of each installation and provide the datum for establishing location of the installations.

3.5 CLEANING PIPE ENDS

A. After pulling pipe, clean exposed ends for installation of fittings.

3.6 GROUTING

A. Fill any remaining voids around pipe with grout. Completely displace drilling mud and completely fill annular space between pipe and walls of borehole as required.

3.7 HANDLING AND DISPOSAL OF DRILLING MUD AND CUTTINGS

- A. Make adequate provisions for handling and containing muddy water, drilling mud, and cuttings during drilling operations. Do not discharge these contaminants into waterways.
- B. Construct mud pits at entry and exit points in manner that completely contains mud and prevents its escape.
- C. When onsite provisions for storing muddy water, drilling mud, or cuttings onsite are exceeded, haul contaminants away to suitable legal disposal site.
- D. Conduct directional drilling operation in such manner that drilling mud is not forced through channel subbottom into river, or into other areas when it might be objectionable.

3.8 JOINING PIPE SECTIONS

- A. Pipes shall be joined to one another, to the polyethylene fittings, and to the flange connections by means of thermal butt-fusion. Polyethylene pipe lengths, fittings, and flanged connections to be joined by thermal butt-fusion shall be of the same type, grade, and class of polyethylene compound and supplied from the same raw material supplier.
- B. Mechanical connections of the polyethylene pipe to auxiliary equipment such as valves, pumps, tanks, and other piping systems shall be through flanged connections which shall consist of the following:
 - a. A polyethylene "stub end" shall be thermally butt-fused to the ends of the pipe.
 - b. Provide ASTM A240, Type 316 stainless steel backing flange, 125-pound, ANSI B16.1 standard drilling provided by the pipe manufacturer.
 - c. Type 316 stainless steel bolts and nuts of sufficient length to show a minimum of three complete threads when the joint is made and tightened

April 27, 2020 02345 HORIZONTAL DIRECTIONAL DRILLING AND PIPE INSTALLATION

to the manufacturer's standard. Antigalling compound, as provided by the manufacturer, shall be applied before initial torquing of bolts. Retorque the nuts after 4 hours.

- d. Gaskets as specified shall be made by the manufacturer of the pipe to fit the joint.
- C. Butt-Fusion Joining: Butt-fusion of pipes and fittings shall be performed in accordance with the pipe manufacturer's recommendations as to equipment and technique. The manufacturer's representative must be onsite to certify the results are satisfactory. Depending on site conditions, Butt-fusion joining shall be performed in or outside of the excavation at the Contractor's option.
- D. Special Precautions at Flanges: Polyethylene pipe connected at flange-to-flange connections, to heavy fittings manholes, and rigid structure shall be supported in such a manner that no subsequent relative movement between the polyethylene pipe at the flanged joint and the rigid structure is possible. Inside edge of flange in contact with the HDPE flange to be beveled and not in contact with the weld bead.
- E. Cartridge Assembly
 - a. When specified for use, the Contractor shall assure proper positioning of the sealing gasket by visually inspecting the interior of the pipe for man entry sizes 24 inches and larger.
 - b. For pipe smaller than 24 inches, the contractor shall perform a diagnostic test by periodically (as directed by the CITY PROJECT MANAGER) installation of a temporary inflatable testing device to test the most recently completed joint. Low pressure testing (1-2 psi) and any immediate (1 minimum 1 minute) loss of pressure shall be determined to demonstrate an improperly seated gasket.
 - i. If a leak is detected the pipe shall not be advanced into the borehole until the problem is corrected.
 - ii. This low pressure test does not preclude AWWA C-600 testing as required by this specification upon completion of the pipe segment.

3.9 END FITTINGS

A. Fabricate and install flanged fittings at ends of pipe for attachment of adjacent sections of pipe. Fitting angles shall correspond to field conditions and shall be as approved by CITY PROJECT MANAGER. Coat and line fittings as specified for pipe.

3.10 PRESSURE TESTING

- A. Pressure testing of welded HDPE sections shall be conducted prior to pullback. Pressure test at 150 psi for 24 hours in accordance with the criteria provided in
- April 27, 2020 02345 HORIZONTAL DIRECTIONAL DRILLING AND PIPE INSTALLATION

Page 225 of 494

PROJECT #11681 SR A1A STREETSCAPE IMPROVEMENTS CITY OF FORT LAUDERDALE

the Contract Documents.

B. After pulling pipe into position and grouting, but before attachment of adjacent sections of pipe, pressure test pipe again as specified in the Contract Documents.

3.11 PIPE ABANDONMENT

- A. In event of failure to install pipe, retain possession of pipe and remove it from site. Completely fill borehole with grout or sand so as to prevent future settlement.
- B. If pipe cannot be withdrawn, cut pipe off at least 3 feet below ground surface and cap ends of pipe with blind flange. Fill annular space with grout.

3.12 SURFACE RESTORATION

- A. As specified in the Contract Documents.
- B. Promptly replace damaged pavement. Restore pavement around entry and exit pits as soon as Work specified in this section is completed, even if this pavement will later be removed by other Work.

END OF SECTION

April 27, 2020 02345 HORIZONTAL DIRECTIONAL DRILLING AND PIPE INSTALLATION

SECTION 02481 - TREE RELOCATION AND PROTECTION

PART 1 GENERAL

- 1.1 WORK TO BE PERFORMED AND WORK INCLUDED
 - A. Prepare and relocate trees and palms designated for relocation within the project boundaries, to include all aspects of preparation, relocation, protection, and maintenance.
 - B. Protection and care of existing trees and palms to remain within the project boundaries, to include all aspects of protection, pruning, fertilization, and watering.
 - C. Watering by water truck.
 - D. Follow up maintenance as required by these Specifications.
 - E. Labor, materials, equipment, and services to complete all preparation, relocations and protection work as shown on the Drawings, as specified herein, or both.
- 1.2 SUBMITTALS
 - A. Verification of Qualifications: The Contractor shall provide a list of references and project list of a minimum of 5 projects that the Contractor has successfully completed that are similar in scope and nature.
 - B. List of all equipment to be utilized during tree preparation and transplanting.
 - C. Literature on specified wetting agents, fertilizers, and soil conditioners.
- 1.3 APPLICABLE STANDARDS AND SPECIFICATIONS
 - A. Comply with the following standards and specifications for all materials, methods, and workmanship unless otherwise noted:
 - a. Codes and Standards of the American Association of Nurserymen.
 - b. Codes and Standards of the National Arborists Association.
 - c. Codes and Standards of the International Society of Arboriculturists.
- 1.4 PERMITS
 - A. The CONTRACTOR shall secure and pay for any permits, including tree relocation permits, required in order to complete the work under this Section.

April 27, 2020

1.5 DESCRIPTION

- A. Trees to be relocated within the project area will be specifically designated in the field as project work progresses.
- B. Existing trees to be relocated shall be crown pruned and be treated with soil amendments prior to relocation.
- C. Existing trees to be relocated or to remain shall be protected with barricades during construction. Trees or shrubs to remain which are scarred or destroyed shall be replaced at the direction of the CITY Forester with the same species, size, and quality at no cost to the CITY.
- D. Tree pits resulting from relocated material shall be backfilled with clean fill and brought flush with surrounding grade.

1.6 GUARANTEES

- A. The Contractor Shall Guarantee His Work in the Following Way:
 - a. Any tree or palm that dies or is deemed in unacceptable condition for one year following final project acceptance shall be removed by the Contractor, including root ball, and backfilling of pit, at no cost to the Owner.
 - b. The Contractor shall provide a comparable specimen at no additional cost to the CITY.
 - c. The guarantee shall be enforced if it is deemed by the CITY Forester that tree mortality or decline is a product of negligence by the Contractor.

PART 2 PRODUCTS

- 2.1 SOIL AMENDMENTS
 - A. Root stimulant shall be Roots Biostimulant, concentrate or powder, as manufactured by LISA Products Corp., (305) 797-6801, or CITY-approved equal. Stimulant shall be applied either as a wash, or by injection, mixed per manufacturer's recommendation.
 - B. Soil conditioner shall be Lesco Wet, as manufactured by Lesco, Inc. or NoburN, as manufactured by Roots or CITY-approved equal.
 - C. Minor element liquid fertilizer mix shall be Micro Mix liquid as produced by Lesco, Inc., or equal; to be diluted at a rate of 1 gallon per 100 gallons of water and applied at a rate of 50 gallons per 1,000 square feet of canopy, or Iron Roots, applied per manufacturer's instructions.
 - D. Time Release Fertilizer tablets shall be Agriform, 15 grams, designation 8-8-8; or approved equal.

April 27, 2020

02481 TREE RELOCATION AND PROTECTION

Page 228 of 494

PROJECT #11681 SR A1A STREETSCAPE IMPROVEMENTS CITY OF FORT LAUDERDALE

2.2 EQUIPMENT

- A. Soil amendments shall be injected into the soil by means of a spray apparatus utilizing mechanical agitation to keep powdered amendments suspended.
- B. Root pruning equipment shall be designed for this task, and shall produce clean cuts of roots without damage to the resulting root ball.
- C. Relocation equipment shall be capable of lifting and transporting trees without damage.
- 2.3 SOIL
 - A. Soil to be placed once trees or palms are transplanted shall meet the requirements specified in the Contract Documents.

2.4 WATER

- A. Water shall be clean and potable, from municipal Fort Lauderdale source, or from onsite wells.
- 2.5 MULCH
 - A. Grade A Eucalyptus mulch as supplied by Action Nursery Products, Inc., Fort Myers, Florida, 1-800-433-2050, or approved equal, and shall be free of viable weed seeds.
- 2.6 BRACING AND STAKES
 - A. All bracing and stakes shall be pressure treated pine. Compression bands shall be stainless steel.

PART 3 EXECUTION

- 3.1 Excavating near existing Trees
 - A. Maintain a minimum 6-foot clearance from all tree trucks except palm trees.
 - B. Use a 24-inch minimum depth saw cut in pavement or dirt/gravel roadway before start of excavation in areas where there are large trees close to the construction area. No coating application is required after saw cutting roots.
- 3.2 PREPARATION FOR RELOCATION OF TREES AND PALMS WITHIN THE PROJECT BOUNDARIES
 - A. Crown Pruning: All trees and palms shall be crown pruned prior to relocation.
 - a. Broadleaf Trees:

April 27, 2020

02481

TREE RELOCATION AND PROTECTION

- i. All trees are to be trimmed by thinning the crown only, and not by reducing crown dimensions. Trim to conform to NAA Standards, including removal of dead wood.
- ii. Repair any existing injuries to trees including cavities and machinery marks.
- b. Palms:
 - i. Remove all fruits and seed pods, and all but the 7 youngest fronds.
 - ii. Tie all remaining fronds with untreated cotton twine or burlap straps.
- B. Fertilization and Watering:
 - a. Preparation: Clear the root ball area of all foreign material, trash, etc., to expose undisturbed soil.
 - b. Application/Schedule:
 - i. Trees shall be deep injection fertilized a minimum of 14 days prior to relocation. Specified liquid fertilizer shall be used and applied at the concentration and application rates stated herein.
 - ii. Mix wetting agent, biostimulant, and minor element mix to produce a single fluid with each component included at the specified concentration. Inject into the root zone within the limits of proposed root ball at the rate of 50 gallons fluid per 1,000 square feet of tree canopy, using only approved spray equipment.
 - iii. Form an earth berm 6 inches high outside the proposed root ball prior to watering. Water application shall saturate the root ball to its entire depth.
- C. Root Pruning:
 - a. Technique:
 - i. All trees shall be excavated by digging a trench a minimum of 36 inches deep by 6 inches wide, either by hand or with a trenching machine designed for this purpose. Provide continuous trenching around the tree or palm at a minimum distance of 30 inches from the trunk. Hand cut broadleaf tree roots after trenching to produce clean cuts with no splits or tears.

April 27, 2020

- ii. Barricades: Barricade all root pruned trees and palms at outside of soil berm with minimum 4-foot chain link fence or other barricade approved by the CITY.
- iii. Timing:
 - a. All oaks to be relocated shall be maintained for a minimum of 10 weeks after root pruning prior to relocation.
 - b. Palms shall be maintained a minimum of 4 weeks prior to relocation.

3.3 RELOCATION OF TREES AND PALMS

- A. General: Trees to be relocated shall be as directed by the CONSULTANT.
- B. Preparation:
 - a. Trees and palms shall be injected with soil amendments a minimum of 14 days prior to relocation. Apply at manufacturer's recommended concentration and application rates.
 - b. Trees and palms shall be thoroughly soaked to the full depth of the root ball daily for 7 consecutive days prior to relocation.
 - c. Accurately locate position and elevation where all trees are intended to be planted, for verification by CITY Forester. Verify that no overhead or underground utilities, existing or proposed, conflict with proposed locations.
 - d. Ascertain that all proposed paths for machinery are clear of utilities and other obstructions.
- C. Excavation of Tree Pits: Dig all pits with vertical sides and flat bottom. Existing soil may be utilized as backfill as directed by the CITY Forester. All Tree Pits to be lined with root barrier adjacent to roadways and sidewalks as directed by CITY PROJECT MANAGER.
- D. Digging and Handling Broadleaf Trees:
 - a. Notify CITY 2 business days in advance of each relocation to allow for observation of procedures.
 - b. Determine line of previous root pruning and excavate around root mass to leave area 12 inches out from line of root pruning undisturbed. Digging shall be accomplished so as to produce clean cuts on all roots without tearing or splitting. Trenching shall be a minimum of 36 inches deep.
 - c. Trees are to be handled in such a way as to avoid damage to bark and limbs subject to support cables or chains. Attach padded support cables

April 27, 2020

or chains at multiple points where possible. Alternatively, tree trunks may be drilled and doweled for broadleaf trees. The CITY Forester reserves the right to require doweling in lieu of lifting by straps.

- d. Root balls are to be undercut prior to lifting. Do not force tree from ground prior to undercutting. Ball depth to be determined upon assessing conditions at time of trenching, to keep intact the entire root ball.
- e. Trees shall be properly wrapped during moving so trunks will not be scarred and damaged and to avoid broken limbs. Broken limbs or scarred trunks shall cause tree to be unacceptable and rejected at the CITY's option. Broken limbs and wounds which do not (in the judgment of the CITY Forester) cause the tree to be rejected shall be cleanly cut.
- f. Transport plant material on vehicles of adequate size to prevent overcrowding, broken limbs, foliage damage or root ball damage.
- g. Root balls and foliage shall be kept moist during all phases of relocation.
- h. Partially backfill tree pits with 12 inches of approved planting soil prior to setting tree. This layer of soil to be thoroughly drenched prior to relocation to achieve a stable platform at the correct elevation so that the top of rootball is 1 inch above proposed grade.
- i. Rotate tree prior to setting to achieve best positioning relative to adjacent trees and viewing angles.
- E. Backfilling:
 - a. Flood bottom soil layer to settle tree into best position and to remove air pockets.
 - b. Continue to flood root ball as planting soil is deposited to ensure removal of all air pockets.
 - c. Create a saucer to retain water.
- F. Bracing:
 - a. Support tree with machinery until bracing is complete.
 - b. Buttresses may support separate trunks on multiple trunk trees.
 - c. Maintain braces until completion of project. Removal of braces shall be by others.
- G. Watering: Relocated trees shall by watered using water-truck. Watering schedule shall be: once per day for first 6 weeks; followed by 3 times per week for following 6 weeks.

END OF SECTION

April 27, 2020

02481 TREE RELOCATION AND PROTECTION

SECTION 02535 - STRUCTURES

PART 1 GENERAL

- 1.1 RELATED DOCUMENTS
 - A. All applicable provisions of the Bidding and Contract Requirements, and Division
 1 General Requirements shall govern the work under this section.
- 1.2 WORK INCLUDED
 - A. The work covered by this section shall include the furnishing of all labor, equipment, services, materials, products and tests to perform all operations in connection with the construction of all structures as shown on the plans, defined in these specifications and subject to the terms and conditions of this contract, including, but not limited to, manhole, catch basins, and inlets.

1.3 SUBMITTALS

A. The CONTRACTOR shall furnish the CITY PROJECT MANAGER shop drawings of the precast manhole for approval. Shop drawings should illustrate all dimensions, reinforcements and specifications for the complete manual.

PART 2 PRODUCTS

- 2.1 MORTAR
 - A. Mortar for use in constructing and plastering sewer structures shall conform to ASTM C-270, "Specifications for Mortar for Unit Masonry". A Portland cement-hydrated lime mixture or a masonry cement may be used provided that the same materials are used throughout the project.
 - B. Mortar materials shall be proportioned by volume and shall consist of one part Type II Portland Cement to two parts aggregate (sand). Portland Cement shall conform to ASTM C-150, "Specifications for Portland Cement". Aggregate shall conform to ASTM C-144, "Specifications for Aggregate for Masonry Units."

2.2 PRECAST CONCRETE MANHOLE

- A. Precast manhole sections shall conform to the plans or ASTM C-478, Specifications for Precast Reinforced Concrete Manhole Sections as modified thereto whichever is more restrictive. Concrete shall attain a minimum compressive strength of 4,000 psi at 28 days. Minimum wall thickness shall be eight (8") inches.
- B. Unless otherwise specified on the plans, all joints shall be made with neoprene or rubber "O" ring compression joints; mastic joint sealing compound, or approved

April 27, 2020

equal. After assembly, all joints shall be filled with mortar and pointed to provide a smooth surface without joint voids.

- C. The base and walls that compose the bottom section of precast manhole shall be of monolithic construction, minimum 8 inches thick, and the edge of the base slab shall project a minimum 4 inches beyond the outside diameter of the wall.
- D. Holes for piping shall be 6 inches larger than the outside diameter of the respective pipe. After the pipe is set, the void space between the pipe and the hole perimeter shall be completely filled with non-shrinking, quick-setting, waterproof cement mortar and struck smooth.
- E. The minimum height of precast base section shall be 36 inches from the bottom of the base slab; however, no holes for piping shall be cast less than 8 inches from the top of the base section or less than 2 inches from the top of the base slab.

2.3 ENDWALLS, CATCH BASINS, INLETS AND JUNCTIONS BOXES

- A. Endwalls, catch basins, inlets and junction boxes shall be constructed at the locations shown and to the dimensions indicated on site plans. Unless otherwise specified on the plans, inlets, junction boxes, catch basins, and similar structures may be constructed of brick, concrete block, poured concrete or precast concrete. Precast catch basins shall conform to latest A.C.I. and P.C.A. specifications. Concrete shall have not less than 4,000 psi compressive strength at 28 days. Minimum wall thickness shall be six (6") inches.
- B. Unless otherwise specified on the plans, all concrete for these structures shall be Class I concrete as specified in the Florida Department of Transportation "Standard Specifications for Road and Bridge Construction", latest revision, Section 345. Mortar for use in constructing and plastering shall be as previously set forth in this section.
- C. Brick shall be solid hard-burned clay conforming to ASTM Serial C-32-93, Grade SM. Concrete brick shall conform to ASTM Serial C-55-75, Grade P-I. Concrete block shall conform to ASTM Serial C-90-78, Grade PI.
- D. All brick or concrete block structures covered in this Section shall be plastered inside and outside with 1/2 inch of cement mortar. Inside surfaces shall be smooth and even.
- E. Base slabs and walls of concrete structures shall be constructed in a continuous pour between expansion joints.
- F. For each grate type inlet, two layers of Mirafi 140 fabric of "Poly Filter X" polypropylene material or approved equal, shall be sandwiched between 2 x 2 x 10/10 welded wire fabric cut to the grate size and attached to the underside of the grate. The sandwiched filter material shall be wired to the cross members of the grate each way on 4-inch centers. After inlet construction and the roadway construction is completed and the project site work (including landscaping) has

April 27, 2020

02535

Page 234 of 494

PROJECT #11681 SR A1A STREETSCAPE IMPROVEMENTS CITY OF FORT LAUDERDALE

been established, the filter material and fabric shall be removed with any retained silt or sand.

2.4 CASTINGS (INCLUDING FRAMES, COVERS AND GRATINGS)

- A. Iron castings shall conform to ASTM A-48, "Specifications for Gray Iron Castings", and shall be Class 30. Frames and grates may be Class 20.
- B. All castings shall be made of clean, even grain, tough grey cast iron. The castings shall be smooth, true to pattern and free from projections, san holes, warp and other defects. The horizontal surface of the frame cover seats and the under surface of the frame cover seat which rests upon the cover seat shall be machined. After machining, it shall not be possible to rock any after it has been seated in any position in its associated frame. Machining shall be required only on those frames and covers intended for vehicular traffic.
- C. Bearing surfaces between cast frames, covers and grates shall be machined and fitted together to assure a true and even fit. Within areas of vehicular traffic, the frames, covers and gratings shall be machined-ground so that irregularity of contact will be reduced to a minimum and will be rattle-proof.
- D. All manhole covers shall be provided with concealed pick holes. Manufacturer's name and catalog number shall be cast on all frames, covers, grates, etc. Covers shall be lettered "Storm" "Storm Drain" or "Storm Sewer" or "Sanitary Sewer" as applicable and shall be plainly visible. The manhole frames and covers shall be flush with finished grade. Sanitary Sewer manhole covers shall bear the CITY logo as manufactured by US Foundry or approved equal.
- E. Grates and covers for inlets shall be as shown on the plans, set to the grades indicated and conforming with the requirements of the castings described above. Grates shall be furnished complete with frames specifically constructed to provide full bearing at all points of contract.

PART 3 EXECUTION

3.1 CHANNELS

- A. Channels shall be accurately and smoothly formed in accordance with the plans. Channels shall be constructed of concrete with trowel finished surfaces. The upper surface of the manhole shall be sloped toward the channels as shown.
- B. Drop pipe at sanitary sewer manhole shall be installed when the difference in elevation between the pipe invert and the invert at the center of the manhole exceeds two feet (2'), or where directed by the CITY PROJECT MANAGER. The drop manhole shall be built according to the plans and specifications.
- C. After channels are formed and section joints are pointed, the interior of the manhole shall be painted with two coats of Koppers Bitumastic 300-M (7 mils per

April 27, 2020

02535

coat) or approved equal. The exterior shall be painted in a similar manner, if required by local regulations.

- 3.2 CONCRETE GRADE RINGS
 - A. All concrete grade rings shall meet ASTM C478 and shall be a minimum 4,000 psi @ 28 days. Concrete grade rings shall be a minimum thickness of 2 inches and a maximum thickness of 6 inches. No more than 8 inches of concrete grade rings shall be installed on one manhole. Concrete grade rings shall be laid in mortar and all joints shall be finished smooth and not be less than ¼ inch or more than ½ inch in thickness. Concrete grade rings shall be painted with two coats of Koppers Bitumastic 300-M (7 mils per coat) or approved equal.

3.3 MANHOLE AND STRUCTURES

- A. All joints shall be finished water tight, all openings for sewers, frames, etc., in precast manhole and catch basins shall be cast at time of manufacture. Spaces around all piping entering or leaving manhole shall be completely filled with Embeco mortar or equal.
- B. All manhole shall be set plumb to line and grade and shall rest on a firm carefully graded subgrade which shall provide uniform bearing under base.
- C. Grout for manhole bottoms shall consist of broken block, brick and 2:1 cement mortar.
- 3.4 CLEANING AND MAINTENANCE
 - A. All structures shall be cleaned and maintained in workable condition until accepted by the CITY PROJECT MANAGER.

END OF SECTION

April 27, 2020

Page 236 of 494

PROJECT #11681 SR A1A STREETSCAPE IMPROVEMENTS CITY OF FORT LAUDERDALE

SECTION 02575 - SURFACE RESTORATION

PART 1 GENERAL

- 1.1 STANDARD SPECIFICATIONS
 - A. When referenced in this Section, Standard Specifications shall mean Florida Department of Transportation, Standard Specifications for Road and Bridge Construction, current edition.

1.2 INTENT

- A. Specific surface restoration requirements are detailed in this and other sections.
- B. For pipeline projects, the intent of these Specifications and the criteria of the Measurement and Payment Section is that the roadway, adjacent Right-of-Way, and properties affected by construction activity shall be returned to their preexisting condition, unless otherwise indicated by these Contract Documents.
 - a. For pipelines constructed in the Right-of-Way between the sidewalk and edge of pavement, the ground surface will be graded into a swale as shown on the Drawings and provided with sod.
 - i. Argentine Bahia sod will be used for areas without irrigation systems, except where St. Augustine turf existed previously.
 - ii. St. Augustine "Floritam" sod will be used for areas with irrigation systems and in locations with similar, existing turf.
 - iii. Seashore Paspalum sod will be used in areas prone to salt water flooding, Driveways and sidewalks will be placed in kind, using similar materials of construction.
 - b. Trees, shrubs, and personal property (e.g. mail boxes) located in the swale area shall be relocated or replaced in kind, in accordance with the provisions of the Contract Documents.
- C. For work areas disturbed by the Contractor for convenience, the area affected shall be restored in kind.
 - a. The costs of this restoration shall be incidental to the cost of the Work.
 - b. Payment for restoration outside the limits of work shall be repaired at the Contractor's expense.

April 27, 2020

02575

1.3 WORK INCLUDED

- A. This Section covers the Work necessary to replace all pavement, curbs, sidewalks, rock surfacing, and other street features damaged either directly or indirectly by the operations incidental to the construction described in other sections of the Contract Documents.
- B. Where the materials, construction procedures, degree of compaction of materials, and the method of control and testing, as required in the Contract Documents differ from the Standard Specifications requirements, the more stringent requirements shall apply.
- C. The intent of the Drawings is to provide a full lane, permanent trench repair for all work crossing or running parallel with roadways. Temporary restoration to provide a passable surface is also required.
- D. Overlay of asphalt pavement may be required as shown on the Drawings.
- E. Provide finished gradation and grassing in accordance with the Contract Documents.
- 1.4 OPTIMUM MOISTURE CONTENT
 - A. "Optimum moisture content" shall be determined by the ASTM standard specified to determine the maximum dry density for relative compaction.
- 1.5 TEMPORARY TRENCH REPAIR OR STABILIZATION
 - A. Following pipe installation and prior to permanent trench repair or asphalt replacement, temporary trench repair will be defined as one of the following:
 - a. Installation of flowable fill as described in this Section and the Contract Documents.
 - b. Installation of the compacted base course and an asphalt prime coat as described in this Section and the Contract Documents.
 - B. Temporary trench repair shall be maintained in accordance with the requirements of this Section and the Contract Documents until the final trench repair or asphalt surface is installed to provide a dust-free, drivable, and safe roadway surface.

PART 2 PRODUCTS

- 2.1 GENERAL
 - A. All materials for replacement of existing base course and asphalt surfacing shall conform to the Standard Specifications except as modified herein.
 - B. The Contractor will be responsible for furnishing satisfactory materials that meet the specifications of the Contract Documents and shall provide such tests during

April 27, 2020

02575

the course of the Work as are necessary to assure that the quality of the material used meets the specifications of the Contract Documents.

2.2 LIME ROCK BASE COURSE

A. Aggregate quality and gradation shall meet the requirements of the Standard Specifications.

2.3 BITUMINOUS PRIME AND TACK COAT

- A. Prime Coat: Material shall be cutback asphalt, Grade RC-70 or RC-250 meeting the requirements of the Standard Specifications, or approved equal.
- B. Tack Coat: Material shall be emulsified asphalt, Grade RS-2, SS-1, or SS-1H meeting the requirements of the Standard Specifications.
- C. Tack coats used for temporary trench stabilization shall be sanded to prevent damage to vehicles.

2.4 ASPHALT CONCRETE

- A. The asphalt concrete for trench leveling, restoration and overlay shall be Type SP-9.5, meeting the requirements of the Standard Specifications and the Contract Documents.
- B. Aggregate: The aggregate shall meet the requirements of the Standard Specifications.
- C. Submit test results from commercial testing laboratories to the CITY PROJECT MANAGER to show that the materials meet the quality and gradation requirements.

2.5 CONCRETE PAVERS

A. Pavers shall be placed on approved restored base and subgrade with a 1" layer of bedding sand meeting the requirements of the Standard Specifications.

2.6 FLOWABLE FILL

A. Provide flowable fill with a mix design meeting the requirements of the (FDOT) Standard Specifications for excavatable, flowable fill. Flowable fill may be allowed as a substitute for compacted base upon approval of the CONSULTANT, at no additional cost.

2.7 CONCRETE

A. Concrete shall be 3,000 psi minimum concrete meeting the requirements of the Standard Specifications.

B.Concrete Forms: All forms for curbs and sidewalks shall be either 2-inchApril 27, 202002575SURFACE RESTORATION

Page 239 of 494

PROJECT #11681 SR A1A STREETSCAPE IMPROVEMENTS CITY OF FORT LAUDERDALE

dimensioned lumber, plywood, or metal forms. Forms on the face of the curb shall have no horizontal form joints within 7 inches of the top of the curb.

- C. Curing Compound: Meeting the requirements of the Standard Specifications.
- D. Reinforcing Steel: Conform to ASTM A615, Grade 60.

2.8 TRAFFIC MARKINGS

- A. All traffic striping markings (i.e., lane, edge of pavement, directional, informational, etc.) damaged by the Contractor during construction shall be replaced with new markings meeting the requirements of the Broward County Traffic Engineering Division and the Standard Specifications.
- B. Raised reflective pavement markers (rpm's) damaged by the Contractor during construction shall be replaced with new rpm's meeting the requirements of the Broward County Traffic Engineering Division and the Standard Specifications.
- C. The Contractor shall place and maintain temporary striping markings throughout the course of the work until the permanent striping marking is placed on the final roadway surface.
- D. The Contractor shall provide traffic stripping at all intersections including stop bars and crosswalks as required whether they are currently stripped or not. It shall be the Contractor's responsibility to take a complete inventory and provide the appropriate permanent stripping after the completion of the Work.

2.9 SWALE STABILZATION

- A. Materials used for stabilization of swale areas as indicated on the Drawings shall consist of suitable excess existing base material removed from trenching operations, if approved by the CONSULTANT, crushed limerock, rock screenings, or other suitable material as approved by the CONSULTANT.
 - a. Materials having a plasticity index of more than 10, or a liquid limit greater than 40 shall not be used.
 - b. Maximum dimension shall not exceed 1.5 inches.

PART 3 EXECUTION

3.1 CONSTRUCTION PROCEDURE

- A. The CITY PROJECT MANAGER reserves the right to vary the type of resurfacing as best serves the interest of the Owner. Trench backfill shall be as specified in the Contract Documents.
- B. Replace all bituminous and concrete roadway pavement damaged or removed under this Contract with asphalt concrete regardless of original type. Pavement thickness shall be in accordance with the Drawings.

April 27, 2020

02575

Page 240 of 494

PROJECT #11681 SR A1A STREETSCAPE IMPROVEMENTS CITY OF FORT LAUDERDALE

- C. In addition to the requirements set forth herein, the work shall conform to the applicable workmanship requirements of the state and county highway or municipal specifications.
- D. Water to control dust shall be used as directed by the CITY PROJECT MANAGER until the trench repair has been stabilized. If control of dust is inadequate by these means, the CITY PROJECT MANAGER may direct the immediate application of a prime or tack coat in accordance with the provisions of this Section, at no additional cost to the Owner. The CITY PROJECT MANAGER reserves the right to delay additional excavation activities until dust control measures are adequate.
- E. Base course and prime coat shall be installed to provide temporary trench stabilization within 5 working days of trench backfill or as soon thereafter as the as-built conditions and pipe slopes have been verified.
- F. Final, permanent trench repair, and paving shall be installed within 3 weeks of pipe verification and temporary trench stabilization, unless flowable fill is used for temporary trench repair, in accordance with the provisions of this Section.
- 3.2 REMOVAL OF PAVEMENT, SIDEWALK, CURBS, AND GUTTERS
 - A. Removal of all pavement, sidewalks, curbs, and gutters shall conform to the Contract Documents, and payment for removal shall be included in that Section of the Contract Documents. Payment for removal is incidental to the cost of pipe installation except where required for water and sewer service installation.
- 3.3 CUTTING EXISTING PAVEMENT
 - A. Where new pavement abuts existing pavement, the old pavement shall be trimmed by saw cutting to a straight line. Any pavement which has been damaged or which is broken and unsound shall be removed to provide a smooth, sound edge for joining new pavement.
- 3.4 STREET MAINTENANCE
 - A. Maintain all trenches as specified in this section and the Contract Documents.
- 3.5 CONSTRUCTION OF BASE COURSE
 - A. Base course shall be constructed in accordance with the City of Fort Lauderdale Standards and the Standard Specifications.
 - B. Compact base materials to a minimum of 98 percent of the maximum density as determined by AASHTO T180. Corrections for oversize material may be applied to either the as-compacted field dry density or the maximum dry density, as determined by the CONSULTANT. Where the base is constructed in more than one course, the density shall be obtained in each lift.
 - C. Alternately, and with the approval of the CONSULTANT, the Contractor shall provide a minimum 10 inches of excavatable, flowable fill. The flowable fill shall

April 27, 2020

02575

Page 241 of 494

PROJECT #11681 SR A1A STREETSCAPE IMPROVEMENTS CITY OF FORT LAUDERDALE

be placed up to 1 ½ inches from the top of the existing pavement or to the fill line without vibration or compaction. Flowable fill shall not be placed during periods of inclement weather and rainfall. Provide a means to confine the material within the designated space. Flowable fill installed in accordance with this provision shall comply with temporary pavement restoration provisions.

3.6 MILLING OR GRINDING OF EXISTING ASPHALT PAVEMENT

- A. Milling of existing asphalt pavement shall meet the requirements of the Standard Specifications.
- B. Milling shall be used to lower the grade of adjacent existing asphalt prior to trench repair to completely remove existing asphalt.
- C. Milled and ground asphalt can be mixed for use with the limerock base course material.

3.7 BITUMINOUS PRIME AND TACK COAT

- A. The bituminous prime coat shall be applied to the lime rock base immediately following the placement of the compacted base course. The prime coat shall be maintained with additional coats as determined by the CITY PROJECT MANAGER as temporary restoration until the final asphalt surface is installed. Additional prime coats will be provided at no cost to the Owner.
- B. The lime rock base shall be hard planed with a blade grader immediately prior to the application of the prime coat.
- C. The rate of application of the bituminous prime coat shall meet the requirements of the Standard Specifications.
- D. The bituminous tack coat shall be applied to existing asphalt surfaces prior to the placement of new asphalt, between layers of asphalt concrete surface courses, surfaces of concrete footings that will come in contact with the asphalt concrete pavement, and vertical faces of all longitudinal and transverse joints that have become compacted or cooled.
- E. The rate of application for the bituminous tack coat shall meet the requirements of the Standard Specifications.

3.8 ASPHALT CONCRETE PAVEMENT REPLACEMENT

- A. Preparation for Paving:
 - a. A prime coat shall be applied over the full length of the roadway, and asphalt concrete pavement shall not be placed until the prime coat has cured as per the manufacturer's recommendations.
 - b. Should any holes, breaks, or irregularities develop in the roadway surface

April 27, 2020

02575

after the prime coat has been applied, they shall be patched with asphalt concrete immediately in advance of placing the asphalt concrete.

- c. After the maintenance, patching, or repair work has been completed and immediately prior to placing the asphalt concrete pavement, the surface of the prime coat shall be swept clean of all dirt, dust, or other foreign matter.
- B. The proposed pavement reconstruction schedule consists of immediately paving over trenches as soon as possible after it has been determined that subbase and base have achieved required compactions. The base course will be brought up to the elevations indicated on the Drawings and asphalt placed to bring grade up to match existing pavement elevations as shown on the Drawings.
- C. For deep excavations where the pavement repair constitutes a full lane or roadway, workmanship shall conform to the standards and details of new road way construction.
 - a. Existing pavement more than 2 feet wide beyond the trench area shall be left in place and a full overlay applied to the limits of the existing road width.
 - b. Existing base beyond the trench area shall be left in place.
 - c. Full lane or width roadways shall have a consistent cross-section and straight edge of pavement delineation's.
- 3.9 CONSTRUCTION OF ASPHALT CONCRETE PAVEMENT OVERLAY IF REQUIRED
 - A. The Contractor shall place a layer of tack coat at a rate of 0.05 to 0.12 gallon per square yard over all areas to receive asphalt concrete.
 - B. Lay asphalt concrete over all areas designated to be resurfaced. The asphalt concrete pavement overlay shall be placed in minimum 1-inch lift and maximum lift as shown in the Contract Documents. The method of proportioning, mixing, transporting, laying, processing, rolling the material, and the standards of workmanship shall meet the applicable requirements of the Standard Specifications. At no time shall the coarse aggregate segregated from the mix either from hand spreading or raking of joints be scattered across the paved mat. Such material shall be collected and disposed of.
 - C. The CITY PROJECT MANAGER will examine the prepared roadway before the paving is begun and bring any deficiencies to the Contractor's attention to be corrected before the paving is started. Roll each lift of the asphalt concrete until roller marks are eliminated and compacted to 100 percent of the laboratory compacted mixture. The grade, line, and cross section of the finished surface shall conform to the Drawings. Asphalt or asphalt stains which are noticeable upon surfaces of concrete or materials which will be exposed to view shall be promptly and completely removed.
- 3.10 ASPHALT CONCRETE PAVEMENT

April 27, 2020

02575

Page 243 of 494

PROJECT #11681 SR A1A STREETSCAPE IMPROVEMENTS CITY OF FORT LAUDERDALE

A. Workmanship in producing, hauling, placing, compacting, and finishing asphalt concrete shall meet the applicable portions of the Standard Specifications.

3.11 CONNECTIONS WITH EXISTING FACILITIES

- A. Where the bituminous pavement is to be connected with an existing roadway surface or other facility, the Contractor will be required to modify the existing roadway profile in such a manner as to produce a smooth riding connection to the existing facility. The Contractor shall meet existing neat lines where required.
- B. Where it is necessary to remove existing asphalt surfaces or oil mat surfaces to provide proper meet lines and riding surfaces, the Contractor shall sawcut the existing surface so that there will be sufficient depth to provide a minimum of 1inch of asphalt concrete, and the waste material shall be disposed of to the satisfaction of the CONSULTANT. Prior to placing the asphalt concrete, these areas shall be tacked. Meet lines shall be straight and the edges vertical. The edges of meet line cuts shall be painted with liquid asphalt or emulsified asphalt prior to placing asphalt concrete. After placing the asphalt concrete, the meet line shall be sealed by painting with a liquid asphalt or emulsified asphalt and immediately covered with clean, dry sand.

3.12 CONSTRUCTION OF COURSES

- A. The asphalt concrete pavement shall be constructed in one or more courses as shown on the Drawings.
- B. Rolling shall continue until all roller marks are eliminated and compacted to 100 percent of the laboratory compacted mixture has been obtained.

3.13 SURFACE TOLERANCE

- A. Tests for conformity with the specified grade shall be made by the Contractor immediately after initial compression. Any variation shall be immediately corrected by the removal or addition of materials and by continuous rolling.
- B. The completed surface of the pavement shall be of uniform texture, smooth, uniform as to grade, and free from defects of all kinds. The completed surface shall not vary more than 1/8 inch from the lower edge of a 12-foot straightedge placed on the surface along the centerline or across the trench.
- C. After completion of the final rolling, the smoothness and grade of the surface shall again be tested by the Contractor.
- D. When deviations in excess of the above tolerances are found, the pavement surface shall be corrected as stated in the Standard Specifications.
- E. All areas in which the surface of the completed pavement deviates more than twice the allowable tolerances described above shall be removed and replaced to the satisfaction of the CONSULTANT.

April 27, 2020

02575

F. All costs involved in making the corrections of defects described above shall be borne by the Contractor and no compensation will be made for this Work.

3.14 SAMPLES

A. If directed by the CONSULTANT, the Contractor shall without additional charge, provide the CITY PROJECT MANAGER with test results of samples of asphalt concrete cut from the completed pavement or the individual courses thereof for each occurrence. Provide a minimum of three test cores located as directed by the CONSULTANT. He shall also provide the CITY PROJECT MANAGER with test results of samples of the uncompressed asphalt concrete mixtures and all materials incorporated in the Work.

3.15 WEATHER CONDITIONS

A. Asphalt shall not be applied to wet material. Asphalt shall not be applied during rainfall or any imminent storms that might adversely affect the construction. The CITY PROJECT MANAGER will determine when surfaces and materials are dry enough to proceed with construction. Asphalt concrete shall not be placed during heavy rainfall or when the surface upon which it is to be placed is wet.

3.16 PROTECTION OF STRUCTURES AND ADJUSTMENT OF APPURTENANCES

- A. Provide whatever protective coverings may be necessary to protect the exposed portions of bridges, culverts, curbs, gutters, posts, guard fences, road signs, and any other structures from splashing oil and asphalt from the paving operations. Remove any oil, asphalt, dirt, or any other undesirable matter that may come upon these structures by reason of the paving operations.
- B. Where water valve boxes, manholes, catch basins, or other underground utility appurtenances are within the area to be surfaced, the Contractor shall adjust the tops of these facilities to conform with the proposed surface elevations. The Contractor shall notify the proper authority and either raise or lower the appurtenances or make arrangements with that authority for having the facilities altered at the Contractor's expense before proceeding with the resurfacing. The Contractor will be responsible for making certain that appurtenances are brought to proper grade to conform with finished surface elevations and any delays experienced from such obstructions will be considered as incidental to the paving operation. No additional payment will be made. Protect all covers during asphalt application. All adjustments shall be made in accordance with the requirements of the respective utility.
- C. To extend manhole use grade rings as specified, do not use leveling rings. Remove the frame and cover, rebuild the manhole top to raise it so that the new height meets the overlay elevations and then replace the frame and cover in accordance with the Contract Documents.

April 27, 2020

02575

Page 245 of 494

PROJECT #11681 SR A1A STREETSCAPE IMPROVEMENTS CITY OF FORT LAUDERDALE

3.17 EXCESS MATERIALS

- A. Dispose of all excess materials. Make arrangements for the disposal and bear all costs or retain any profit incidental to such disposal.
- 3.18 Contractor'S RESPONSIBILITY
 - A. Settlement of replaced pavement over trenches within the warranty period shall be considered the result of improper or inadequate compaction of the subbase or base materials. The Contractor shall promptly repair all pavement deficiencies noted during the warranty period at the Contractor's sole expense.

3.19 SIDEWALKS AND CURBS

- A. Replace concrete sidewalks and curbs to the same section width, depth, line, and grade as that removed or damaged or as shown on the Drawings. The minimum thickness of sidewalks shall be 6 inches. Cut ends of existing curb to a vertical plane. Prior to replacing the sections, properly backfill and compact the trench to prevent subsequent settlement.
- B. Replace concrete sidewalks at scored joints and make replacement in a manner that will avoid a patched appearance. Provide a minimum 2-inch thick compacted leveling course of clean sand or gravel of quality hereinbefore specified. Finish concrete surface similar to the adjacent sidewalks. All curbs and all gutters shall have a minimum of 4" LBR 100 limerock "curb pad".

3.20 DRIVEWAYS AND WALKS

- A. Replace asphalt driveways and walks in accordance with Paragraph Asphalt Concrete Pavement Replacement.
- B. Replace concrete and paver driveways in kind, using similar materials of construction. Concrete driveways shall consist of a reinforced, 6-inch section installed in accordance with the Contract Documents.

3.21 TRAFFIC STRIPES

A. All areas having traffic stripes prior to paving shall be restriped. Temporary traffic striping shall be applied immediately after asphalt pavement has been placed. Permanent traffic striping may be applied only after the proper curing time for the asphalt. Traffic stripes (temporary and permanent) shall meet the requirements of Broward County Traffic Engineering Division Standards and the Standard Specifications.

3.22 INSTALLATION OF RAISED REFLECTIVE PAVEMENT MARKERS

A. All areas having raised reflective pavement markers prior to paving shall have those markers replaced. Temporary pavement markers shall be applied immediately after asphalt pavement has been placed. Permanent pavement

April 27, 2020

02575

Page **246** of **494**

PROJECT #11681 SR A1A STREETSCAPE IMPROVEMENTS CITY OF FORT LAUDERDALE

markers may be applied only after the proper curing time for the asphalt. Pavement markers and adhesive (temporary and permanent) shall meet the requirements of Broward County Traffic Engineering Division and the Standard Specifications.

B. Spacing: As shown in the Roadway and Traffic Design Standards for Design, Construction, Maintenance and Utility operations on the State Highway System by the State of Florida, Department of Transportation, current edition and the Broward County Traffic Engineering Division Standards.

3.23 PAVEMENT REPAIR

- A. All damage to pavement as a result of work under this Contract shall be repaired in a manner satisfactory to the CITY PROJECT MANAGER and at no additional cost to the Owner. The repair shall include preparation of the subgrade, placing and compaction of the lime rock base and placement of the final asphalt surface as described in this Section.
- B. The width of all repairs shall extend at least 12 inches beyond the limit of the damage with the edge of pavement left saw cut to a true edge with no irregularities. For county roads and CITY streets recently constructed or overlaid, the repair may be required to be full-lane width as shown on the Drawings.

3.24 SWALE RESTORATION

- A. New or existing swale areas (areas between pavement edge and sidewalks, or right-of-way line if there is no existing or proposed sidewalk) shall be graded and reshaped to the cross section shown on the Drawings. Where storm inlets are present, the swale shall have a consistent longitudinal slope towards the inlet.
- B. Swale areas with previously existing improved surfaces, including but not limited to asphalt, concrete, pavers, crushed or decorative rock, shall be restored in kind. Asphalt paved areas shall be constructed with a minimum 6-inch stabilized subbase and minimum 6-inch compacted limerock base, primed and topped with minimum 1-inch asphalt.
- C. Swale areas with previously unimproved or turfed surfaces will be restored with soil stabilization where existing natural soil will not support vehicle loads normally imposed by movement and parking of heavy vehicles without rutting and shifting of soil. Subject to the approval of the CONSULTANT, this work may be performed in connection with preparation of subgrade or construction of the limerock base course.
- D. Swale areas with previously unimproved or turfed surfaces will be topped with sod. St. Augustine "Floritam" and two inches of topsoil shall be used in irrigated areas and where St. Augustine sod was previously established. Bahia sod shall be placed in all other areas not previously improved or sodded.

April 27, 2020

02575

SURFACE RESTORATION

Page 247 of 494

PROJECT #11681 SR A1A STREETSCAPE IMPROVEMENTS CITY OF FORT LAUDERDALE

3.25 SWALE STABILIZATION

- A. Where swale stabilization is required as indicated above, stabilization shall be achieved by the addition and mixing in of suitable stabilizing materials. It shall be incorporated into the existing swale soils by plowing, disking, harrowing, blading or mixing with rotary tillers or other appropriate equipment approved by the CONSULTANT, until the mixed materials are of uniform bearing value throughout the width and at least 6-inch depth from the top of the swale after the swale is graded and shaped to the section indicated on the plans.
- B. The swale areas shall be mixed and compacted to achieve a minimum average dry density of 90 percent throughout the 6-inch thickness, as determined by AASHTO T180. In the determination of such average, the minimum acceptable density shall be 85 percent and the maximum density which shall be used in calculations shall be 100 percent (if the tested density is reported above 100 percent).
- C. Density tests for swale stabilization shall be made at intervals not less than one set of three per CITY block on each side of the roadway, or at increased intervals as directed by the CITY PROJECT MANAGER when required to measure small or isolated sections (except where such testing may be considered unnecessary by the CONSULTANT). Each set of three shall be averaged as indicated above for determination of meeting the minimum requirements.

3.26 SPECIAL SWALE REPAIR

A. Certain swale areas (designated on Drawings) have longitudinal trench filled with ballast rock for drainage. If appropriate, a separate pay item applies for removal and reconstruction of ballast rock drainage damaged during installation of pipelines. All other aspects of restoration work in the swale will be paid for separately under the restoration item. Swale stabilization will not be required in those areas with ballast rock drainage.

3.27 BRICK OR PAVER RESTORATION

- A. Remove and salvage bricks or paver materials to be disturbed by the work. Payment will be made in accordance with the unit price for these items.
- B. Restore pavers and apron area shall be constructed as shown in the Drawings. Payment will be made in accordance with the unit price for these items.
- C. Paver and apron areas shall be constructed as shown in the Drawings.
- D. If brick and paver materials are damaged, new materials shall match or all materials within the crossing must be replaced at no additional cost. New materials shall be approved by the Owner.

END OF SECTION

April 27, 2020

02575

SURFACE RESTORATION

SECTION 02580 PAVEMENT MARKING AND POST SIGNS

PART 1 GENERAL

- 1.01 RELATED DOCUMENTS
 - A. Drawings and general provisions of the Contract, including General and Supplementary Conditions and Division 1 Specification Sections, apply to this Section.

1.02 <u>SUMMARY</u>

- A. This Section includes the following:
 - 1. Pavement marking.
 - 2. Protection of painted markings.
 - 3. Aluminum or steel sign panels and posts.
 - 4. Exterior signage indicated on the drawings and specified in this section.
- B. Related Sections:
 - 1. Asphaltic Concrete Pavement Section 02513.
 - 2. Cast-In Place Concrete Section 03300.

1.03 <u>SUBMITTALS</u>

- A. Submit properly identified manufactures product data and technical data prior to starting work for review and acceptance of all components to be used.
- B. Submit shop drawings for review, indicating construction details, sizes,

elevations, installation requirements, gages, thickness of materials, color and

other information necessary to show compliance with the requirements of this

section.

C. Submit paint tests, as specified in Section 971 of FDOT Specifications and as

applicable to hereinafter specified material.

1.04 QUALITY ASSURANCE

- A. All signage must comply with the latest edition of the Florida Building Code and all referenced standards included therein as well as all other applicable code ordinances.
- B. Work shall be performed in accordance with the Contract Documents in a neat and accurate manner.
- C. All equipment shall be of type and design that will readily obtain the required uniformity of application of the pavement markings both as to thickness of

April 27, 2020 02580 PAVEMENT MARKING AND POST SIGNS

Page 249 of 494

PROJECT #11681 SR A1A STREETSCAPE IMPROVEMENTS CITY OF FORT LAUDERDALE

coating and as to alignment.

- D. Applicable Publications: The following publications of the issue listed below, but referred to thereafter by basic designation only, form a part of this specification to the extent indicated by the references thereto:
 - 1. Florida Department of Transportation (FDOT) Standard Specifications for Road and Bridge Construction. (Latest Edition)
 - 2. Manual on Uniform Traffic Control Devices for Streets and Highways published by the U.S. Department of Transportation, Federal Highway Administration, (Latest Edition)

3. Broward County Administrative Code "Minimum Standards". (Latest Edition)

1.05 <u>REFERENCES</u>

- A. Applicable Publications: The following publications of issues listed below referred to elsewhere by basic designation only, form a part of this specification to the extent indicated by references thereto:
 - 1. Manual on Uniform Traffic Control Devices, U.S. Department of Transportation, Federal Highway Administration, (Latest Edition)
 - 2. Florida Department of Transportation (FDOT) Standard Specifications for Road and Bridge Construction, (Latest Edition)
 - 3. Broward County Administrative Code "Minimum Standards". (Latest Edition)
- B. When reference is made herein to the FDOT Specifications delete therefrom the basis of payment and other pay measurement requirements. Payment for the work specified in this section will be included as part of the lump sum bid for the entire project in accordance with the contract documents. When the word "ENGINEER" occurs therein, substitute the words "Architect-Engineer".

PART 2 PRODUCTS

- 2.01 <u>MATERIALS</u>
 - A. Paint: In accord with requirements as specified in Section 971 of the FDOT

Specifications.

- 1. Paint shall be factory mixed, quick drying and non-bleeding type.
- 2. Color shall be as per D.O.T. requirements.
- 3. Striping, arrows, lane markers and stop bars shall be provided with paint containing reflective additive.
- B. Thermoplastic paint: In accord with the applicable Technical Specifications (Section 711) of the Florida Department of Transportation and Broward County Standards.
- C. Reflectors: In accord with Broward County Minimum Standards.

April 27, 2020

- D. Sign Panels:
 - Aluminum or galvanized steel in accordance with the applicable requirements of Section 700 "Highway Signing" of the FDOT Standard Specifications or Broward County Administrative Code "Minimum Standards"
 - 2. Size, shape and color as indicated on the drawings or as directed by Architect-Engineer
- E. Sign Support Posts (Unless noted otherwise on Drawings):
 - Aluminum or Galvanized Steel in accordance with the applicable requirements of Section 700 "Highway Signing" of the FDOT Specifications or Standard Road Details and Specifications (DCPWD).
 - 2. Size, shape and color of posts and mountings as indicated on drawings or as directed by Architect-Engineer.

PART 3 EXECUTION

3.01 INSPECTION

Do not proceed with the work in this section until conditions detrimental to the proper and timely completion of the work have been corrected in an acceptable manner.

3.02 SIGN PANELS AND SUPPORT INSTALLATION

A. Secure breakaway sign post assembly to concrete substrate and sign panel to

aluminum posts according to FDOT and Broward County recommendations

- 1. Section 700 "Highway Signing" of FDOT Specifications
- 2. Manual on Uniform Traffic Control Devices
- 3. Broward County Administrative Code "Minimum Standards"
- B. Approved shop drawings and as indicated on drawings

3.03 PAVEMENT MARKINGS

- A. Sweep dust and loose material from the sealed surface.
- B. Apply paint striping as indicated on the drawings, with suitable mechanical equipment to produce uniform straight edges.
 - 1. Apply in not less than (2) two coats as per manufacturer's recommended rates of applications.
- C. Protect pavement markings until completely dry in accordance with manufacturer's recommendations.
- D. Time of Application: Painting shall be done only during daylight hours and, as far as practical, shall be terminated in time to permit sufficient drying by sunset.

April 27, 2020

- E. Weather Limitations: No paint shall be applied when any moisture is present on the surface to be painted or when the air temperature is below 40 degrees F. Painting shall not be done when winds are sufficient to cause spray dust.
- F. Preparation of Surface to be painted: The surface which is to be painted shall be cleaned, by compressed air or other effective means, immediately before the start of painting and shall be clean and dry when the paint is applied. Any vegetation or loose soil shall be removed from the pavement before striping is begun.
- G. Mixing Paint: The paint shall be thoroughly mixed before it is poured into the painting machine and no thinning of the paint in the machine will be allowed at any time. Before the start of each day's work the paint container, the connections and the spray nozzles on the machine shall be thoroughly cleaned with paint thinner or other suitable cleaner.
- H. Paint Application: The traffic markings shall be of the specified dimensions with clean, true edges and without sharp breaks in the alignment. A uniform coating of paint shall be obtained and the finished markings shall contain no light spots or paint skips. Any stripes that do not have a uniform, satisfactory appearance, both day and night, shall be corrected.
- I. Rate of Paint Application: The minimum rate of application for paint shall be as follows:
 - 1. Six inch solid parking stalls stripes: 18.5 gallons per mile.
 - 2. Any other width stripe or marking: A direct proportion of the above.
- J. Required Film Thickness: The minimum wet film thickness for all painted areas shall be 15 mils.
- K. Alignment of Stripes: Where a stripe deviates from the correct alignment, as indicated by the string line, by more than one inch in any 20 foot length, it shall be obliterated and the stripe corrected hereinafter as specified in paragraph "Corrective Measures".

3.04 PROTECTION OF PAINTED MARKINGS

- A. Protection of Stripes: All newly painted stripes, or other markings, shall be protected until the paint is sufficiently dry to permit vehicles to cross the marking without damage from the tires.
- B. Repair of Damaged Areas: Any portions of the stripes damaged by passing traffic or from any other cause shall be repainted at the Contractor's expense.

3.05 DIMENSION AND ALIGNMENT TOLERANCE

- A. Dimensions: No marking shall be less than the specified width. No markings shall exceed the specified width by more than 1/2 inch. Alignment tolerances shall be as specified herein.
- B. Correction Rates: Any corrections of variation in the width of the alignment of stripes shall not be made abruptly but the stripes shall be returned to the design width at the rate of at least 10 feet for each 1/2 inch of correction.

April 27, 2020

3.06 CORRECTIVE MEASURES:

A. All painted markings which fail to meet the specifications, including the

permissible tolerances and the appearance requirements, or are marred or

damaged shall be corrected at the Contractor's expense.

- 1. All drip and spattered paint shall be removed. When it is necessary to remove paint, it shall be done by means that will not damage the underlying surface of the pavement. When necessary to correct a deviation that exceeds the permissible tolerance in alignment, that portion of the stripe affected shall be removed and repainted in accordance with these specifications.
- B. Corrective Devices: Misalignment, defective surfaces, etc., shall be corrected by

chemical agents, or by any other type of mechanical device which will effectively

remove the paint without damage to the pavement surface, or prevent the

reapplication of markings.

3.07 SPARE PAINT

A. Provide the Owner with a minimum of 5 gallons of Traffic Paint from the same

batch used in application of pavement markings. Also provide paint

specifications and the manufacturer's identification number of the paint used.

END OF SECTION

April 27, 2020

SECTION 02630 - STORM DRAINAGE FACILITIES

PART 1 GENERAL

- 1.1 SUMMARY
 - A. Work under this section shall consist of providing all labor, plant facilities, materials, tools, equipment, shop drawings and supervision necessary and required to install all of the storm drainage facilities, including piping, fittings, structures, bedding, and backfilling, as specified in accordance with the contract documents.

1.2 WORK INCLUDED

A. Provide all labor, materials, necessary equipment and services to complete the Storm Drainage Facilities work, as indicated on the drawings, as specified herein or both, except as for items specifically indicated as "NIC ITEMS".

1.3 REFERENCE STANDARDS

- A. American Society For Testing and Materials (ASTM)
 - a. A185 Steel Welded Wire Fabric, Plain, for Concrete Reinforcement
 - b. A615 Deformed and Plain Billet-Steel Bars for Concrete Reinforcement
 - c. A760 Corrugated Steel Pipe, Metallic-Coated for Sewers and Drains
 - d. A798 Installation of Corrugated-Steel Pipe for Sewers and Other Applications
 - e. A929 Metallic-Coated by the Hot-Dip Process for Corrugated Steel Pipe
 - f. C76 Reinforced Concrete Culvert, Storm Drain, and Sewer Pipe
 - g. C478 Precast Reinforced Concrete Manhole Sections
 - h. C1479 Installation of Reinforced Concrete Pipe
 - i. C990-01A Joints for Concrete Pipe, Manholes, and Precast Box Sections Using Preformed Flexible Joint Sealants
 - j. D2321 Installation of Thermoplastic Pipe for Sewer/Gravity-Flow Applications
 - k. D3034 Type PSM Poly (Vinyl Chloride) (PVC) Sewer Pipe and Fittings

April 27, 2020

02630

- I. D3212 Joints for Drain and Sewer Plastic Pipes Using Elastomeric Seals
- m. F477 Elastomeric Seals (Gaskets) for Joining Plastic Pipe
- n. F794 Poly (Vinyl Chloride) (PVC) Profile Gravity Sewer Pipe and Fittings Based on Controlled Inside Diameter
- o. F949 Poly (Vinyl Chloride) (PVC) Corrugated Sewer Pipe With a Smooth Interior and Fittings
- B. American Association of State Highway and Transportation Officials (AASHTO)
 - a. M198 Joints for Circular Concrete Sewer and Culvert Pipe Using Flexible Watertight Gaskets
 - b. M252 Corrugated Polyethylene Drainage Tubing
 - c. M274 Aluminum-Coated (Type 2), for Corrugated Steel Pipe
 - d. M294 Corrugated Polyehtylene Pipe. 12 to 14 inch Diameter
 - e. M36 Metallic Coated Corrugated Steel Culverts and Underdrains
 - f. M190 Bituminous Coated Corrugated Metal Culvert Pipe and Pipe Arches
 - g. M199 Standard Specification for Precast Reinforced Concrete Manhole Sections
- C. American Water Works Association (AWWA)
 - a. C110 Ductile-Iron and Gray-Iron Fittings, 3 in through 48 in (75 mm through 1200 mm), for Water and Other Liquids (revision of ANSI/AWWA C110/A21.10-93)
 - b. C111 Rubber-Gasket Joints for Ductile-Iron Pressure Pipe and Fittings
 - c. C151 Ductile-Iron Pipe, Centrifugally Cast, for Water
- D. American Concrete Institute (ACI)
 - a. 301 Structural Concrete for Buildings, Specifications for
 - b. 318 Building Code Requirements for Structural Plain Concrete

1.4 CLEARING

A. Clearing or installation of pipe and all drainage structures shall be confined within the working limits of the trenches. Trees, utility poles, survey monuments,

April 27, 2020

Page 255 of 494

PROJECT #11681 SR A1A STREETSCAPE IMPROVEMENTS CITY OF FORT LAUDERDALE

underground and overhead utilities shall be suitably protected and preserved.

1.5 EXISTING UTILITIES

- A. Furnish temporary support, adequate protection and maintenance of all underground and surface utility structures, drains, sewers, cables, etc., and other obstructions encountered in the progress of the work.
- B. When the grade of alignment of the pipe is obstructed by existing utility structures, such as conduits, ducts, pipes, branch connections to water or sewer mains, and other obstructions, the obstructions shall be permanently supported, relocated, removed or reconstructed by the CONTRACTOR in cooperation with the owners of such structures. No deviation shall be made from the required line or grade except as directed in writing by the CITY PROJECT MANAGER.
- C. It shall be the responsibility of the CONTRACTOR to notify the owners of existing utilities in the area of construction a minimum of 48 hours prior to any excavation adjacent of such utilities, so that field locations of said utilities may be established.
- D. Temporary relocation of existing utilities (to be removed) to accommodate installation of storm drain pipe shall be the responsibility of the CONTRACTOR and approved by the CITY PROJECT MANAGER. No additional payment shall be made for temporary relocation of existing utilities and shall be considered part of the bid item for the pipe.
- 1.6 PROJECT RECORD DOCUMENTS
 - A. Accurately record as-built locations of pipe runs, connections, catch basins, cleanouts, top elevations and invert elevations.
 - B. Identify and describe unexpected variations of subsurface conditions and location of any utilities encountered.
- 1.7 QUALITY ASSURANCE
 - A. All costs related to re-inspection due to failures shall be paid for by the CONTRACTOR at no additional expense to the OWNER. OWNER reserves the right to direct any inspection that is deemed necessary. CONTRACTOR shall provide free access to site for inspection activities.

PART 2 PRODUCTS

- 2.1 PIPE
 - A. Reinforced concrete culvert pipe:
 - a. Concrete pipe shall be produced by a reputable manufacturer engaged in the full time business of manufacturing concrete pipe. Pipe manufacturer

April 27, 2020

02630

shall produce the pipe from an approved, permanent plant acceptable to the CITY PROJECT MANAGER.

- b. All concrete pipe shall be reinforced and shall conform to the requirements of ASTM C-76. "Reinforced Concrete Culvert, Storm Drain, and Sewer Pipe". All pipe shall be a minimum of Class III. Pipe shall have an interior surface which is smooth, uniform and free from rough spots, irregularities and projections. Nominal pipe lengths shall be 8' unless authorized otherwise by the CITY PROJECT MANAGER. Lifting holes will be permitted, one hole per length.
- c. Concrete pipe may be either bell and spigot, tongue and groove or modified tongue and groove.
- d. Internal rubber gasket joints shall be used. The internal rubber gasket joint shall be supplied by the pipe manufacturer and shall be completely compatible in every respect with the pipe furnished. The rubber gasket on the inside of the bell or groove shall be installed on the pipe at the plant by the pipe manufacturer. All materials and accessories for the rubber gasket joint and the methods of jointing shall be in strict conformance with the pipe manufacturer's direction and recommendation. Joint must be completely water tight.
- e. Cement grout joints shall be completely water tight and acceptable to the CITY PROJECT MANAGER. A full bed of mortar shall be placed in the bell and/or groove and on the tongue and/or spigot. The annular space in the pipe joint shall be wiped with cement mortar to insure the joint is filled and to present a smooth surface. The complete exterior periphery of the joint shall have a standard cement grout diaper joint. Diaper shall be installed with the aid of an approved cloth ring. Cement mortar joints shall be made in the dry. Mortar and grout shall be one part Portland Cement to two parts by weight of sand. Mortar shall have enough water to make a stiff mixture that can be molded and worked. Cement mortar joints shall not be covered until inspected and approved by the CITY PROJECT MANAGER.
- B. High performance polypropylene pipe:
 - a. High Performance polypropylene storm pipe shall be produced by a reputable manufacturer engaged in the full time business of manufacturing of piping.
 - b. All High Performance polypropylene storm pipe shall have a smooth wall interior and annular exterior corrugations conforming to the requirements of ASTM F2736 and AASHTO M330.
 - c. Joints: Pipe shall be joined with a gasket integral bell and spigot joint meeting the requirements of ASTM F2736. Joint must be completely water tight according to the requirements of ASTM 3212. Spigots shall have

April 27, 2020

gaskets meeting requirements of ASTM F477. The gasket joint on the inside of the bell shall be installed on the pipe at the plant by the pipe manufacturer and covered with a removable, protective wrap to ensure the gasket is free from debris. A joint lubricant provided from the manufacturer shall be used on the gasket and bell during assembly. All materials and accessories for the gasket joint and the methods of jointing shall be in strict conformance with the pipe manufacturer's direction and recommendation.

- C. High density polyethylene pipe:
 - a. High Density Polyethylene Pipe (HDPE), shall be corrugated type, smooth interior, conforming to ASTM F2648, ASTM F477, ASTM 3212, AASHTO M252 and AASHTO M294 and shall be smooth interior and annular exterior corrugations with a Manning's "n" value of 0.012I.
 - b. Basic Material:
 - i. Extruded Pipe and Blow Molded Fittings: Pipe and fittings shall be made of virgin PE compounds which conform with the requirements for Type III, Category 4 or 5, Grade P33, Class C; or Grade P34, Class C, as defined and described in ASTM D 1248.
 - ii. Rotational Molded Pipe and Fittings: Pipe and fittings shall be made of virgin PE compounds which conform with the requirements of Type III, Category 3, Grade P33, Class C: or Grade P34, Class C, as defined and described in ASTM D1248.
 - c. Corrugated Polyethylene Pipe shall meet the requirements as describe in ASTM D 2412 for pipe stiffness.
 - d. Corrugated Polyethylene Pipe shall be in accordance for brittleness with ASTM D 2444.
- D. PVC corrugated pipe:
 - a. PVC Corrugated storm pipe shall be produced by a reputable manufacturer engaged in the full time business of manufacturing of piping and conform to the requirements of ASTM F949.
 - b. PVC Corrugated storm pipe shall have smooth wall interior and annular exterior corrugations. Pipe shall be made of PVC having a minimum cell classification of 12454 per ASTM D1784.
 - c. Joints: Pipe shall be joined with a gasket integral bell and spigot joint meeting the requirements of ASTM F2736. Joint must be completely water tight according to the requirements of ASTM 3212. Spigots shall have gaskets meeting requirements of ASTM F477. The gasket joint on the inside of the bell shall be installed on the pipe at the plant by the pipe manufacturer and covered with a removable, protective wrap to ensure the

April 27, 2020

Page 258 of 494

PROJECT #11681 SR A1A STREETSCAPE IMPROVEMENTS CITY OF FORT LAUDERDALE

gasket is free from debris. A joint lubricant provided from the manufacturer shall be used on the gasket and bell during assembly. All materials and accessories for the gasket joint and the methods of jointing shall be in strict conformance with the pipe manufacturer's direction and recommendation.

PART 3 EXECUTION

3.1 GENERAL

- A. CONTRACTOR shall only use the pipe material as specified on the plans. Alternate materials will not be allowed unless approved by the CITY PROJECT MANAGER in writing.
- B. The CONTRACTOR shall install all drainage structures and pipe in the locations shown on the drawings and/or as approved by the OWNER. Pipe shall be of the type and sizes specified on the drawings and shall be laid accurately to line and grade. Structures shall be accurately located and properly oriented.
- C. Excavation and Backfilling for Utilities The provisions of the Contract Documents for Excavation and Backfilling shall govern all work under this Section.
- D. Storage and Handling of Pipe All pipe shall be protected against impact, shock and free fall, and only equipment of sufficient capacity and proper design shall be used in the handling of the pipe. Storage of pipe on the job shall be in accordance with the pipe manufacturer's recommendations.
- E. Damage to Pipe
 - a. Pipe which is defective from any cause, including damage caused by handling, and determined by the OWNER as unrepairable, shall be unacceptable for installation and shall be replaced at no cost to the OWNER and as directed by the OWNER; and,
 - b. Pipe that is damaged or disturbed through any cause prior to acceptance of the work, shall be repaired realigned or replaced as directed by the OWNER, at the CONTRACTOR's expense.
- F. Manholes, catch basins and drain inlets shall be constructed as soon as the pipe laying reaches the location of the structures. Should the CONTRACTOR continue his pipe laying without making provisions for completion of the structures, the OWNER shall have the authority to stop the pipe laying operations until the structure is completed.
- G. Any structure, which is mislocated or oriented improperly, shall be removed and re-built in its proper location, alignment and orientation at the CONTRACTOR's expense.

3.2 EXCAVATIONS

A.Trenches shall be kept as nearly vertical as possible and, if required, shall beApril 27, 202002630STORM DRAINAGE FACILITIES

Page 259 of 494

PROJECT #11681 SR A1A STREETSCAPE IMPROVEMENTS CITY OF FORT LAUDERDALE

properly sheeted and braced. Where, in the opinion of the CITY PROJECT MANAGER, damage could result from withdrawing sheeting, the sheeting shall be left in place. Not more than 100 feet of trench shall be opened at any one time or in advance of pipe laying unless permitted by the CITY PROJECT MANAGER.

- a. Except in rock, water-bearing earth or where a granular or concrete base is to be used, mechanical excavation of trenches shall be stopped above the final grade elevation so that the pipe may be laid on a firm, undisturbed native earth bed. If overdigging occurs, all loosened earth shall be removed and the trench bottom brought back to grade with granular material.
- b. Excavations and trenches in rock shall be carried to a depth of not less than 8 inches below the pipe bottom. This space shall be filled with granular material or washed rock.
- c. Width of trenches shall be such as to provide adequate space for placing and jointing pipe properly, but in every case the trench shall be kept to a minimum width.
- d. Any unstable soil encountered shall be removed and replaced with gravel, crushed rock or rock and sand suitably compacted.

3.3 PREPARATION TO TRENCH BOTTOM

- A. Water shall not be allowed in the trenches while the trench bottom is being prepared or while pipe is being installed, unless directed by the CITY PROJECT MANAGER.
- B. A continuous trough shall be shaped to receive the bottom quadrant of the pipe barrel. Bell holes shall be excavated so that after placement, only the barrel of the pipe receives bearing pressure from the trench bottom.
- C. Where unsuitable soil conditions are encountered, the trench bottom shall be excavated to a minimum of 8 inches below the proposed bottom of the pipe, and a trough as described above shall be formed with sharp sand or bedding rock to uniformly support the bottom quadrant of the pipe barrel.

3.4 BEDDING

- A. Bedding material, when required, shall be in accordance with the Contract Documents.
- 3.5 PIPE INSTALLATION
 - A. Laying Pipe
 - a. Unloading and Handling: All pipes shall be unloaded and handled with reasonable care. Pipes shall not be rolled or dragged over gravel or rock

April 27, 2020

02630

during handling. The CONTRACTOR shall take necessary precautions to ensure the method used in lifting or placing the pipe does not induce stress fatigue in the pipe and the lifting device used uniformly distributes the weight of the pipe along its axis or circumference.

- b. Each length of pipe shall be inspected for defects and cracks before carefully lowered into the trench. Any damaged or any pipe that has had its grade disturbed after laying shall be removed and replaced. Bituminous coated pipe shall be handled with special care and repair of damaged coating shall conform with AASHTO M190.
- c. Lay pipe on prepared foundation starting at the downgrade end according to line and grade with the necessary drainage structures, fittings, bends and appurtenances as shown on the drawings. Rigid pipes shall be laid with the bell or groove ends upgrade with the spigot or tongue fully inserted. Reinforced concrete pipe shall be installed in accordance with ASTM C1479.
- d. Pipe sections shall be firmly joined together with appropriate gaskets or bands.
- e. Pipe shall be protected during handling against impact shocks and free falls. Pipe shall be kept clean at all times and no pipe shall be used that does not conform to the Specifications.
- f. The laying of the pipe shall be commenced at the lowest point with spigot ends pointing in the direction of flow. All pipe shall be laid with ends abutting and true to line and grade. They shall be laid in accordance with manufacturer's requirements as approved by the CITY PROJECT MANAGER.
- g. Pipe shall be laid accurately to the line and grade as designated on the plans. Preparatory to making pipe joints, all surfaces of the portions of the pipe to be jointed, or of the factory made jointing material, shall be clean and dry. Lubricant, primers, adhesive, etc., shall be used as recommended by the pipe or joint manufacturer's specifications. The jointing materials or factory fabricated joints shall then be placed, fitted, joined and adjusted in such a manner as to obtain a water tight line. As soon as possible after the joint is made, sufficient backfill material shall be placed along each side of the pipe to prevent movement of pipe off line and grade.
- h. The exposed ends of all pipe shall be suitably plugged to prevent earth, water, or other substances from entering the pipe when construction is not in progress.

3.06 BACKFILLING TRENCHES

A. No trenches or excavations shall be backfilled until the trench and installation has

April 27, 2020

02630

Page 261 of 494

PROJECT #11681 SR A1A STREETSCAPE IMPROVEMENTS CITY OF FORT LAUDERDALE

been inspected and approval given by the CITY PROJECT MANAGER. Under no circumstances shall water be permitted to rise in unbackfilled trenches after pipe has been placed. Trenches shall be backfilled with approved material, free of large clods, stones or rocks and carefully deposited in layers not to exceed 6 inches until enough fill has been placed to provide a cover of not less than 1 foot above the pipe. Each layer shall be placed, then carefully and uniformly tamped, so as to eliminate the possibility of pipe displacement. The remainder of backfill materials shall then be placed, moistened and compacted in 8 inch layers to 98% maximum AASHTO T-180 density.

B. Whenever the trenches have been improperly filled or if settlement occurs, they shall be refilled, compacted, smoothed off and made to conform to grade. Unless otherwise directed or shown on the plans, backfill in trenches in or through roadways shall be made as specified above, except that the entire fill above 1 foot over the pipe shall be deposited in layers not to exceed 8 inches in thickness, moistened, and compacted to density equal to or greater than that of adjacent material so that pavement can be placed immediately.

3.07 CONCRETE ENCASEMENT OF DRAINAGE PIPE

A. Trenches in which encasement for pipe are to be placed may be excavated completely with mechanical equipment. Prior to formation of the encasement, temporary supports consisting of timber wedges or masonry shall be used to support the pipe in place. Temporary supports shall have minimum dimensions and shall support the pipe at no more than two places, one at the bottom of the barrel of the pipe adjacent to the shoulder of the socket and the other near the spigot end.

3.08 DRAINAGE STRUCTURES

A. All structures shall be built to the line and grade shown on drawings. All reinforced concrete work shall be in strict conformance with the concrete specifications contained herein. After erection of the forms and placing of the steel, the CONTRACTOR must have inspection and approval from the CITY PROJECT MANAGER before placing any concrete. After removal of the forms, the CONTRACTOR shall backfill around each structure with approved granular fill. The fill shall be placed in layers not exceeding 8 inches in depth measured loose and compacted to 98% of the maximum density as determined by the modified proctor, AASHTO T-180. No defects of any kind in the pipe section will be accepted. All pipe stubs shall be made of the same type of pipe. Pipe stubs shall be sealed with a concrete plug, water tight. The ends of the pipes which enter masonry shall be neatly cut to fit the inner face of the masonry. Cutting shall be done before the pipes are built in.

3.09 INFILTRATION AND EXFILTRATION TESTS

A. Tests for watertightness shall be made by the CONTRACTOR. Leakage of completed storm drainage system shall not exceed 500 U.S. gallons per day per inch diameter per mile of pipe under minimum hydrostatic pressure of 2 feet. Test

April 27, 2020

shall be conducted in a manner satisfactory to the CITY PROJECT MANAGER. Any portion of the project not conforming to the above requirements shall be corrected by the CONTRACTOR, at his own expense, prior to acceptance by the CITY PROJECT MANAGER.

3.10 RESTORATION OF SURFACES AND/OR STRUCTURES

- A. The CONTRACTOR shall restore and/or replace paving, curbing, sidewalks, fences and survey points, or any other disturbed surfaces or structures to a condition equal to that before the work was begun and to the satisfaction of the CITY PROJECT MANAGER. Relative to restoration of surfaces and/or structures, the CONTRACTOR shall comply with all requirements of governing agencies including city, town, county and state.
- 3.11 PROTECTION AND CLEANING
 - A. The CONTRACTOR shall maintain all pipe installations and drainage structures in a condition such that they will function continuously and shall be kept clean of silt, debris and other foreign matter from the pipe and drainage structure is installed until the project is accepted.
- 3.12 FINAL INSPECTION
 - A. All storm sewers shall be lamped by the CITY PROJECT MANAGER prior to acceptance of the work. Repairs or misalignment shown necessary by the tests shall be corrected at the CONTRACTOR's expense. All sewers shall be thoroughly cleaned before being placed into use and shall be kept clean until final acceptance by the CITY PROJECT MANAGER.
 - B. Upon completion of the work and before final acceptance by the OWNER, the entire drainage system shall be subject to a final inspection in the presence of the OWNER and/or CITY PROJECT MANAGER. The work shall not be considered as complete until all requirements for line, grade, cleanliness, and workmanship have been completed.

END OF SECTION

April 27, 2020

SECTION 02710 - LIMEROCK BASE

PART 1 GENERAL

1.1 DEFINITIONS

- A. Completed Course: Compacted, unyielding, free from irregularities, with smooth, tight, even surface, true to grade, line, and cross section.
- B. Completed Lift: Compacted with uniform surface reasonably true to cross-section.

PART 2 PRODUCTS

- 2.1 LIMEROCK BASE ROCK
 - A. The material used in limerock base shall be material classified as Miami Oolite Formation.
 - B. The minimum of carbonates of calcium and magnesium in the limerock shall be 70 percent. The maximum percentage of water-sensitive clay material shall be 3.
 - C. Limerock material shall be uniform in color and not contain cherty or other extremely hard pieces, or lumps, balls, or pockets of sand or clay size material in sufficient quantities as to be detrimental to the proper bonding, finishing, or strength of the limerock base.
 - D. The limerock base shall be uniformly graded from coarse to fine with 97 percent passing a 3-1/2-inch sieve, 80 percent passing a 2-inch sieve. The fine material shall consist entirely of dust of fracture. All crushing or breaking up, which might be necessary in order to meet such size requirements, shall be done before the material is placed on the road.
 - E. Physical Qualities:
 - a. Liquid Limit, AASHTO T89: Maximum 35 percent.
 - b. Nonplastic.
 - c. Limerock material shall have an average limerock bearing ratio (LBR) value of not less than 100.

2.2 SOURCE QUALITY CONTROL

- A. Contractor: Perform tests necessary to locate acceptable source of materials meeting specified requirements.
- B. Final approval of aggregate material will be based on materials' test results on installed materials.

April 27, 2020

02710

C. Should separation of coarse from fine materials occur during processing or stockpiling, immediately change methods of handling materials to correct uniformity in grading.

PART 3 EXECUTION

- 3.1 SUBGRADE PREPARATION
 - A. As specified in the Contract Documents.
 - B. Obtain CONSULTANT's acceptance of subgrade before placement of limerock base rock.
 - C. Do not place base materials on soft, muddy subgrade.

3.2 EQUIPMENT

A. Use mechanical rock spreaders, equipped with a device that strikes off the rock uniformly to laying thickness, capable of producing even distribution. For areas where the use of a mechanical spreader is not practicable, the Contractor may spread the rock using bulldozers or blade graders.

3.3 HAULING AND SPREADING

- A. Hauling Materials:
 - a. The limerock shall be transported to the point where it is to be used and dumped on the end of the preceding spread.
 - b. Do not haul over surfacing in process of construction.
 - c. Loads: Of uniform capacity.
 - d. Maintain consistent gradation of material delivered; loads of widely varying gradations will be cause for rejection.
- B. Spreading Materials:
 - a. Distribute material to provide required density, depth, grade and dimensions with allowance for subsequent lifts.
 - b. Produce even distribution of material upon roadway without segregation.
 - c. Should segregation of coarse from fine materials occur during placing, immediately change methods of handling materials to correct uniformity in grading.

Page 265 of 494

PROJECT #11681 SR A1A STREETSCAPE IMPROVEMENTS CITY OF FORT LAUDERDALE

3.4 CONSTRUCTION OF COURSES

- A. General: Complete each lift in advance of laying succeeding lift to provide required results and adequate inspection.
- B. Limerock Base:
 - a. Maximum Completed Lift Thickness: 6 inches or equal thickness.
 - b. Completed Course Total Thickness: As shown.
 - c. Spread lift on preceding course to required cross-section.
 - d. Lightly blade and roll surface until thoroughly compacted.
 - e. Blade or broom surface to maintain true line, grade, and cross-section.
- C. Gravel Surfacing:
 - a. Maximum Completed Lift Thickness: 6 inches or equal thickness.
 - b. Completed Course Total Thickness: As shown.
 - c. Spread on preceding course in accordance with cross-section shown.
 - d. Blade lightly and roll surface until material is thoroughly compacted.

3.5 ROLLING AND COMPACTION

- A. Commence compaction of each layer of base after spreading operations and continue until density of 98 percent of maximum density has been achieved as determined by AASHTO T 180.
- B. Density tests will be conducted every 500 square yards or as directed by the CITY PROJECT MANAGER.
- C. Roll each course of surfacing until material shall not creep under roller before succeeding course of surfacing material is applied.
- D. Commence rolling at outer edges of surfacing and continue toward center; do not roll center of road first.
- E. When the material does not have the proper moisture content to ensure the required density, wet or dry, as required. When adding water, uniformly mix it in by disking to the full depth of the course that is being compacted. During wetting or drying operations, manipulate as a unit, the entire width and depth of the course that is being compacted.
- F. Place and compact each lift to required density before succeeding lift is placed.

April 27, 2020

02710

- G. Bind up preceding course before placing leveling course. Remove floating or loose stone from surface.
- H. Blade or otherwise work surfacing as necessary to maintain grade and cross-section at all times, and to keep surface smooth and thoroughly compacted.
- I. Surface Defects: Remedy surface defects by loosening and rerolling. Reroll entire area, including surrounding surface, until thoroughly compacted.
- J. Finished Surface: True to grade and crown before proceeding with surfacing.

3.6 SURFACE TOLERANCES

- A. Finished Surface of Base Course and Leveling Course: Within plus or minus 0.04-foot of grade shown at any individual point.
- B. Compacted Surface of Leveling Course: Within 0.04-foot from lower edge of 10-foot straightedge placed on finished surface, parallel to centerline.
- C. Overall Average: Within plus or minus 0.01-foot from crown and grade specified.

3.7 DRIVEWAY RESURFACING

- A. Replace gravel surfacing on driveways which were gravel surfaced prior to construction.
- B. Provide compacted gravel surfacing to depth equal to original, but not less than 4 inches.
- C. Leave each driveway in as good or better condition as it was before start of construction.

3.8 FIELD QUALITY CONTROL

- A. In-Place Density Tests:
 - a. Construct base course so areas shall be ready for testing.
 - b. Allow reasonable length of time for CITY PROJECT MANAGER to perform tests and obtain results during normal working hours.

3.9 CLEANING

A. Remove excess material; clean stockpile areas of aggregate.

END OF SECTION

April 27, 2020

02710

SECTION 02761 - PAVEMENT MARKING

PART 1 GENERAL

- 1.1 STANDARD SPECIFICATIONS
 - A. When referenced in this section, Standard Specifications shall mean Florida Department of Transportation, Standard Specifications for Road and Bridge Construction, current edition. All Pavement Markings and Signage shall conform to the Broward County Traffic Engineering Division Standards, latest revision.

1.2 SUBMITTALS

- A. The CONTRACTOR shall submit its proposed formula for the asphaltic concrete paving for review in accordance with the Section entitled "Submittals".
- 1.3 DELIVER, STORAGE, AND PROTECTION
 - A. Packaging and Labeling: All coatings and traffic marking materials shall be shipped in strong containers plainly marked with the weight in pounds per gallon, the volume of coatings and traffic marking materials content in gallons, the color, user information, date of manufacture, LOT, batch and DOT code number. Each batch manufactured shall have a unique number. A true statement of the percentage composition of the pigment, the proportion of pigment to vehicle, and the name and address of the manufacturer, also shall be shown. The label shall warn the user of any special handling or precautions of the material, as recommended by the manufacturer. Any package not so marked will not be accepted for use under these Specifications.
 - B. Storage: Any coatings and traffic marking materials which, although inspected and approved at the point of manufacture, hardens or livers in the containers so that it cannot be readily broken up with a paddle to a smooth, uniform painting consistency, will be rejected. All materials shall have a container storage life of one year from date of manufacture. Any coatings and traffic marking materials not acceptable for proper application will be rejected, even though it conforms to these Specifications in all other respects.
 - C. Mixing: All paints except aluminum shall be delivered to the project completely mixed, and ready to be used without additional oil or thinner. Gasoline shall not be used for thinner under any circumstances.

PART 2 PRODUCTS

- 2.1 PAINT
 - A. Color: White, yellow, green, or blue traffic striping meeting the requirements of Broward County Traffic Engineering Division and the Standard Specifications.

April 27, 2020

Page 268 of 494

PROJECT #11681 SR A1A STREETSCAPE IMPROVEMENTS CITY OF FORT LAUDERDALE

B. Homogeneous, easily stirred to smooth consistency, with no hard settlement or other objectionable characteristics during a storage period of 6 months.

2.2 THERMOPLASTIC STRIPING

A. White or yellow thermoplastic striping material meeting the requirements of Broward County Traffic Engineering Division and the Standard Specifications.

2.3 RAISED REFLECTIVE MARKERS

- A. Metallic or nonmetallic, or prismatic reflector type, of permanent colors retaining color and brightness under action of traffic.
- B. Rounded surfaces presenting a smooth contour to traffic. The minimum area of each reflective face shall be 2-1/2 inches squared.
- C. Marker and adhesive epoxy in accordance with ASTM D4280
- D. Markers shall meet the requirements of Broward County Traffic Engineering Division and the Standard Specifications.
- 2.4 GLASS SPHERES
 - A. Glass spheres shall be of a composition designed to be highly resistant to traffic wear and to the effects of weathering.
 - B. In accordance with AASHTO M247, Type I with moisture resistant coating or a formulation specified by the traffic striping material manufacturer and the Broward County Traffic Engineering Division and the Standard Specifications.

PART 3 EXECUTION

- 3.1 SURFACE PREPARATION
 - A. Cleaning:
 - a. Thoroughly clean surfaces to be marked before application of pavement marking material.
 - b. Remove dust, dirt, and other granular surface deposits by sweeping, blowing with compressed air, rinsing with water or a combination of these methods.
 - c. Completely remove rubber deposits, surface laitance, existing paint markings, and other coatings adhering to pavement with scrapers, wire brushes, sandblasting, approved chemicals, or mechanical abrasion.
 - d. Scrub areas of old pavement affected with oil or grease with several applications of trisodium phosphate solution or other approved detergent

April 27, 2020

02761

Page 269 of 494

PROJECT #11681 SR A1A STREETSCAPE IMPROVEMENTS CITY OF FORT LAUDERDALE

or degreaser, and rinse thoroughly after each application.

- e. Surfaces shall be completely free of dry dirt and ice, and dry of water at the time of application of any of the materials specified herein.
- f. Oil-Soaked Areas: After cleaning, seal with cut shellac to prevent bleeding through the new paint.
- g. Reclean surfaces when Work has been stopped due to rain.
- h. Existing Pavement Markings:
 - i. Remove existing pavement markings that may interfere or conflict with newly applied marking patterns, or that may result in a misleading or confusing traffic pattern.
 - ii. Do not apply thermoplastic markings over existing preformed or thermoplastic markings.
 - iii. Perform grinding, scraping, sandblasting or other operations so finished pavement surface is not damaged.
- B. Pretreatment for Early Striping: Where early striping is required on rigid pavements, pretreat with an aqueous solution containing 3 percent phosphoric acid and 2 percent zinc chloride.
- C. New Concrete Pavement:
 - a. Allow a minimum cure time of 30 days before cleaning and marking.
 - b. Clean by either sandblasting or water blasting to the following results:
 - i. No visible evidence of curing compound on peaks of textured concrete surface.
 - ii. No heavy puddled deposits of curing compound in valleys of textured concrete surface.
 - iii. Remaining curing compound is intact, with loose and flaking material completely removed.
 - iv. Peaks of textured pavement surface are rounded in profile and free of sharp edges and irregularities.
- D. Allow a minimum drying time of 24 hours after water blasting before applying thermoplastic markings.
- 3.2 ALIGNMENT FOR MARKINGS

A. The Contractor shall be responsible for all measurements, reference points and April 27, 2020 02761 PAVEMENT MARKING

Page 270 of 494

PROJECT #11681 SR A1A STREETSCAPE IMPROVEMENTS CITY OF FORT LAUDERDALE

marks, string lining, and any other steps required in establishing pavement marking locations and alignment. On tangents and on curves up to 1 degree, the alignment of the marking shall not deviate from the string line by more than 1 inch. On curves exceeding 1 degree, the maximum permissible deviation shall be 2 inches. All alignment width and location shall conform to the details shown on the Drawings.

3.3 PAINT APPLICATION

- A. General:
 - a. Thoroughly mix pigment and vehicle together prior to application, and keep thoroughly agitated during application.
 - b. Do not add thinner.
 - c. Apply only when air and pavement temperatures are above 40 degrees F and less than 95 degrees F. Maintain paint temperature within these same limits.
 - d. Apply only when surface is dry.
 - e. Do not apply when conditions are windy to the point of causing overspray or fuzzy line edges.
 - f. New Asphalt Pavement: Allow a minimum pavement cure time as recommended by the manufacturer before applying paint.
 - g. Provide guide lines and templates to control paint application.
 - h. Take special precautions in marking numbers, letters, and symbols.
 - i. Sharply outline edges of markings and apply without running or spattering.
- B. Rate of Application:
 - a. Reflective Markings:
 - i. Paint: Apply evenly, 105 plus or minus 5 square feet per gallon.
 - ii. Glass Beads: Apply uniformly, 6 plus or minus 0.5 pounds of glass spheres per gallon of paint.
 - b. Nonreflective Markings: Apply paint evenly to pavement surface at a rate of 105 plus or minus 5 square feet per gallon.
 - c. On new pavement or new asphalt surface treatments, apply two coats of paint at a uniform rate of 210 square feet per gallon.

April 27, 2020

02761

C. Drying:

- a. Provide maximum drying time to prevent undue softening of bitumen and pickup, displacement, or discoloration by traffic.
- b. If drying is abnormally slow, discontinue painting operations until cause is determined and corrected.

3.4 THERMOPLASTIC MARKING APPLICATION

- A. Following specified surface preparation, prime and apply marking and glass beads to provide a reflectorized strip as shown on Drawings.
- B. The material shall be applied to the pavement by the extrusion method only, wherein one side of extrusion shaping die is the pavement and the other sides are formed by suitable equipment for heating and controlling the flow of the material.
- C. Application Temperatures:
 - a. Pavement Surface: Minimum 40 degrees F and rising.
 - b. Thermoplastic: Minimum 375 degrees F, maximum 425 degrees F.
- D. Primer:
 - a. On portland cement concrete and existing asphalt pavements, apply epoxy resin primer/sealer according to the thermoplastic manufacturer's recommendations.
 - b. All primer/sealer to dry prior to applying thermoplastic.
- E. Thermoplastic Marking:
 - a. Extrude in a molten state, free of dirt or tint. at a thickness of 0.10 to 0.15 inch for lane lines and 0.07 to 0.10 inch for edge or other lines in accordance with FDOT Design Standards.
 - b. Apply centerline, skipline, edgeline, and other longitudinal type markings with a mobile applicator.
 - c. Apply special markings, crosswalks, stop bars, legends, arrows, and similar patterns with a portable, extrusion-type applicator.
- F. Glass Bead Application:
 - a. Immediately after marker application, mechanically apply such that the beads are held by and imbedded in the surface of the molten material.
 - b. Application Rate: One pound per 20 square feet of compound.

April 27, 2020

02761

G. Cool completed marking to ambient temperature prior to allowing vehicular traffic.

3.5 INSTALLATION OF RAISED REFLECTIVE MARKERS

- A. Apply markers to the bonding surface using bituminous adhesives only.
- B. Apply the adhesive to the binding surface (not the marker) so that 100 percent of the bonding area of the marker will be covered.
- C. Align markers carefully, projecting no more than 3/4-inch above level of pavement. Reflective face of the marker shall be perpendicular to a line parallel to the roadway centerline. Do not install markers over longitudinal or transverse joints of the bonding surface.
- D. Spacing: As shown on the Drawings.
- E. Immediately remove excess adhesive from the bonding surface and exposed surface of the marker.
- F. Use only a mineral spirits meeting Federal Specifications TT-T-291 to remove adhesive from exposed faces of markers.

3.6 GLASS BEAD APPLICATION

- A. Apply immediately following application of paint.
- B. Use evenly distributed, drop-on application method.
- C. Rate: 10 pounds per gallon of paint.
- 3.7 PROTECTION
 - A. The CONTRACTOR shall erect adequate warning signs and/or provide sufficient number of flagmen, and take all necessary precautions for the protection of the materials and safety of the public.
 - B. Protect surfaces from disfiguration by paint spatters, splashes, spills, or drips.
- 3.8 CLEANUP
 - A. Remove paint spatters, splashes, spills, or drips from Work and staging areas and areas outside of the immediate Work area where spills occur.

END OF SECTION

April 27, 2020

SECTION 02771 - CONCRETE CURBS AND SIDEWALKS

PART 1 GENERAL (NOT USED)

PART 2 PRODUCTS

2.1 EXPANSION JOINT FILLER

A. 1/2-inch thick, preformed asphalt-impregnated, expansion joint material meeting AASHTO M153 Type I, II, or III, or AASHTO M213, or cellulose fiber types meeting the requirements of AASHTO M213, except the asphalt content is acceptable provided they contain minimum of 0.2 percent copper pentachlorophenate as a preservative and 1 percent water proofing wax.

2.2 CONCRETE

- A. Ready-mixed meeting ASTM C94, Option A, with compressive strength of 3,000 psi at 28 days.
- B. Maximum Aggregate Size: 1-1/2 inch.
- C. Slump: 2 to 4 inches.

2.3 CURING COMPOUND

A. Liquid membrane-forming, clear or translucent, suitable for spray application and meeting ASTM C309, Type 1.

PART 3 EXECUTION

- 3.1 FORMWORK
 - A. Lumber Materials:
 - a. 2-inch dressed dimension lumber, or metal of equal strength, straight, free from defects that would impair appearance or structural quality of completed curb and sidewalk.
 - b. 1-inch dressed lumber or plywood may be used where short-radius forms are required.
 - B. Metals: Steel in new undamaged condition.
 - C. Setting Forms:
 - a. Construct forms to shape, lines, grades, and dimensions.

02771

b. Stake securely in place.

April 27, 2020

9/20/2022 1:07 PM

securely in place.

CONCRETE CURBS AND SIDEWALKS

- D. Bracing:
 - a. Brace forms to prevent change of shape or movement resulting from placement.
 - b. Construct short-radius curved forms to exact radius.
- E. Tolerances:
 - a. Do not vary tops of forms from gradeline more than 1/8 inch when checked with 10-foot straightedge.
 - b. Do not vary alignment of straight sections more than 1/8 inch in 10 feet.

3.2 PLACING CONCRETE

- A. Excavate to the required depth, place and compact limerock base rock as specified in the Contract Documents. Compact directly under the area and 1 foot beyond each side of the sidewalk and curb.
- B. Prior to placing concrete, remove water from excavation and debris and foreign material from forms.
- C. Place concrete as soon as possible, and within 1-1/2 hours after adding cement to mix without segregation or loss of ingredients, and without splashing.
- D. Place, process, finish, and cure concrete in accordance with applicable requirements of ACI 304, and this section. Wherever requirements differ, the more stringent shall govern.
- E. To compact, vibrate until concrete becomes uniformly plastic.
- F. All edges shall be smooth and rounded.

3.3 CURB CONSTRUCTION

- A. Construct ramps at pedestrian crossings in compliance with FDOT and PROWAG minimum standards. Standards apply to work in the City's Rights of Way.
- B. Expansion Joints: Place at maximum 20-foot intervals and at the beginning and end of curved portions of curb, and at connections to existing curbs. Install expansion joint filler at each joint.
- C. Gutter minimum slope shall be 0.33% unless otherwise approved by the CITY PROJECT MANAGER.
- D. Curb Facing: Do not allow horizontal joints within 7 inches from top of curb.

April 27, 2020

02771 CONCRETE CURBS AND SIDEWALKS

Page 275 of 494

PROJECT #11681 SR A1A STREETSCAPE IMPROVEMENTS CITY OF FORT LAUDERDALE

- E. All gutters and curb and gutters shall have a minimum 4" think limerock "curb pad" LBR 100.
- F. Contraction Joints:
 - a. Maximum 10-foot intervals in curb.
 - b. Provide open joint type by inserting thin, oiled steel sheet vertically in fresh concrete to force coarse aggregate away from joint.
 - c. Insert steel sheet to full depth of curb.
 - d. Remove steel sheet with sawing motion after initial set has occurred in concrete and prior to removing front curb form.
 - e. Finish top of curb with steel trowel and finish edges with steel edging tool.
- G. Front Face:
 - a. Remove front form and finish exposed surfaces when concrete has set sufficiently to support its own weight.
 - b. Finish formed face by rubbing with burlap sack or similar device to produce uniformly textured surface, free of form marks, honeycomb, and other defects.
 - c. Remove and replace defective concrete.
 - d. Apply curing compound to exposed surfaces of curb upon completion of finishing.
 - e. Continue curing for minimum of 5 days.
- H. Backfill curb with earth upon completion of curing period, but not before 7 days has elapsed since placing concrete.

02771

- a. Backfill shall be free from rocks 2 inches and larger and other foreign material.
- b. Compact backfill firmly.

3.4 SIDEWALK CONSTRUCTION

- A. Thickness:
 - a. 6 inches.
- B. Connection to Existing Sidewalk:

April 27, 2020

CONCRETE CURBS AND SIDEWALKS

CAM #22-1094 Exhibit 1A p. 354 Page 354 of 356

- a. Remove old concrete back to an existing contraction joint.
- b. Clean the surface.
- c. Apply a neat cement paste immediately prior to placing new sidewalk.
- C. Expansion Joints: Place at maximum 20-foot intervals, at adjacent curb expansion joint, where sidewalk ends at curb, and around posts, poles, or other objects penetrating sidewalk. Install expansion joint filler at each joint.
- D. Contraction Joints:
 - a. Provide transversely to walks at locations opposite contraction joints in curb.
 - b. Dimensions: 3/16-inch by 1-inch weakened plane joints.
 - c. Construct straight and at right angles to surface of walk.
- E. Finish:
 - a. Broom surface with fine-hair broom at right angles to length of walk and tool at edges, joints, and markings.
 - b. Ensure that the surface variations are not more than ¹/₄ inch under a 10-foot straightedge, or more than 1/8 inch on a 5-foot transverse section.
 - c. Mark walks transversely at 5-foot intervals, or in pattern shown on Drawings, with jointing tool; finish edges with rounded steel edging tool.
 - d. Apply curing compound to exposed surfaces upon completion of finishing.
 - e. Protect sidewalk from damage and allow to cure for at least 7 days.
- F. Curb Ramps:
 - a. All curb ramps and detectable warnings shall comply with the current FDOT Index 304 and the Accessibility Guidelines for Pedestrian Facilities in the Public Right-of-Way by the United States Access Board.

END OF SECTION

02771

SECTION 02772 - ASPHALT CONCRETE PAVEMENT

PART 1 GENERAL

- 1.1 Standard Specifications
 - A. When referenced in this Section, Standard Specifications shall mean Florida Department of Transportation, Standard Specifications for Road and Bridge Construction, current edition.
- 1.2 QUALITY ASSURANCE
 - A. Qualifications:
 - a. Independent Testing Laboratory: In accordance with ASTM E329.
 - b. Asphalt concrete mix formula shall be prepared by an approved certified independent laboratory under the supervision of a certified asphalt technician.

1.3 SUBMITTALS

A. The CONTRACTOR shall submit its proposed formula for the asphaltic concrete paving for review in accordance with the Section entitled "Submittals".

1.4 ENVIRONMENTAL REQUIREMENTS

- A. Temperature: Do not apply asphalt materials or place asphalt mixes when ground temperature is lower than 10 degrees C (50 degrees F), or air temperature is lower than 4 degrees C (40 degrees F). Measure ground and air temperature in shaded areas away from heat sources or wet surfaces.
- B. Moisture: Do not apply asphalt materials or place asphalt mixes when application surface is wet.

PART 2 PRODUCTS

- 2.1 MATERIALS
 - A. Prime Coat: Cut-back asphalt, Grades RC-70 or RC-250 meeting the requirements of the Standard Specifications.
 - B. Tack Coat: Emulsified asphalt, Grade RS-2, SS-1, or SS-1H meeting the requirements of the Standard Specifications. The bituminous material shall be heated to a suitable consistency as directed by the CITY PROJECT MANAGER.
 - C. Sand (Blotter Material): Clean, dry, with 100 percent passing a 4.75 mm (No. 4) sieve, and a maximum of 10 percent passing a 75 mm (No. 200) sieve.

April 27, 2020